Reducing cardiovascular disease mortality and morbidity: Implementing cost-effective and sustainable preventive interventions

Edited by Shanthi Mendis, Ian Graham and Jagat Narula

Published in Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine Frontiers in Public Health





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source

acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-8325-2908-9 DOI 10.3389/978-2-8325-2908-9

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Reducing cardiovascular disease mortality and morbidity: Implementing cost-effective and sustainable preventive interventions

Topic editors

Shanthi Mendis — Senior Adviser (Formerly WHO), The Geneva Learning Foundation, Switzerland Ian Graham — Trinity College Dublin, Ireland Jagat Narula — Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai, United States

Citation

Mendis, S., Graham, I., Narula, J., eds. (2023). *Reducing cardiovascular disease mortality and morbidity: Implementing cost-effective and sustainable preventive interventions*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-2908-9

Table of contents

- 05 Editorial: Reducing cardiovascular disease mortality and morbidity: implementing cost-effective and sustainable preventive interventions Shanthi Mendis, Ian Graham and Jagat Narula
- 08 Objectively measured adherence to physical activity among patients with coronary artery disease: Comparison of the 2010 and 2020 World Health Organization guidelines and daily steps

Prisca Eser, Nathalia Gonzalez-Jaramillo, Selina Weber, Jan Fritsche, Riccardo Femiano, Charlotte Werner, Flurina Casanova, Arjola Bano, Oscar H. Franco and Matthias Wilhelm

20 Prognostic impact of physical activity patterns after percutaneous coronary intervention. Protocol for a prospective longitudinal cohort. The PIPAP study Nathalia Gonzalez-Jaramillo, Prisca Eser, Flurina Casanova,

Arjola Bano, Oscar H. Franco, Stephan Windecker, Lorenz Räber and Matthias Wilhelm

26 Effect of the full coverage policy of essential medicines on medication adherence: A quasi-experimental study in Taizhou, China

> Zhigang Guo, Zixuan He, Huangqianyu Li, Liguang Zheng, Luwen Shi and Xiaodong Guan

34 Association between level of depression and coronary heart disease, stroke risk and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality: Data from the 2005–2018 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey

Ruihuan Shen, Ning Zhao, Jia Wang, Peiyao Guo, Shuhui Shen, Donghao Liu and Tong Zou

- Dawning public health services dogma: An indigenous Southwest Chinese perspective in managing hypertension-with or without the "BPHS"?
 Linhong Pang, Lakshme Kottu, Zihong Guo, Yi Shi, Misbahul Ferdous, Yajing Zhao, Mingjing Tang, Wei Liu, Jiayu Fang, Hongchen Fu, Xia Wu, Min Ma, Huadan Wang, Daphne Merkus and Lin Duo
- 62 Effect of exercise on vascular function in hypertension patients: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials Huayi Zhou, Shengya Wang, Changtao Zhao and Hui He
- 78 Association of healthy lifestyle with incident cardiovascular diseases among hypertensive and normotensive Chinese adults

Jian Su, Houyue Geng, Lulu Chen, Xikang Fan, Jinyi Zhou, Ming Wu, Yan Lu, Yujie Hua, Jianrong Jin, Yu Guo, Jun Lv, Pei Pei, Zhengming Chen and Ran Tao

3

87 HEARTS in the Americas clinical pathway. Strengthening the decision support system to improve hypertension and cardiovascular disease risk management in primary care settings

Andres Rosende, Donald J. DiPette, Ramon Martinez, Jeffrey W. Brettler, Gonzalo Rodriguez, Eric Zuniga and Pedro Ordunez

98 Elevated pulse pressure and cardiovascular risk associated in Spanish population attended in primary care: IBERICAN study Ana Moyá-Amengual, Antonio Ruiz-García, Vicente Pallarés-Carratalá, Adalberto Serrano-Cumplido, Miguel Ángel Prieto-Díaz, Antonio Segura-Fragoso, Sergio Cinza-Sanjurjo and the researchers of the IBERICAN study Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Dexter Canoy, Newcastle University, United Kingdom

*CORRESPONDENCE Shanthi Mendis Imporf.shanthi.mendis@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

RECEIVED 07 June 2023 ACCEPTED 12 June 2023 PUBLISHED 20 June 2023

CITATION

Mendis S, Graham I and Narula J (2023) Editorial: Reducing cardiovascular disease mortality and morbidity: implementing cost-effective and sustainable preventive interventions.

Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 10:1236210. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2023.1236210

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Mendis, Graham and Narula. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Reducing cardiovascular disease mortality and morbidity: implementing cost-effective and sustainable preventive interventions

Shanthi Mendis^{1*†}, Ian Graham^{2†} and Jagat Narula^{3†}

¹Department of Global Health, Senior Adviser (Formerly WHO), The Geneva Learning Foundation, Geneva, Switzerland, ²Department of Cardiology, Trinity College Dublin, Dublin, Ireland, ³Department of Health Science, University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Houston, TX, United States

KEYWORDS

cardiovascular disease, costeffective, sustainable, universal coverage, primary healthcare

Editorial on the Research Topic

Reducing cardiovascular disease mortality and morbidity: implementing cost-effective and sustainable preventive interventions

The global burden of cardiovascular diseases (CVD) is growing due to inadequate prevention and control of behavioral and metabolic risk factors, population growth, and aging (1). The CVD burden is highest in low-and middle-income countries with fragile health systems and financial and human resource constraints. There are very effective interventions that are affordable to all countries for addressing the cardiovascular epidemic (2). However, these interventions still need to be widely utilized (3). They include (1) public health policies to reduce behavioral risk factors, (2) access to integrated management of cardiovascular risk factors (hypertension, diabetes, hyperlipidemia, and other behavioral risk factors) and the mitigation of cardiovascular risk through a primary health care approach, and (3) universal health coverage of very cost-effective cardiovascular interventions including secondary prevention of heart attacks and strokes. The main aim of this Research Topic is to collate original research articles and reviews that provide insight into structural and contextual factors that impede the prioritization and uptake of affordable and sustainable interventions for CVD prevention and control.

Moyá-Amengual et al. evaluate the prevalence of elevated pulse pressure in an adult population in primary care and its association with other vascular risk factors, subclinical target organ damage, and CVD. Elevated pulse pressure was present in a quarter of the sample, and the prevalence increased with age. Raised pulse pressure was more frequent in men, patients with hypertension, CVD, and other target organ damage. These findings add to the body of evidence demonstrating that pulse pressure is an independent cardiovascular risk factor in the population over 60 years.

A healthy lifestyle, including physical activity, is featured as a key intervention for CVD prevention in this special issue. Su et al. investigate the associations of a healthy lifestyle with the subsequent development of CVD. During a 10-year follow-up of 51,929 participants, adherence to a healthy lifestyle pattern was associated with a lower risk of CVD, but this benefit was not as pronounced among normotensives as among hypertensives.

Zhou et al. conduct a meta-analysis to evaluate the effect of exercise on vascular function in patients with hypertension. Aerobic, resistance, and high-intensity intermittent exercise all significantly improved systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, and endothelium-dependent flow-mediated dilatation but not pulse wave velocity. More research is needed to investigate which exercise modality can improve hypertension-mediated vascular dysfunction and vascular sclerosis, and provide more effective exercise programs for hypertensive patients.

Eser et al. report an observational, longitudinal study to evaluate adherence to physical activity recommendations after percutaneous coronary interventions for coronary syndromes. They find that the moderate to vigorous physical activity recommendations of the World Health Organization physical activity guidelines can be fulfilled easily through activities of daily living without any planned or structured exercise. Future studies are needed to clarify how the recommendations are actionable for patient benefit.

This special issue includes the clinical trial protocol of a prospective study by Gonzalez-Jaramillo et al. that investigates the associations of objectively measured physical activity with major adverse cardiac events and mortality at 1-year follow-up after percutaneous coronary intervention.

Rosende et al. describe the results of a multi-country study designed for stepwise quality improvement of cardiovascular risk management, including hypertension control, using a primary health care approach. The aim was to identify improvement areas, reveal the challenges, and extend best practices for hypertension control and CVD risk management in primary health care. The study highlights many challenges to the prevention and control of CVD, for example, in the organization of health services including barriers to drug titration by nonphysician health workers such as nurses and pharmacists. The authors also report a recurring concern from implementing countries that the treatment protocol of the study seemed too focused primarily on hypertension, although hypertension and diabetes have overlapping risk factors that lead to common pathways of complications and target organ damage. These findings highlight the dire need to promote a more integrated approach to address cardiovascular risk factors (hypertension, diabetes, hyperlipidemia, tobacco use, physical inactivity, and overweight) (4), secondary CVD prevention, and other common comorbidities such as depression and chronic kidney disease, particularly in primary care.

Indeed, the importance of using an integrated approach to address CVD that encompasses comorbidities is underscored by the study of Shen et al. They assess the relationship between the level of a person's depression and their risk of coronary heart disease, stroke, and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality, utilizing data from the United States National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. They report a statistically significant association between depression and increased risk of coronary heart disease and stroke.

In addition to using integrated approaches in primary care, minimizing barriers to health system organization and access to essential medicines is critical for improving health outcomes. **Pang et al.** conduct a study in Yunnan Province, China, to assess the feasibility and impact of a nationwide healthcare service. They evaluate the accessibility and efficacy of basic public health care services by analyzing variables such as blood pressure, body mass index, lifestyle modification, and cardiovascular risk factors. The impact of the national basic public health care services program was evident in lowering risk factors for cardiovascular diseases, promoting healthy lifestyles, lowering blood pressure, increasing medication adherence, and the better control rate of hypertension.

Guo et al. analyze the effect of a full coverage policy of essential medicines on medication adherence. For patients with hypertension and diabetes, the full coverage policy of essential medicines in Taizhou, China, resulted in an increase in adherence to antidiabetic and antihypertensive medicines. These findings suggest that policymakers should consider removing cost-sharing for essential medicines as a promising strategy to improve medication adherence in people with noncommunicable diseases, particularly in socially disadvantaged groups.

This Research Topic illustrates the breadth of research being undertaken regarding lifestyle, metabolic risk factors, primary health care, health systems, access to medicines, and Universal Health Coverage, in the prevention and management of CVD.

Author contributions

All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. World Health Organization. *World Health Statistics*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (2021).

2. World Health Organization. Scaling up action against noncommunicable diseases: How much will it cost? Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (2011). 3. Mendis S, Graham I, Narula J. Addressing the global burden of cardiovascular disease; need for scalable and sustainable frameworks. *Glob Heart.* (2022) 17(1):48. doi: 10.5334/gh.1139

4. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241598996

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Marco Zimarino, Asl Lanciano Vasto Chieti, Italy

REVIEWED BY

Nicola Potere, University of Studies G. d'Annunzio Chieti and Pescara, Italy Gianluca Rigatelli, Hospital Santa Maria della Misericordia of Rovigo, Italy

*CORRESPONDENCE Prisca Eser prisca.eser@insel.ch

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 23 May 2022 ACCEPTED 13 September 2022 PUBLISHED 28 September 2022

CITATION

Eser P, Gonzalez-Jaramillo N, Weber S, Fritsche J, Femiano R, Werner C, Casanova F, Bano A, Franco OH and Wilhelm M (2022) Objectively measured adherence to physical activity among patients with coronary artery disease: Comparison of the 2010 and 2020 World Health Organization guidelines and daily steps.

Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:951042. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.951042

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Eser, Gonzalez-Jaramillo, Weber, Fritsche, Femiano, Werner, Casanova, Bano, Franco and Wilhelm. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or

reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms. Objectively measured adherence to physical activity among patients with coronary artery disease: Comparison of the 2010 and 2020 World Health Organization guidelines and daily steps

Prisca Eser^{1*}, Nathalia Gonzalez-Jaramillo^{1,2,3}, Selina Weber^{1,4}, Jan Fritsche^{1,4}, Riccardo Femiano^{1,4}, Charlotte Werner⁴, Flurina Casanova¹, Arjola Bano^{1,2}, Oscar H. Franco² and Matthias Wilhelm¹

¹Department of Cardiology, Inselspital, Bern University Hospital, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ²Institute of Social and Preventive Medicine, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ³Graduate School for Health Sciences, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ⁴Department of Health Sciences and Technology, ETH Zurich, Zürich, Switzerland

Background: Tailored recommendations for patients after percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) need physical activity (PA) to be objectively measured and assessed for adherence to guidelines. The recent WHO guidelines removed the daily recommended bout duration, while the potential impact of this change on patients after PCI remains unclear.

Aim: We evaluated prevalence estimates of adherence to PA recommendations among patients after PCI across the 2010 [\geq 30 min moderate- to vigorous-intensity PA (MVPA) at \geq 10-min bout duration] and 2020 WHO guidelines (\geq 30 min of MVPA of any bout duration), as well as 7,500 and 10,000 steps.

Methods: We conducted an observational longitudinal single-center study with patients after PCI for chronic or acute coronary syndrome (ACS); maximal age 80 years. Wrist-worn accelerometers recorded participants' PA data from the evening of hospital discharge over the next 18 days.

Results: We analyzed data from 282 participants with sufficient minimum wear time (7 days of \geq 12 h), including 45 (16%) women; and 249 (88%) with ACS. Median wear time was 18 (17, 18) days. Median participant age was 62 (55, 69) years. Fifty-two participants (18.4%) fulfilled 2010 WHO guidelines and 226 (80.1%) fulfilled the 2020 WHO guidelines. Further, 209 (74.1%) participants achieved \geq 7,500 steps/day and 155 (55.0%) performed \geq 10,000 steps/day.

Conclusion: Among participants after PCI, most MVPA was accumulated in bouts <10 min, leading to a fourfold discrepancy between participants

fulfilling the 2010 and 2020 WHO PA recommendations. The number of steps/day may be a valid proxy to recent WHO PA recommendations as it is not dependent on the bout-length definition.

Clinical trial registration: [ClinicalTrials.gov], identifier [NCT04663373].

KEYWORDS

physical activity, guidelines, accelerometer, percutaneous coronary intervention, step counting

Introduction

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) remains the leading cause of death globally (1). Recent studies have found that lower levels of objectively measured physical activity (PA) were associated with higher rates of hospital readmission and adverse outcomes among patients after acute myocardial infarction, cardiac surgery, or decompensated heart failure (2-4). Similarly, daily steps have been associated with CVD risk factors and cardiometabolic outcomes (5, 6). In addition, a curvilinear relationship between PA volume and health benefits has been demonstrated, suggesting that the most significant reduction in morbidity and premature death were achieved with increases in PA among patients with coronary heart disease (CHD) (7) and healthy people at the lowest level in the spectrum of PA (8). A recent meta-analysis on PA trajectories among patients with CHD provided evidence supporting the benefits of maintaining or adopting an active lifestyle to improve survival and the possible harms of decreasing PA (9). For instance, compared to always-inactive patients, the pooled risk of allcause mortality was 50% lower in those who remained active [HR (95% CI) = 0.50 (0.39-0.63)], 45% lower in those who were inactive but became active [0.55 (0.44-0.7)], and 20% lower in those who were active but became inactive [0.80 (0.64-0.99)] (9). PA is a foundational therapy for patients with CHD. Therefore, it is crucial to identify patients with low levels of PA, increase their PA, and facilitate a tailored cardiac care approach (10).

According to WHO's 2020 "Guidelines on Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour," adults should be physically active for 150–300 min per week with moderate intensity, 75– 150 min per week with vigorous intensity, or an equivalent combination of the two to achieve substantial health benefits (11, 12). Moderate- to vigorous-intensity PA (MVPA) has been defined as a metabolic demand of greater than three times resting (3 METs) (12). PA is most commonly assessed by commercial accelerometers calibrated against measurements by metabolic carts so accelerations during activities with >3 METs are classified as MVPA (13, 14). Some calibration studies of accelerometers used steady-state activities, such as walking, running, and cycling, which require >3 METs when performed continuously for longer than 1–2 min when metabolism has reached a steady state (13, 14). When these accelerations occur for only a few seconds, they do not lead to energy consumption >3 METs. Therefore, WHO 2010 guidelines recommended performing MVPA in bouts of 10 min when the threshold of MVPA had to be reached 80% of the time. However, this bout requirement was lowered in the WHO 2020 guidelines because new evidence suggested that MVPA bouts <10 min also have beneficial effects on health and were associated with reduced all-cause mortality (15). The consequence of not requiring a minimal bout duration is that accelerations of single movements may be counted toward MVPA or a step count goal even if a person never exceeds 3 METs during an entire day. Therefore, the same volume and intensity of activities may result in varying minutes with MVPA when measured and analyzed by different commercial accelerometers whose algorithms are not available to the user.

Since walking is often the chosen exercise for people with heart disease, an alternative criterion to quantify PA is the number of steps; (6) steps per day is a practical PA measure because it is an easy-to-understand recommendation (16, 17). The commonly used artificial recommendation of 10,000 steps per day-promoted by a Japanese pedometer company in the 1960s (18)-was not based on scientific evidence, yet it has been used as the threshold value for providing health benefits in several studies (6, 19-22). Although achieving 10,000 steps/day was associated with meeting PA guidelines, (20) there is no conclusive evidence about how many steps per day are required for better health outcomes (16). For instance, Lee et al. found that hazard ratios associated with mortality continuously decreased with an increasing mean of daily steps among older women, leveling off at around 7,500 steps/day (16). Other studies supported a threshold of 7,500 steps per day for patients with cardiac conditions to reduce CVD risk factors, CVD morbidity, and mortality, as well as all-cause mortality (5, 6, 23).

For physically inactive patients with CVD, the usage of activity trackers has been recommended by the newest ESC guidelines for patients with CVD. However, using different evidence-based PA criteria may influence prevalence, therapy recommendations, and tools to promote PA among these patients. Therefore, comparing prevalence across guidelines may help determine actionable recommendations for patient benefit. Thus, we evaluated prevalence estimates of adherence to PA recommendations across different guidelines among participants with coronary artery disease who recently underwent percutaneous coronary interventions (PCI) and wore a wrist accelerometer over 18 days after hospital discharge.

Materials and methods

Study population

Our study is a substudy of the Prognostic Impact of Physical Activity Patterns After Percutaneous Coronary Intervention (PIPAP) study (ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT04663373) a prospective observational single-center study that monitors patients' PA and assesses the potential of acceleration and steps parameters for risk quantification. The PIPAP study was approved by the Ethics committee of the Canton of Bern, Switzerland.

We recruited consecutive patients hospitalized for PCI after acute or chronic coronary syndrome (ACS, CCS) on their day of discharge or one day before discharge from December 2020 to March 2022. Substudy participants were provided with a wristworn accelerometer; a study information sheet, including an informed consent form; and a pre-addressed, prepaid envelope to return the signed consent form and accelerometer after the study period. Participants were asked to wear the accelerometer for 18 successive days starting from the evening of the day of their discharge from the hospital. We included patients who were aged <80 years and eligible for ambulatory cardiac rehabilitation, which *de facto* excluded patients who are frail or cognitively impaired. We also excluded study participants who did not record PA data for \geq 7 days for \geq 12 h.

Physical activity monitoring

Participants wore tri-axial accelerometers (Axivity AX-3, Axivity Ltd., Newcastle, UK) on their non-dominant wrist for 18 days. We programmed the devices using AX3 GUI V43 (24)—an open-source software—to record tri-axial accelerations of ± 8 g at 50 Hz for 18 days starting on the evening of the day of the participant's hospital discharge. We chose 18 days to capture at least 14 days of PA data from participants who were transferred to another hospital before returning home. Transfer to another hospital usually delayed hospital discharge by 1–3 days.

Physical activity data processing

Using AX3 GUI V43, we downloaded PA data as continuous wave accelerometer (.cwa) files and then processed the PA

data with the research-driven open-source R package GGIR (version 2.4.0) (25, 26). We derived participants' demographic (age and sex) and PCI data from the participating clinic's patient information system.

We calculated the movement component from the raw acceleration data using the default acceleration metric of the package—the Euclidean norm (vector magnitude) minus one (ENMO). It describes the raw tri-axial acceleration data conversion into an omnidirectional measure of body acceleration (27). The resulting ENMO values were expressed in gravity-based acceleration units [milligravity units (mg)] averaged over 5 s epochs.

We defined the following activity domains: <25 mg for inactivity; 25–99 mg for light PA; and \geq 100 mg for MVPA, according to O'Donnell et al. (28). Sleep was also identified by the GGIR algorithm as documented and validated by van Hees et al. (29). Time spent in different PA domains was accrued in 1-min bouts. During analysis, we conducted autocalibration using local gravity as the reference, and we determined non-wear time over a window size of 60 min with a 15-min sliding window (30, 31).

While we derived activity parameters directly from GGIR, we determined steps by a Windowed Peak Detection opensource algorithm (Verisense_step_algorithm, last updated: 14.04.2021) based on Gu et al.'s (32) design and implemented for use in combination with the GGIR R package available on GitHub (33). We used validated input parameters for the step algorithm from a previous study of 22 participants during an outdoor physiotherapy session from the PIPAP study population (34).

Calculating parameters

We derived the following activity parameters from the GGIR package. First, the algorithm was set to calculate data from midnight to midnight. Next, we calculated the daily minutes with MVPA, inactivity, and sleep time. Further, we computed mean acceleration values in mg over each 24-h cycle. As Rowlands et al. recently suggested, (35) we determined minimal accelerations during the most active 2, 30, and 60 min in mg to compare with studies using different activity thresholds. We also calculated minutes in MVPA as bouts of at least 10 min with 80% of the 5 s epochs having accelerations over the MVPA threshold.

The step counting algorithm Verisense returned the number of daily steps for each valid day (i.e., wear time ≥ 12 h). Additionally, we calculated cadences for each minute from the meta-data Verisense derived, which included the number of steps for each 5 s epoch. We calculated the mean cadence over the whole 24-h cycle from these values. Moreover, we calculated daily minutes with ≥ 100 steps/min and 0 steps/min (5). We also determined mean cadences for the most active 1, 30, and 60 min, as proposed by Tudor-Locke et al. (36). We summarized all parameters as the mean of each participant's overall valid days and the median of all participants.

Statistical analysis

We performed all analyses with R Studio (Version 1.4.1106-5). We calculated descriptive statistics reporting the number of participants and percentages of all participants and medians with first and third quartile for continuous activity parameters due to their primarily non-parametric distribution. We performed linear regressions for MVPA based on 1-min bouts and MVPA based on 10-min bouts with daily steps using the lm function. We calculated the proportions of adherence to the 2010 and 2020 WHO guidelines and daily steps for the total sample and for subgroups according to sex, median age of the sample (<62 versus \geq 62 years old), and clinical presentation of the disease (ACS versus CCS).

Results

Study participants

Of the 916 patients who met inclusion criteria within our 16-month recruitment period, 369 patients (40.3%) agreed to participate in the study (Figure 1). We excluded 87 of those 369 participants. During the observational period, two participants (0.5%) died before completing 7 days of weartime; ten participants (2.7%) never returned the accelerometer, and nine participants (2.4%) never wore the accelerometers. Twenty-seven additional participants met exclusion criteria: 10 participants had <7 days of \geq 12-h wear time, four participants were aged >80 years, and 13 participants (3.5%) did not send the informed consent forms. Seven (1.9%) participants' accelerometers had insufficient battery power. Devices of 25 participants had not yet been sent back and received by us. This resulted in 44 patients (11.9%) who were non-compliant with the study protocol. Consequently, we performed our data analysis with 282 valid recordings (76.4%).

Of the 282 participants with valid recordings, the median age was 61.5 (first quartile 55, third quartile 69) and 46 (16.1%) were women (Table 1). Thirty-three participants had CCS and 249 participants had ACS (88.3%). A third of all participants started recording on day 1 after PCI (PCI was on day 0), the majority started recording on the second day (75.9%) and by day 3 88.7% had started their recording. Therefore we included all recorded days as of day 2. The median number of days of device wear time ≥ 12 h was 18 (17, 18), and most participants (79.4%) still recorded day 18, while only 48.9% of patients still recorded



TABLE 1 Activity parameters of groups according to different gradients in MVPA and mean time spent in MVPA.

Group	All patients 282 45 (16.1)		2020 WHO guidelines (MVPA ≥ 30 min) 226 34 (15.0)		2010 WHO guidelines (MVPA ≥ 30 min, bouts ≥10 min) 52 4 (7.7)		Steps ≥7,500 209 33 (15.8)		Steps ≥10,000 155 27 (17.4)	
Number of patients Number of female patients (%)										
Age (years)	61.5	(55, 69)	61	(54, 68)	60	(55, 67)	61	(55, 68)	61	(56, 69)
LPA time (min/day)	242	(193, 293)	255	(213, 303)	259	(223, 296)	260	(224, 303)	274	(240, 318)
MVPA time (min/day)	57	(33, 82)	67	(48, 93)	105	(76, 147)	71	(51, 95)	79	(60, 104)
MVPA time of bouts ≥10 min (min/day)	7.1	(1.0, 22.2)	11.3	3.4, 26.4)	45	(36, 70)	12	(4, 27)	13.7	(5.4, 32.9)
Vigorous physical activity (min/day)	0.5	(0.1, 1.1)	0.7	(0.3, 1.3)	0.9	(0.5, 1.5)	0.7	(0.3, 1.3)	0.8	(0.4, 1.4)
Inactive time (min/day)	721	(628, 812)	699	(617, 770)	625	(575, 721)	688	(613, 766)	655	(602, 739)
Sleep time (min/day)	414	(346, 468)	421	(346, 469)	436	(359, 470)	415	(348, 465)	421	(349, 465)
Mean acceleration per 24 h (mg)	19.8	(15.8, 25.7)	22	(18, 27)	27	(22, 32)	23	(19, 27)	24	(21, 28)
Minimal acceleration during 2 most active minutes (mg)	273	(211, 333)	295	(244, 351)	311	(271, 377)	300	(246, 354)	314	(257, 368)
Minimal acceleration during 30 most active minutes (mg)	127	(103, 152)	136	(117, 160)	171	(150, 186)	139	(122, 163)	145	(130, 170)
Minimal acceleration during 60 most active minutes (mg)	97	(77, 120)	106	(90, 126)	137	(122, 153)	107	(92, 127)	114	(101, 131)
Daily steps (steps/day)	10,463	(7391, 13837)	11,966	(9,594, 14,925)	15,036	(11,702, 19,008)	12,186	(9,986, 15,047)	13,427	(11,833, 15,875)
Mean cadence per 24 h (steps/min)	7.2	(5.1, 9.5)	8.2	(6.6, 10.3)	10.5	(8,1, 13.1)	8.4	(6.9, 10.4)	9.3	(8.1, 11)
Cadence ≥100 steps/min (min/day)	8.7	(2.4, 18.3)	11.5	(4.2, 20.9)	32	(19, 49.6)	12.1	(4.5, 21.5)	13.8	(5.8, 28)
Time with cadence = 0 (%)	69	(64, 75)	68	(63, 72)	65	(62, 71)	67	(62, 71)	64	(61, 68)
Cadence of most active minute (steps/min)	106	(100, 112)	108	(103, 113)	113	(109, 117)	109	(104, 114)	110	(106, 114)
Cadence of most active 30 min (steps/min)	83	(72, 94)	88	(79, 96)	101	(95, 106)	89	(80, 97)	92	(84, 100)
Cadence of most active 60 min (steps/min)	72	(60, 83)	77	(67, 86)	93	(85, 99)	78	(69, 86)	82	(73, 90)

10.3389/fcvm.2022.951042

Parameters are indicated as group medians and first and third quartiles (in brackets) based on patients' means over the measuring period. Inactive time: minutes with accelerations <25 mg; MVPA (moderate to vigorous physical activity): minutes with acceleration \geq 100 mg.

day 19 after PCI. Between day 3 and day 18, data was available for at least 87.9% of all patients.

Daily activity measurements

When expressed as mean daily activity over the 18 days, 226 participants (80.1%) had \geq 30 min of MVPA on an average day (Table 1). However, only 52 (18.4%) study participants spent at least 30 min in MVPA with bouts of ≥ 10 min, thus fulfilling 2010 WHO PA guideline recommendations. The median duration of all participants' mean MVPA time was 57 (33, 82) minutes, and the median of each participant's mean time in bouts \geq 10-min MVPA was 7 (1, 22) minutes. Median sleep time was 6.9 (5.8, 7.8) hours, and median inactive time was 12.0 (10.5, 13.5) hours. One-hundred-and-fifty-five participants (55.0%) reached ≥10,000 steps/day, and 209 (74.1%) performed ≥7,500 steps/day. Two-hundred-and-four participants (72.3%) reached a cadence of ≥ 100 steps/min during the most active minute of the average day. Over the most active 30 min, this cadence was reached by 38 participants (13.5%), and over the most active 60 min, 12 participants (4.3%) reached this threshold.

On day 2 after PCI, 43.5% of participants with available data on that day fulfilled the MVPA criterion of at least 30 min according to 2020 WHO PA guidelines. This percentage increased steadily until day 7, after which it decreased again slightly (**Figure 2**). A similar percentage of participants fulfilled the criterion of a minimum of 7,500 steps/day. The minimum recommendation of 30 min of MVPA in \geq 10-min bouts according to the 2010 WHO guideline was fulfilled by 8.9% on the second day and increased steadily until day 17 when 23.4% fulfilled this criterion. On day two, 28.5% reached 10,000 steps/day and by day 17, 61.3% had reached 10,000 steps/day.

Linear regressions for moderate- to vigorous-intensity physical activity and daily steps

The linear regression of daily mean steps with daily mean MVPA according to the 2020 PA guidelines explained 47.5% of the total variability (r = 0.69, p < 0.0001), while the linear regression of daily mean steps with daily mean MVPA according to the 2010 PA guidelines explained only 13.6% (r = 0.37, p < 0.0001, **Figure 3A**). Approximately 2,500 steps corresponded to 0-min MVPA per 2020 WHO guidelines, and 5,000 steps corresponded to 0-min MVPA per 2010 WHO guidelines. The intersection of the regression line with 30 min of daily MVPA according to 2020 WHO guidelines corresponded to 6,250 daily steps, while more than 15,000 steps on average were necessary to reach the 30-min threshold according to 2010 WHO guidelines. Similar observations could be made



for the linear regression models of the daily mean cadence of the most active 30 min with daily mean MVPA according to the 2010 and 2020 WHO guidelines (Figure 3B). The linear regression models for mean cadence with MVPA according to the 2010 guidelines explained 29.1% of the total variance (r = 0.54, p < 0.0001) and only 16.8% (r = 0.41, p < 0.0001) with MVPA according to the 2020 guidelines. The intersection of the regression line with 30 min of daily MVPA per 2020 WHO guidelines corresponded to 60 steps/min, while a cadence of 100 steps/min was observed for reaching the 30-min threshold according to 2010 WHO guidelines.

Adherence to guidelines and steps per day according to age, sex, and coronary artery disease presentation

Overall, we found that most of the proportions of adherence did not statistically differ across categories of age, sex, and disease presentation at the PCI (**Table 2**). However, the lowest adherence to the 2010 WHO guidelines was observed among women (8.9%), and patients older than 62 years had a lower proportion (74.5%) of adherence to the 2020 guidelines, compared to the patients in the younger group (86%).

Discussion

After recent PCI, PA assessment with wrist-worn accelerometers among our participants was found to be highly feasible with a participation rate of 40 and 87% compliance. We



	Total sample	Age groups		Sex		Coronary disease presentation	
		<62	≥62	Male	Female	ACS	CCS
Number of patients [n (%)]	282	141 (50)	141 (50)	237 (84)	45 (16)	249 (88)	33 (12)
Adherence to guidelines and daily steps $[n (\%)]$							
WHO 2020 guidelines	226 (80.1)	121 (86)	105 (74.5)*	192 (81)	34 (75.6)	202 (81)	24 (73)
WHO 2010 guidelines	52 (18.4)	31 (22)	21 (15)	48 (20.3)	4 (8.9)*	44 (18)	8 (24.2)
Steps ≥7,500	210 (74.5)	110 (78)	100 (71)	177 (74.7)	33 (73.3)	186 (74.7)	24 (73)
Steps \geq 10,000	154 (54.6)	77 (54.6)	77 (54.6)	127 (53.6)	27 (60)	136 (54.6)	18 (54.5)

TABLE 2 Results of adherence to guidelines and steps per day according to age, sex, and disease presentation.

n, number of participants; ACS, acute coronary syndrome; CCS, chronic coronary syndrome; WHO, World Health Organization. Percentages are based on the population for each column. *p-value < 0.05 for the comparison between groups of age, sex, and coronary disease presentation.

found a wide variation in the prevalence of sufficient activity according to WHO PA guidelines from 2010 and 2020, namely spending 30 min in MVPA with or without 10-min bouts. While only 18% of our participants fulfilled 2010 WHO guidelines with MVPA counted only as bouts lasting at least 10 min, 80% met the recommendations from the 2020 WHO guidelines. A higher median number of daily steps and more daily min at a cadence \geq 100 steps/min was found among participants who reached the average of 30-min MVPA in 10-min bouts when compared to participants who only met the recommendations from the 2020 WHO guidelines from the 2020 WHO guidelines (Figure 4).

To our knowledge, this study is the first to quantify the discrepancy between the achievement of PA recommendations with and without the 10-min bout requirement in patients after PCI. Our findings are consistent with other studies conducted on different populations. For instance, a cross-sectional study investigating data from the 2003-2004 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) (37) and a study on data from the Framingham Heart Study (38) also reported a fourfold discrepancy, whereas a study on a subsample of the NHANES population found a sixfold discrepancy (39). The 2020 WHO guideline was based on studies claiming that bouts shorter than 10 min of MVPA were also associated with reduced all-cause mortality in the general population (15). However, the majority of those studies supporting the health benefits of PA accumulated in bouts of <10 min in duration used a cross-sectional design, with none of the randomized studies reporting on the effects of PA accumulated in bouts of <10 min. Other studies established associations of MVPA acquired sporadically or in bouts ≥ 10 min with some cardiovascular risk factors. For instance, a study of >1,000 Canadian adults wearing hip-worn tri-axial accelerometers, reported that the time of MVPA with bouts ≥ 1 min was nearly double the time of MVPA with bouts $\geq 10 \text{ min } (40)$. The presence or absence of metabolic syndrome was equally well discriminated by bouted (\geq 10-min) or sporadic (1–9 min) MVPA (40). Similar associations of CVD factors with MVPA bouts duration were found in a sample of >2,000 participants from the Framingham Heart Study (38). In another study of over 6,000 adults from the NHANES study, MVPA in bouts and non-bouts were similarly associated with cardiovascular risk factors (37); however, a study among the subpopulation of adults younger than 65 years from the Canadian health measures survey found a four times greater inverse association of obesity with MVPA in bouted compared to sporadic MVPA (39). The Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults (CARDIA) study of approximately 2,000 healthy adults found that accumulating sporadic MVPA, independently of bouts, was a protective factor against the development of hypertension but not against obesity (41).

Bouts of 10 min or longer are likely to represent planned and structured exercise, while shorter bouts more likely reflect activities of daily living. Likewise, the median time with a cadence ≥ 100 steps/min of our study participants was 8 min/day, indicating many of our participants barely reached this cadence. Hence, most of our participants' steps were performed at low cadences or in bouts shorter than 1 min, which again suggests activities of daily living rather than physical exercise increasing heart rates and cardiac output. In our study, the proportion of participants fulfilling the 2020 WHO PA guidelines was slightly higher than the proportion of participants walking ≥7,500 steps/day—a threshold found to discriminate between cardiovascular risk factors (6). The percentage of participants walking \geq 10,000 steps was between the proportions of participants fulfilling the 2010 and 2020 WHO PA guidelines. Unlike MVPA, people can easily verify the number of steps calculated by an accelerometer device by walking a predefined number of steps or by walking at a certain cadence for a defined time. Not only can the number of steps be verified, but it is also an easily followed recommendation, such as walking 3,000 steps or walking at brisk 100 steps/min for 30 min.

It is questionable whether PA of very short duration has the same beneficial effects on patients with CVD as structured exercise. Several mechanisms may explain the known benefits associated with PA in patients with CVD, including endothelial



function improvement (42, 43) and antiatherosclerotic (43, 44) and anti-inflammatory (45) effects. Traditional risk factors for CHD such as diabetes, hypertension, smoking, and hypercholesterolemia are associated with endothelial dysfunction, which in turn results in impaired nitric oxide production, abnormal vasoconstriction, chronic inflammation, and increased oxidative stress (46). Endothelial dysfunction, inflammation (47), and oxidative stress (48) play an important role in both the pathogenesis and prognosis of CVD. Against this background, PA increases beneficial shear stress at the vessel wall, down-regulates the expression of the angiotensin II type 1 receptor (49), and decreases NADPH oxidase activity and superoxide anion production, which in turn decreases the generation of reactive oxygen species and inflammation while preserving endothelial nitric oxide bioavailability and its protective anti-atherosclerotic effects (50). Conversely, physical inactivity increases vascular NADPH oxidase activity and increases vascular reactive oxygen species generation, which in turn contributes to endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis (51). Exercise training of distinguished volume and intensity has proven beneficial effects on endothelial function and arterial stiffness (52, 53). At least for weight loss and prevention of obesity, bouts ≥ 10 min have been suggested as necessary (39, 41, 54). Future studies need to clarify how recommendations are actionable to patient benefit and whether daily step targets for patients after PCI gauge prognostic importance.

Limitations

Some limitations may affect our study. First, inactive and uninterested patients may have been lost during recruitment since participants' consent required their willingness to wear an accelerometer. Consequently, our study participants may be more active and compliant than typical patients after PCI in clinical settings. With a 40% inclusion rate, it is possible that our study included a higher percentage of physically active patients whereas inactive patients could have refused participation. However, after the recommendation for monitoring objective PA that has been recently endorsed by the ESC, (55) the inclusion process for this and any other future studies is expected to improve. Specifically in our setting, the use of accelerometer is now a standard of care. All patients are recommended to wear the accelerometer for 18 days after hospital discharge from PCI and together with their general practitioners receive their analyzed data and PA recommendations upon returning the device.

Our recruitment team did not enlist patients who did not qualify for ambulatory cardiac rehabilitation because

they were too frail or cognitively impaired. Therefore, our results may have been affected by selection bias. However, selection bias did not affect the large discrepancy between the number of participants satisfying 2010 versus 2020 WHO PA guideline criteria, which was our main aim. Second, the median MVPA of 1-min bouts among our study participants was 57 min/day or 399 min/week, fulfilling or even exceeding the recommended range of 150-300 min/week. It is possible that PA measured in our study overestimated PA levels due to the Hawthorne effect since pedometer use has been shown to increase patients' PA (19, 22). Wrist-worn accelerometers might also underestimate activities, such as cycling (56). In contrast, activities involving arm movements may overestimate PA levels since the metabolic cost of arm movements is smaller than that of leg movements due to the smaller muscle mass involved in the effort (57). However, since walking is one of the most frequently reported leisure time activities worldwide, this limitation may be negligible (58), especially among patients with cardiac conditions (6).

Third, since most PA data are averaged over 1-min windows, dropping the criterion of 10-min bouts means that bouts as few as 1 min are sufficient for qualifying as MVPA in the 2020 WHO guidelines. However, with many proprietary devices, the minimal bout length is not obvious to the user, and some devices use 15 s or even 5 s epochs (59). The choice of epoch length also affects the calculated daily time spent with MVPA. MVPA time was doubled when epoch length was increased from 4 to 20 or 60 s in a study using hip-worn uni-axial accelerometers (60). Unless a device with a defined wearing location, data sampling rate, epoch duration, and algorithm settings for calculation of MVPA is validated against energy consumption measured by a metabolic cart, it is impossible to know whether time with MVPA is actually time with an energy consumption ≥ 3 METs.

Our data imply that tracking the global target set by WHO to reduce inactivity by 2025, should take into consideration the discrepancy of values that are consistently reported in the literature. Using the new guidelines to evaluate policies supporting PA in settings where baseline PA levels were measured through different criteria, may be biased and not reflect the reality of the expected change. Finally, whether CV risk can be equally reduced by MVPA with and without the 10-min bout requirement in patients after PCI needs to be investigated in future studies, such as the PIPAP study. Since the identification of MVPA is highly dependent on the duration of analyzed bouts and consequently varies between accelerometer devices and algorithm settings, a target number of steps may be more manageable, understandable, and feasible for people.

Conclusion

This study found a fourfold discrepancy in the frequency of participants fulfilling 2010 and 2020 WHO

guidelines for PA among patients following hospital discharge after PCI. In this setting, the recommendations from the 2020 WHO PA guidelines for MVPA were fulfilled easily by activities of daily living, without any planned or structured exercise. Future studies need to clarify how recommendations are actionable to patient benefit and whether daily step targets for patients after PCI gauge prognostic importance.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethikkommission des Kantons Bern. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

Author contributions

NG-J, AB, OF, and MW designed the study. PE, SW, RF, and JF were involved in data collection, processed the data, and performed data analyses. PE, SW, and NG-J drafted the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Funding

This study was partially funded by the Swiss Heart Foundation. Open access funding was provided by the University of Bern.

Acknowledgments

We thank the prevention team nurses for their tireless efforts recruiting participants for this study and Susana Perez for her graphical design.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated

References

1. Gbd 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national agesex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet.* (2017) 390:1151–210. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32152-9

2. Dodson JA, Arnold SV, Gosch KL, Gill TM, Spertus JA, Krumholz HM, et al. Slow gait speed and risk of mortality or hospital readmission after myocardial infarction in the translational research investigating underlying disparities in recovery from acute myocardial infarction: patients' health status registry. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* (2016) 64:596–601. doi: 10.1111/jgs.14016

3. Takahashi T, Kumamaru M, Jenkins S, Saitoh M, Morisawa T, Matsuda H. Inpatient step count predicts re-hospitalization after cardiac surgery. *J Cardiol.* (2015) 66:286–91. doi: 10.1016/j.jjcc.2015.01.006

4. Waring T, Gross K, Soucier R, ZuWallack R. Measured physical activity and 30-day rehospitalization in heart failure patients. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev*. (2017) 37:124–9. doi: 10.1097/HCR.000000000000204

5. Tudor-Locke C, Schuna JM Jr., Han HO, Aguiar EJ, Green MA, Busa MA, et al. Step-based physical activity metrics and cardiometabolic risk: NHANES 2005-2006. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2017) 49:283–91. doi: 10.1249/MSS.000000000001100

6. Houle J, Valera B, Gaudet-Savard T, Auclair A, Poirier P. Daily steps threshold to improve cardiovascular disease risk factors during the year after an acute coronary syndrome. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev.* (2013) 33:406–10. doi: 10.1097/HCR.000000000000021

7. Kyu HH, Bachman VF, Alexander LT, Mumford JE, Afshin A, Estep K, et al. Physical activity and risk of breast cancer, colon cancer, diabetes, ischemic heart disease, and ischemic stroke events: systematic review and dose-response metaanalysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. *Bmj.* (2016) 354:i3857. doi: 10.1136/bmj.i3857

8. Warburton DER, Bredin SSD. Health benefits of physical activity: a systematic review of current systematic reviews. *Curr Opin Cardiol.* (2017) 32:541–56. doi: 10.1097/HCO.00000000000437

9. Gonzalez-Jaramillo N, Wilhelm M, Arango-Rivas AM, Gonzalez-Jaramillo V, Mesa-Vieira C, Minder B, et al. Systematic review of physical activity trajectories and mortality in patients with coronary artery disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2022) 79:1690–700. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2022.02.036

10. De Silva D. Helping Measure Person-Centred Care: a Review of Evidence about Commonly used Approaches and Tools used to Help Measure Person-Centred Care. London: Health Foundation (2014).

11. World Health Organization [WHO]. WHO guidelines on Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour. WHO guidelines on Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour. Geneva: World Health Organization (2020).

12. Bull FC, Al-Ansari SS, Biddle S, Borodulin K, Buman MP, Cardon G, et al. World Health Organization 2020 guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour. *Br J Sports Med.* (2020) 54:1451. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2020-102955

13. Esliger DW, Rowlands AV, Hurst TL, Catt M, Murray P, Eston RG. Validation of the GENEA accelerometer. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2011) 43:1085–93. doi: 10. 1249/MSS.0b013e31820513be

14. Lee P, Tse CY. Calibration of wrist-worn ActiWatch 2 and ActiGraph wGT3X for assessment of physical activity in young adults. *Gait Posture*. (2019) 68:141–9. doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2018.11.023

15. Jakicic JM, Kraus WE, Powell KE, Campbell WW, Janz KF, Troiano RP, et al. Association between bout duration of physical activity and health: systematic review. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2019) 51:1213–9. doi: 10.1249/MSS. 000000000001933

16. Lee IM, Shiroma EJ, Kamada M, Bassett DR, Matthews CE, Buring JE. Association of step volume and intensity with all-cause mortality in older women. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2019) 179:1105–12. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.0899

17. Bassett DR Jr., Toth LP, LaMunion SR, Crouter SE. Step counting: a review of measurement considerations and health-related applications. *Sports Med.* (2017) 47:1303–15. doi: 10.1007/s40279-016-0663-1

organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

18. Hatano Y. Use of the pedometer for promoting daily walking exercise. J Int Committee Health Phys Educ Recreat. (1993) 29:4-8.

19. Dwyer T, Pezic A, Sun C, Cochrane J, Venn A, Srikanth V, et al. Objectively measured daily steps and subsequent long term all-cause mortality: the tasped prospective cohort study. *PLoS One.* (2015) 10:e0141274. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0141274

20. Le Masurier GC, Sidman CL, Corbin CB. Accumulating 10,000 steps: does this meet current physical activity guidelines? *Res Q Exerc Sport.* (2003) 74:389–94. doi: 10.1080/02701367.2003.10609109

21. Sweeting J, Ingles J, Ball K, Semsarian C. Daily step count as a simple marker of disease severity in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. *Heart Lung Circ.* (2018) 27:752–5. doi: 10.1016/j.hlc.2017.12.012

22. Tudor-Locke C, Craig CL, Aoyagi Y, Bell RC, Croteau KA, De Bourdeaudhuij I, et al. How many steps/day are enough? For older adults and special populations. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* (2011) 8:80. doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-8-80

23. Hall KS, Hyde ET, Bassett DR, Carlson SA, Carnethon MR, Ekelund U, et al. Systematic review of the prospective association of daily step counts with risk of mortality, cardiovascular disease, and dysglycemia. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* (2020) 17:78. doi: 10.1186/s12966-020-00978-9

24. Jackson D. AX3 GUI. (2020). Available online at: https://github.com/ digitalinteraction/openmovement/wiki/AX3-GUI (accessed July 19, 2021).

25. Migueles JH, Rowlands AV, Huber F, Sabia S, Hees VTV. GGIR: a research community–driven open source r package for generating physical activity and sleep outcomes from multi-day raw accelerometer data. *J Meas Phys Behav*. (2019) 2:188. doi: 10.1123/jmpb.2018-0063

26. van Hees VT. *GGIR*. (2021). Available online at: https://github.com/cran/GGIR (accessed June 3, 2021).

27. van Hees VT, Gorzelniak L, Dean León EC, Eder M, Pias M, Taherian S, et al. Separating movement and gravity components in an acceleration signal and implications for the assessment of human daily physical activity. *PLoS One.* (2013) 8:e61691. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0061691

28. O'Donnell J, Smith-Byrne K, Velardo C, Conrad N, Salimi-Khorshidi G, Doherty A, et al. Self-reported and objectively measured physical activity in people with and without chronic heart failure: UK Biobank analysis. *Open Heart.* (2020) 7:e001099. doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2019-001099

29. van Hees VT, Sabia S, Anderson KN, Denton SJ, Oliver J, Catt M, et al. A novel, open access method to assess sleep duration using a wrist-worn accelerometer. *PLoS One*. (2015) 10:e0142533. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0142533

30. van Hees VT, Fang Z, Langford J, Assah F, Mohammad A, da Silva IC, et al. Autocalibration of accelerometer data for free-living physical activity assessment using local gravity and temperature: an evaluation on four continents. *J Appl Physiol.* (2014) 117:738–44. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00421.2014

31. van Hees VT. Accelerometer Data Processing with GGIR. (2021). Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/GGIR/vignettes/GGIR.html#5_ Motivation_and_clarification (accessed June 12, 2017).

32. Gu F, Khoshelham K, Shang J, Yu F, Wei Z. Robust and accurate smartphonebased step counting for indoor localization. *IEEE Sens J.* (2017) 17:3453–60. doi: 10.1109/JSEN.2017.2685999

33. Patterson MR. Verisense Step Algorithm. (2021). Available online at: https://github.com/ShimmerEngineering/Verisense-Toolbox/tree/master/ Verisense_step_algorithm (accessed April 14, 2021).

34. Femiano R, Werner C, Wilhelm M, Eser P. Validation of open-source step-counting algorithms for wrist-worn tri-axial accelerometers in cardiovascular patients. *Gait Posture*. (2022) 92:206–11. doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2021.11.035

35. Rowlands AV, Sherar LB, Fairclough SJ, Yates T, Edwardson CL, Harrington DM, et al. A data-driven, meaningful, easy to interpret, standardised accelerometer outcome variable for global surveillance. *J Sci Med Sport.* (2019) 22:1132–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2019.06.016

36. Tudor-Locke C, Han H, Aguiar EJ, Barreira TV, Schuna JM Jr., Kang M, et al. How fast is fast enough? Walking cadence (steps/min) as a practical estimate of intensity in adults: a narrative review. *Br J Sports Med.* (2018) 52:776. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2017-097628

37. Loprinzi PD, Cardinal BJ. Association between biologic outcomes and objectively measured physical activity accumulated in \geq 10-minute bouts and <10-minute bouts. *Am J Health Promot.* (2013) 27:143–51. doi: 10.4278/ajhp.110916-QUAN-348

38. Glazer NL, Lyass A, Esliger DW, Blease SJ, Freedson PS, Massaro JM, et al. Sustained and shorter bouts of physical activity are related to cardiovascular health. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2013) 45:109–15. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e31826b eae5

39. Strath SJ, Holleman RG, Ronis DL, Swartz AM, Richardson CR. Objective physical activity accumulation in bouts and nonbouts and relation to markers of obesity in US adults. *Prev Chronic Dis.* (2008) 5:A131.

40. Clarke J, Janssen I. Sporadic and bouted physical activity and the metabolic syndrome in adults. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2014) 46:76–83. doi: 10.1249/MSS. 0b013e31829f83a0

41. White DK, Gabriel KP, Kim Y, Lewis CE, Sternfeld B. Do short spurts of physical activity benefit cardiovascular health? The CARDIA Study. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2015) 47:2353–8. doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000000662

42. Laufs U, Werner N, Link A, Endres M, Wassmann S, Jürgens K, et al. Physical training increases endothelial progenitor cells, inhibits neointima formation, and enhances angiogenesis. *Circulation.* (2004) 109:220–6. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR. 0000109141.48980.37

43. Gielen S, Schuler G, Adams V. Cardiovascular effects of exercise training. *Circulation.* (2010) 122:1221–38. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.939959

44. Vandercappellen EJ, Henry RMA, Savelberg HHCM, Berg JDVD, Reesink KD, Schaper NC, et al. Association of the amount and pattern of physical activity with arterial stiffness: the maastricht study. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2020) 9:e017502. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.017502

45. Lavie CJ, Church TS, Milani RV, Earnest CP. Impact of physical activity, cardiorespiratory fitness, and exercise training on markers of inflammation. J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev. (2011) 31:137–45. doi: 10.1097/HCR.0b013e3182122827

46. Fioranelli M, Bottaccioli AG, Bottaccioli F, Bianchi M, Rovesti M, Roccia MG. Stress and inflammation in coronary artery disease: a review psychoneuroendocrineimmunology-based. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2031. doi: 10. 3389/fimmu.2018.02031

47. Swerdlow DI, Holmes MV, Kuchenbaecker KB, Engmann JE, Shah T, Sofat R, et al. The interleukin-6 receptor as a target for prevention of coronary heart disease: a mendelian randomisation analysis. *Lancet.* (2012) 379:1214–24. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60110-X

48. Hill JA, Olson EN. Cardiac plasticity. N Engl J Med. (2008) 358:1370–80. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra072139

49. Rieder MJ, Carmona R, Krieger JE, Pritchard KA Jr., Greene AS. Suppression of angiotensin-converting enzyme expression and activity by shear stress. *Circ Res.* (1997) 80:312–9. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.80.3.312

50. Hambrecht R, Wolf A, Gielen S, Linke A, Hofer J, Erbs S, et al. Effect of exercise on coronary endothelial function in patients with coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med.* (2000) 342:454–60. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200002173420702

51. Laufs U, Wassmann S, Czech T, Münzel T, Eisenhauer M, Böhm M, et al. Physical inactivity increases oxidative stress, endothelial dysfunction, and atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* (2005) 25:809–14. doi: 10.1161/01. ATV.0000158311.24443.af

52. Antunes BM, Rossi FE, Cholewa JM, Lira FS. Regular physical activity and vascular aging. *Curr Pharm Des.* (2016) 22:3715–29. doi: 10.2174/1381612822666160322144724

53. Vega RB, Konhilas JP, Kelly DP, Leinwand LA. Molecular mechanisms underlying cardiac adaptation to exercise. *Cell Metab.* (2017) 25:1012–26. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2017.04.025

54. Catenacci VA, Grunwald GK, Ingebrigtsen JP, Jakicic JM, McDermott MD, Phelan S, et al. Physical activity patterns using accelerometry in the National Weight Control Registry. *Obesity*. (2011) 19:1163–70. doi: 10.1038/oby.2010.264

55. Visseren FLJ, Mach F, Smulders YM, Carballo D, Koskinas KC, Bäck M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice. *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:3227–337.

56. Matthew CE. Calibration of accelerometer output for adults. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2005) 37(11 Suppl):S512–22. doi: 10.1249/01.mss.0000185659.11982.3d

57. Lafortuna CL, Chiavaroli S, Rastelli F, De Angelis M, Agosti F, Patrizi A, et al. Energy cost and cardiovascular response to upper and lower limb rhythmic exercise with different equipments in normal-weight and severely obese individuals. *J Endocrinol Invest.* (2011) 34:131–9. doi: 10.1007/BF03347043

58. Hulteen RM, Smith JJ, Morgan PJ, Barnett LM, Hallal PC, Colyvas K, et al. Global participation in sport and leisure-time physical activities: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Prev Med.* (2017) 95:14–25. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2016. 11.027

59. Migueles JH, Cadenas-Sanchez C, Ekelund U, Delisle Nyström C, Mora-Gonzalez J, Löf M, et al. Accelerometer data collection and processing criteria to assess physical activity and other outcomes: a systematic review and practical considerations. *Sports Med.* (2017) 47:1821–45. doi: 10.1007/s40279-017-0716-0

60. Bakrania K, Yates T, Rowlands AV, Esliger DW, Bunnewell S, Sanders J, et al. Intensity thresholds on raw acceleration data: euclidean norm minus one (ENMO) and mean amplitude deviation (MAD) approaches. *PLoS One*. (2016) 11:e0164045. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0164045

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Shanthi Mendis, The Geneva Learning Foundation, Switzerland

REVIEWED BY Basuni Radi,

National Cardiovascular Center Harapan Kita, Indonesia Antonino S. Rubino, University of Campania Luigi Vanvitelli, Italy

*CORRESPONDENCE Matthias Wilhelm Matthias.Wilhelm@insel.ch

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 23 June 2022 ACCEPTED 29 August 2022 PUBLISHED 30 September 2022

CITATION

Gonzalez-Jaramillo N, Eser P, Casanova F, Bano A, Franco OH, Windecker S, Räber L and Wilhelm M (2022) Prognostic impact of physical activity patterns after percutaneous coronary intervention. Protocol for a prospective longitudinal cohort. The PIPAP study.

Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 9:976539. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.976539

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Gonzalez-Jaramillo, Eser, Casanova, Bano, Franco, Windecker, Räber and Wilhelm. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Prognostic impact of physical activity patterns after percutaneous coronary intervention. Protocol for a prospective longitudinal cohort. The PIPAP study

Nathalia Gonzalez-Jaramillo ⁽¹⁾ ^{1,2,3}, Prisca Eser ⁽¹⁾, Flurina Casanova¹, Arjola Bano ⁽¹⁾ ^{1,2}, Oscar H. Franco ⁽²⁾, Stephan Windecker ⁽¹⁾, Lorenz Räber ⁽¹⁾ ¹ and Matthias Wilhelm ⁽¹⁾ ^{1*}

¹Department of Cardiology, Inselspital, Bern University Hospital, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ²Institute of Social and Preventive Medicine, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ³Graduate School for Health Sciences, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Introduction: Current guidelines recommend wearable activity trackers to detect insufficient physical activity (PA) and help increase PA to prevent or ameliorate cardiovascular disease. However, there is a paucity of data regarding how objectively measured PA trajectories, patterns, and sedentary time, are associated with mortality and recurrent events after percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) in patients with established coronary artery disease (CAD). Additionally, it remains unclear if early PA and sedentary time after PCI are associated with such outcomes. Therefore, in the present study (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04663373), we aim to establish the associations of objectively measured PA with major adverse cardiac events and mortality at one-year follow-up.

Methods and analysis: In this single-centre observational study, patients with CAD will be prospectively recruited immediately after PCI. All the information from the clinical history, baseline characteristics, and outcomes during follow-up will be obtained from the CARDIOBASE registry. Accelerometer data will be collected for 18 days following hospital discharge and 14 days at one-year follow-up. PA trajectories will be identified by group-based trajectory modeling. Major adverse cardiac events and mortality will be prospectively monitored up to 1 year after PCI. All data will be collected using Research Electronic Data Capture.

KEYWORDS

cohort, protocol, prevention, coronary disease - epidemiology, accelerometer

Introduction

Coronary artery disease (CAD) is the leading cause of cardiovascular disease (CVD) mortality (1, 2). Lifestyle physical activity (PA) and exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation (CR) successfully reduce the risk of CVD morbidity and mortality and improve the quality of life in patients with CAD (3–5). American and European guidelines (6, 7) thus recommend CR and PA for patients with acute and chronic coronary syndromes, particularly those who undergo percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) (8).

The use of accelerometers provides objective, feasible, and reliable PA data across its spectrum, including sedentary time, activity counts (divided into time spent in light, moderate and vigorous activity), daily steps, and sleep (9). Some evidence has provided insights into the associations of objectively measured PA and short-term prognosis after hospital admission in patients with CVD. For instance, the number of steps during the three last days of hospital stay after coronary artery bypass grafting is a strong predictor for 30-day cardiac rehospitalization (10). Likewise, in patients hospitalized for decompensated heart failure, physical inactivity within the first week after hospital discharge is associated with 30-day hospital readmission (11).

Current guidelines recommend wearable activity trackers as a tool that may help increase PA (12). However, there is a paucity of data regarding how objectively measured PA patterns and sedentary time are associated with mortality and recurrent events after PCI in patients with CAD. Additionally, it remains unclear if an early increase in PA and a decrease in sedentary time after PCI is associated with such outcomes at 1-year follow-up. Therefore, in the present study (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04663373), we aim first to quantify PA levels, sedentary time, and PA trajectories in participants wearing an accelerometer for 18 days starting on the day of their hospital discharge and for 14 days on 1 year of follow-up. We also aim to evaluate how PA, sedentary time, and PA trajectories early after PCI are associated with major adverse cardiac and cerebrovascular events (MACCE) and 1-year mortality in patients with CAD. Through the extension of the current knowledge and understanding of the role of PA in the prognosis of CAD, these results could enhance cardiovascular health and clinical practice. Our study could emphasize the importance of objectively measured PA and sedentary time as a standard-ofcare evaluation in patients with CAD to contribute to clinical decision-making, design tailored interventions and perhaps establish a prognosis.

Objectives

Among patients with CAD who underwent PCI, we aim to establish the association of objectively measured PA and

sedentary time with mortality and MACCE at 1-year follow-up.

The aim will be addressed via specific objectives:

- (1) Determine the correlation between objectively measured PA, daily step counts, step cadence, inactivity time and sleep time over the 18 days following hospital discharge after PCI and over 14 days at 1-year follow-up.
- (2) Compare PA, steps and inactivity between patients subsequently performing CR with patients not performing CR.
- (3) Identify PA components and PA trajectories associated with mortality and the first occurrence of MACCE at 12 months.
- (4) Identify factors that are associated with different PA trajectories from the immediate period following PCI to 1-year follow-up.

Methods and analysis

Study design and setting

We will conduct an observational, longitudinal monocentric study with a prospective collection of data from the University Hospital of Bern (Inselspital).

Population

Consecutive adult patients with acute or chronic coronary syndrome who underwent PCI.

Selection criteria

Inclusion criteria

- (1) Men and women older than 18 years after treatment with PCI for chronic or acute coronary syndrome.
- (2) Willingness to participate in the study.

Exclusion criteria

- (1) No adequate understanding of how to wear the accelerometer.
- (2) Behavioral or cognitive disorders are sufficient to interfere with the patient's ability to comply with the protocol instructions or follow-up procedures.
- (3) Frailty or extensive nursing care needs.
- (4) Major surgery, including implantation of cardiac devices, or major neurologic events and cerebrovascular events, within 30 days before screening.

(5) Planned major surgery within the next 20 days after PCI, including staged cardiac surgery.

Sample size calculation

The sample size was calculated based on the available information from the CARDIOBASE registry regarding the proportion of incident cardiovascular events among CAD patients undergoing PCI. The Schoenfeld formula was utilized for survival analysis. Based on the data from the CARDIOBASE registry, we assumed that the proportion of MACCE events within 1 year after the PCI procedure would be 9% (13). We assumed that the physically active patients in the present study would have a 50% reduction in the 1-year risk of incident MACCE, compared to the inactive ones (14). To obtain a power of 80% and a precision of 5%, we estimated a sample size of 726 participants.

Exposures, outcomes, and covariates

Exposures

- (a) Each component of the continuum of PA, including sedentary behavior, light, and moderate to vigorous (MVPA) levels of activity, and sleep. Further, the number of daily steps and step cadence.
- (b) Trajectories of PA parameters (as stated above) in the short-term (18 days after hospital discharge) and the longterm (hospital discharge to 1-year follow-up).

Outcomes

- (a) Main outcomes: (a) MACCE. In line with previous literature on CVD prevention (15), the definition of MACCE will include ischemic endpoints as cardiovascular death, myocardial infarction, stent thrombosis, and stroke; and revascularization endpoints as target lesion revascularization and target vessel revascularization; (b) All-cause mortality.
- (b) Secondary outcomes: Individual components of MACCE.

Covariates

- (a) Demographic factors: Sex, age, marital status, zip code.
- (b) Clinical factors: Personal history of diabetes, dyslipidemia, hypertension, smoking, alcohol intake, body mass index, and CAD presentation at PCI (acute vs. stable), CR attendance.
- (c) Procedural-related factors: Number of affected vessels, number of stents, presence of left main disease, and staged angioplasty.

Protocol activities

Consecutive patients who have been hospitalized for percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) after acute or chronic coronary syndrome (ACS, CCS) will be recruited on the day of discharge or one day before discharge by a team of nurse practitioners who see the patients and inform them about available CR programs. Patients who consider participating will receive a wrist-worn accelerometer, a patient information sheet including an informed consent form and an addressed and prepaid envelope to return the signed consent form and the accelerometer after the study period. They will be asked to wear the accelerometer for 18 days starting from the day of discharge from the hospital. At discharge, the patient will start wearing the accelerometer according to the instructions given by the research team. Patients undergoing staged PCI will receive the accelerometer after the last revascularization. Patients who have their yearly routine checkup at our clinic will receive the accelerometer again after 1 year for another measuring period of 14 days (Figure 1). Patients who perform their yearly check-ups at an external cardiologist will receive the accelerometer for the follow-up measurement by mail. Detailed information concerning the occurrence of clinical outcomes (e.g., date and type of events) will be obtained from the CARDIOBASE database (NCT02241291), a prospective registry collecting all events adjudicated by an independent clinical events committee.

At each visit, all the assessments will be recorded on source documentation. A summary of the protocol activities is provided in Figure 1.

Measures

Physical activity monitoring

Tri-axial accelerometers (Axivity AX-3, Axivity Ltd., Newcastle, UK) will be worn continuously on the non-dominant wrist for 18 days. The devices will be programmed with the open-source software AX3 GUI V43 (16) to record tri-axial accelerations of ± 8 g at 50 Hz for 18 days starting on the evening of the day of hospital discharge. This period was chosen to achieve at least 14 days of physical activity data also from patients who are transferred to another hospital or home care before returning home. When patients return to the clinic for their follow-up visit after 1 year, they will receive again an accelerometer to be worn for 14 days. Patients completing their yearly follow-up visit with their resident cardiologist will be contacted by mail and if willing to wear the accelerometer again, they will receive it by mail with a prepaid returning envelope.



Data processing

Raw data will be downloaded as cwa files by AX3 GUI V43 and processed by a research-driven open-source R package named GGIR (version 2.4.0) (17, 18). Criteria for data inclusion for analysis is a minimum of 7 days of at least 12 h of daily wear time. The default acceleration metric of the package, which is the Euclidean norm (vector magnitude) minus one (ENMO), will be used for the calculations of the movement component of the raw acceleration data. It describes the conversion of the raw tri-axial acceleration data into an omnidirectional measure of body acceleration (19). The resulting ENMO values are expressed in gravity-based acceleration units (milligravity units [mg]) averaged over 5 s epochs [window sizes = c (5, 900, 3600)].

Physical activity levels

The following activity domains were pre-defined: (20) < 25 mg for inactivity, 25–99 mg for light physical activity [threshold.lig = c (25)] and \geq 100 mg for moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) [threshold.mod = c (100)]. Sleep will be identified by the longest daily time window with minimal acceleration and the least positional changes of the wrist (21, 22). Time spent at different PA levels will be accrued in 1 min bouts. During analysis, auto-calibration using local gravity as the reference will be conducted and non-wear time will be determined over a window size of 60 min with a 15-min sliding window [window sizes = c(5, 900, 3600)] (23, 24).

Steps

Whereas activity parameters will be derived directly from GGIR, steps will be determined by a Windowed Peak Detection open-source algorithm (Verisense_step_algorithm, last updated: 14.04.2021) based on the design of Gu et al. (25) and implemented for use in combination with the GGIR R package available on GitHub (26). The input parameters used for the step algorithm were validated in a study with 22 CVD patients during an outdoor exercise session of our CR program (27).

Cadence

Cadences for each minute will be calculated from the metadata derived by the step algorithm, which includes the number of steps for each 5 s epoch. From this information, we will calculate the mean cadence over the whole 24 h cycle. Moreover, daily minutes with \geq 100 steps/min and with 0 steps/min will be extracted (28). We will determine mean cadences for the most active 1, 30, and 60 min, as proposed by Tudor-Locke et al. (29).

Possible sources of bias

Patients cannot see activity or steps on the device, as there is no display on Axivity AX3. However, inherent to the observational design of the study, a selection bias may arise if patients with low PA levels refuse to wear the accelerometer. Information bias would be expected if patients do not wear the accelerometer on days when they move less, as they are told that they will get a personal data summary after the end of their wearing time. On the other hand, patients may make an extra effort to move more due to knowing that their data will be recorded and analyzed (Hawthorne effect).

Data analysis

Statistical analysis plan

All the statistical analyses will be performed in STATA 17IC and R. For all comparisons, a two-sided p-value < 0.05 will be considered statistically significant.

Descriptive statistics will be presented by relative frequencies for qualitative variables or by the mean and standard deviation (SD) or median and interquartile range (IQR), according to the normal distribution of quantitative variables. Unpaired T-tests, Chi-square tests and Mann-Whitney U tests will be used to present statistical differences in baseline characteristics according to the fulfilment of PA recommendations and the identified trajectories. If allowed by the data, we will perform logistic regression models to identify factors associated with short and long-term PA trajectories.

We will use group-based trajectory modeling (30) (GBTM) to identify distinctive clusters of individual PA trajectories and for profiling the characteristics of individuals within the trajectories. GBTM permits the analysis of the effect of time-stable covariates on the probability of group membership and the effect of time-dependent covariates on the trajectory itself (30).

We will test whether mean PA parameters of the whole observation period or trajectories could predict MACCE in addition to traditional risk factors. Furthermore, we will perform receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves to identify a threshold of the most convenient time to start PA after coronary revascularization. Predictive values of daily steps during the first 2 weeks after hospital discharge will be quantified and tested by the increase in the area under the curve (AUC) of the ROC curve of a model consisting of traditional risk factors (age, sex, cardiovascular risk factors, cardiovascular history, and comorbidities) and time of starting PA after PCI.

We will also use Kaplan-Meier estimates to analyze the association of PA components including sedentary behavior, light, moderate, and high levels of activity, sleep, and the number of steps or step cadence with recurrent cardiovascular events after PCI. After inspection of Schoenfeld residuals to check the proportional hazards assumption, we will perform Cox regression models to compare rates of MACCE among trajectories. Furthermore, the models will be adjusted for age, sex, and clinically relevant variables, including acute vs. chronic CAD, staged PCI, and CR attendance, among others. Timeto-event will be censored at last patient contact for patients without MACCE. Multiple imputations will be performed in case of missing data.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

For all research activities, informed consent will be obtained from participants. Each participant will receive information about the objectives and the procedures of the study. After study completion, all the patients will receive their summary data. Only research team members will have access to data during the study, which will be stored in REDCap, and hosted on secure servers at Inselspital. All data will be anonymized, handled and stored in line with the national data protection laws in Switzerland (31). To protect the identity of participants, they will each be assigned a participant identification number (PIN). The list linking participants' names to their PIN will be stored separately and securely. Only the principal investigator will have access to that file. The project is approved by the cantonal ethics committee of Bern and is registered in ClinicalTrials (NCT04663373). The CARDIOBASE registry also complies with the Declaration of Helsinki and is approved by the ethics committee.

Author contributions

NG-J, AB, OF, PE, and MW designed the study. FC involved in the patient recruitment. SW, LR, and PE were involved in the data collection. NG-J and PE drafted the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Funding

Funding was provided by a grant from the Swiss Heart Foundation (FF19075). Open access funding was provided by the University of Bern.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. GBD 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national agesex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet (London, England)*. (2017) 390:1151–210. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(17)32152-9

2. Roth GA, Johnson C, Abajobir A, Abd-Allah F, Abera SF, Abyu G, et al. Global, Regional, and National Burden of cardiovascular diseases for 10 causes, 1990 to 2015. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2017) 70:1–25. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2017.0 4.052

3. Anderson L, Thompson DR, Oldridge N, Zwisler A-D, Rees K, Martin N, et al. Exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation for coronary heart disease. *Cochrane Datab Syst Rev.* (2016) 2016:CD001800. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001800.pub3

4. Moholdt T, Lavie Carl J, Nauman J. Sustained physical activity, not weight loss, associated with improved survival in coronary heart disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2018) 71:1094–101. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2018.01.011

5. McGregor G, Powell R, Kimani P, Underwood M. Does contemporary exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation improve quality of life for people with coronary artery disease? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open.* (2020) 10:e036089. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-036089

 Collet JP, Thiele H, Barbato E, Barthélémy O, Bauersachs J, Bhatt DL, et al. 2020 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute coronary syndromes in patients presenting without persistent ST-segment elevation. *Eur Heart J*. (2020) 42:1289– 367. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehaa575

7. Knuuti J, Wijns W, Saraste A, Capodanno D, Barbato E, Funck-Bretano C, et al. 2019 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of chronic coronary syndromes. *Eur Heart J.* (2020) 41:407–77. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz425

8. Ibanez B, James S, Agewall S, Antunes MJ, Bucciarelli-Ducci C, Bueno H, et al. 2017 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation: the task force for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:119–77. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx393

9. Smirnova E, Leroux A, Cao Q, Tabacu L, Zipunnikov V, Crainiceanu C, et al. The predictive performance of objective measures of physical activity derived from accelerometry data for 5-year all-cause mortality in older adults: national health and nutritional examination survey 2003-2006. J Gerontol Series A Biol Sci Med Sci. (2020) 75:1779–85. doi: 10.1093/gerona/glz193

10. Takahashi T, Kumamaru M, Jenkins S, Saitoh M, Morisawa T, Matsuda H. Inpatient step count predicts re-hospitalization after cardiac surgery. *J Cardiol.* (2015) 66:286–91. doi: 10.1016/j.jjcc.2015.01.006

11. Waring T, Gross K, Soucier R, ZuWallack R. Measured physical activity and 30-day rehospitalization in heart failure patients. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prevent.* (2017) 37:124–9. doi: 10.1097/hcr.000000000000204

12. Visseren FLJ, Mach F, Smulders YM, Carballo D, Koskinas KC, Bäck M, et al. 2021 ESC Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: developed by the Task Force for cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice with representatives of the European Society of Cardiology and 12 medical societies With the special contribution of the European Association of Preventive Cardiology (EAPC). *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:3227–337. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab484

13. Gonzalez-Jaramillo N, Marcin T, Matter S, Eser P, Berlin C, Bano A, et al. Clinical outcomes and cardiac rehabilitation in underrepresented groups after percutaneous coronary intervention: an observational study. *Eur J Prevent Cardiol.* (2022) 29:1093–103. doi: 10.1093/eurjpc/zwab204

14. Gonzalez-Jaramillo N, Wilhelm M, Arango-Rivas AM, Gonzalez-Jaramillo V, Mesa-Vieira C, Minder B, et al. Systematic review of physical activity trajectories and mortality in patients with coronary artery disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2022) 79:1690–700. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2022.02.036 15. Hwang JK, Lee SH, Song YB, Ahn J, Carriere K, Jang MJ, et al. Glycemic control status after percutaneous coronary intervention and long-term clinical outcomes in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Circ Cardiovasc Intervent*. (2017) 10:e004157. doi: 10.1161/circinterventions.116.004157

16. Jackson D. AX3 GUI 2020. (2020). Available online at: https://github.com/ digitalinteraction/openmovement/wiki/AX3-GUI (accessed September 7, 2021).

17. Migueles JH, Rowlands AV, Huber F, Sabia S, van Hees VT. GGIR: a research community–driven open source R package for generating physical activity and sleep outcomes from multi-day raw accelerometer data. *J Measurement Phys Behav.* (2019) 2:188. doi: 10.1123/jmpb.2018-0063

18. van Hees VT. *GGIR 2021*. (2021). Available online at: https://github.com/ cran/GGIR (accessed September 7, 2021).

19. van Hees VT, Gorzelniak L, Dean León EC, Eder M, Pias M, Taherian S, et al. Separating movement and gravity components in an acceleration signal and implications for the assessment of human daily physical activity. *PLoS One.* (2013) 8:e61691. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0061691

20. O'Donnell J, Smith-Byrne K, Velardo C, Conrad N, Salimi-Khorshidi G, Doherty A, et al. Self-reported and objectively measured physical activity in people with and without chronic heart failure: UK Biobank analysis. *Open Heart.* (2020) 7:e001099. doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2019-001099

21. Nikbakhtian S, Reed AB, Obika BD, Morelli D, Cunningham A, Aral M, et al. Accelerometer-derived sleep onset timing and cardiovascular disease incidence: a UK Biobank cohort study. *Eur Heart J Digital Health.* (2021) 2:658–66. doi: 10.1093/ehjdh/ztab088

22. van Hees VT, Sabia S, Jones SE, Wood AR, Anderson KN, Kivimäki M, et al. Estimating sleep parameters using an accelerometer without sleep diary. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:12975. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-31266-z

23. van Hees VT, Fang Z, Langford J, Assah F, Mohammad A, da Silva ICM, et al. Autocalibration of accelerometer data for free-living physical activity assessment using local gravity and temperature: an evaluation on four continents. *J Appl Physiol*. (2014) 117:738–44. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00421.2014

24. van Hees VT. Accelerometer data processing with GGIR 2021. (2021). Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/GGIR/vignettes/ GGIR.html#5_Motivation_and_clarification (accessed August 23, 2021).

25. Gu F, Khoshelham K, Shang J, Yu F, Wei Z. Robust and accurate smartphonebased step counting for indoor localization. *IEEE Sensors J.* (2017) 17:3453–60. doi: 10.1109/JSEN.2017.2685999

26. Patterson MR. Verisense Step Algorithm. (2021). Available online at: https://github.com/ShimmerEngineering/Verisense-Toolbox/tree/master/ Verisense_step_algorithm (accessed April 14, 2021).

27. Femiano R, Werner C, Wilhelm M, Eser P. Validation of open-source step-counting algorithms for wrist-worn tri-axial accelerometers in cardiovascular patients. *Gait Posture*. (2022) 92:206–11. doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2021.11.035

28. Tudor-Locke C, Schuna JM Jr., Han HO, Aguiar EJ, Green MA, Busa MA, et al. Step-based physical activity metrics and cardiometabolic risk: NHANES 2005-2006. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2017) 49:283–91. doi: 10.1249/mss.000000000001100

29. Tudor-Locke C, Han H, Aguiar EJ, Barreira TV, Schuna JM Jr., Kang M, et al. How fast is fast enough? Walking cadence (steps/min) as a practical estimate of intensity in adults: a narrative review. *Br J Sports Med.* (2018) 52:776. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2017-097628

30. Nagin DS, Odgers CL. Group-based trajectory modeling in clinical research. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. (2010) 6:109–38. doi: 10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.121208. 131413

31. Martani A, Egli P, Widmer M, Elger B. Data protection and biomedical research in Switzerland: setting the record straight. *Swiss Med Wkly.* (2020) 150:w20332. doi: 10.4414/smw.2020.20332

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Shanthi Mendis, The Geneva Learning Foundation, Switzerland

REVIEWED BY Dawei Zhu, China Center for Health Development Studies, Peking University, China Xin Li, Nanjing Medical University, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Xiaodong Guan guanxiaodong@pku.edu.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

RECEIVED 29 June 2022 ACCEPTED 26 September 2022 PUBLISHED 12 October 2022

CITATION

Guo Z, He Z, Li H, Zheng L, Shi L and Guan X (2022) Effect of the full coverage policy of essential medicines on medication adherence: A quasi-experimental study in Taizhou, China. *Front. Public Health* 10:981262. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.981262

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Guo, He, Li, Zheng, Shi and Guan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Effect of the full coverage policy of essential medicines on medication adherence: A quasi-experimental study in Taizhou, China

Zhigang Guo^{1,2†}, Zixuan He^{2†}, Huangqianyu Li², Liguang Zheng¹, Luwen Shi^{2,3} and Xiaodong Guan^{2,3*}

¹Department of Pharmacy, Peking University School and Hospital of Stomatology, Beijing, China, ²International Research Center for Medicinal Administration, Peking University, Beijing, China, ³School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China

Objective: Different forms of full coverage policy of essential medicines (FCPEMs) have been adopted worldwide to lower medication expenditure and improve adherence. This study aims to analyse the effect of FCPEMs on patients' medication adherence in Taizhou city, China.

Methods: This study was a quasi-experimental study and set treatment and control groups. We extracted Electronic Health Records (EHRs) for hypertension and diabetes 1 year before and after FCPEMs implementation and their medication adherence level assessed by physicians. We applied the propensity score matching (PSM) method to balance the bias between the two groups. Then, the descriptive analysis was used to compare the differences in the reported medication adherence. Using the Difference-In-Differences (DIDs) method, the fixed-effect model with the logistic regression was built to analyse the effects of FCPEMs.

Results: 225,081 eligible patients were identified from the original database. In the baseline year, FCPEM covered 39,251 patients. After PSM, 6,587 patients in the treatment group and 10,672 patients in the control group remained. We found that the proportion of patients with high adherence in the treatment group increased by 9.1% (60.8 to 69.9%, P < 0.001) and that in the control group increased by 2.6% (62.5 to 65.2%, P < 0.001). The regression results showed that FCPEMs significantly increased patients' medication adherence (OR = 2.546, P < 0.001).

Conclusion: FCPEMs significantly improved medication adherence. Socially disadvantaged individuals might benefit more from continuing FCPEM efforts. Expanding the coverage of FCPEMs to other medicines commonly used in patients with chronic diseases may be a promising strategy to manage chronic diseases and promote patient outcomes.

KEYWORDS

full coverage policy, essential medicines, medication adherence, free medicines, hypertension and diabetes, chronic diseases, China

Introduction

Medicine cost is one of the leading causes of suboptimal medication adherence and underutilization, aggravating disease burden, especially for chronic diseases. Reducing out-of-pocket expenses for evidence-based therapies proved an effective strategy for promoting rational use of medicines and lower rates of preventable complications (1–3). The full coverage policy was also known as "free," "full reimbursement," or "fee exemption" medicines policy. Full coverage policies of essential medicines (FCPEMs) were also put forward to improve the availability and affordability of essential medicines worldwide (4). According to the Pharmaceutical Country Profiles by the World Health Organization, all the 105 listed countries have made free medicines for essential medicine and 56 for chronic diseases (5).

Though FCPEMs implementation varied across countries and regions, many FCPEM programs prioritized vulnerable populations such as children and/or the elderly, patients from lower-income groups, and those with chronic diseases. For instance, Burkina Faso eliminates fees for healthcare utilization for children under five (6). Similar fee-exemption policies for children in primary care settings can be found in the US and Japan (7, 8). Brazilian National Health System provides free access to medicines for older adults in primary care (9), while Spain made prescription medicines free to elderly individuals (10). Other full coverage policies prioritized rural and low-income groups, as seen in France, Canada, and China (11-13). Many such programs also prioritized treatments for hypertension and diabetes due to their high incidence rates and serious consequences related to poor disease control (14-18). For example, the "Farmácia Popular" programme in Brazil made essential oral hypoglycaemic and antihypertensive medicines free to patients in 2011 (19). In the US, the Diabetes Health Plan reduced cost-sharing for metformin, statins, and ACE/ARBs (20). Research on medicine utilization showed that FCPEMs could increase the use of covered medicines and improve patients' overall adherence, though the extent of policy effect varied across studies (16, 19-21).

China bears a heavy burden from cardiovascular and kidney diseases due to complications of hypertension and diabetes (22, 23). Thus, prioritizing chronic disease control can have implications for the control of other diseases. To explore various strategies in chronic disease management, pilot FCPEMs have been launched in selected areas of 16 provinces in China by the end of 2020 (5, 12, 24, 25). However, studies examining the effect of policies on patients' medication adherence are limited. This study aims to analyse the effect of FCPEMs on patients' level of medication adherence with a longitudinal dataset in Taizhou, China, one of the first pilot areas, and to identify strategies to enhance adherence of patients with chronic diseases.

Methods

Study setting and policy introduction

Taizhou is a prefecture-level city with a total area of 10,050 km² in Zhejiang Province, located in the central area of the Yangtze River Delta in China. The city administers three urban districts (Jiaojiang, Huangyan, and Luqiao), three county-level cities (Linhai, Wenling, and Yuhuan) and three counties (Tianhai, Xianju, and Sanmen). In 2011, Taizhou had a population of 5.8 million, of which 9.1% were aged over 65 years, 19.3% were aged 45–64 years, and the per capita GDP was 7,287.4 dollars. There were 3,061 health institutions, 156 hospitals and health centers, 29,890 health professionals, 12,606 licensed physicians and 17,536 hospital beds (26).

To promote adherence to medicines and control of chronic disease, at the end of 2011, Taizhou city required all the nine districts and counties within its jurisdiction to establish a catalog between 2012 and 2013, specifying which hypertension and diabetes medicines are listed in China's National Essential Medicines List (version 2012) were to reimburse in full (27, 28). In June 2012, Huangyan was the first district in Taizhou to announce its reimbursement list of hypoglycaemic (metformin hydrochloride and glipizide tablets) and antihypertensive medicines (captopril and indapamide tablets), and all districts implemented their respective FCPEM policies in October 2013. All patients living in Taizhou could access to medicines listed in this catalog without any costs, including drug, prescription and related medical costs, at any primary care or designated facilities. As part of the basic public health services, from the new healthcare reform in 2009, China has established health records and provided free chronic disease management services for hypertension and diabetes (29, 30). According to the FCPEMs of Taizhou, physicians at primary care and designated facilities were responsible for maintaining health records of patients, providing regular followups, recording and reporting the medicines' clinical benefits, evaluating appropriateness for the patient and adjusting the medicine plan, such as quitting free medicines if clinical outcomes were poor. All patients' prescriptions benefiting from the FCPEMs were integrated into their Electronic Health Records (EHRs), which gather local patients' health records, including demographics, diagnosis and disease profile, medicine use, and health behaviors.

Study design

This study was a quasi-experimental study, which set treatment and control groups and used the longitudinal EHRs data to examine the effect of FCPEMs policy on patients' medication adherence. We controlled for confounding factors between two groups using the difference-in-differences (DIDs) method (31) and analyzed the difference in changes in medication adherence between the two groups 1 year before and after the policy implementation. Huangyan district was identified as the treatment group as it was the first to implement the FCPEMs in Taizhou. Linhai and Wenling were regarded as the control group. We applied the propensity score matching (PSM) using nearest neighborhood matching to eliminate possible influences of substantial baseline differences between groups, ensuring a more rational interpretation of the causal effect. We applied a caliper of 10^{-6} to reduce the matching tolerance and allowed equally qualified objects to retain in this step.

We conducted analysis on both the whole and the matched samples to ensure the stability of the results.

Data source and study population

We extracted EHR data from Taizhou's database for chronic disease management. Due to a system upgrade, data from six districts were inaccessible and thus excluded from our study. Therefore, only Linhai and Wenling were altogether taken as the control group. We defined records collected from Huangyan, Wenling and Linhai between June 2011 and June 2012 as the baseline data. As Wenling and Linhai announced the FCPEMs in February and October 2013, we defined follow-up data as records from June 2012 to June 2013 in Huangyan and Linhai, and from June 2012 to February 2013 in Wenling. We subsequently established a 2-year cohort dataset. Figure 1 illustrates details of the study timeline.

Outcome measure

According to the requirements and regulations of the Chronic Disease Management Services of China, family physicians should administer follow-up surveys regularly and file follow-up records into EHRs. The EHRs system categorizes adherence indicators into "regular medicine use," "interrupted medicine use," or "taking no medicine" at each follow-up. In this analysis, "regular medicine use" was identified as high adherence (=1) while "irregular medicine use" and "taking no medicine" were regarded as poor adherence (=0).

Besides the primary variable of concern, categorical variables, including the patient's characteristics, socioeconomic status, and health behaviors, were identified as controls and used for PSM (Table 1). These included the patient's age, gender, insurance scheme, annual average BMI index, marital status, monthly household income per person, employment status, educational attainment, smoking and drinking habit, and hypertension and diabetes history.

Statistical approaches

The study conducted a descriptive analysis to indicate the impacts of the FCPEMs on medication adherence, with Student's *T* Test for continuous variables and Chi-square Test for categorical variables. We constructed a fixed-effect model with logistic regression would be constructed to ascertain the statistical significance of the findings, ensuring the scientific and rigorous interpretation of our study results. The DIDs method is incorporated into the fixed-effect model to control for heterogeneity. The analytic model was constructed as:

$$logit Y_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 \operatorname{Group}_i \times \operatorname{Time}_t + \beta_2 \operatorname{Group}_i + \beta_3 \operatorname{Time}_t + \beta X_{it} + \varepsilon_{it}$$
(1)

Where Y_{it} denoted medicine adherence of every individual at different times, *Group* represented the individual's participation category (=1 if in the treatment group, = 0 if in the control group), *Time* indicated the stage of policy implementation (=1 if after policy implementation, =0 if prior to implementation), β_0 was the regression intercept, and ε_{it} denoted an idiosyncratic error that changed across individuals and time. X_{it} captured other individual and household characteristics for control. The coefficient of interest β_1 gave the estimate of the average treatment effect of FCPEMs on medication adherence. The coefficients were interpreted in terms of odds ratio (OR).

All analyses were programmed in STATA 14.0.

Results

Characteristics of study population

225,081 patients and their respective records were included in the baseline year. Among them, 39,251 patients were covered by FCPEMs. Table 1 showed that all variables of concern differed significantly at the 0.001 significance level between the treatment and control groups of the original cohort. After PSM, 6,587 and 10,672 patients remained in the treatment and control groups, respectively. Baseline differences in most variables were eliminated at the 0.05 level, except for medication adherence (P = 0.043), residence (P = 0.005), and employment status (P = 0.006).

Description of changes in medication adherence

As indicated in Table 2, the sample population increased from 225,081 to 267,854 patients during the study period, while the cohort size after PSM slightly decreased from 17,259 to

Variables	Description	Before PSM			After PSM		
		Treatment (<i>n</i> = 39,251)	Control (<i>n</i> = 185,830)	Р	Treatment (<i>n</i> = 6,587)	Control (<i>n</i> = 10,672)	Р
Medication adherence	High adherence	48.5%	51.1%	0.000	62.5%	60.8%	0.043
	Poor adherence	51.5%	48.9%		37.5%	39.2%	
Gender	Female	62.7%	59.6%	0.000	70.4%	70.1%	0.703
	Male	37.3%	40.4%		29.6%	29.9%	
Age, years	0-64	51.0%	49.1%	0.000	54.3%	55.0%	0.473
	≥65	49.0%	50.9%		45.7%	45.0%	
Household monthly income	≤500	11.5%	8.9%	0.000	8.7%	7.8%	0.586
per person, CNY ^a	500-3,000	51.0%	38.9%		47.5%	47.9%	
	≥3,000	37.5%	52.2%		43.8%	44.3%	
Residential terrain	Plain area	80.4%	73.2%	0.000	90.1%	88.6%	0.005
	Mountainous area	19.6%	26.8%		9.9%	11.4%	
Marital status	Married ^b	83.1%	80.8%	0.000	85.2%	85.9%	0.265
	Single ^c	16.9%	19.2%		14.8%	14.1%	
Employment status	Employed	5.9%	17.0%	0.000	3.5%	2.6%	0.006
	Unemployed ^d	94.1%	83.0%		96.5%	97.4%	
Education attainment	Illiterate	34.5%	45.8%	0.000	40.1%	39.8%	0.530
	Primary school	45.2%	39.9%		47.0%	47.1%	
	Secondary school	17.0%	11.9%		11.8%	11.8%	
	High school and above	3.3%	2.4%		1.2%	1.3%	
Insurance	None	2.5%	14.2%	0.000	2.0%	2.0%	0.203
	URRBMI ^e	93.1%	84.3%		97.5%	97.6%	
	UEBMI/CMI ^f	4.4%	1.5%		0.5%	0.4%	
BMI, kg/m ²	Average BMI	23.1	23.4	0.000	23.1	23.0	0.732
Smoking	Yes	18.5%	2.6%	0.000	3.2%	2.7%	0.078
	No	81.5%	97.4%		96.8%	97.3%	
Drinking	Yes	12.3%	1.6%	0.000	1.9%	1.9%	0.898
	No	87.7%	98.4%		98.1%	98.1%	
Disease	Hypertension	81.6%	83.9%	0.000	74.4%	74.4%	1.000
	Diabetes	18.4%	16.1%	0.000	25.6%	25.6%	

TABLE 1 Characteristics of study population before and after PSM.

^aCNY, Chinese yuan. ^bMarried including married and remarried. ^cSingle including unmarried, divorced, and widowed. ^dUnemployed including unemployed and rural residents. ^eURRBMI, Urban-rural resident basic medical insurance. ^fUEBMI/CMI, Urban employee basic medical insurance or/and commercial medical insurance.

TABLE 2 The proportion of patients with high adherence before and after FCPEMs.

Group		Before PSM	After PSM			
	Before FCPEMs	After FCPEMs	Diff	Before FCPEMs	After FCPEMs	Diff
Control group	51.1%	56.4%	5.3%***	62.5%	65.2%	2.6%***
	(n = 185, 830)	(n = 216,735)		(<i>n</i> = 10,672)	(n = 10,412)	
Treatment group	48.5%	67.0%	18.5%***	60.8%	69.9%	9.1%***
	(<i>n</i> = 39,251)	(n = 51, 119)		(n = 6,587)	(n = 6,430)	
ΔDiff			13.2%			6.5%

 $^{***}P < 0.001.$



16,842 patients. The proportion of patients with high adherence without matching increased by 5.3% (51.1–56.4%, P < 0.001) among the control group and 18.5% (48.5–67.0%, P < 0.001) among the treatment group. After matching, the proportion of patients with high adherence in the control group increased by 2.6% (62.5–65.2%, P < 0.001) and that in the treatment group increased by 9.1% (60.8–69.9%, P = P < 0.001). The results showed that FCPEMs could promote medication adherence.

Regression analysis on the effects of FCPEMs

As the fixed-effect model omitted all time-invariant covariates, only Group × Time (policy indicator), Time, Age, BMI, Smoking and Drinking were retained in the results. Table 3 shows the results of the fixed-effect regression analysis before and after PSM. FCPEMs had a significant positive impact on patients' medication adherence in both the original sample (OR = 2.825, P < 0.001) and the sample after PSM (OR = 2.546, P < 0.001). That means the treatment group had 2.825 times more likely to be high adherence than the control group in the original sample and 2.546 times in the sample after PSM. Patients' medication adherence experienced a natural increase with the progression of time in samples without PSM (OR =2.285, P < 0.001) and with PSM (OR = 1.647, P < 0.001). Moreover, results from the unmatched sample indicated that the patient's BMI level had a significant positive association with adherence (OR = 1.033, P = 0.009). Other factors present no statistically significant effects on the outcome.

Discussion

This study found that FCPEMs could significantly promote medication adherence based on patient-level data. The proportion of patients with high level of medication adherence increased by 13.2% (18.5–5.3%) in the unmatched population and by 6.5% (9.1–2.6%) after matching. The fixed-effect model further suggested that the policy effect was statistically significant, which aligns with results from previous literature (16–21, 32). Yet, FCPEMs in Taizhou covered only four hypertensive and diabetic medicines, which might not meet the complex and diverse needs of patients (2). Future policy design should target medication adherence and consider expanding the success of pilot FCPEMs interventions across the system with considerations of treatment algorithms. For example, Brazilian 'Farmácia Popular' offered 17 kinds of hypertensive and diabetic medicines for free and achieved remarkable adherence improvement (19) while the US Diabetes Health Plan covering only three medicines only showed a modest adherence rise (20).

Furthermore, many policy beneficiaries in our cohort sample were vulnerable populations, which have implications for studies in disadvantaged settings. Studies have revealed that socially disadvantaged groups demonstrated a lower adherence to medicine due to costs (5, 12, 25). Suboptimal medication adherence further compromises patient health due to increased risk of disease complications, aggravates the burden of disease control, and increases overall healthcare costs. In our study, 19.6% of the treatment group and 26.8% of the control group were residents in remote mountainous areas and unemployment and illiteracy rates were high, with 94% of the treatment group unemployed. 62.4% of the entire sample cohort had a households' monthly income per diem of <3,000 yuan (475.25 USD) and 11.5% had that of even <500 yuan (79.21 USD), which was in stark contrast to Taizhou's average monthly per capita income of 3917.25 yuan (620.55 USD) in 2012. 93.1% of the patients benefiting from FCPEM were enrolled in the URRBMI scheme, which had poor coverage for treatments of chronic diseases. URRBMI beneficiaries with chronic diseases thus might experience lower access to medicines needed and compromised health (33, 34). FCPEMs can be an effective strategy to promote equitable access to medicines, promote

30

Variables	Before PSM		After PSM		
	OR value (95% CI) ^a	Р	OR value (95% CI)	Р	
Group × Time-FCPEMs	2.825 (2.567-3.099)	0.000	2.546 (2.028-3.197)	0.000	
Time, year	2.285 (2.186-2.388)	0.000	1.647 (1.404–1.933)	0.000	
$Age \ge 65$	1.061 (0.810-1.389)	0.667	1.900 (0.601-6.006)	0.274	
BMI, kg/m ²	1.033 (1.008–1.059)	0.009	0.998 (0.920-1.083)	0.962	
Smoking-Yes	0.864 (0.739–1.010)	0.066	1.434 (0.682-3.014)	0.342	
Drinking-Yes	0.869 (0.712–1.060)	0.166	0.673 (0.301–1.505)	0.335	

TABLE 3 Fixed-effect regression analysis of the effect of FCPEMs on medication adherence.

^aOR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval.

patient health, and safeguard vulnerable populations from financial burdens due to medical costs. The Chinese Bureau of Statistics stated that by 2020, 551.62 million population would reside in rural areas of China, and more than 190.45 million people would be employed in the primary industry with an average monthly income of <3,000 CNY (434.78 USD). The World Bank stated that 8.6% of the world population lived under extreme poverty (<59 USD per month), and 1.3 billion people lived in households with multiple layers of deprivations (35). Our findings add to the case for prioritizing the implementation of FCPEMs to improve adherence and alleviate economic and disease burdens.

Our study, however, is subject to several limitations. First, though randomized controlled study design remains the golden standard in examining the effect of the interventions, the assignment to FCPEM in this study was not rigorously randomized. We controlled for the bias with PSM and the fixed-effect model constructed with the DIDs method and subsequently formed a quasi-randomized controlled study design. Still, there were likely other influential factors of medication beyond our scope (36, 37). Second, medication adherence in filed records was assessed by the patient's selfreported adherence. This might have introduced biases. Third, though we aimed to minimize the impact of sample selection on the study outcome by improving the sample representativeness with more generalized policy beneficiaries in this study, whether our study findings are generalisable to other diseases awaits further justifications.

Conclusion

This study found that FCPEMs is an effective strategy to improve adherence to medicines for chronic diseases, with PSM controlling for baseline biases and the fixed-effect model eliminating time-invariant unobservable factors. For patients with hypertension and diabetes, FCPEMs in Taizhou resulted in a substantial increase in the level of adherence to antidiabetic and antihypertensive medicines. Meanwhile, as our treatment group was mostly vulnerable populations, FCPEMs could be a promising strategy to protect socially disadvantaged groups. Policymakers should consider reducing or removing costsharing for essential medicines for chronic diseases.

Data availability statement

The data analyzed in this study is subject to the following licenses/restrictions: The data used in the study are non-public electronic health records belonging to the health department of Taizhou city, Zhejiang. The data contains patients' personal information, so other researchers need permission from Taizhou city's health department to access the data. Some detailed statistical data underlying this article will be shared on reasonable request to the corresponding author. Requests to access these datasets should be directed to guanxiaodong@pku.edu.cn.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Peking University Institutional Review Board. Written informed consent for participation was not required for this study in accordance with the national legislation and the institutional requirements.

Author contributions

ZG, XG, and LS conceptualized and designed the study and contributed to data collection. ZG and LZ participated in data analysis. ZG, ZH, and XG conducted the final analyses and contributed to the interpretation of the results. ZG, ZH, XG, and LS drafted the initial manuscript. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding

This the National study supported bv was Natural Science Foundation of China (72104011 and 71774005). The Foundations had no role in the study design, data collection, data analysis and interpretation, writing of the manuscript, and the decision to publish.

Acknowledgments

The authors sincerely thank all participants from the Local Health Department and the Centre for Disease Control and Prevention of Taizhou city of Zhejiang province, China. All suggestions and valuable comments by the editor and reviewers are appreciated.

References

1. Sinnott SJ, Buckley C, O'Riordan D, Bradley C, Whelton H. The effect of copayments for prescriptions on adherence to prescription medicines in publicly insured populations; a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE.* (2013) 8:e64914. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0064914

2. Eaddy MT, Cook CL, O'Day K, Burch SP, Cantrell CR. How patient cost-sharing trends affect adherence and outcomes: a literature review. *P T*. (2012) 37:45–55.

3. Kolasa K, Kowalczyk M. Does cost sharing do more harm or more good? - a systematic literature review. *BMC Public Health.* (2016) 16:992. doi: 10.1186/s12889-016-3624-6

4. WHO Expert Committee on Selection and Use of Essential Medicines. *The Selection and Use of Essential Medicines*. (2021). Available online at: https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/9789240041134 (accessed May 22, 2022).

5. Wang Y, Zhu Y, Shi H, Sun X, Chen N, Li X. The effect of the full coverage of essential medicines policy on utilization and accessibility of primary healthcare service for rural seniors: a time series study in Qidong, China. Int J Environ Res Public Health. (2019) 16:4316. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16224316

6. Zombré D, De Allegri M, Ridde V. Immediate and sustained effects of user fee exemption on healthcare utilization among children under five in Burkina Faso: a controlled interrupted time-series analysis. *Soc Sci Med.* (2017) 179:27–35. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.02.027

7. Sepúlveda MJ, Roebuck MC, Fronstin P, Vidales-Calderon P, Parikh A, Rhee K. Elimination of the out-of-pocket charge for children's primary care visits: an application of value-based insurance design. *J Pediatr.* (2016) 175:195–200. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2016.04.017

8. Takaku R. Effects of reduced cost-sharing on children's health: evidence from Japan. Soc Sci Med. (2016) 151:46–55. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.12.038

9. Pinto IVL, Lima MG, Pantuzza LLN, Ceccato MDGB, Silveira MR, Reis AMM. Free access to medicines among older adults in primary care: a cross-sectional study. *São Paulo Med J.* (2020) 138:235–43. doi: 10.1590/1516-3180.2019.0541.r1.19022020

10. Puig-Junoy J, García-Gómez P, Casado-Marín D. Free Medicines Thanks to retirement: impact of coinsurance exemption on pharmaceutical expenditures and hospitalization offsets in a national health service. *Health Econ.* (2016) 25:750–67. doi: 10.1002/hec.3182

11. Danchin N, Neumann A, Tuppin P, De Peretti C, Weill A, Ricordeau P, et al. Impact of free universal medical coverage on medical care and outcomes in lowincome patients hospitalized for acute myocardial infarction: an analysis from the French National Health Insurance system. *Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes*. (2011) 4:619–25. doi: 10.1161/CIRCOUTCOMES.111.961193

12. Yu B, Zhang X, Wang G. Full coverage for hypertension drugs in rural communities in China. *Am J Manag Care*. (2013) 19:e22–9.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer DZ declared a shared affiliation with the authors to the handling editor at the time of the review.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

13. Yaphe H, Adekoya I, Steiner L, Maraj D, O'Campo P, Persaud N. Exploring the experiences of people in Ontario, Canada who have trouble affording medicines: a qualitative concept mapping study. *BMJ Open.* (2019) 9:e033933. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-033933

14. González López-Valcárcel B, Librero J, García-Sempere A, Peña LM, Bauer S, Puig-Junoy J, et al. Effect of cost sharing on adherence to evidence-based medications in patients with acute coronary syndrome. *Heart.* (2017) 103:1082–8. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2016-310610

15. Choudhry NK, Avorn J, Glynn RJ, Antman EM, Schneeweiss S, Toscano M, et al. Full coverage for preventive medications after myocardial infarction. *N Engl J Med.* (2011) 365:2088–97. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1107913

16. Choudhry NK, Bykov K, Shrank WH, Toscano M, Rawlins WS, Reisman L, et al. Eliminating medication copayments reduces disparities in cardiovascular care. *Health Aff.* (2014) 33:863–70. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0654

17. Ito K, Elkin E, Blinder V, Keating N, Choudhry N. Cost-effectiveness of full coverage of aromatase inhibitors for medicare beneficiaries with early breast cancer. *Cancer.* (2013) 119:2494–502. doi: 10.1002/cncr.28084

18. Blumberg DM, Prager AJ, Liebmann JM, Cioffi GA, De Moraes CG. Cost-related medication nonadherence and cost-saving behaviors among patients with glaucoma before and after the implementation of medicare part D. *JAMA Ophthalmol.* (2015) 133:985–96. doi: 10.1001/jamaophthalmol.2015.1671

19. Emmerick ICM, Campos MR, Luiza VL, Chaves LA, Bertoldi AD, Ross-Degnan D. Retrospective interrupted time series examining hypertension and diabetes medicines usage following changes in patient cost sharing in the 'Farmácia Popular' programme in Brazil. *BMJ Open.* (2017) 7:e017308. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-017308

20. Duru OK, Turk N, Ettner SL, Neugebauer R, Moin T, Li J, et al. Adherence to metformin, statins, and ACE/ARBs within the diabetes health plan (DHP). *J Gen Intern Med.* (2015) 30:1645–50. doi: 10.1007/s11606-015-3284-8

21. Marsicano EO, Fernandes NS, Colugnati FA, Fernandes NM, De Geest S, Sanders-Pinheiro H. Multilevel correlates of non-adherence in kidney transplant patients benefiting from full cost coverage for immunosuppressives: a cross-sectional study. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0138869. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0138869

22. Li Y, Teng D, Shi X, Qin G, Qin Y, Quan H, et al. Prevalence of diabetes recorded in mainland China using 2018 diagnostic criteria from the American diabetes association: national cross sectional study. *BMJ.* (2020) 369:m997. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m997

23. Lu J, Lu Y, Wang X, Li X, Linderman GC, Wu C, et al. Prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control of hypertension in China: data from 1-7 million adults in a population-based screening study (China PEACE Million Persons Project). *Lancet.* (2017) 390:2549–58. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32478-9

24. Gong W, Zhang C, Xu DR, Xiao S, Yu Y, Caine ED. The association between a free medicine program and functioning in people with schizophrenia: a cross-sectional study in Liuyang, China. *PeerJ*. (2020) 8:e8929. doi: 10.7717/peerj.8929

25. Chen C, Pan J. The effect of the health poverty alleviation project on financial risk protection for rural residents: evidence from Chishui City, China. *Int J Equity Health*. (2019) 18:79. doi: 10.1186/s12939-019-0982-6

26. Taizhou Bureau of Statistics. *Taizhou Statistical Yearbook 2012*. (2013). Available online at: http://tjj.zjtz.gov.cn/col/col1229020475/index.html (accessed May 22, 2022).

27. Guo Z, Bai L, Luo Z, Fu M, Zheng L, Guan X, et al. Factors associated with free medicine use in patients with hypertension and diabetes: a 4-year longitudinal study on full coverage policy for essential medicines in Taizhou, China. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2021) 18:11966. doi: 10.3390/ijerph182211966

28. Guo Z, Zheng L, Fu M, Li H, Bai L, Guan X, et al. Effects of the full coverage policy of essential medicines on inequality in medication adherence: a longitudinal study in Taizhou, China. *Front Pharmacol.* (2022) 13:802219. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2022.802219

29. Li X, Li Z, Liu C, Zhang J, Sun Z, Feng Y, et al. Evaluation of the three-in-one team-based care model on hierarchical diagnosis and treatment patterns among patients with diabetes: a retrospective cohort study using Xiamen's regional electronic health records. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2017) 17:779. doi: 10.1186/s12913-017-2705-2

30. Lai S, Lu L, Zhou Z, Shen C, Yang X, Zhao Y, et al. The effects of family physician-contracted service on health-related quality of life and equity in health in China. *Int J Equity Health.* (2021) 20:15. doi: 10.1186/s12939-020-01348-4

31. Wing C, Simon K, Bello-Gomez RA. Designing difference in difference studies: best practices for public health policy research. *Annu Rev Public Health.* (2018) 39:453–69. doi: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-040617-013507

32. Persaud N, Bedard M, Boozary AS, Glazier RH, Gomes T, Hwang SW, et al. Effect on treatment adherence of distributing essential medicines at no charge: the CLEAN Meds randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2019) 180:27–34. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.4472

33. Wang Z, Chen Y, Pan T, Liu X, Hu H. The comparison of healthcare utilization inequity between URRBMI and NCMS in rural China. *Int J Equity Health*. (2019) 18:90. doi: 10.1186/s12939-019-0987-1

34. Liu X, Yang F, Cheng W, Wu Y, Cheng J, Sun W, et al. Mixed methods research on satisfaction with basic medical insurance for urban and rural residents in China. *BMC Public Health*. (2020) 20:1201. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-09277-1

35. United Nations. *The Future is Now: Science for Achieving Sustainable Development.* (2019). Available online at: https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/gsdr2019 (accessed May 22, 2022).

36. Kardas P, Lewek P, Matyjaszczyk M. Determinants of patient adherence: a review of systematic reviews. *Front Pharmacol.* (2013) 4:91. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2013.00091

37. Morrissey EC, Durand H, Nieuwlaat R, Navarro T, Haynes RB, Walsh JC, et al. Effectiveness and content analysis of interventions to enhance medication adherence and blood pressure control in hypertension: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Psychol Health.* (2017) 32:1195–232. doi:10.1080/08870446.2016.1273356

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Shanthi Mendis, The Geneva Learning Foundation, Switzerland

REVIEWED BY Guang Hao, Jinan University, China Julian Mutz, King's College London, United Kingdom

*CORRESPONDENCE Tong Zou zoutong2001@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 27 May 2022 ACCEPTED 30 September 2022 PUBLISHED 26 October 2022

CITATION

Shen R, Zhao N, Wang J, Guo P, Shen S, Liu D and Zou T (2022) Association between level of depression and coronary heart disease, stroke risk and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality: Data from the 2005–2018 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Front. Cardiovasc. Med.* 9:954563. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.954563

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Shen, Zhao, Wang, Guo, Shen, Liu and Zou. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms. Association between level of depression and coronary heart disease, stroke risk and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality: Data from the 2005–2018 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey

Ruihuan Shen^{1†}, Ning Zhao^{2†}, Jia Wang³, Peiyao Guo³, Shuhui Shen¹, Donghao Liu³ and Tong Zou¹*

¹Department of Cardiology, National Center of Gerontology, Peking Union Medical College, Beijing Hospital, Institute of Geriatric Medicine, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences, Beijing, China, ²Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, Department of General Surgery, National Center of Gerontology, Peking Union Medical College, Beijing Hospital, Institute of Geriatric Medicine, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences, Beijing, China, ³Department of Cardiology, National Center of Gerontology, Beijing Hospital, Institute of Geriatric Medicine, Peking University Fifth School of Clinical Medicine, Beijing, China

Research on the association between level of depression and coronary heart disease (CHD), stroke risk, and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality is lacking in large-scale or population-based studies incorporating cardiovascular disease (CVD) endpoints. We aim to assess the relationship between the level of a person's depression and their risk of CHD, stroke, and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality. Utilizing data from the United States National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), multicycle cross-sectional design and mortality linkage studies were conducted. The study sample included 30918 participants aged 20-85 years old during the 2005-2018 period. Depression was assessed using the nine-item Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9), with scores of 5, 10, 15, and 20 being the cut-off points for mild, moderate, moderately severe, and severe depression, respectively. A series of weighted logistic regression analyses and Cox proportional hazards models were utilized to examine the relationship between the level of depression with the risk of CHD, stroke, all-cause, and cardiovascular mortality. Trend analyses were conducted by entering the level of depression as a continuous variable and rerunning the corresponding regression models. Weighted logistic regression models consistently indicated a statistically significant association between the level of depression and increased risk of CHD and stroke, and those linear trend tests were statistically significant (P for trend < 0.001). Furthermore, weighted Cox regression analyses consistently indicated that participants who had a more severe degree of depression were at a higher risk of all-cause death, and trend analyses suggested similar results (P for trend < 0.001). Another weighted Cox regression analysis also consistently

indicated that except for severe depression, the hazard of cardiovascular death was increased with each additional level increase of depression. Our study confirmed that the level of depression was strongly associated with CHD, stroke, and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality, even after accounting for other factors that could impact risk, including variables of age, gender, ethnicity, income, education, body mass index (BMI), marital, and smoking status.

KEYWORDS

coronary heart disease, stroke, depression, NHANES, PHQ-9, mortality

Introduction

According to the World Health Organization (WHO), depression was ranked as the single largest contributor to global disability and non-fatal health loss; current estimates are that approximately 4.4% of the population worldwide, that is to say, about 264 million people, suffers from depressive disorder—a chronic and recurrent condition—imposing a significant extra burden on public health (1).

Cardiovascular diseases often co-occur with depression (2–4), and the two are projected to be the top two leading contributors to the global disease burden by 2030 (5). In particular, CHD was also the main cause of global morbidity and mortality, being responsible for roughly one-third of all deaths for people aged over 35 years worldwide (6).

Cardiovascular diseases were influenced by and associated with a variety of aspects of health and wellbeing, especially mental health. A recent study has reported that depression symptom history may be a predictor or marker of cardiometabolic risk over decades (7). Thus, by understanding the impact of the link, doctors can improve a patient's overall health by addressing both mental health and heart disease together. Several prior research studies have examined the relationship between depression and CVDs from two perspectives: depression's impact on CVDs and depression as a risk factor for poor prognosis among patients with CVDs (3, 8–12).

To date, studies have demonstrated that depression is a leading contributor to an elevated risk of morbidity and mortality for CVDs, such as CHD and stroke (9, 13–15). However, until recently, research on the association between the level of depression and CHD, stroke risk, and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality are nevertheless lacking in large-scale or population-based studies incorporating CVD endpoints.

We hypothesized that the severity of a person's depression may elevate their risk of CHD, stroke, and mortality. Thus, to test our hypothesis, multicycle cross-sectional design and mortality linkage studies were conducted to assess the relationship between the level of depression and CHD, stroke risk, and mortality, utilizing data from the NHANES.

Materials and methods

Database

Data were collected from the multiple cycles of the United States cross-sectional Continuous NHANES from 2005 to 2018. Moreover, the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS) at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (16) provided NHANES public-use linked mortality follow-up files until 31 December 2019, and it has linked several population surveys to death certificate records from the National Death Index (NDI) (17).

The NHANES uses a complex, stratified multistage, probability cluster design to produce a nationally representative survey of the health and nutritional status of the noninstitutionalized civilian population in the United States, with full details provided in the NHANES survey methods and analytic guidelines (18). Information on nutritional health and the status of non-institutionalized civilians of the United States population is gathered through a series of home interviews, examinations, and laboratory measurements.

Study population

The original sample is comprised of seven successive cycles collected in 2-year increments from 2005 to 2018 of the continuous NHANES. The inclusion criteria were as follows: participants from the 2005 to 2018 annual NHANES cycles aged 20–85 years at the time when NHANES data were collected where there was accessible data on CHD and stroke status and where the participant depression questionnaire data were included in the analysis.

Data collection

This is a prospective cohort study. Information on demographics, comorbidities, and body measurements was collected. Demographic and comorbidities data were
recorded in a home interview by household questionnaire. Standardized body measurements (e.g., BMI) and the questions from the PHQ-9 were provided by trained field health technicians for all examinees in the mobile examination center (MEC).

Laboratory tests

On the Modular Chemistry side of the DxC800, the concentration of blood glucose and 2-h oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) blood glucose in biological fluids were determined by the oxygen rate method by employing a Beckman Oxygen electrode (glucose oxidase method). A precise volume of sample was introduced in a reaction cup containing an electrode that responds to oxygen concentrations. Electronic circuits determined the rate of oxygen consumption, which was directly proportional to the concentration of glucose in the sample.

Hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) was measured in whole blood at the University of Missouri-Columbia using the Primus CLC 330 and Primus CLC 385 instruments (Primus Corporation, Kansas City, Missouri, USA) for the high-performance chromatography.

These laboratory procedure manuals were available on the NHANES website (18).

Primary study variables

Assessment of CHD and stroke

Participants who answered "yes" to the question "has a doctor or other health professional ever told you that you had CHD/stroke?" on the medical conditions section of the household questionnaire through home interview were considered to have CHD/stroke.

Independent variable

Assessment of depressive symptoms

The PHQ-9 represents a nine-item instrument for screening depression. And the instrument incorporates the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual (DSM)-IV depression diagnostic criteria (19).

Depression was measured using PHQ-9, a continuum scale of severity from minimal to severe, with scores of 5, 10, 15, and 20 being the cut-off points for mild, moderate, moderately severe, and severe depression, respectively. Those with PHQ-9 total scores ≥ 10 were considered as having clinically relevant depression (19, 20), which corresponded with moderate to severe depression symptoms.

Covariates and confounders

A number of potential confounding variables were taken into consideration. Age was split into groups: 20–30, 31–40, 41–50, 51–60, 61–70, 71–80, and 81–85 years old. Gender was divided into male and female participants. Ethnicity was classified as White, Black, Mexican, and other races. The classification of marital status included married, living with partner, separated, divorced, widowed, and never married. Educational level was categorized as college graduate or above, some college or AA degree, high school graduate, 9–11th grade, and less than ninth grade.

The poverty income ratio (PIR) was used to measure income, which was calculated by dividing family income by the poverty guidelines, specific to family size, as well as the appropriate year and state. The values were not computed if the income screener information [income questionnaire (INQ) 220: < \$20,000 or \geq \$20,000] was the only family income information reported. If family income was reported as a range value, the midpoint of the range was used to compute the variable. Values at or above 5.00 were coded as 5.00 or more due to disclosure concerns. There were five distinct categories of PIR: poor (i.e., <1.0), nearly poor (i.e., 1.0–1.9), middle income (i.e., 2.0–3.9), high income (i.e., \geq 4.0), and unknown (not acquired).

Smoking status was categorized as former, current, or never. BMI was divided into four categories according to the CDC classification for adults 20 years old and older: low ($<18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2$), normal ($18.5-25 \text{ kg/m}^2$), and overweight ($\ge 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$) (21).

History of CVDs, cancer, or malignancy

Information on past medical history was self-reported by participants. Regarding the question "Have you ever been told by a doctor or health professional that you had CHD/angina, also called angina pectoris/heart attack (also called myocardial infarction)/stroke/congestive heart failure (CHF)/cancer or a malignancy of any kind?", persons who answered "yes" were perceived as having a history of CVDs, cancer, or malignancy.

Other comorbid conditions

Information on comorbidities was self-reported by participants. Regarding the question "Have you ever been told by a doctor or health professional that you have ...?", persons who answered "yes" were perceived as having the following comorbidities: hypertension, CHF, angina/angina pectoris, arthritis, and hyperlipidemia.

Other than that, Parkinson's disease was diagnosed by taking anti-Parkinson agents, and the diagnostic criteria for diabetes

were as follows: doctor-diagnosed diabetes; glycohemoglobin HbA1c (%) > 6.5; random blood glucose (mmol/l) \geq 11.1; 2-h OGTT blood glucose (mmol/l) \geq 11.1; and use of diabetes medication or insulin.

Follow-up

The period of follow-up was from the date of the interview to the last follow-up time, 31 December 2019, or the date of death. Causes of death for these included participants were documented in death certificate records from the NDI.

Outcomes

The endpoints for this study were all-cause and cardiovascular mortality. All-cause mortality encompassed all known and unknown causes, whereas cardiovascular mortality was defined using the International Classification of Diseases coding (ICD-9 and ICD-10), including the death from diseases of the heart (I00–I09, I11, I13, I20–I51) and cerebrovascular diseases (I60–I69).

Statistical analysis

R software (version 4.1.2, https://www.R-project.org) was utilized to conduct statistical analysis.

In the original NHANES surveys, responses coded as "missing," "refused," or "do not know" were treated as missing. Participants with missing data in one of the primary study covariates mentioned above or without mortality information were not included for further analysis.

Weighted proportions of descriptive statistics were employed to summarize the characteristics of the study sample; the design-based χ^2 -test was used to examine the associations of categorical variables with depression.

A subgroup analysis was conducted to investigate whether the association between CHD, stroke, and depression varied across different subgroups of study covariates and comorbid conditions, separately. We examined the interaction effects of CHD and stroke with PHQ-9 score in several participant subgroups (gender, age grouping, ethnicity, marital status, educational level, PIR grouping, smoking status, BMI grouping), and the *P*-value for interaction was determined by the Wald test.

After univariate analysis and referring to previous studies and related literature (22–26), weighted logistic regression analyses were conducted to assess the association of CHD and stroke with the severity of depression in three models to control for potential confounding variables. Model 1 was the unadjusted model; model 2 included the level of depression, age, gender, and ethnicity; and model 3 adjusted for age, gender, ethnicity, marital status, family PIR, education, smoking status, and BMI. Crude and adjusted odds ratios (ORs) and their 95% confidence intervals (CIs) between CHD, stroke, and depression severity were presented.

Likewise, after excluding the participants with CVDs, cancer, or malignancy at baseline, a series of weighted Cox regression analyses was performed to estimate the relationships between the level of depression and risk of having all-cause and cardiovascular mortality, respectively, after adjusting for potential confounders in three models. Model 1 only included the level of depression, and no covariates were adjusted. Model 2 adjusted for age, gender, and ethnicity. Model 3 was further adjusted for marital status, family PIR, education, smoking status, and BMI. Crude and adjusted hazard ratios (HR) and their 95% CI between the level of depression and outcomes were presented.

We determined the first level of depression—no/minimal depression, which corresponded with the PHQ-9 scores ranging from 0 to 5, as the reference group. Trend analyses were conducted by entering the level of depression as a continuous variable and rerunning the corresponding regression models.

In all analyses, the complexity of the sampling design was taken into consideration by specifying primary sampling units (PSUs), strata, and weights using the R package "survey" (version 4.1-1). A good rule of thumb is to use "the least common denominator" where the variable of interest that was collected on the smallest number of respondents is the "least common denominator". That is to say, we must use the weight of the smallest subpopulation that includes all the variables we want to include in our analysis. Reviewing the documentation file for each component included in our analysis, we used MEC exam weights to generate nationally representative estimates (27-29). To account for multiple testing, the method of Benjamini-Hochberg was used to correct the false discovery rate (FDR), and a two-sided FDR-adjusted P-value (i.e., q-value) <0.05, corresponding to an FDR of 5%, was deemed statistically significant for testing the study's hypotheses.

Results

Sample characteristics

A total of 34,079 NHANES participants aged 20-85 years old during the 2005-2018 period were interviewed. The 3,161 (9.28%) participants with missing data, and the final analysis unweighted sample consisted of 30,918 participants, representing 189.00 million non-institutionalized residents of the United States. Of those, 2,700 people (weighted proportion of 7.59%) reported symptoms of depression from moderate to severe, 1,231 people (weighted proportion of 3.39%) reported CHD, and 1,149 people (weighted proportion of 2.80%) reported stroke. These translated to TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics of study participants^a.

Total	No depression (PHQ-9 < 10)	Depression $(PHQ-9 \ge 10)$	Missing data, number (%)	Raw <i>P</i> value	q value
			0 (0.00)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
49.37 (47.20, 51.54)	50.29 (49.70, 50.89)	35.26 (32.72, 37.80)			
50.63 (48.37, 52.89)	49.71 (49.11, 50.30)	64.74 (62.20, 67.28)			
			0 (0.00)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
19.88 (18.74, 21.01)	19.95 (18.93, 20.96)	18.78 (16.18, 21.37)			
17.55 (16.64, 18.47)	17.56 (16.84, 18.29)	17.43 (15.19, 19.67)			
19.37 (18.15, 20.60)	19.23 (18.43, 20.03)	21.61 (19.29, 23.93)			
18.76 (17.57, 19.95)	18.57 (17.78, 19.36)	21.68 (19.36, 24.00)			
13.69 (12.75, 14.63)	13.73 (13.04, 14.42)	13.09 (11.16, 15.01)			
10.34 (9.63, 11.05)	10.54 (9.95, 11.12)	7.30 (5.92, 8.68)			
0.41 (0.30, 0.51)	0.43 (0.32, 0.54)	0.12 (0.00, 0.26)			
			0 (0.00)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
68.72 (63.66, 73.78)	69.05 (66.61, 71.49)	63.74 (60.00, 67.49)			
10.43 (9.37, 11.49)	10.23 (8.96, 11.51)	13.39 (11.47, 15.30)			
8.35 (7.15, 9.55)	8.38 (7.08, 9.67)	7.92 (6.05, 9.80)			
12.50 (11.55, 13.45)	12.34 (11.24, 13.44)	14.95 (12.75, 17.15)			
			19 (0.06)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
55.85 (52.66, 59.05)	57.11 (55.81, 58.40)	36.65 (33.72, 39.59)			
8.20 (7.57, 8.82)	8.01 (7.47, 8.55)	11.06 (9.37, 12.75)			
2.37 (2.15, 2.59)	2.13 (1.91, 2.36)	5.96 (4.87, 7.05)			
10.41 (9.75, 11.06)	9.90 (9.41, 10.40)	18.06 (16.25, 19.88)			
5.52 (5.13, 5.91)	5.40 (5.08, 5.73)	7.34 (5.96, 8.71)			
			26 (0.08)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
29.77 (27.44, 32.10)	30.85 (29.02, 32.69)	13.21 (10.83, 15.59)			
			0 (0.00)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
35.17 (32.57, 37.77)	36.35 (34.60, 38.11)	17.12 (14.45, 19.78)			
0110 (0101,0107)	0.00 (0.01, 0.02)	0,,, (0,11, 0,11)	17 (0.05)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
54 65 (52 29, 57 01)	55 74 (54 62, 56 86)	37 95 (34 77, 41 13)	17 (0100)	4 010001	. 010001
20.20 (19.02, 21.97)	10.00 (10.04, 17.72)	40.27 (57.21, 45.50)	335 (0.98)	0.003	0.003
27 98 (26 50 29 46)	28 28 (27 33 29 24)	23 30 (20 54 26 06)	555 (0.96)	0.005	0.000
· · · · ·					
1.40 (1.30, 1.07)	1.40 (1.20, 1.03)	1.23 (0.21, 2.23)	0 (0 00)	~ 0.001	0.005
96 61 (92 48 100 74)	96 72 (96 40 97 04)	94 91 (93 63 96 10)	0 (0.00)	< 0.001	0.005
20.01 (22.40, 100./4)	20.72 (20.40, 27.04)	24.21 (22.03, 20.18)			
	49.37 (47.20, 51.54) 50.63 (48.37, 52.89) 19.88 (18.74, 21.01) 17.55 (16.64, 18.47) 19.37 (18.15, 20.60) 18.76 (17.57, 19.95) 13.69 (12.75, 14.63) 10.34 (9.63, 11.05) 0.41 (0.30, 0.51) 68.72 (63.66, 73.78) 10.43 (9.37, 11.49) 8.35 (7.15, 9.55) 12.50 (11.55, 13.45) 55.85 (52.66, 59.05) 8.20 (7.57, 8.82) 2.37 (2.15, 2.59) 10.41 (9.75, 11.06)	(PHQ-9 < 10) $49.37 (47.20, 51.54) 50.29 (49.70, 50.89) 50.63 (48.37, 52.89) 49.71 (49.11, 50.30)$ $19.88 (18.74, 21.01) 19.95 (18.93, 20.96) 17.55 (16.64, 18.47) 17.56 (16.84, 18.29) 19.37 (18.15, 20.60) 19.23 (18.43, 20.03) 18.76 (17.57, 19.95) 18.57 (17.78, 19.36) 13.69 (12.75, 14.63) 13.73 (13.04, 14.42) 10.34 (9.63, 11.05) 10.54 (9.95, 11.12) 0.41 (0.30, 0.51) 0.43 (0.32, 0.54)$ $68.72 (63.66, 73.78) 69.05 (66.61, 71.49) 10.43 (9.37, 11.49) 10.23 (8.96, 11.51) 8.35 (7.15, 9.55) 8.38 (7.08, 9.67) 12.50 (11.55, 13.45) 12.34 (11.24, 13.44)$ $55.85 (52.66, 59.05) 57.11 (55.81, 58.40) 8.20 (7.57, 8.82) 8.01 (7.47, 8.55) 2.37 (2.15, 2.59) 2.13 (1.91, 2.36) 10.41 (9.75, 11.06) 9.90 (9.41, 10.40) 5.52 (5.13, 5.91) 5.40 (5.08, 5.73) 17.66 (16.68, 18.63) 17.44 (16.35, 18.53) 29.77 (27.44, 32.10) 30.85 (29.02, 32.69) 31.79 (30.24, 33.35) 31.68 (30.66, 32.70) 23.27 (21.79, 24.75) 23.00 (22.03, 23.97) 10.18 (9.32, 11.04) 9.72 (8.93, 10.50) 4.98 (4.50, 5.47) 4.75 (4.27, 5.22) 35.17 (32.57, 37.77) 36.35 (34.60, 38.11) 27.15 (25.48, 28.82) 27.52 (26.41, 28.63) 18.76 (17.65, 19.87) 18.22 (17.30, 19.14) 12.52 (11.69, 13.35) 11.53 (10.71, 12.35) 6.40 (5.84, 6.97) 6.38 (5.84, 6.92) 54.65 (52.29, 57.01) 55.74 (54.25, 56.86) 25.16 (23.54, 26.77) 25.38 (24.49, 26.26) 20.20 (19.02, 21.37) 18.88 (18.04, 19.72) 27.98 (26.50, 29.46) 28.28 (27.33, 29.24) 70.54 (67.30, 73.78) 70.26 (69.24, 71.28) 1.48 (1.30, 1.67) 1.46 (1.28, 1.63)$	(PHQ-9 < 10)(PHQ-9 \geq 10)49.37 (47.20, 51.54)50.29 (49.70, 50.89)35.26 (32.72, 37.80)50.63 (48.37, 52.89)49.71 (49.11, 50.30)64.74 (62.20, 67.28)19.88 (18.74, 21.01)19.95 (18.93, 20.96)18.78 (16.18, 21.37)17.55 (16.64, 18.47)17.56 (16.84, 18.29)17.43 (15.19, 19.67)19.37 (18.15, 20.60)19.23 (18.43, 20.03)21.61 (19.29, 23.93)18.76 (17.57, 19.95)18.57 (17.78, 19.36)21.68 (19.36, 24.00)13.69 (12.75, 14.63)13.73 (13.04, 14.42)13.09 (11.16, 15.01)10.34 (9.63, 11.05)10.54 (9.95, 11.12)7.30 (5.92, 868)0.41 (0.30, 0.51)0.43 (0.32, 0.54)0.12 (0.00, 0.26)68.72 (63.66, 73.78)69.05 (66.61, 71.49)63.74 (60.00, 67.49)10.43 (9.37, 11.49)10.23 (8.96, 11.51)13.39 (11.47, 15.30)8.35 (7.15, 9.55)8.38 (7.08, 9.67)7.92 (6.05, 9.80)12.50 (11.55, 13.45)12.34 (11.24, 13.44)14.95 (12.75, 17.15)55.85 (52.66, 59.05)57.11 (55.81, 58.40)36.65 (33.72, 39.59)8.20 (7.57, 8.82)8.01 (7.47, 8.55)11.06 (9.37, 12.75)2.37 (21.5, 2.59)2.13 (1.91, 2.36)5.96 (4.87, 7.05)10.41 (9.75, 11.06)9.90 (9.41, 10.40)18.06 (16.25, 19.88)5.52 (5.13, 5.91)5.40 (50.8, 5.73)7.34 (5.96, 8.71)17.66 (16.68, 18.63)17.44 (16.35, 18.53)20.93 (18.79, 23.07)29.77 (27.44, 32.10)30.85 (29.02, 32.69)13.21 (10.83, 15.59)31.79 (30.24, 33.35)31.68 (30.66, 32.70)33.47 (30.66, 63.28)32.72 (17.94,	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c } (PHQ-9 < 10) & (PHQ-9 \geq 10) number (%) \\ \hline 0 (0.00) \\ \hline 0 (0.$	$\begin{array}{ c c c c c } (PHQ-9 < 10) & (PHQ-9 \geq 10) number (%) value0 (0.00) < 0.00149.37 (47.20, 51.54) 50.29 (49.70, 50.89) \\ 50.53 (48.37, 52.89) \\ 49.71 (49.11, 50.30) \\ 49.71 (42.10, 51.30) \\ 49.71 (42.10, 51.30) \\ 19.88 (15.74, 1201) \\ 19.98 (15.74, 1201) \\ 19.98 (15.74, 1201) \\ 19.95 (15.89, 20.96) \\ 15.75 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 17.55 (15.64, 18.47) \\ 19.37 (115.146) \\ 13.90 (12.75, 14.68) \\ 13.97 (12.75, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.77 (12.76, 14.68) \\ 13.39 (11.64, 15.10) \\ 13.39 (11.74, 15.30) \\ 8.35 (715, 9.55) \\ 8.38 (7.86, 9.07) \\ 7.51 (15.51, 84.5) \\ 13.39 (11.44, 13.44) \\ 14.95 (12.75, 17.15) \\ 14.9 (10.51, 13.45) \\ 15.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.53, 15.51) \\ 5.56 (15.63, 15.71) \\ 5.56 (15.64, 15.63) \\ 5.57 (12.64, 15.63) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.57 (12.64, 15.64) \\ 1.5$

(Continued)

Characteristic	Total	No depression (PHQ-9 < 10)	Depression $(PHQ-9 \ge 10)$	Missing data, number (%)	Raw <i>P</i> value	q value
Hypertension (%)				0 (0.00)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
No	61.95 (59.08, 64.82)	62.62 (61.57, 63.67)	51.74 (49.22, 54.26)			
Yes	38.05 (36.15, 39.95)	37.38 (36.33, 38.43)	48.26 (45.74, 50.78)			
CHF (%)				55 (0.16)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
No	97.81 (93.62, 102.00)	98.01 (97.81, 98.21)	94.69 (93.65, 95.72)			
Yes	2.19 (1.97, 2.42)	1.99 (1.79, 2.19)	5.31 (4.28, 6.35)			
Angina (%)				71 (0.21)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
No	97.84 (93.66, 102.02)	98.02 (97.82, 98.23)	95.05 (93.86, 96.24)			
Yes	2.16 (1.93, 2.39)	1.98 (1.77, 2.18)	4.95 (3.76, 6.14)			
Heart attack (%)				35 (0.10)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
No	96.71 (92.59, 100.84)	96.88 (96.61, 97.16)	94.09 (92.95, 95.23)			
Yes	3.29 (2.97, 3.60)	3.12 (2.84, 3.39)	5.91 (4.77, 7.05)			
Stroke (%)				36 (0.11)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
No	97.20 (93.04, 101.37)	97.50 (97.28, 97.71)	92.76 (91.47, 94.04)			
Yes	2.80 (2.55, 3.04)	2.50 (2.29, 2.72)	7.24 (5.96, 8.53)			
Arthritis (%)				58 (0.17)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
No	73.88 (70.69, 77.07)	75.02 (74.09, 75.95)	56.42 (53.80, 59.05)			
Yes	26.12 (24.57, 27.67)	24.98 (24.05, 25.91)	43.58 (40.95, 46.20)	1686 (4.95)		
CKD (%)					< 0.001	0.0008
No	85.93 (82.10, 89.77)	86.12 (85.50, 86.73)	83.14 (81.36, 84.93)			
Yes	14.07 (13.29, 14.84)	13.88 (13.27, 14.50)	16.86 (15.07, 18.64)			
CKD prognosis (%)				2001 (5.87)	< 0.0001	0.0005
Low risk	85.93 (82.10, 89.77)	86.12 (85.50, 86.73)	83.14 (81.36, 84.93)			
Moderate risk	10.21 (9.59, 10.83)	10.14 (9.64, 10.63)	11.31 (9.72, 12.90)			
High risk	2.54 (2.32, 2.77)	2.49 (2.27, 2.70)	3.40 (2.65, 4.15)			
Very high risk	1.31 (1.20, 1.43)	1.26 (1.14, 1.38)	2.15 (1.60, 2.71)			
Diabetes (%)				633 (1.86)	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
No	81.46 (77.84, 85.08)	81.87 (81.14, 82.59)	75.32 (73.35, 77.28)			
Diabetes	13.38 (12.62, 14.13)	12.97 (12.37, 13.58)	19.57 (17.75, 21.40)			
IGT	5.16 (4.74, 5.58)	5.16 (4.81, 5.51)	5.11 (4.04, 6.18)			
Hyperlipidemia (%)				1 (0.00)	0.0001	0.0001
No	29.30 (27.96, 30.63)	29.68 (28.71, 30.64)	23.51 (20.49, 26.53)			
Yes	70.70 (67.29, 74.12)	70.32 (69.36, 71.29)	76.49 (73.47, 79.51)			
Parkinson (%)				18 (0.05)	< 0.0001	0.0001
No	99.03 (94.81, 103.25)	99.17 (99.02, 99.32)	96.91 (95.87, 97.95)			
Yes	0.97 (0.80, 1.14)	0.83 (0.68, 0.98)	3.09 (2.05, 4.13)			

TABLE 1 (Continued)

Data are expressed as weighted proportions (95% CI) for categorical variables and as weighted means (95% CI) for continuous variables.

CHD, coronary heart disease; CHF, congestive heart failure; CKD, chronic kidney disease; COPD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease; IGT, impaired glucose tolerance; PHQ-9, the nine-item Patient Health Questionnaire.

 a^{T} wo-sided *P*-values show result of univariate comparisons between depressed participants and participants who were not depressed. All categorical variables were tested with the χ^{2} -test.

14.34 million, 6.41 million, and 5.28 million adults in the general population, respectively.

The sociodemographic and clinical characteristics among the weighted population are shown in Table 1. Of note, depression was especially prevalent among those who were Black, female participants, in the 41– 60 age bracket, from disadvantaged socio-economic backgrounds (marital status other than married, lower levels of education, lower family income, etc.), current smokers, extremely obese, and those who were more likely to be comorbid with CHD, stroke, hypertension, CHF, angina, heart attack, arthritis, CKD, COPD, diabetes, hyperlipidemia, and Parkinson's disease compared to the non-depression group.

Characteristic		OR (95% CI)	P Value	q Value	P for interaction
Gender					0.079
Male		1.42 (0.97 to 2.08)	0.073	0.073	
Female	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2.24 (1.61 to 3.13)	<0.001	<0.001	
Age					0.345
[20,30]		→ 9.56 (1.51 to 60.57)	0.018	0.037	
[31,40]		→ 5.00 (1.50 to 16.67)	0.010	0.037	
[41,50]	•	→ 1.73 (0.64 to 4.70)	0.284	0.284	
[51,60]	•	→ 1.99 (1.10 to 3.61)	0.026	0.039	
[61,70]	•	2.03 (1.17 to 3.51)	0.013	0.037	
[71,85]	i - ●i	1.39 (0.91 to 2.13)	0.134	0.161	
Ethnicity					0.097
White		1.46 (1.05 to 2.04)	0.026	0.026	
Black	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1.95 (1.15 to 3.28)	0.014	0.019	
Mexican		→ 3.17 (1.74 to 5.75)	< 0.001	0.001	
Other	•	→ 2.28 (1.43 to 3.62)	< 0.001	0.001	
Marital Status					0.542
Married	——	1.67 (1.19 to 2.35)	0.004	0.023	
Living with Partner		0.62 (0.19 to 2.05)	0.435	0.522	
Separated	-	0.96 (0.23 to 3.91)	0.951	0.951	
Divorced	•	1.53 (0.72 to 3.22)	0.270	0.405	
Widowed	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1.91 (1.08 to 3.37)	0.028	0.081	
Never Married	•	→ 2.81 (1.06 to 7.48)	0.041	0.081	
Educational Level					0.37
College Graduate or above		1.07 (0.43 to 2.65)	0.888	0.888	
Some College or AA Degree	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1.96 (1.19 to 3.25)	0.010	0.049	
High School Graduate		1.07 (0.60 to 1.91)	0.822	0.888	
9-11th Grade	i <mark>.</mark>	1.52 (0.95 to 2.42)	0.075	0.126	
Less than 9th Grade	•	1.63 (0.97 to 2.72)	0.065	0.126	
Poverty Income Ratio					0.201
High Income		0.71 (0.26 to 1.90)	0.492	0.492	
Middle Income	•••••	1.32 (0.68 to 2.54)	0.414	0.492	
Nearly Poor	— —	1.96 (1.34 to 2.86)	< 0.001	0.003	
Poor	⊢ −●−−−−1	1.76 (1.18 to 2.62)	0.007	0.017	
Unknown	•	→ 2.48 (0.95 to 6.46)	0.066	0.109	
Smoking Status					0.424
Never	•	1.60 (1.02 to 2.50)	0.041	0.062	
Former	⊢	1.25 (0.77 to 2.03)	0.372	0.372	
Current	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1.90 (1.22 to 2.97)	0.006	0.017	
Body Mass Index					0.881
Normal	I	1.40 (0.90 to 2.19)	0.137	0.206	
Overweight		1.58 (1.18 to 2.11)	0.003	0.008	
Low	+	→ 1.99 (0.22 to 17.88)	0.541	0.541	
Overall		1.58 (1.22 to 2.06)	< 0.001		
	0.5 1 2 3	,			
	\longrightarrow				
Protective	factor Risk factor				

Gender Male Female Age [20,30]					0.448
Female Age			0.001		0.110
Age		→ 3.37 (2.35 to 4.83)	<0.001	<0.001	
		→ 2.78 (2.06 to 3.76)	<0.001	<0.001	
[20,30]					0.013
		→ 2.42 (0.79 to 7.42)	0.122	0.122	
[31,40]		→ 6.70 (2.84 to 15.78)	<0.001	<0.001	
[41,50]		→ 6.33 (3.38 to 11.86)	<0.001	<0.001	
[51,60]		→ 4.21 (2.58 to 6.87)	<0.001	<0.001	
[61,70]		→ 3.42 (2.22 to 5.25)	<0.001	<0.001	
[71,85]		1.71 (1.05 to 2.78)	0.031	0.038	
Ethnicity					0.538
White		→ 3.22 (2.37 to 4.38)	<0.001	<0.001	
Black	⊢●	→ 2.89 (2.18 to 3.84)	<0.001	<0.001	
Mexican	• • • •	→ 3.20 (1.71 to 6.01)	<0.001	<0.001	
Other	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	→ 2.17 (1.22 to 3.87)	0.009	0.009	
Marital Status					0.003
Married		→ 4.32 (3.20 to 5.83)	<0.001	<0.001	
Living with Partner	• • ••	→ 2.77 (1.24 to 6.16)	0.013	0.016	
Separated		→ 3.58 (1.51 to 8.48)	0.004	0.008	
Divorced	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	→ 2.41 (1.26 to 4.61)	0.008	0.012	
Widowed	⊢∳ −−−−1	1.03 (0.55 to 1.91)	0.937	0.937	
Never Married		→ 4.34 (2.66 to 7.06)	<0.001	<0.001	
Educational Level					0.035
College Graduate or above	•	→ 1.62 (0.56 to 4.64)	0.369	0.369	
Some College or AA Degree	•	→ 3.48 (2.35 to 5.17)	<0.001	<0.001	
High School Graduate	⊢	→ 3.42 (2.39 to 4.91)	<0.001	<0.001	
9-11th Grade		1.64 (1.08 to 2.48)	0.021	0.035	
Less than 9th Grade	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1.73 (1.04 to 2.87)	0.034	0.042	
Poverty Income Ratio					0.591
High Income	•	→ 2.54 (1.07 to 6.03)	0.035	0.035	
Middle Income		→ 2.96 (1.80 to 4.88)	<0.001	<0.001	
Nearly Poor	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2.24 (1.56 to 3.22)	<0.001	<0.001	
Poor	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2.27 (1.51 to 3.42)	<0.001	<0.001	
Unknown	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	→ 4.57 (1.84 to 11.32)		0.002	
Smoking Status					0.698
Never		2.48 (1.68 to 3.66)	<0.001	<0.001	0.000
Former		→ 3.06 (2.02 to 4.64)	< 0.001	< 0.001	
Current		→ 3.03 (2.09 to 4.39)	< 0.001	< 0.001	
Body Mass Index		0.00 (2.00 10 1.00)	0.001	-0.001	0.125
Normal		1.87 (1.21 to 2.88)	0.005	0.008	0.120
Overweight		\rightarrow 3.26 (2.57 to 4.14)	< 0.001	< 0.001	
Low		\rightarrow 3.26 (2.57 to 4.14) \rightarrow 4.30 (0.89 to 20.81)	<0.001 0.07	<0.001 0.077	
Overall		. ,	< 0.07	0.077	
		3.04 (3.44 to 3.78)	~0.00T		
<i></i>	1 3	4			
Protective fac	tor Risk factor				

TABLE 2 Crude and adjusted association between depression level and increased coronary heart disease and stroke risk.

Model		S	everity of depression			P value
No/minimal prevalence = 77.2 (73.71,80.77)	prevalence $= 77.24$	Mild prevalence = 15.17 (14.42, 15.92)	Moderate prevalence = 4.83 (4.44, 5.22)	Moderately severe prevalence = 1.98 (1.76, 2.20)	Severe prevalence = 0.78 (0.67, 0.88)	for trend
Coronary hea	rt disease					
Model 1 (or)	1.00 (Reference)	1.19 (0.92 to 1.53)	1.76 (1.27 to 2.46)	1.47 (0.95 to 2.27)	2.55 (1.54 to 4.23)	< 0.001
Raw <i>p</i> values		0.181	0.001	0.086	< 0.001	
q value		0.181	0.002	0.114	0.002	
Model 2 (or)	1.00 (Reference)	1.50 (1.16 to 1.94)	2.55 (1.77 to 3.68)	2.09 (1.36 to 3.22)	4.58 (2.50 to 8.37)	< 0.001
Raw p value		0.003	< 0.001	0.001	< 0.001	
q value		0.003	< 0.001	0.002	< 0.001	
Model 3 (or)	1.00 (Reference)	1.38 (1.06 to 1.79)	2.20 (1.53 to 3.16)	1.84 (1.20 to 2.81)	3.75 (2.07 to 6.78)	< 0.001
Raw <i>p</i> values		0.019	< 0.001	0.007	< 0.001	
q value		0.019	< 0.001	0.009	< 0.001	
Stroke						
Model 1 (or)	1.00 (Reference)	1.95 (1.61 to 2.35)	2.72 (2.01 to 3.69)	3.77 (2.67 to 5.32)	5.94 (3.91 to 9.02)	< 0.001
Raw <i>p</i> values		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	
q value		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	
Model 2 (or)	1.00 (Reference)	2.09 (1.72 to 2.53)	3.16 (2.28 to 4.39)	4.62 (3.18 to 6.69)	7.86 (5.08 to 12.16)	< 0.001
Raw <i>p</i> value		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	
q value		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	
Model 3 (or)	1.00 (Reference)	1.79 (1.47 to 2.18)	2.37 (1.69 to 3.32)	3.36 (2.26 to 4.98)	5.37 (3.42 to 8.44)	< 0.001
Raw <i>p</i> values		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	
q value		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	

Data are expressed as weighted means (95% CI) for continuous variables.

Model 1: Unadjusted model.

Model 2: Adjusted for age, gender, and ethnicity.

Model 3: Adjusted for age, gender, ethnicity, marital status, family PIR, education, smoking status, and BMI.

OR, odds ratio; PIR, poverty income ratio; BMI, body mass index.

Subgroup analyses

Figures 1, 2 shows the results of subgroup analysis using univariable weighted logistic regression analyses.

Subgroup analysis revealed an increased risk of CHD (OR = 1.58; 95% CI = 1.22 to 2.06) and stroke (OR = 3.04; 95% CI = 3.44 to 3.78) associated with depression in overall participants. Specifically, an increased risk of CHD was associated with depression in female participants, every ethnic group, and among participants of the age ranges 20–30, 31-40, 51-60, or 61-70. Besides, we also observed an increased risk of CHD associated with depression in participants whose marital status was married, widowed, or never married, whose education level was some college or AA degree, whose family PIR was nearly poor or poor, whose smoking status was never or current, and whose BMI was categorized as overweight.

Moreover, an increased risk of stroke was associated with depression within each gender, ethnicity, family PIR, smoking status, and among participants aged range from 31 to 85. Besides, we found that stroke risk was not associated with depression, among participants whose education level was college graduate or above, whose marital status was widowed, or whose BMI was categorized as low.

In subgroup analyses (Figures 1, 2), statistically significant interactions were not observed between depression and any study covariates in relation to CHD (all P for interaction > 0.05), but statistically significant interactions were noted between depression and age, marital status, and education level in relation to stroke (P for interaction = 0.013, 0.003, 0.035, respectively) despite the lack of interaction for other variables.

The association of depression level with CHD, stroke risk

Results of weighted logistic regression analyses of depression severity in relation to the risk of CHD and stroke are shown in Table 2. There was a statistically significant association between depression severity and increased risk of CHD and stroke in models 1, 2, and 3, and those linear trend tests were all statistically significant (all *P* for trend < 0.001). For example, the result in model 3 showed that the risk of having CHD increased by 38, 120, 84, and 275% for mild, moderate, moderately severe, or severe depression, respectively, compared to no/minimal depression. Similarly, weighted logistic regression model 3 indicated that each additional level increase in the severity of depression raised the risks of stroke by 79, 137, 236, and 437%, respectively after adjustment for covariates.

Cause-specific mortality analyses

The leading causes of death in different depression severity groups are shown in Table 3. Among them, cardiovascular mortality rates were 1.91, 2.46, 2.78, 2.94, and 1.05% for no/minimal, mild, moderate, moderately severe, or severe depression, respectively. Moreover, the prevalence of all-cause mortality was 6.62, 8.60, 9.48, 10.77, and 10.42% for no/minimal, mild, moderate, moderately severe, and severe depression, respectively.

Survival analysis

All the participants were followed up after the home interview. After excluding the participants with CVDs, cancer, or malignancy at baseline in the survival analyses, the median follow-up time in the population-based cohort was 92.00 months (interquartile range: 52–132 months).

The weighted Cox regression analysis results are shown in Tables 4, 5, performed to estimate the relationships between the severity of depression and their risk of having all-cause and cardiovascular mortality, respectively.

TABLE 3 The weighted percentages of leading causes of death in different depression severity groups.

No/Minimal	Mild	Moderate	Moderately severe	Severe
534 (1.57)	145 (2.03)	54 (2.47)	21 (2.64)	5 (1.05)
124 (0.34)	27 (0.43)	8 (0.31)	3 (0.30)	0 (0.00)
42 (0.12)	5 (0.06)	2 (0.11)	3 (0.27)	0 (0.00)
106 (0.33)	40 (0.75)	11 (0.45)	9 (1.13)	2 (0.61)
34 (0.08)	10 (0.14)	7 (0.25)	4 (0.51)	0 (0.00)
68 (0.19)	21 (0.39)	9 (0.63)	3 (0.19)	2 (0.69)
555 (1.77)	119 (1.88)	43 (1.73)	15 (1.51)	7 (1.25)
64 (0.19)	12 (0.15)	1 (0.02)	0 (0.00)	0 (0.00)
62 (0.24)	15 (0.34)	4 (0.16)	2 (0.45)	6 (1.79)
604 (1.79)	139 (2.43)	64 (3.35)	25 (3.77)	11 (5.03)
2,193 (6.62)	533 (8.60)	203 (9.48)	85 (10.77)	33 (10.42)
	534 (1.57) 124 (0.34) 42 (0.12) 106 (0.33) 34 (0.08) 68 (0.19) 555 (1.77) 64 (0.19) 62 (0.24) 604 (1.79)	534 (1.57) 145 (2.03) 124 (0.34) 27 (0.43) 42 (0.12) 5 (0.06) 106 (0.33) 40 (0.75) 34 (0.08) 10 (0.14) 68 (0.19) 21 (0.39) 555 (1.77) 119 (1.88) 64 (0.19) 12 (0.15) 62 (0.24) 15 (0.34) 604 (1.79) 139 (2.43)	534 (1.57) 145 (2.03) 54 (2.47) 124 (0.34) 27 (0.43) 8 (0.31) 42 (0.12) 5 (0.06) 2 (0.11) 106 (0.33) 40 (0.75) 11 (0.45) 34 (0.08) 10 (0.14) 7 (0.25) 68 (0.19) 21 (0.39) 9 (0.63) 555 (1.77) 119 (1.88) 43 (1.73) 64 (0.19) 12 (0.15) 1 (0.02) 62 (0.24) 15 (0.34) 4 (0.16) 604 (1.79) 139 (2.43) 64 (3.35)	534 (1.57) 145 (2.03) 54 (2.47) 21 (2.64) 124 (0.34) 27 (0.43) 8 (0.31) 3 (0.30) 42 (0.12) 5 (0.06) 2 (0.11) 3 (0.27) 106 (0.33) 40 (0.75) 11 (0.45) 9 (1.13) 34 (0.08) 10 (0.14) 7 (0.25) 4 (0.51) 68 (0.19) 21 (0.39) 9 (0.63) 3 (0.19) 555 (1.77) 119 (1.88) 43 (1.73) 15 (1.51) 64 (0.19) 12 (0.15) 1 (0.02) 0 (0.00) 62 (0.24) 15 (0.34) 4 (0.16) 2 (0.45) 604 (1.79) 139 (2.43) 64 (3.35) 25 (3.77)

Data are expressed as sample sizes (weighted percentage) for continuous variables.

The unweighted sample consisted of 30918 participants and represented 189.00 million non-institutionalized residents of the United States.

TABLE 4 Crude and adjusted association between depression level and all-cause mortality.

Model			P value for trend			
No/Minimal	Mild	Moderate	Moderately severe	Severe		
Model 1 (HR)	1.00 (Reference)	1.36 (1.11 to 1.67)	1.55 (1.20 to 2.01)	1.99 (1.34 to 2.94)	2.08 (1.08 to 4.00)	<0.001
P value		0.003	0.001	0.001	0.028	
q value		0.004	0.002	0.002	0.028	
Model 2 (HR)	1.00 (Reference)	1.63 (1.31 to 2.01)	1.99 (1.54 to 2.56)	2.67 (1.73 to 4.11)	3.25 (1.71 to 6.20)	< 0.001
P values		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	
q value		< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	
Model 3 (HR)	1.00 (Reference)	1.38 (1.11 to 1.72)	1.41 (1.09 to 1.82)	1.95 (1.30 to 2.93)	2.08 (1.03 to 4.23)	< 0.001
P values		0.003	0.010	0.001	0.042	
q value		0.003	0.010	0.001	0.042	

Data are expressed as weighted means (95% CI) for continuous variables.

Model 1: Unadjusted model.

Model 2: Adjusted for age, gender, and ethnicity.

Model 3: Adjusted for age, gender, ethnicity, marital status, family PIR, education, smoking status, and BMI.

HR, hazard ratio; PIR, poverty income ratio; BMI, body mass index.

TABLE 5 Ci	rude and adjusted	association between	depression level a	nd cardiovascular mortality.
------------	-------------------	---------------------	--------------------	------------------------------

Severity of depression								
No/minimal	Mild	Moderate	Moderately severe	Severe				
1.00 (Reference)	1.47 (1.18 to 1.83)	1.74 (1.20 to 2.52)	2.07 (1.22 to 3.50)	0.85 (0.30 to 2.43)				
	0.001	0.004	0.007	0.758				
	0.002	0.007	0.009	0.758				
1.00 (Reference)	1.75 (1.38 to 2.22)	2.27 (1.57 to 3.30)	3.06 (1.81 to 5.16)	1.36 (0.45 to 4.09)				
	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.586				
	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	0.586				
1.00 (Reference)	1.49 (1.16 to 1.91)	1.68 (1.15 to 2.45)	2.37 (1.39 to 4.06)	0.89 (0.29 to 2.76)				
	0.002	0.007	0.002	0.845				
	0.003	0.010	0.003	0.845				
	1.00 (Reference)	1.00 (Reference) 1.47 (1.18 to 1.83) 0.001 0.002 1.00 (Reference) 1.75 (1.38 to 2.22) <0.001	No/minimal Mild Moderate 1.00 (Reference) 1.47 (1.18 to 1.83) 1.74 (1.20 to 2.52) 0.001 0.004 0.002 0.007 1.00 (Reference) 1.75 (1.38 to 2.22) 2.27 (1.57 to 3.30) <0.001	No/minimal Mild Moderate Moderately severe 1.00 (Reference) 1.47 (1.18 to 1.83) 1.74 (1.20 to 2.52) 2.07 (1.22 to 3.50) 0.001 0.004 0.007 0.002 0.007 0.009 1.00 (Reference) 1.75 (1.38 to 2.22) 2.27 (1.57 to 3.30) 3.06 (1.81 to 5.16) <0.001				

Data are expressed as weighted means (95% CI) for continuous variables.

Model 1: Unadjusted model.

Model 2: Adjusted for age, gender, and ethnicity.

Model 3: Adjusted for age, gender, ethnicity, marital status, family PIR, education, smoking status, and BMI.

HR, hazard ratio; PIR, poverty income ratio; BMI, body mass index.

The results from a series of weighted Cox regression analyses in Table 4 consistently indicated that participants with a more severe degree of depression were at a higher risk of all-cause death. For instance, weighted multivariable Cox proportional hazard model 3 indicated that each additional level increase in the severity of depression raised the risks of all-cause death by 38, 41, 95, and 108%, respectively, after adjustment for covariates. Trend analyses were all statistically significant (all P for trend < 0.001).

However, a series of weighted Cox regression analysis results in Table 5 consistently suggests that with the exception of severe depression, the hazard of cardiovascular mortality increased with each additional level increase of depression. Using weighted multivariable Cox proportional hazard model 3 as an example, compared to no/minimal depression, the risks of cardiovascular death were increased by 49, 68, and 137% for mild, moderate, and moderately severe depression, respectively, after multivariable adjustment.

Moreover, the unadjusted survival curves of weighted Cox proportional hazards models for all-cause and cardiovascular mortality (Figures 3, 4) were consistent with the aforementioned findings.

Discussion

In our study, performed on a nationally representative cohort of the United States population, we found that the level of depression was independently associated with higher risk of having CHD, stroke, and all-cause and cardiovascular mortality.

Cardiovascular diseases are often comorbid with depression. Cohen et al. reported that 20% of patients with CVDs had moderate to severe depression, and another 20% of patients with CVDs had mild to moderate depression, which is approximately two to three times the rate of the general population (30). In addition, a meta-analysis with a median follow-up of 8.4 years revealed that the cumulative incidence of CVDs in patients with severe mental illness (SMI) was 3.6% (95% CI = 2.7% to 5.3%), which was significantly higher than in people without SMI (HR = 1.78; 95% CI = 1.60 to 1.80); compared to the control group, patients with depression had 1.72 times the risk of CVDs after controlling for confounding variables (31).

The mechanisms underlying the common dual comorbidities of depression and CVDs were complex, and current research suggested that depression and CVDs may be linked by biological and behavioral mechanisms, including via metabolic syndrome-which is prevalent in depression, type 2 diabetes, increased visceral adipose thickness, changes in cortisol levels due to the dysregulation of the hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis and unhealthy lifestyle habits (smoking, poor diet, lack of exercise, etc.) (32-37). Moreover, in recent years, studies also reported that cardiovascular traits such as blood pressure and arterial stiffness were influenced by and associated with depression (38, 39). Of note is a recent study by Mutz et al., which reported that depression resulted in a 1 mmHg lower systolic blood pressure (SBP) at age 45 and a 2.5 mmHg lower SBP at age 65 in male participants (38). However, it was also worth noting that the mean values of SBP in male participants were all near 140 mmHg, whether in healthy control or depression case in that study. In this context, the effect of such a small SBP difference on the coronary arteries was negligible in male participants. Thus, the present study is not in contradiction with the Mutz et al. study. In addition, studies have shown that these two diseases may be driven by a common genetic susceptibility, and each disease increased the risk of the other (40).



Previous studies had demonstrated that depression was identified as a risk factor for CVDs (41), while the association between specific severity of depression and CHD, stroke risk as well as mortality is still unknown. For this reason, further research was undertaken in this study, and we found out that with each additional level increase of depression, the implications of such an increase in the risk of having CHD, stroke, and mortality were vast.

Therefore, by understanding the relationship and degree of impact, we can properly identify, prevent, and treat CVDs, and we will be able to create policies and strategies to help decrease CVDs and improve lives by tackling mental health. This emphasizes the importance of regular screening for cardiovascular risk factors in patients with depression.

Interestingly, we also observed that participants with higher depression levels had a higher risk of all-cause mortality; a previous study showed that the mortality for depression patients with concomitant CVD whose depression was well-treated, treatment-resistance, and under-treated were 2.4, 5, and 6.9%, respectively (42, 43). These findings suggested that enhanced depression treatment reduces the risk of death.

In analyses of the association between depression level and cardiovascular death, we found that the hazard of cardiovascular death was the lowest in the severe depression group. This phenomenon may be explained by the result of the death cause analysis in our study. We found that the leading cause in this group was all other causes (residual) (5.03%) followed by accidents (unintentional injuries) (1.79%), malignant neoplasms (1.25%), and heart diseases (1.05%).

In summary, patients with depression may need early and/or more primary prevention efforts for CVDs to reduce their excessive CVDs burden. For clinicians, this means a need for effective collaboration with primary care clinicians and cardiologists. Early treatment is more likely to modify the risk



factor in the progression of cardiac disease than to reverse these risk factors after the first heart attack (36).

Systematic monitoring of depression was particularly beneficial in cases where physical illness overlaps with depressive symptoms (44). Serial assessment of depressive symptoms with the PHQ-9 or similar methods can improve the efficiency of antidepressant treatment. It also documents the relationship between depressive symptoms and specific physiological indicators of CVDs (45).

It follows then that the first limitation in our study is that PHQ-9 was measured only once and was not followed up for subsequent changes in depression level, cumulative depression burden, incident depression, or time-varying associations with outcomes.

Second, some measures in this study, including the diagnosis of CHD, stroke, and any symptoms of depression in

PHQ-9, were self-reported by the participants, which may have introduced recall bias to the associations.

Third, the NHANES program suspended field operations in March 2020 due to the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic. As a result, data collection for the NHANES 2019– 2020 cycle was not completed and the collected data are not nationally representative, and the PHQ-9 information had not been included in the home interview since 2005, As a result, we only included participants from 2005 to 2018.

Fourth, the application of the competitive risk model in the survival analyses cannot be performed due to the complex, stratified multistage, probability cluster design of the NHANES survey.

Fifth, some of the covariates included as covariates in the multivariable-adjusted model (e.g., BMI) were likely on the causal pathway linking depression to cardiovascular outcomes.

Therefore, interpretation of the present findings needs to also consider the risk of potential over adjustment bias.

Conclusion

In conclusion, our study confirmed that the level of depression was strongly associated with CHD, stroke, and allcause and cardiovascular mortality, even after accounting for other factors that could impact risk, including variables of age, gender, ethnicity, income, education, BMI, marital, and smoking status.

Data availability statement

Publicly available datasets were analyzed in this study. This data can be found here: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ nhanes/index.htm and https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data-linkage/ mortality-public.htm.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the NCHS Research Ethics Review Board. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

Author contributions

RS had full access to all of the data in the study and takes responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis. Concept and design: RS, NZ, and JW. Drafting of the manuscript: RS and NZ. Critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content: RS, NZ, TZ, JW,

References

1. World Health Organization. *Depression and Other Common Mental Disorders: Global Health Estimates.* (2017). Available online at: https://apps.who.int/ iris/bitstream/handle/10665/254610/WHO-MSD-MER-2017.2-eng.pdf (accessed May 20, 2022).

2. Loomba RS, Aggarwal S, Arora R. Depressive symptom frequency and prevalence of cardiovascular diseases-analysis of patients in the national health and nutrition examination survey. *Am J Ther.* (2015) 22:382–7. doi:10.1097/MJT.00000000000043

3. Liu N, Pan XF Yu C, Lv J, Guo Y, Bian Z, et al. Association of major depression with risk of ischemic heart disease in a mega-cohort of chinese adults: the china kadoorie biobank study. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2016) 5:e004687. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.004687

4. Jiang W, Krishnan RR, O'Connor CM. Depression and heart disease: evidence of a link, and its therapeutic implications. *CNS Drugs*. (2002) 16:111–27. doi: 10.2165/00023210-200216020-00004

5. World Health Organization. *The global burden of disease: 2004 update.* (2008). Available online at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/43942/9789241563710_eng.pdf (accessed May 20, 2022).

PG, and SS. Statistical analysis: RS and SS. Obtained funding and supervision: TZ. Administrative, technical, or material support: TZ, DL, and PG. Acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data: all authors. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by the Beijing Municipal Science and Technology Commission Program (Nos. Z171100001017203 and D181100000218005).

Acknowledgments

We acknowledge the United States CDC/NCHS for providing the NHANES 2005–2018 data.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

^{6.} Sanchis-Gomar F, Perez-Quilis C, Leischik R, Lucia A. Epidemiology of coronary heart disease and acute coronary syndrome. *Ann Transl Med.* (2016) 4:256. doi: 10.21037/atm.2016.06.33

^{7.} Ditmars HL, Logue MW, Toomey R, McKenzie RE, Franz CE, Panizzon MS, et al. Associations between depression and cardiometabolic health: A 27-year longitudinal study. *Psychol Med.* (2021) 12:1–11. doi: 10.1017/S00332917200 0505X

^{8.} Rajan S, McKee M, Rangarajan S, Bangdiwala S, Rosengren A, Gupta R, et al. Prospective urban rural epidemiology (PURE) study investigators. association of symptoms of depression with cardiovascular disease and mortality in low-, middle-, and high-income countries. *JAMA Psychiatry.* (2020) 77:1052–63. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.1351

^{9.} Carney RM, Freedland KE. Depression and coronary heart disease. Nat Rev Cardiol. (2017) 14:145–55. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2016.181

^{10.} Pan A, Sun Q, Okereke OI, Rexrode KM, Hu FB. Depression and risk of stroke morbidity and mortality: a meta-analysis and systematic review. *JAMA*. (2011) 306:1241–9. doi: 10.1001/jama. 2011.1282

11. Li M, Zhang XW, Hou WS, Tang ZY. Impact of depression on incident stroke: a meta-analysis. *Int J Cardiol.* (2015) 180:103–10. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2014.11.198

12. Lichtman JH, Froelicher ES, Blumenthal JA, Carney RM, Doering LV, Frasure-Smith N, et al. Depression as a risk factor for poor prognosis among patients with acute coronary syndrome: systematic review and recommendations: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. (2014) 129:1350–69. doi: 10.1161/CIR.00000000000019

13. Joynt KE, Whellan DJ, O'Connor CM. Depression and cardiovascular disease: mechanisms of interaction. *Biol Psychiatry*. (2003) 54:248-61. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00568-7

14. Gan Y, Gong Y, Tong X, Sun H, Cong Y, Dong X, et al. Depression and the risk of coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2014) 14:371. doi: 10.1186/s12888-014-0371-z

15. Seldenrijk A, Vogelzangs N, Batelaan NM, Wieman I, van Schaik DJ, Penninx BJ. Depression, anxiety and 6-year risk of cardiovascular disease. *J Psychosom Res.* (2015) 78:123–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychores.2014.10.007

16. National Center for Health Statistics. *About the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey*. (2020). Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/about/index.htm (accessed May 20, 2022).

17. National Center for Health Statistics. Office of Analysis and Epidemiology. *The Linkage of National Center for Health Statistics Survey Data to the National Death Index - 2019 Linked Mortality File (LMF): Methodology Overview and Analytic Considerations, March 2019.* Hyattsville, Maryland. Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/datalinkage/public-use-linked-mortality-file-description.pdf (accessed May 20, 2022).

18. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS). National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey Methods and Analytic Guidelines. Hyattsville, MD: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/ahcd/survey_methods.htm (accessed May 20, 2022).

19. Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med. (2001) 16:606–13. doi: 10.1046/j.1525-1497.2001.016009606.x

20. Liu Y, Ozodiegwu ID Yu Y, Hess R, Bie R. An association of health behaviors with depression and metabolic risks: Data from 2007 to 2014 U.S. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *J Affect Disord.* (2017) 217:190–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2017.04.009

21. Centers of Disease Control and prevention. Defining Adult Overweight and Obesity. *Overweight & Obesity*. (2021). Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/basics/adult-defining.html (accessed May 20, 2022).

22. Smolderen KG, Strait KM, Dreyer RP, D'Onofrio G, Zhou S, Lichtman JH, et al. Depressive symptoms in younger women and men with acute myocardial infarction: insights from the VIRGO study. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2015) 4:e001424. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.114.001424

23. Hagen EH, Rosenström T. Explaining the sex difference in depression with a unified bargaining model of anger and depression. *Evol Med Public Health.* (2016) 2016:117–32. doi: 10.1093/emph/eow006

24. Lorant V, Deliège D, Eaton W, Robert A, Philippot P, Ansseau M. Socioeconomic inequalities in depression: a meta-analysis. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2003) 157:98–112. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwf182

25. Surtees PG, Wainwright NW, Luben RN, Wareham NJ, Bingham SA, Khaw KT. Depression and ischemic heart disease mortality: evidence from the EPIC-Norfolk United Kingdom prospective cohort study. *Am J Psychiatry.* (2008) 165:515–23. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.2007.07061018

26. Meijer A, Conradi HJ, Bos EH, Anselmino M, Carney RM, Denollet J, et al. Adjusted prognostic association of depression following myocardial infarction with mortality and cardiovascular events: individual patient data meta-analysis. *Br J Psychiatry.* (2013) 203:90–102. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.112.111195

27. Johnson CL, Paulose-Ram R, Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kruszon-Moran D, Dohrmann SM, et al. National health and nutrition examination survey: analytic guidelines, 1999-2010. *Vital Health Stat 2*. (2013) 161:1–24.

28. Vallance JK, Winkler EA, Gardiner PA, Healy GN, Lynch BM, Owen N. Associations of objectively-assessed physical activity and sedentary time with depression: NHANES (2005-2006). *Prev Med.* (2011) 53:284–8. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2011.07.013

29. Loprinzi PD, Cardinal BJ. Association between objectively-measured physical activity and sleep, NHANES 2005–2006. *Ment Health Phys Act.* (2011) 4:65–9. doi: 10.1016/j.mhpa.2011.08.001

30. Cohen BE, Edmondson D, Kronish IM. State of the art review: depression, stress, anxiety, and cardiovascular disease. *Am J Hypertens*. (2015) 28:1295–302. doi: 10.1093/ajh/hpv047

31. Correll CU, Solmi M, Veronese N, Bortolato B, Rosson S, Santonastaso P, et al. Prevalence, incidence and mortality from cardiovascular disease in patients with pooled and specific severe mental illness: a large-scale meta-analysis of 3,211,768 patients and 113,383,368 controls. *World Psychiatry*. (2017) 16:163–80. doi: 10.1002/wps.20420

32. van Agtmaal MJM, Houben AJHM, Pouwer F, Stehouwer CDA, Schram MT. Association of microvascular dysfunction with late-life depression: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Psychiatry.* (2017) 74:729–39. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.0984

33. Pan A, Lucas M, Sun Q, van Dam RM, Franco OH, Manson JE, et al. Bidirectional association between depression and type 2 diabetes mellitus in women. *Arch Intern Med.* (2010) 170:1884–91. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed.2010.356

34. Lee JI, Busler JN, Millett CE, Principe JL, Levin LL, Corrigan A, et al. Association between visceral adipose tissue and major depressive disorder across the lifespan: A scoping review [published online ahead of print, 2021 Sep 22]. *Bipolar Disord*. (2021). doi: 10.1111/bdi.13130

35. Francis J, Chu Y, Johnson AK, Weiss RM, Felder RB. Acute myocardial infarction induces hypothalamic cytokine synthesis. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2004) 286:H2264–71. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.0107 2.2003

36. Vaccarino V, Badimon L, Bremner JD, Cenko E, Cubedo J, Dorobantu M, et al. Depression and coronary heart disease: 2018 position paper of the ESC working group on coronary pathophysiology and microcirculation. *Eur Heart J.* (2020) 41:1687–96. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehy913

37. Miller AH, Raison CL. The role of inflammation in depression: from evolutionary imperative to modern treatment target. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2016) 16:22–34. doi: 10.1038/nri.2015.5

38. Mutz J, Lewis CM. Lifetime depression and age-related changes in body composition, cardiovascular function, grip strength and lung function: sex-specific analyses in the UK Biobank. *Aging (Albany NY)*. (2021) 13:17038–79. doi: 10.18632/aging.203275

39. Dregan A, Rayner L, Davis KAS, Bakolis I, Arias de. la Torre J, Das-Munshi J, et al. Associations between depression, arterial stiffness, and metabolic syndrome among adults in the UK biobank population study: a mediation analysis. *JAMA Psychiatry*. (2020) 77:598–606. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.201 9.4712

40. McCaffery JM, Frasure-Smith N, Dubé MP, Théroux P, Rouleau GA, Duan Q, et al. Common genetic vulnerability to depressive symptoms and coronary artery disease: a review and development of candidate genes related to inflammation and serotonin. *Psychosom Med.* (2006) 68:187–200. doi: 10.1097/01.psy.0000208630.79271.a0

41. Park SJ, Lee MG, Jo M, Kim G, Park S. Joint effect of depression and health behaviors or conditions on incident cardiovascular diseases: a Korean population-based cohort study. *J Affect Disord.* (2020) 276:616–22. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2020.07.009

42. Teply RM, Packard KA, White ND, Hilleman DE, DiNicolantonio JJ. Treatment of depression in patients with concomitant cardiac disease. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis.* (2016) 58:514–28. doi: 10.1016/j.pcad.2015. 11.003

43. Mavrides N, Nemeroff C. Treatment of depression in cardiovascular disease. *Depress Anxiety.* (2013) 30:328–41. doi: 10.1002/da.22051

44. Jha MK, Qamar A, Vaduganathan M, Charney DS, Murrough JW. Screening and management of depression in patients with cardiovascular disease: JACC state-of-the-art review. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2019) 73:1827–45. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2019.01.041

45. Zambrano J, Celano CM, Januzzi JL, Massey CN, Chung WJ, Millstein RA, et al. Psychiatric and psychological interventions for depression in patients with heart disease: a scoping review. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2020) 9:e018686. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.120.018686

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Shanthi Mendis, The Geneva Learning Foundation, Switzerland

REVIEWED BY

Zhongdan Chen, World Health Organization, China Kathyayini Konuru, Phoenician Primary Care, United States Anil Dronamraju, Gayathri Vidya Parishad Institute of Health Care & Medical Technology Visakhapatnam, India, in collaboration with reviewer KK

*CORRESPONDENCE Lin Duo duolin@hotmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

RECEIVED 12 August 2022 ACCEPTED 26 October 2022 PUBLISHED 10 November 2022

CITATION

Pang L, Kottu L, Guo Z, Shi Y, Ferdous M, Zhao Y, Tang M, Liu W, Fang J, Fu H, Wu X, Ma M, Wang H, Merkus D and Duo L (2022) Dawning public health services dogma: An indigenous Southwest Chinese perspective in managing hypertension-with or without the "BPHS"? *Front. Public Health* 10:1017795.

doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.1017795

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Pang, Kottu, Guo, Shi, Ferdous, Zhao, Tang, Liu, Fang, Fu, Wu, Ma, Wang, Merkus and Duo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Dawning public health services dogma: An indigenous Southwest Chinese perspective in managing hypertension-with or without the "BPHS"?

Linhong Pang^{1,2†}, Lakshme Kottu^{3†}, Zihong Guo¹, Yi Shi¹, Misbahul Ferdous⁴, Yajing Zhao¹, Mingjing Tang¹, Wei Liu², Jiayu Fang², Hongchen Fu², Xia Wu², Min Ma², Huadan Wang², Daphne Merkus^{3,5} and Lin Duo^{1*}

¹Affiliated Cardiovascular Hospital of Kunming Medical University, Fuwai Yunnan Cardiovascular Hospital, Kunming, China, ²School of Public Health, Kunming Medical University, Kunming, China, ³Division of Experimental Cardiology, Erasmus University Medical Center, Rotterdam, Netherlands, ⁴National Clinical Research Center for Cardiovascular Diseases, State Key Laboratory of Cardiovascular Disease, Fuwai Hospital, National Center for Cardiovascular Diseases, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, Beijing, China, ⁵Walter Brendel Center of Experimental Medicine (WBex), LMU Munich, Munich, Germany

Background: To alleviate the rising mortality burden due to hypertension and other non-communicable diseases, a new public health policy initiative in 2009 called the Basic Public Health Services (BPHS). Program was introduced by the Chinese government. The goal of the study is to assess the feasibility and impact of a nationwide health care service—the "BPHS".

Methods: From January to December 2021, a stratified multistage random sampling method in the survey was conducted to select 6,456 people from 8 cities/districts in Yunnan Province, China, who were above the age of 35 years. 1,521 hypertensive patients were previously aware of their high blood pressure status were matched to the BPHS program database based on ID number and then further divided into BPHS group and non-BPHS (control) group. The results of the current study are based on their responses to a short structured questionnaire, a physical examination, and laboratory tests. The association between BPHS management and its effect on the control of hypertension was estimated using multivariable logistic regression models. We evaluated the accessibility and efficacy of BPHS health care services by analyzing various variables such as blood pressure, BMI, lifestyle modification, anti-hypertensive drugs taken, and cardiovascular risk factors.

Results: Among the 1,521 hypertensive patients included in this study, 1,011 (66.5%) were managed by BPHS programme. The multivariable logistic regression model demonstrated that the BPHS facilitated hypertension control (OR = 1.640, 95% CI: 1.237–2.175). A higher proportion of participants receiving lifestyle guidance from the BPHS management showed lowering of total cholesterol. In comparison to the non-BPHS group, those under BPHS management adhered better to antihypertensive medications either single

drug (54.3%) or in combination (17.3%) of drugs. Additionally, we also noticed that urban areas with centralized and well-established digital information management system had better hypertension treatment and control.

Conclusions: Nearly two-thirds of the hypertensive patients in Yunnan Province were included in BPHS management. The impact of the national BPHS program was evident in lowering risk factors for cardiovascular diseases, promoting healthy lifestyles, lowering blood pressure, increasing medication adherence, and the better control rate of hypertension.

KEYWORDS

basic public health service, hypertension management, effectiveness and quality, low and middle-income countries, health policy

Introduction

The number of people with hypertension increases from 650 to 1.28 billion worldwide from 1990 to 2019 in the age group of 30–79 years (1). Hypertension has become the major cause of premature mortality and cardiovascular disease (CVD) globally (2). The Global Burden of Disease Study reported that hypertension was the primary risk factor for all deaths globally, accounting for 19.2% (10.8 million) of all mortality worldwide in 2019 (3). About 245.5 million people are affected by hypertension in China (4), and hypertension is estimated to cause 2.54 million deaths in 2017, with 95.7% of these deaths being due to CVD (5).

Controlling blood pressure to a normal state reduces the risk of cardiovascular events and all-cause mortality (6–8). The trend of cardiovascular disease will be directly impacted by how hypertension is managed in primary medical and health organizations (community health centers, township health centers, and village clinics) (9). Global studies have demonstrated that primary health care (PHC) was better effective in hypertension management and improved blood pressure control (10–14).

In 2009, China's new healthcare reform introduced the "National Basic Public Health Service Program" (BPHS), which provides free of cost health services throughout the country by partnering with community health organizations. The management of hypertensive patients aged 35 and over was one of the 12 kinds of voluntary free services contents in BPHS (15, 16), including screenings, lifestyle guidance for hypertensive patients, at least four in-person follow-up visits per year, risk factor intervention, health education promotion, health examination, referral services, guidance on the use of antihypertensive medicine, and personal health record establishment (17, 18). With BPHS, 35.1% of hypertensive patients have received four or more follow-up assessments in the past 1 year (19), uncontrolled hypertension was reduced by 26% (20). However, most of the earlier studies on being

covered by BPHS were self-reported by participants, and focused on the rate of service delivery from primary doctors (21, 22), patient service satisfaction (23, 24) and the community health management rate of hypertensive patients (25, 26). Previous studies also showed a low prevalence of combination therapy and limited compliance with hypertension drug treatment (27, 28). Additionally, the hypertensive control rate is only 15.3% in China (4), and more than 50% of hypertension patients had multiple CVD risk factors, which can affect hypertension control (27, 29).

This study comprehensively evaluated the BPHS hypertension management in Yunnan Province, a relatively economically backward in southwest China. Hypertensive patients who were aware of their high blood pressure from a representative sampling survey and BPHS system matched, to compare matched BPHS group and unmatched non-BPHS groups' coverage and current hypertension status, CVD risk factors, management and effectiveness, blood pressure control rate and antihypertensive drug use, etc. This study supports the World Health Organization's (WHO) suggestion that developing nations should increase their access to managementcontrolled hypertension-related healthcare services (30). Rarely are there extensive comparisons of BPHS and non-BPHS groups' effects on hypertension management based on unique ID matching published.

Methods

Study design and sampling procedures

The survey was conducted in Yunnan province from January to December 2021, and samples were chosen using a stratified multistage random sampling method. As shown in Figure 1, all 129 counties and districts were separated into urban and rural sectors in the initial phase. The probability proportional to size (PPS) sampling was used to choose four districts in the urban areas (namely, Guandu, Zhaoyang, Mengzi, and



Dali) and four counties in the rural areas (namely, Chengjiang, Anning, Xinping, and Dayao). Then, two neighborhoods or two townships were randomly sampled in each district or county, respectively. Later, three residential committees or villages were randomly selected within each neighborhood and township, respectively. Finally, 9,600 individuals aged ≥ 18 years were selected from each chosen residential committee

or village by the SRS method after considering the sex and age composition.

The target population for BPHS hypertension management is patients who are residents of the jurisdiction aged 35 years and older (17), so we excluded those who did not meet this age. Yunnan Province has established the BPHS electronic case system and hypertension case management package, and



patients' follow-up information has been uploaded to the database by primary care physicians based on the patient's unique ID card. Among the population aged \geq 35 years 1,521 hypertensive patients who know their high blood pressure status, the unique ID number was matched with the BPHS electronic system, of which 1,011 patients were matched and included in BPHS hypertension management and 510 patients were not included, who were allocated to non-BPHS group (Figure 2).

Data collection

After receiving sufficient training, the medical staff will serve as the investigation team, using a unified work plan and investigation equipment. After informed consent, basic information was gathered *via* face-to-face short structured questionnaires that included details of their socio-demographics like age, gender, ethnicity, place of residence, educational attainment, occupation, annual household income, and wellness behaviors like smoking, drinking, dieting, exercising, and finally about hypertension perse like the history of hypertension, treatment followed from the time of diagnosis. Additionally, we measured height with RGZ-160 measuring instrument (Jiangsu Suhong Medical Instruments Co., Ltd., Jiangsu, China), and body weight was measured with an InBody H20B (InBody Co., Ltd., Seoul, South Korea) removing shoes, hats, coats, or weight in pockets. Body mass index (BMI) is a person's weight (kg) divided by the square of height (m) (31).

Diastolic blood pressure (DBP) and systolic blood pressure (SBP) were measured in the right upper arm using an OMRON HBP-1,300 (Omron Healthcare Co., Ltd., Kyoto, Japan) at 5 min intervals; three readings were recorded and the average of the three measurements was used for this study. In the meantime, participants were asked to fast for more than 8 h before collecting 8 ml of blood samples for cryopreservation and then sent to Beijing ZhongtongLanbo Medical Test Laboratory for measurement of triglycerides (TG), high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), and total cholesterol (TC). The findings and readings were recorded on the iPad in specially designed survey tables (see Supplementary File 1), and the investigation process was summarized in Supplementary File 2 and Supplementary Video.

Definition

According to the 2018 Chinese Guidelines (29) and 2020 International Society of Hypertension (ISH). Global Hypertension Practice Guidelines (27), hypertension was defined as mean SBP \geq 140 mm Hg and/or mean DBP \geq 90 mm Hg, or self-reported use of blood pressure control drugs in the past 2 weeks. Hypertension control was defined as mean SBP <140 mm Hg and DBP <90 mm Hg (29). The antihypertensive drug classification was also consistent with the guidelines. Based on the Chinese guidelines on prevention and treatment of dyslipidemia in adults (32), defined high TG, high TC, high LDL-C, and low HDL-C as \geq 2.26, \geq 6.22, \geq 4.14, <1.04 mmol/L, respectively.

People who smoked more than one cigarette per day for more than 6 months were considered "current smokers" (33). Participants drinking alcohol at least once a week were classified as "current drinkers" (34). <150 min of moderate-intensity physical activity per week was defined as insufficient physical activity (35). Participants who consumed an average of <400 g of fruits and vegetables per day were insufficient intake (36). According to the recommended criteria for obesity in Chinese (31), overweight was defined as a person's BMI between 23 and 24.9 kg/m², obesity was a BMI of 25 kg/m² and above. Risk factors for cardiovascular disease (CVD) as per 2020 ISH Guidelines (27) were people who smoke, drink, don't eat enough vegetables and fruits, don't get enough exercise, are overweight, or are obese.

Statistical analyses

All statistical analyses use IBM SPSS 22.0 (SPSS Inc., New York, NY, USA). Categorical variables from the BPHS and non-BPHS groups were presented as numbers (proportions), and differences between groups were compared using the chi-square test or Fisher's exact test. Mean \pm standard deviation (SD) and *t*-tests were used for normally distributed continuous variables. Four indicators of blood lipids (TG, TC, HDL-C, and LDL-C) were skewed distribution data by Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, described by median and inter quartile range, and the differences between groups were tested by Wilcoxon rank sum test.

Eleven characteristic variables as age (35–44, 45–54, 55– 64, and \geq 65 years), residence (urban and rural), gender (male and female), ethnicity (Han or other minorities), annual household income (<4,487 USD/year, \geq 4,487 USD/year), education attainment (elementary school and below, junior high school and above), current smoker (yes or no), current drinker (yes or no), insufficient vegetable and fruit intake (yes or no), insufficient physical activity (yes or no), overweight and obesity (yes or no) were compared between the two groups.

The ggplot2 package of R 4.0.5 (The R Project for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria) was used to construct the visible distribution of blood pressure and a stacked column chart of "controlled with treatment", "treated but not controlled", and "diagnosed but untreated". Unadjusted and full adjusted binary logistic regression models were conducted to assess the association between hypertension control with BPHS, the first model did not adjust for potential influencing factors. Next, second model was performed to adjust for potential influencing factors, including age, gender, ethnicity, residence, household income and educational level. Then, the odds ratio (OR) and 95% confidence interval (CI) were estimated. All tests were two-sided and p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

General description of participants

The mean age of the 1,521 hypertensive patients was 62.6 \pm 12.6 years old, with 737 men (48.5%) and 858 people living in urban areas (56.4%), 1,118 Han people (73.5%), 1,104 people (72.6%) with an annual family income of <4,487 USD/year, and 898 people (59.0%) with primary school education or below (Table 1).

Demographic and CVD risk factors differences between the BPHS and non-BPHS groups

1011 (66.5%) and 510 (33.5%) hypertensive patients came from the BPHS and non-BPHS groups. Hypertensive patients included in BPHS management were more likely to be older, female, non-Han Chinese, and had lower family economics and literacy (all p < 0.05). Furthermore, the BPHS group had a lower

proportion of current smokers and their consumption of fruits and vegetables was inadequate (all p < 0.05).

Blood pressure

As shown in Table 1, those who received BPHS management had significantly lower SBP and DBP than those who did not (p < 0.001), the average SBP was (146.8 ±18.8 vs. 149.7 ± 19.1) mm Hg, and DBP (85.7 ± 12.5 vs. 91.2 ± 12.7) mm Hg, respectively (all p < 0.05). The non-BPHS group showed greater variation in SBP and DBP distribution than the BPHS group (Figure 3). Furthermore, more than half of the patients did not receive antihypertensive medication in the non-BPHS group.

Control of hypertension

The BPHS group indicated higher hypertension control rate (33.2%) than the non-BPHS group (22.2%) shown in Table 2. Furthermore, model 1 (did not adjusted for independent variables), and model 2 (adjusted confounding variables) all showed a significantly higher hypertension control rate from the BPHS group (OR = 1.640, 95% CI: 1.237–2.175). Regardless of the age, those who received BPHS management had higher rates of hypertension control, as shown in Figure 4.

Comparison of BPHS and non-BPHS group lifestyle modification services and lipid levels

Among those hypertensive patients enrolled in BPHS, the percentages who had received lifestyle modification services on salt reduction guidance, regular physical activity, weight reduction, smoking cessation, alcohol restriction, and stress reduction guidance services were 89.5, 86.9, 84.6, 83.8, 84.1, and 81.3%, respectively, both higher than the non-BPHS group, with 81.7, 79.2, 77.4, 78.7, 78.3, 72.9%, respectively (chi-square test, p < 0.05) (Figure 5).

Further analysis proved that patients with BPHS had lower TC after receiving weight reduction guidance, smoking cessation guidance, and alcohol consumption restriction guidance than those who did not receive such services. In addition, patients who received weight loss, smoking cessation, alcohol consumption restriction, and stress guidance also had lower HDL-C, however within the normal range. No significant differences were observed in TG and LDL-C levels between those who received lifestyle modification services and those who did not (Table 3).

Characteristics	Total ($n = 1,521$)	BPHS group $(n = 1,011)$	non-BPHS group ($n = 510$)	<i>p</i> -Value
Demographic and socioeconomic characteristi	cs			
Age, $(\text{mean} \pm \text{SD})^{\text{f}}$	62.6 ± 12.6	65.0 ± 12.1	57.8 ± 12.3	
35-44	134 (8.8)	52 (5.1)	82 (16.1)	< 0.001
45-54	324 (21.3)	179 (17.7)	145 (28.4)	
55-64	365 (24.0)	233 (23.0)	132 (25.9)	
≥65	698 (45.9)	547 (54.1)	151 (29.6)	
Male sex	737 (48.5)	455 (45.0)	282 (55.3)	< 0.001
Urban residence	858 (56.4)	558 (55.2)	300 (58.8)	0.178
Han people	1,118 (73.5)	716 (70.8)	402 (78.8)	0.001
Household income <4,487 USD/year	1,104 (72.6)	771 (76.3)	333 (65.3)	< 0.001
Education, elementary school and below	898 (59.0)	654 (64.7)	244 (47.8)	< 0.001
CVD risk factors				
Current smokers	223 (14.7)	135 (13.4)	88 (17.3)	0.042
Current drinkers	267 (17.6)	177 (17.5)	90 (17.6)	0.946
Insufficient vegetable and fruit intake	1,330 (87.4)	869 (86.0)	461 (90.4)	0.014
Inadequate physical activity	411 (27.0)	282 (27.9)	129 (25.3)	0.281
Overweight and obesity [#]	909 (66.3)	612 (66.0)	297 (66.7)	0.791
Blood pressure [£]				
SBP	147.8 ± 19.0	146.8 ± 18.8	149.7 ± 19.1	0.006
DBP	87.6 ± 12.8	85.7 ± 12.5	91.2 ± 12.7	< 0.001
Blood pressure status				< 0.001
Diagnosed but untreated	563 (37.0)	287 (28.4)	276 (54.1)	
Treated but uncontrolled	510 (33.5)	388 (38.4)	122 (23.9)	
Controlled	448 (29.5)	336 (33.2)	112 (22.0)	

TABLE 1 Socio-demographic characteristics and distribution of CVD risk factors between the BPHS and non-BPHS groups in Yunnan, China.

CVD, cardiovascular diseases; SD, standard deviations; BPHS, basic public health services; BMI, body mass index.

#Height or weight data were not available for 226 participants.

 c Mean \pm standard deviation, *t*-test was used to compare the mean DBP and SBP of the BPHS group and the non-BPHS group.

Treatment patterns and hypertension control rate

In Table 4, among 1,011 hypertensive patients included in BPHS management, 724 (71.6%) took medication, 549 (54.3%) chose monotherapy, and 175 (17.3%) used a combination of antihypertension drugs. All the treatment proportions were higher than the patients without BPHS coverage. In patients without taking antihypertensive medication, the control rate was higher in the BPHS group compared with the non-BPHS group (26.1 vs. 9.8%, p < 0.001).

Blood pressure management status distributions among subjects

A lower blood pressure control rate was observed from male patients aged 65 years and above, especially at Dayao, Xinping, Anning, and Chengjiang counties in rural areas. In general, it was observed that, there was a higher prevalence of hypertension treatment and better control among women than men. Patients with hypertension of any gender who are older than 65 can access antihypertensive medications and have better control over their condition. There is no significant difference noticed between subjects with different income levels among the groups of "diagnosed but untreated," "treated but not controlled," and "controlled with treatment." (Figure 6).

Discussion

This study showed the status of BPHS coverage and the effectiveness in the management of hypertensive patients in Southwest China (Yunnan Province) was corroborated by provincial-specific investigation results. Patients' ID in the survey matched with the BPHS system and found that 66.5% of hypertensive patients were included in BPHS and received related management services. The accessibility of BPHS for hypertensive patients in Yunnan Province was higher than the national accessibility rate (26). BPHS in this province is a patient-centered system which has access to multiple



TABLE 2 Unadjusted and adjusted models: association of BPHS with control of hypertension.

	Control , <i>n</i> (%)	Model 1			Model 2		
		OR	95%CI	<i>p</i> -Value	OR	95%CI	p-Value
non-BPHS group	112 (22.2)	Ref	-	-	Ref	-	_
BPHS group	336 (33.2)	1.769	1.382-2.265	< 0.001	1.640	1.237-2.175	0.001

BPHS, basic public health services.

Model 1 did not adjust for potential independent variables.

Model 2 adjusted confounding variables, including age, ethnicity, residence, gender, annual household income, and educational level.

medical databases (including medical institution outpatient and inpatient case databases, electronic medical examination records, etc.) and is thence based on individual care. Due of this well-organized system, more hypertensive patients will be identified proactively compared to other provinces. In the event a patient is identified as hypertensive by the system, a primary care physician will provide continuous BPHS management services. However, the BPHS accessibility rate was found to be lower than that in China's developed regions (90%) (37), as Yunnan province in southwest China has a relatively backward economy, 94% of its terrain is alpine, and 33% of its population is ethnic minority, which could be a plausible reason for relatively low BPHS access. The community uses BPHS or a comparable information system to compile data on daily medical services provided to the community, hypertension management and treatment results are yet to be improved with limited resources. In order to effectively treat all patients with hypertension, particularly in rural and remote regions of lowincome provinces in southwest China, there is a need to enhance access to public and primary health services for these patients (12, 38). It is imperative that this regional gap in BPHS be addressed with utmost importance and urgency.

Uncontrolled hypertension may result in \sim 24,914,000 years of life lost and 28,657,000 quality-adjusted life years





lost in 1.7 million Chinese adults (39). Therefore, it is dire and imperative to ensure widespread BPHS accessibility and coverage. In addition, hypertensive patients have multiple risk factors (27, 40), and multiple cardiovascular disease risk factors will proportionately increase the risk of coronary artery, cerebrovascular, and renal disease (27, 29). An important part of BPHS is to assist with interventions of modifiable risk factors for hypertensive patients, including salt reduction, regular physical activity, weight reduction, smoking cessation, alcohol restriction, and reduction of psychological stress, consistent with the global practice guidelines developed by ISH (27), American College of Cardiology (41) and with the support of

Lifestyle modifications	TG	TC	LDL-C	HDL-C
Salt reduction				
YES	1.38 (0.93-2.24)	4.97 (4.26-5.65)	3.00 (2.44-3.60)	1.36 (1.17–1.58)
NO	1.50 (1.05-2.20)	5.20 (4.43-5.74)	3.10 (2.52-3.67)	1.43 (1.22–1.63)
<i>p</i> -Value	0.277	0.072	0.254	0.059
Regular physical activity				
YES	1.50 (1.03-2.19)	4.98 (4.28-5.66)	3.00 (2.45-3.60)	1.36 (1.17–1.58)
NO	1.47 (1.02–2.36)	5.18 (4.31-5.65)	3.05 (2.42-3.64)	1.41 (1.20–1.63)
<i>p</i> -Value	0.974	0.290	0.629	0.129
Weight reduction				
YES	1.49 (1.03-2.20)	4.93 (4.25-5.63)	2.98 (2.43-3.56)	1.36 (1.16–1.57)
NO	1.50 (1.04-2.36)	5.18 (4.50-5.77)	3.13 (2.52–3.67)	1.43 (1.23–1.65)
<i>p</i> -Value	0.832	0.011	0.079	0.009
Smoking cessation				
YES	1.49 (1.02-2.16)	4.93 (4.23-5.62)	2.99 (2.42-3.56)	1.36 (1.16–1.57)
NO	1.52 (1.05-2.59)	5.19 (4.47-5.89)	3.05 (2.51-3.66)	1.43 (1.21–1.62)
<i>p</i> -Value	0.251	0.008	0.121	0.022
Alcohol consumption restriction				
YES	1.49 (1.02–2.17)	4.93 (4.25-5.63)	3.00 (2.423.58)	1.35 (1.16–1.57)
NO	1.52 (1.04–2.57)	5.21 (4.51-5.76)	3.11 (2.54–3.67)	1.43 (1.22–1.62)
<i>p</i> -Value	0.259	0.004	0.068	0.012
Stress reduction				
YES	1.49 (1.03-2.19)	4.95 (4.26-5.66)	3.00 (2.44-3.60)	1.35 (1.16–1.57)
NO	1.50 (1.04–2.37)	5.09 (4.31-5.65)	3.00 (2.44-3.60)	1.43 (1.20–1.64)
<i>p</i> -Value	0.607	0.381	0.600	0.025

TABLE 3 Differences in blood lipid measurements among patients included in the BPHS group.

Data was presented in Median (interquartile range), the differences between two groups were compared by Wilcoxon rank sum test.

BPHS, basic public health services; TG, triglyceride; TC, total cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol.

TABLE 4 Number of antihypertensive medications used and hypertension control rate between the BPHS and non-BPHS groups.

Number of drugs		Proportion		Control rate of hypertension						
	BPHS group	non-BPHS group	<i>p</i> -Value	BPHS group	non-BPHS group	<i>p</i> -Value				
0 (Not taking medicine)	287 (28.4)	276 (54.1)	< 0.001	75 (26.1)	27 (9.8)	< 0.001				
1	549 (54.3)	190 (37.3)	< 0.001	189 (34.4)	66 (34.7)	0.853				
2	151 (14.9)	41 (8.0)	< 0.001	63 (41.7)	19 (39.0)	0.596				
≥3	24 (2.4)	3 (0.6)	< 0.001	9 (37.5)	0 (0.0)	0.529 #				

#Fisher's exact test.

extensive research evidence done on hypertension (8, 42–46). We also found hypertensive patients in the BPHS group had lower rates of smoking and drinking. Furthermore, as one of the indicators of the level of cardiovascular risk (29), patients included in BPHS management were beneficial in reducing TC after receiving lifestyle modification services. In comparison, the BPHS group had greater percentages of overweight and obese people, smokers, alcoholics, insufficient exercisers, and insufficient consumers of vegetables and fruits. All these are attributable to high lipids. At the same time, challenges remained

as 42% of doctors in China's township health centers have only a college degree or less in 2018 (39). The average village clinic in Yunnan Province has two doctors who are required to provide daily consultation services and regular primary health care services for villagers, including the management of 180 hypertensive patients (7). These primary health care providers were faced with a heavy workload and had to compromise on quality in order to meet the quotas set by provincial Basic Public Health Services (18). Even though BPHS improved the service results, it still could not keep up with the fluctuating



demand (18). The promotion of lifestyle modifications among high-risk populations under the guidance of BPHS in Yunnan Province has to be further enhanced, undoubtedly.

The study also found, in the BPHS group, 71.6% of hypertensive patients used antihypertensive medication (vs. non-BPHS 45.9%), which was higher than the national treatment rate of 61.3% (12). It may be related to the fact that the BPHS system in Yunnan Province has linked multiple medical electronic databases, benefiting from the management of more patients. Such patients receiving more BPHS accessible health education services, a better awareness of their health, and improved medication adherence, similar to the study in Zhejiang Province and Jiangsu Province in China (25, 47). Moreover, 17.3% of the BPHS patients used a combination of antihypertension drugs (vs. non-BPHS 8.6%), which has facilitated blood pressure control to normal in patients in the BPHS group. However, there is still room for improvement in the BPHS, as evidenced by the fact that in Yunnan Province especially in rural districts, only 39% of antihypertensive drug users had visited a doctor or taken medication in the previous 3 months (48).

Generally, the control rate of hypertension is the standard for evaluating the effectiveness of interventions, resulting in effectively preventing or delaying the occurrence of stroke, myocardial infarction, heart failure, renal insufficiency, and other complications (29). Our study revealed that the BPHS group had a significantly higher control rate, and the

multivariate regression analysis found the BPHS group has a 4.8 times more likely chance of having a high blood pressure control rate than the non-BPHS group (OR = 1.640, 95%CI: 1.237-2.175). Moreover, in comparison with hypertensive patients in the non-BPHS group, the hypertension control rate for all ages among those who received BPHS management was significantly higher. Those who participated in BPHS management (26.1%) had a higher control rate than those who did not include in BPHS management (9.8%) despite untreated with hypertension medication, which may be explained by the blood pressure monitoring, risk factor intervention and referral services provided by primary care physicians in BPHS. The results also supported earlier studies indicating that in Yunnan province, women were more aware of and controlled their hypertension than men (48). Besides, hypertensive patients under 65 more unlikely being managed by BPHS in rural areas. It suggests the importance of early screening of younger patients and makes BPHS more capable of providing for the concerns of the younger population to control the morbidity of hypertension at a very early stage. The fact that more than half of our subjects had completed middle school or less and 76.3% of them had household incomes of <USD 4487/year illustrated the validity of the BPHS, the critical role it plays in early screening, prevention and control of hypertension in areas with limited resources, and the ability to share the experience with other developing nations.

Limitations include the design method in this survey, this might not substantiate causation, particularly the link between the services offered by the BPHS program and the management of hypertension without these services. Recall bias can also be a challenge with self-reported data. Some subjects lacked information, such as height or weight, which can skew the data. Therefore, information collection and interpretation of risk factor changes should be conducted with utmost care.

Conclusions

Since its launch in 2009, the BPHS program run by provincial authority healthcare providers has made a substantial contribution to bettering hypertension management and balancing access to healthcare across inhabitants of urban and rural areas as well as among various socioeconomic strata.

Results showed that program participants kept healthy lifestyles, had lower blood pressure, higher control rate of hypertension, and took their medications more consistently, which could account for some of the benefits of this program. In districts or counties with fully operational digitalized and centralized data management systems, it was easier to include the participants compared to "non-matched ID" in rural areas, therefore health information management may further be improved to address this limitation in rural areas. In order to better diagnose and treat hypertension at its early stages, a customized program has to be designed to cater to the requirements of hypertension control in the younger population through the BPHS program.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the central Ethics Committee at the Fuwai Hospital, CAMS/National Center for Cardiovascular Diseases approved this project (approval no. 2020–1360, approval date: August 11, 2020). The survey was conducted in accordance with the ethical principles of the Declaration of Helsinki, and the informed consent and electronic signature of the participants were obtained before the investigation. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

Author contributions

LP and LK were co-first authors and drafted the manuscript. ZG and YZ initiated, conceived, and supervised the study. LD,

WL, and MF guided the analysis and modified the article. LP, JF, and HF were involved in data curation and analysis. YS and MT completed field execution and coordinated all divisions. XW, MM, and HW checked the integrity of the data. LK and DM reviewed and edited the manuscript. LD conceptualized and supervised this project. All authors have read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Funding

This work was supported by Key Research and Development Program from Yunnan Province Science and Technology Department (Grant No. 202103AF140002); Yunnan Provincial Clinical Research Center for Cardiovascular Diseases-New Technology Research and Development Project for Diagnosis and Treatment of Major Cardiovascular Diseases (Grant No. 202102AA310002); and Provincial Innovation Team Project of Heart Failure Diagnosis and Treatment in Fuwai Yunnan Cardiovascular Hospital (Grant No. 202005AE160020).

Acknowledgments

The authors thank all the medical staff and researchers who participated in this project.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh. 2022.1017795/full#supplementary-material

SUPPLEMENTARY FILE 1 Questionnaires.

SUPPLEMENTARY FILE 2 Visual abstract - Summary of the investigation process of this study.

References

1. NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Worldwide trends in hypertension prevalence and progress in treatment and control from 1990 to 2019: a pooled analysis of 1201 population-representative studies with 104 million participants. *Lancet.* (2021) 398:957–80. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)

2. Mills KT, Stefanescu A, He J. The global epidemiology of hypertension. Nat Rev Nephrol. (2020) 16:223–37. doi: 10.1038/s41581-019-0244-2

3. GBD 2019 Risk Factors Collaborators. Global burden of 87 risk factors in 204 countries and territories, 1990–2019: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2019. *Lancet.* (2020) 396:1223–49. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30752-2

4. Wang Z, Chen Z, Zhang L, Wang X, Hao G, Zhang Z, et al. Status of hypertension in China: results from the China hypertension survey, 2012–2015. *Circulation*. (2018) 137:2344–56. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.117.032380

5. Zhou M, Wang H, Zeng X, Yin P, Zhu J, Chen W, et al. Mortality, morbidity, and risk factors in China and its provinces, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2017. *Lancet.* (2019) 394:1145–58. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)30427-1

6. Blood Pressure Lowering Treatment Trialists' Collaboration. Pharmacological blood pressure lowering for primary and secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease across different levels of blood pressure: an individual participant-level data meta-analysis. *Lancet*. (2021) 397:1625–36. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)00590-0

7. Xie X, He T, Kang J, Siscovick DS Li Y, Pagán JA. Cost-effectiveness analysis of intensive hypertension control in China. *Prev Med.* (2018) 111:110-4. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.02.033

8. Wu S, Xu Y, Zheng R, Lu J, Li M, Chen L, et al. Hypertension defined by 2017 ACC/AHA guideline, ideal cardiovascular health metrics, and risk of cardiovascular disease: a nationwide prospective cohort study. *Lancet Reg Health West Pac.* (2022) 20:100350. doi: 10.1016/j.lanwpc.2021.100350

9. Wei M, Dong L, Wang F, Cui K, Yu J, Ma D, et al. The prevalence of hypertension in the population without awareness of the disease: data from a rural town of Shandong province, China. *Int J Hypertens.* (2021) 2021:9672994. doi: 10.1155/2021/9672994

10. Mattei da Silva ÂT, de Fátima Mantovani M, Castanho Moreira R, Perez Arthur J, Molina de Souza R. Nursing case management for people with hypertension in primary health care: a randomized controlled trial. *Res Nurs Health*. (2020) 43:68–78. doi: 10.1002/nur.21994

11. Carrington MJ, Jennings GL, Harris M, Nelson M, Schlaich M, Stocks NP, et al. Impact of nurse-mediated management on achieving blood pressure goal levels in primary care: Insights from the Valsartan Intensified Primary carE reduction of blood pressure study. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs.* (2016) 15:409–16. doi: 10.1177/1474515115591901

12. Zhang D, Pan X, Li S, Liang D, Hou Z, Li Y, et al. Impact of the national essential public health services policy on hypertension control in China. *Am J Hypertens.* (2017) 31:115–23. doi: 10.1093/aj h/hpx139

13. Yeoh EK, Wong MCS, Wong ELY, Yam C, Poon CM, Chung RY, et al. Benefits and limitations of implementing chronic care model (CCM) in primary care programs: a systematic review. *Int J Cardiol.* (2018) 258:279–88. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2017.11.057

14. Ogungbe O, Cazabon D, Ajenikoko A, Jeemon P, Moran AE, Commodore-Mensah Y. Determining the frequency and level of task-sharing for hypertension management in LMICs: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *eClin Med.* (2022) 47:101388. doi: 10.1016/j.eclinm.2022.101388

15. Li X, Lu J, Hu S, Cheng KK, De Maeseneer J, Meng Q, et al. The primary health-care system in China. *Lancet.* (2017) 390:2584–94. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)33109-4

16. Ministry of Health, Treasury Department, State Administration of Traditional Chinese Medicine. Announcement on the National Basic Public Health Service Project in 2016. Available online at: http://www.nhfpc.gov.cn/jws/s3577/201606/129a4659c7f4455ca6f62f8d14eb4b02.shtml (accessed May 19, 2022).

17. Ministry of Health. *National Guideline of Basic Public Health Services (Third Edition)*. Available online at: http://wjw.beijing.gov.cn/wjwh/ztzl/ggwsfw/201912/ P020191217743891499573.pdf (accessed May 19, 2022).

18. Wang L, Wang Z, Ma Q, Fang G, Yang J. The development and reform of public health in China from 1949 to 2019. *Global Health.* (2019) 15:45. doi: 10.1186/s12992-019-0486-6

19. Feng YJ, Wang HC Li YC, Zhao WH. Hypertension screening and follow-up management by primary health care system among Chinese population aged 35 years and above. *Biomed Environ Sci.* (2015) 28:330–40. doi: 10.3967/bes2015.047

20. Qin J, Zhang Y, Fridman M, Sweeny K, Zhang L, Lin C, et al. The role of the basic public health service program in the control of hypertension in China: results from a cross-sectional health service interview survey. *PLoS ONE*. (2021) 16:e0217185. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0217185

21. Li T, Lei T, Xie Z, Zhang T. Determinants of basic public health services provision by village doctors in China: using non-communicable diseases management as an example. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2016) 16:42. doi: 10.1186/s12913-016-1276-y

22. Wang Y, Hu X-J, Wang HHX, Duan H-Y, Chen Y, Li Y-T, et al. Follow-up care delivery in community-based hypertension and type 2 diabetes management: a multi-center, survey study among rural primary care physicians in China. *BMC Fam Pract.* (2021) 22:224. doi: 10.1186/s12875-021-01564-z

23. Li L, Zhang R, Chen Y, Deng H, Liu S, Wang G, et al. Achievements and challenges in health management for aged individuals in primary health care sectors: a survey in Southwest China. *BMC Public Health.* (2020) 20:338. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-8210-2

24. Liu J, Mao Y. Rural resident experience on national basic public health services: a cross-sectional survey in 10 western provinces of China. *Healthcare*. (2019) 7:160. doi: 10.3390/healthcare7040160

25. Peng M, Shi X, Zhu L, Wang Z. Follow-up management service and health outcomes of hypertensive patients in China: a cross-sectional analysis from the National Health Service survey in Jiangsu province. *Front Public Health.* (2022) 10:956771. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.956711

26. Song ZW, Zhang M, Zhang X, Zhao ZP, Huang ZJ Li C, et al. Study on community health management and control of hypertension in patients aged 35 years and above in China, 2015. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi.* (2021) 42:2001–9. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.cn112338-20210727-005

27. Unger T, Borghi C, Charchar F, Khan NA, Poulter NR, Prabhakaran D, et al. International society of hypertension global hypertension practice guidelines. *Hypertension*. (2020) 75:1334–57. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.120.15026

28. Ren Y, Shi J, Qiao Y, Gu Y, Li Y, Liu Y, et al. Epidemiological status quo of hypertension in elderly population in Changchun, China: a cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open.* (2022) 12:e053086. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2021-053086

29. Joint Committee for Guideline R. 2018 Chinese guidelines for prevention and treatment of hypertension-a report of the revision committee of Chinese guidelines for prevention and treatment of hypertension. *J GeriatrCardiol.* (2019) 16:182–241. doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2019.03.014

30. World Health Organization. *Universal Health Coverage (UHC)*. Available online at: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/universal-health-coverage-(uhc) (accessed July 3, 2022).

31. Zhou BF. Cooperative Meta-Analysis Group of the Working Group on Obesity in China. Predictive values of body mass index and waist circumference for risk factors of certain related diseases in Chinese adults—study on optimal cutoff points of body mass index and waist circumference in Chinese adults. *Biomed Environ Sci.* (2002) 15:83–96. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-6047.11.88.9.x

32. Joint committee for guideline. 2016 Chinese guidelines for the management of dyslipidemia in adults. *J GeriatrCardiol*. (2018) 15:1–29. doi: 10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2018.01.011

33. Li G, Wang H, Wang K, Wang W, Dong F, Qian Y, et al. The association between smoking and blood pressure in men: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*. (2017) 17:797. doi: 10.1186/s12889-017-4802-x

34. Li Z, Yu S, Han X, Liu J, Yao H. Changes to cardiovascular risk factors over 7 years: a prospective cohort study of *in situ* urbanised residents in the Chaoyang District of Beijing. *BMJ Open.* (2020) 10:e033548. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-033548

35. Bull FC, Al-Ansari SS, Biddle S, Borodulin K, Buman MP, Cardon G, et al. World health organization 2020 guidelines on physical activity and sedentary behaviour. *Br J Sports Med.* (2020) 54:1451–62. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2020-102955

36. Joint WHO/FAO Expert Consultation. *Diet, Nutrition and the Prevention of Chronic Diseases.* Available online at: https://apps.who. int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/42665/WHO_TRS_916.pdf;jsessionid= 12CA75FACCE25A7139DF38C077EDAC22?sequence=1 (accessed July 11, 2022). 37. Tian M, Wang H, Tong X, Zhu K, Zhang X, Chen X. Essential public health services' accessibility and its determinants among adults with chronic diseases in China. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0125262-e. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0125262

38. Ye R, Zhang X, Zhang Z, Yang X, Chen X. A cross-sectional study on the ability of physicians to hypertension management in China's Sichuan Tibetan rural area. *J Clin Hypertens*. (2021) 23:1802–9. doi: 10.1111/jch.14351

39. Li X, Krumholz HM, Yip W, Cheng KK, De Maeseneer J, Meng Q, et al. Quality of primary health care in China: challenges and recommendations. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:1802–12. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30 122-7

40. Fottrell E, Ahmed N, Shaha SK, Jennings H, Kuddus A, Morrison J, et al. Distribution of diabetes, hypertension and non-communicable disease risk factors among adults in rural Bangladesh: a cross-sectional survey. *BMJ Glob Health.* (2018) 3:e000787. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2018-00 0787

41. Knapper JT, Ghasemzadeh N, Khayata M, Patel SP, Quyyumi AA, Mendis S, et al. Time to change our focus: defining, promoting, and impacting cardiovascular population health. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2015) 66:960–71. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2015.07.008

42. Chen Y, Zhang Z, Wang J, Sun H, Zhao X, Cheng X, et al. Sex differences in the association of abdominal adipose tissue and anthropometric data with untreated hypertension in a Chinese population. *Biol Sex Differ.* (2020) 11:38. doi: 10.1186/s13293-020-00317-4

43. Mancia G, Oparil S, Whelton PK, McKee M, Dominiczak A, Luft FC, et al. The technical report on sodium intake and cardiovascular disease in lowand middle-income countries by the joint working group of the World Heart Federation, the European Society of Hypertension and the European Public Health Association. *Eur Heart J.* (2017) 38:712–9. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehw549

44. Yao F, Liu W, Zhao R, Li G, Huang X, Chen Y, et al. modified the association of current smoking with the incidence of hypertension in Chinese population: a 22-year cohort study. *BMC Public Health.* (2020) 20:295. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-8428-z

45. Li Z, Hu L, Rong X, Luo J, Xu X, Zhao Y. Role of no table salt on hypertension and stroke based on large sample size from National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey database. *BMC Public Health.* (2022) 22:1292. doi: 10.1186/s12889-022-13722-8

46. Bundy JD, He J. Hypertension and related cardiovascular disease burden in China. *Ann Glob Health.* (2016) 82:227–33. doi: 10.1016/j.aogh.2016.02.002

47. Zou G, Zhang Z, Walley J, Gong W, Yu Y, Hu R, et al. Use of medications and lifestyles of hypertensive patients with high risk of cardiovascular disease in rural China. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0124484. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0124484

48. Gao Q, Peng L, Min W, Nie J, Wang A, Shi Y, et al. Regularity of clinical visits and medication adherence of patients with hypertension or diabetes in rural Yunnan province of China. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:9297. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17249297

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Shanthi Mendis, The Geneva Learning Foundation, Switzerland

REVIEWED BY Paul Chantler, West Virginia University, United States YuQin Shen, Tongji Hospital Affiliated to Tongji University, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Hui He he_hui0402@126.com

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 07 August 2022 ACCEPTED 23 November 2022 PUBLISHED 21 December 2022

CITATION

Zhou H, Wang S, Zhao C and He H (2022) Effect of exercise on vascular function in hypertension patients: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Front. Cardiovasc. Med.* 9:1013490. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2022.1013490

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Zhou, Wang, Zhao and He. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Effect of exercise on vascular function in hypertension patients: A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials

Huayi Zhou¹, Shengya Wang¹, Changtao Zhao² and Hui He^{3*}

¹College of Sport and Human Science, Beijing Sport University, Beijing, China, ²Department of Physical Health and Arts Education, Ministry of Education, Beijing, China, ³China Institute of Sport and Health Science, Beijing Sport University, Beijing, China

Objective: The purpose of this study was to systematically evaluate the effect of exercise on vascular function in patients with pre- and hypertension.

Methods: A systematic review of articles retrieved *via* the PubMed, Embase, EBSCO, and Web of Science databases was conducted. All the randomized controlled trials published between the establishment of the databases and October 2022 were included. Studies that evaluated the effects of exercise intervention on vascular function in patients with pre- and hypertension were selected.

Results: A total of 717 subjects were included in 12 randomized controlled trials. The meta-analysis showed that in patients with pre- and hypertension, exercise can significantly reduce systolic blood pressure (SBP) (MD = -4.89; 95% CI, -7.05 to -2.73; P < 0.00001) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP) (MD = -3.74; 95% CI, -5.18 to -2.29; P < 0.00001) and can improve endothelium-dependent flow-mediated dilatation (MD = 2.14; 95% CI, 1.71–2.61; P < 0.00001), and exercise did not reduce pulse wave velocity (PWV) (MD = 0.03, 95% CI, -0.45–0.50; P = 0.92). Regression analysis showed that changes in exercise-related vascular function were independent of subject medication status, baseline SBP, age and duration of intervention.

Conclusion: Aerobic, resistance, and high-intensity intermittent exercise all significantly improved SBP, DBP, and FMD in pre- and hypertensive patients, however, they were not effective in reducing PWV, and this effect was

independent of the subject's medication status, baseline SBP, age and duration of intervention.

Systematic review registration: https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/, identifier CRD42022302646.

KEYWORDS

exercise, hypertension, vascular, meta-analysis, review

Introduction

As is well-known, hypertension, as a chronic disease, is one of the main risk factors for cardiovascular diseases. According to the World Health Organization (WHO), one billion people suffer from hypertension worldwide, and about nine million people currently die each year due to elevated blood pressure (1). The 2017 American College of Cardiology (ACC)/American Heart Association (AHA) blood pressure guidelines suggest that the cutoff point for hypertension diagnosis is systolic blood pressure (SBP) > 130 mm Hg or diastolic blood pressure (DBP) > 80 mm Hg (2). Available evidence suggests that cardiovascular prevalence is significantly higher in pre-hypertensive and hypertensive subjects than in healthy adults (3). Hypertension is highly linearly correlated with cardiovascular and cerebrovascular disease (CVD) and allcause mortality (ACM), and blood pressure values have a linear relationship with the incidence of cardiovascular and CVDs; every 20 mm Hg increase in SBP or 10 mmHg increase in DBP doubled the risk of cardiovascular disease (4).

Elevated blood pressure can destroy vascular structure and function and the autocrine-paracrine relationship of the vascular wall (5). Hypertension is characterized by endothelial dysfunction and arterial remodeling, which lead to increased vascular wall thickness and arterial stiffness, which in turn increase blood pressure, forming a vicious cycle (6-9). SBP, DBP, FMD [Flow-mediated dilation (FMD)], and PWV (Pulse wave velocity) are correlated with the incidence of hypertension (2, 4, 5, 10-13). Vascular endothelium plays an important role in regulating angiogenesis, inflammatory response, angiogenesis, and peripheral vascular resistance (14). Endothelium-dependent FMD is one of the indicators of endothelial function and an increase in FMD is associated with improved cardiovascular disease, with studies showing that a 1% increase in FMD is associated with a 13% reduction in cardiovascular risk (15). High blood pressure will disorder vascular endothelial cells and consequently lead to decreased FMD (8). Arterial stiffness is a risk factor for hypertension. PWV refers to the conduction velocity of the pressure wave propagating along the wall of the aorta with each pulse ejection, and it is a non-invasive index for evaluating the stiffness of arterial vessels, and PWV measurements are considered more sensitive than conventional blood pressure measurements (16). Theoretically, increased arterial stiffness is related to the loss of arterial elasticity and decreased compliance, and increased blood pressure will lead to vascular wall remodeling and vascular dysfunction, in order to compensate for changes in vascular wall stress, thus further aggravating arterial stiffness (17). Therefore, improving vascular function is essential for management and prevention strategies in patients with pre-hypertension and hypertension.

A large number of experimental and observational studies have demonstrated that lifestyle-based interventions, such as increased physical activity and dietary approaches, are effective in preventing CVD (18-20). Exercise, as a non-drug treatment, can effectively decrease hypertension. Studies have shown that regular exercise can improve cardiovascular health and reduce blood pressure; among many forms of exercise, aerobic exercise (AE) has become the primary recommendation for the prevention and treatment of hypertension (21-23). The lifestylemanagement guidelines published by the ACC and AHA suggest that patients with cardiovascular diseases such as hypertension should perform 40 min of moderate-intensity AE three to four times per week for at least 12 weeks (24). Studies have demonstrated that regular AE can reduce the impairment of endothelium-dependent vasodilation (25) and atherosclerosis (26) in patients with hypertension. Unlike the research on AE, the research on resistance training (RT) is controversial. The AHA (27), American College of Sports Medicine (ACSM) (28), European Society of Hypertension (ESH/ESC) (29), and Canadian Hypertensive Education Program (CHEP) (30) recommend RT only as a supplement to AE in adults with hypertension. Other studies have shown that RT reduces blood pressure in adult hypertensive patients and that this reduction may be similar to that associated with AE (31, 32). Although RT can effectively reduce blood pressure, its ability to improve vascular endothelial function and vascular stiffness in patients with hypertension is debated. Two recent studies have shown that high-intensity resistance exercise reduces FMD and increases arterial stiffness (33, 34), while others have demonstrated that resistance exercise does not

affect the increase or decrease in PWV (35). Few studies have investigated the effect of high-intensity interval training (HIIT) on vascular function in hypertensive patients. Some studies have shown that, compared with AE, HIIT can more effectively improve blood pressure, endothelial function (36) and arterial stiffness (37). Although research has shown that exercise reduces hypertension, few studies have focused on the effects of exercise on vascular function in patients with hypertension, and it is not clear which mode of exercise (AE, RT, or HIIT) has the best effect on vascular function in such patients. Therefore, in this study, we investigated the different effects of exercise on endothelial function and arterial stiffness in pre- and hypertensive patients based on the fact that exercise can lower blood pressure and to provide most suitable exercise advice for preventing vascular pathology in patients with hypertension.

Methods

The writing of this article strictly followed the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (38).

Data sources and searches

In this study, two experienced researchers conducted a literature search in PubMed, Embase, EBSCO, Web of Science, and other databases. The retrieval time was from the establishment of the database to October 2022, and the references included in the literature were tracked. The search terms were as follows: exercises OR physical activity OR isometric exercises OR AE OR exercise training AND vascular endothelium OR capillary endothelium OR endothelium, capillary AND vascular OR blood vessels OR vessel, blood OR vessels, blood.

Study selection

Studies were eligible for inclusion if they met all the following criteria: (1) experimental type: RCT, (2) subjects: patients with hypertension or prehypertension, (3) intervention: the experimental group exercised and the control group did not exercise and the exercise duration of the experimental group was more than 4 weeks, and (4) outcome indicators: SBP, DBP, FMD, PWV. Studies were excluded if (1) they lacked an RCT, (2) they lacked a blank control group, (3) repeated studies, (4) they provided no outcome indicators, (5) accompanied by myocardial infarction, chronic heart failure, arrhythmia and other cardiovascular diseases, (6) they were reviews or conference reports, (7) they contained animal experiments, or (8) they were written in a language other than English.

Data screening and extraction

According to the retrieval strategy, all the retrieved studies were imported into the literature-management software EndNote and duplicate studies were deleted. Two of the researchers screened the literature according to the inclusion and exclusion criteria. The determination to exclude a study was made by reading the title and abstract, downloading the full text of the study, and reading the full text in detail. The two researchers compared their screening results. If the screening results were inconsistent, a third researcher was enlisted to discuss the decision. In case of incomplete data or unclear description of the finally included literature, the author of the literature shall be contacted by e-mail. The outcome indicators were extracted from the studies that were ultimately included, and the tables were designed and completed by the two researchers independently. The extracted content consisted of (1) basic information about the included studies: first author, publication date, etc., (2) the subjects' baseline characteristics: age, sex, medication status and blood pressure, (3) the intervention measures applied to the experimental group: exercise duration, exercise mode, and exercise intensity, and (4) the relevant outcome indicators and outcome data.

Quality assessment

Using the Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing the risk of bias (39), the included studies were evaluated for seven aspects of methodological quality, as follows: (1) random sequence generation, (2) allocation hidden, (3) blind method for subjects and experimentalists, (4) blinding of outcome assessment, (5) incomplete data report, (6) the results of selective reporting, and (7) other sources of bias.

Statistical analysis

In this study, the included literature data were uniformly converted to mean \pm standard deviation (M \pm SD). RevMan 5.3 and STATA 12.0 software provided by the Cochrane Library Collaboration network (StataCorp., College Station, Texas, USA) the difference of mean \pm standard deviation (M \pm SD) before and after intervention was analyzed. The heterogeneity of the included data was assessed by calculating the value of I^2 . The Cochran Handbook suggests that if $I^2 < 50\%$ and Q-test P > 0.1, the heterogeneity among different study groups is small; if this was the case, a fixed effects model was adopted for analysis. If $I^2 \geq 50\%$ or Q-test $P \leq 0.1$, both of which indicate a high level of heterogeneity among the study groups, a random effects model was adopted. SBP, DBP, FMD, and PWV outcomes were continuous variables, and the measurement units were the same. Therefore, a mean difference (MD) effect scale and a 95% confidence interval (CI) were used for the statistics. Subgroup analysis and sensitivity analysis were carried out according to the results of possible sources of heterogeneity, and a publication-bias test was carried out. Egger's method was used for quantitative testing. If P < 0.05, there was publication bias, and this bias was eliminated using the cut-and-complement method.

Results

Literature search and selection

According to the established literature retrieval strategy, a total of 1,779 articles were retrieved. The databases used and the number of articles detected by each database are as follows: PubMed (n = 594), EMBASE (n = 259), Web of Science (n = 827), EBSCO (n = 99). The literature-management software EndNote was used to eliminate 203 duplicate articles, and 1,510

articles were deleted after reading their titles and abstracts. After the full text of the articles was read, 54 articles were removed and 12 were ultimately included, as shown in **Figure 1**.

Description of the included trials

Based on the 12 included studies, a total of 717 subjects (469 in the exercise group and 248 in the control group) were included. Among these studies, one article included postmenopausal women (40, 41), one included type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) (42), and two included metabolic syndrome (12, 43). Four of the studies used two exercise programs (37, 42–44), two used three exercise programs (12, 40), four used an RT intervention (10, 12, 41, 44), 8 used an AE intervention (37, 40, 42–47), and five used a HIIT intervention (11, 12, 37, 42, 43). The members of the control group did not perform an exercise intervention and maintained their previous lifestyle. One intervention lasted 6 weeks (41), one lasted 8 weeks (44), four lasted 12 weeks (42, 45–47), two lasted 16 weeks (37, 43),



and two lasted 24 weeks (11, 40). Nine studies reported an exercise frequency of 3 days/week (10–12, 37, 42–46), one reported an exercise frequency of 3–4 days/week (40), one reported an exercise frequency of 5 days/week (46), and one reported an exercise frequency of 6 days/week (41). There were 7 studies in which subjects took anti-hypertensive medicines, and 5 studies in which subjects did not take anti-hypertensive medicines (Table 1).

Methodological quality assessment

The included articles were evaluated for risk bias. Five of the 12 included studies mentioned the use of random grouping and involved random sequence generation. Allocation hiding was achieved in one study, whereas random sequence generation was achieved in the other studies. Two studies involved blinding of participants and personnel, whereas the other studies failed to achieve blinding of participants and personnel. Blinding of outcome assessment was performed in one study but not in the others. Incomplete outcome data attrition bias was achieved in 12 studies. Selective reporting was used in 12 studies. Twelve studies determined that no other bias existed (Figure 2).

Synthesis of the results

Analysis of systolic blood pressure

A pooled analysis of the 12 articles (n = 717 participants, 469 in the exercise group and 248 in the control group) that assessed the effects of exercise on SBP was performed. We used random effects models for pooled effect estimates. The combined effect size MD of -4.89 (95% CI, -7.05 to -2.73; P < 0.00001; $I^2 = 85\%$; P for heterogeneity < 0.00001) indicated that the MD of SBP was statistically significant and that, compared with the control group, exercise could significantly decrease the SBP of pre- and hypertensive patients. The subgroup analysis showed that 10 studies (n = 531) used AE with a combined effect MD of -3.51 (95% CI, -5.85 to -1.17; P = 0.003; I^2 = 86%; P for heterogeneity < 0.00001), suggesting that AE can significantly decrease SBP in pre- and hypertensive patients. Four studies (n = 112) used RT with a combined effect MD of -10.39 (95% CI, -12.64 to -8.15; P < 0.00001; $I^2 = 0\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.80), suggesting that RT can significantly decrease SBP in pre- and hypertensive patients. Five studies (n = 162) used HIIT with a combined effect MD of -4.23 (95% CI, -8.07 to -0.38; P = 0.007; $I^2 = 32\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.21), suggesting that HIIT can significantly decrease SBP in pre- and hypertensive patients. One study (n = 21) used combination exercise with a combined effect MD of -3.40 (95% CI, -19.12 to 12.32; P = 0.67), suggesting that there was no statistically significant difference in SBP between the two groups (Figure 3).

Analysis of diastolic blood pressure

A pooled analysis of the 12 articles (n = 717 participants, 469 in the exercise group and 248 in the control group) that assessed the effects of exercise on DBP was performed. We used random effects models for pooled effect estimates. The combined effect size MD of -3.74 mmHg (95% CI, -5.18 mmHg to -2.29 mmHg; P < 0.00001; $I^2 = 87\%$; P for heterogeneity < 0.00001) indicated that the MD of DBP was statistically significant and that, compared with the control group, exercise could significantly improve the DBP of preand hypertensive patients. The subgroup analysis showed that 10 studies (n = 531) used AE with a combined effect MD of -2.77 mmHg (95% CI, -4.22 mm Hg to -1.32 mm Hg; $P = 0.0002; I^2 = 83\%; P$ for heterogeneity < 0.00001), suggesting that AE can significantly decrease DBP in pre- and hypertensive patients. Four studies (n = 112) used RT with a combined effect MD.

Of -5.67 mm Hg (95% CI, -8.82 to -2.52 mm Hg; P = 0.0004; $I^2 = 54\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.09), suggesting that RT can significantly decrease SBP in pre- and hypertensive patients. Five studies (n = 162) used HIIT with a combined effect MD of -4.57 mm Hg (95% CI, -6.46 to -2.69 mm Hg; P < 0.00001; $I^2 = 10\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.35), indicating that HIIT can significantly decrease DBP in pre- and hypertensive patients. One study (n = 21) used combination exercise with a combined effect MD of 1.40 mm Hg (95% CI, -6.73 to 9.53 mm Hg; P = 0.74), suggesting that there was no statistically significant difference in DBP between the two groups (Figure 4).

Analysis of flow-mediated dilation

A pooled analysis of the nine articles (n = 571 participants, 378 in the exercise group and 193 in the control group) that assessed the effects of exercise on FMD was performed. We used random effects models for pooled effect estimates. The combined effect size MD was 2.14 (95% CI, 1.71-2.61; $P < 0.0001; I^2 = 81\%; P$ for heterogeneity < 0.00001), indicating that the MD of FMD was statistically significant and that, compared with the control group, exercise could significantly improve the FMD of patients. Subgroup analysis showed that seven studies (n = 446) used AE, with a combined effect MD of 1.92 (95% CI, 1.44–2.41; P < 0.00001; $I^2 = 79\%$; P for heterogeneity < 0.00001), suggesting that AE can significantly improve FMD in patients. Three studies (n = 79) used RT, with a combined effect MD of 2.61 (95% CI, 1.91–3.31; *P* < 0.00001; $I^2 = 0\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.99), suggesting that RT can significantly improve FMD in patients. Three studies (n = 77)used HIIT with a combined effect MD of 4.31 (95% CI, 0.78-7.84; P = 0.02; $I^2 = 94\%$; P for heterogeneity < 0.00001), indicating that HIIT can significantly improve FMD in patients. One study (n = 21) used combination exercise with a combined effect MD of 1.56 (95% CI, 0.99–2.13; P < 0.00001), indicating that combination exercise can significantly improve FMD in patients (Figure 5).

TABLE 1 Characteristics of the included trials.

			Cont	rol	Exer	cise		Intervention duration	Outcome indicator
Study	Patients	Medication status	Sample size (M/F)	Age	Sample size (M/F)	Age	Intervening measure and intensity		
Afousi et al. (42)	T2DM, SBP: 120–159 mm Hg, DBP: 80–99 mm Hg	aHTN	17 (8/9)	54.24 ± 5.61	LVHIIT: 18 (9/9)	54.78 ± 6.19	LVHIIT, 85–90% HR _{max} , 2 min at 55–60% HR _{max} , 1.5 min, 12 intervals	3 d/w, 12 w	SBP, DBP, FMD
					CMIT: 17 (7/10)	53.12 ± 4.84	AE (CMIT), 40% HR _{max} , 42 min		
Craighead et al. (41)	SBP: 120–139 mm Hg, DBP: 80–89 mm Hg	aHTN	18 (10/8)	67 ± 2	18 (9/9)	67 ± 2	Week 1: 55% PIMAX, week 2: 65% PIMAX, week 3: 67.5% PIMAX	6 d/w, 6 w	SBP, DBP, FMD, PWV
Glodzik et al. (45)	SBP: 131.65 ± 3.57 mm Hg, DBP: 80.65 ± 5.21 mm Hg	None	14 (8/6)	45.0 ± 3.41	31 (23/8)	44.3 ± 5.57	AE, 40–65% HRR	3 d/w, 12 w	SBP, DBP, FMD
Liang et al. (46)	SBP: 140–159 mm Hg, DBP: 90–99mm Hg	None	66 (66/0)	18-40	75 (75/0)	18-40	AE, 75% maximal metabolic equivalent	5 d/w, 12 w	SBP, DBP, FMD, PWV
Westhoff et al. (47)	SBP ≥ 140 mm Hg	aHTN	12 (5/7)	68.4 ± 9.7	12 (6/6)	66.1 ± 4.0	AE (aerobic arm cycling), target lactate concentrations of 2.0~0.5 mmol/L	3 d/w, 12 w	SBP, DBP, FMD
Guimarães et al. (37)	SBP: 120–139 mm Hg, DBP:80–89 mm Hg	aHTN	11 (9/2)	47 ± 6	Continuous: 16 (9/7)	50 ± 8	AE, 60% HRR	40 min/d, 3 d/w, 16 w	SBP, DBP, PWV
	0				Interval: 16 (12/4)	45 ± 9	HIIT, 50% (2 min) and 80% (1 min) HRR		
Beck (44)	SBP: 120–139 mm Hg, DBP:80–89 mm Hg	None	15 (10/5)	21.6 ± 2.9	PHET: 13 (9/4)	20.1 ± 1.1	PHET, AE, 65 –85% HR _{max}	60 min/d, 3 d/w, 8 w	SBP, DBP, FMD
	-				PHRT: 15 (11/4)	21.1 ± 2.5	PHRT, 8–12 RM		
Swift et al. (40)	Postmenopausal, SBP: 120–159 mm Hg, overweight	None	23 (0/23)	56.8 ± 5.4	4 kcal/kg/week: 68 (0/68)	57.4 ± 5.8	AE, 50% VO ₂ peak	3 or 4 d/w, 24 w	SBP, DBP, FMD
					8 kcal/kg/week: 32 (0/32)	55.9 ± 6.0			
					12 kcal/kg/week: 32 (0/32)	56.3 ± 6.8			
Cahu Rodrigues et al. (10)	SBP: 120–139 mm Hg, DBP:80–89 mm Hg	aHTN	17	59 ± 2	16	61 ± 2	RT (isometric handgrip training), 30% of maximal voluntary contraction	3 d/w, 12 w	SBP, DBP, PWV
Mora- Rodriguez et al. (11)	SBP ≥ 130 mm Hg and/or DBP ≥ 85 mm Hg	None	23	53.5 ± 8.9	23	53.5 ± 8.9	HIIT, 4 min 90% HR _{max} , 3-min recovery at 70%	45 min/d, 3 d/w, 24 w	SBP, DBP, PWV
Stensvold et al. (12)	SBP ≥ 130 mm Hg and/or DBP ≥ 85 mm Hg, syndrome	OHG, aHTN	11	47.3 ± 10.2	AIT:11	49.9 ± 10.1	HRmax, 4 intervals AIT, 4 min at 90–95% of HR _{peak} , 3-min recovery at 70% of HR _{peak} , 4 intervals		SBP, DBP, FMD
					RT:11	50.9 ± 7.6	RT, 80% 1-RM, 8–12 repetitions, 3 sets	3 d/w, 12 w	
					COM:10	52.9 ± 0.4	COM, AIT twice a week and RT once a week		
									(Continued)

TABLE 1 Continued

			Contr	Control		cise			
Study	Patients	Medication status	Sample size (M/F)	Age	Sample size (M/F)	Age	Intervening measure and intensity	Intervention duration	Outcome indicator
Tjønna et al. (43)	SBP ≥ 130 mm Hg and/or DBP ≥ 85 mm Hg, syndrome	OHG, aHTN	9 (5/4)	49.6 ± 9.0	CMIT:8 (4/4) AIT:11 (4/7)	52.0 ± 10.6 55.3 ± 13.2	CMIT, 70% HR _{max} AIT, 4-min 90% HR _{max} , 3-min 70% of HR _{max} , 4 intervals	3 d/w, 16w	SBP, DBP, FMD

aHTN, antihypertensive drugs; OHG, oral hypoglycemic agents; T2DM, Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus; M, male; F, female; HIIT, High Intensity Interval Training; CMIT, continuous moderate intensity training; PHET, endurance exercise training; PHRT, resistance exercise training; AIT, aerobic interval training; RT, resistant training; COM, combination of AIT and RT; AE, aerobic exercise; HRR, heart rate reserve; HRmax, maximal heart rate; HRpeak, peak heart rate; VO₂ peak, Peak oxygen uptake; PIMAX, maximal inspiratory pressure; RM, repetition maximum.



		erimenta			Control			Mean Difference	Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Random, 95% Cl	IV, Random, 95% Cl
1.1.1 Aerobic Exercise									
Afousi 2018 (CMIT)	-3		17	0.3	11.4	17	4.0%	-3.30 [-10.93, 4.33]	
Beck 2014 (PHET)	-11.9	4.74	15	0.2	5.9	15		-12.10 [-15.93, -8.27]	<u> </u>
Glodzik 2018	-0.91	3.8	31	1.34	6.16	14	6.7%	-2.25 [-5.74, 1.24]	
Guimarães 2010 (continuous)	-2		26	-1	8.54	13	5.2%	-1.00 [-6.69, 4.69]	
Liang 2021	-8.69	9.3	75		10.02	66	6.9%	-6.49 [-9.70, -3.28]	
Swift 2012(12 kcal/kg/week)	-0.4	2.37	32	2.1	2.81	23	7.8%	-2.50 [-3.91, -1.09]	+
Swift 2012(4 kcal/kg/week)	3.5	1.61	68	2.1	2.81	23	7.9%	1.40 [0.19, 2.61]	-
Swift 2012(8 kcal/kg/week)	0.5	2.36	32	2.1	2.81	23	7.8%	-1.60 [-3.01, -0.19]	-
Tjønna 2008 (CME)	-10		8	-5	5.57	9	5.4%	-5.00 [-10.30, 0.30]	
Westhoff 2008	-7	18.47	12	0.5	19.35	12	1.6%	-7.50 [-22.63, 7.63]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			316			215	59.8%	-3.51 [-5.85, -1.17]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau² = 9.59; Chi² =		'= 9 (P <	0.000	01); l² =	86%				
Test for overall effect: Z = 2.94 (P =	= 0.003)								
1.1.2 Resistance Exercise									
Beck 2014 (PHRT)	-9.6	5.56	13	0.2	5.9	15	6.2%	-9.80 [-14.05, -5.55]	
Cahu Rodrigues 2020	-14		16	-3		17		-11.00 [-13.81, -8.19]	
Craighead 2021		11.22	14		13.96	15	3.3%	-9.00 [-18.19, 0.19]	
Stensvold 2010 (RT)	-3.5	14.64	11	0.6	20.87	11	1.6%	-4.10 [-19.17, 10.97]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			54			58	18.2%	-10.39 [-12.64, -8.15]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.00; Chi ² =			1.80); l ^a	²=0%					
Test for overall effect: Z = 9.08 (P	= 0.00001)							
1.1.3 Interval Exercise									
Afousi 2018 (LVHIIT)	-5.49	11.18	18	0.3	11.4	17	4.1%	-5.79 [-13.28, 1.70]	
Guimarães 2010 (interval)	0		26	-1		13	5.2%	1.00 [-4.69, 6.69]	
Mora-Rodriguez 2018	-	15.13	23		14.42	23	3.6%	• • •	
Stensvold 2010 (AIT)		13.49	11		20.87	11	1.7%	-6.40 [-21.09, 8.29]	
Tjønna 2008 (AIT)	-9	5	11	-5		9	5.9%	-4.00 [-8.69, 0.69]	
Subtotal (95% CI)	-	-	89	-		73	20.4%	-4.23 [-8.07, -0.38]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 5.99; Chi ² =	5.86. df=	= 4 (P = 0	.21): 1	² = 32%					
Test for overall effect: Z = 2.15 (P =									
	,								
1.1.4 Combination exercise									
Stensvold 2010 (COM)	-2.8	15.72	10	0.6	20.87	11	1.5%	-3.40 [-19.12, 12.32]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			10			11	1.5%	-3.40 [-19.12, 12.32]	
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Test for overall effect: Z = 0.42 (P =	= 0.67)								
Total (95% CI)			469			357	100.0%	-4.89 [-7.05, -2.73]	◆
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 14.94; Chi ²	= 128.25	df = 19	(P < 0.	00001);	I ² = 859	Х.		-	-20 -10 0 10 20
Test for overall effect: Z = 4.44 (P ·	< 0.00001)							Favours (experimental) Favours (control)
Test for subaroup differences: Ch	i² = 19.30	. df = 3 (P = 0.0	002). I ^z	= 84.59	6			r avours texperimentalij i ravours (controlij
GURE 3									
JURE J									

Analysis of pulse wave velocity

A pooled analysis of the five articles (n = 314 participants, 180 in the exercise group and 134 in the control group) that assessed the effects of exercise on PWV was performed. We used random effects models for pooled effect estimates. The combined effect size MD of 0.03 (95% CI, -0.45 to 0.50; $P = 0.92; I^2 = 54\%; P$ for heterogeneity = 0.05) indicated that the MD of PWV was not statistically significant. The subgroup analysis showed that two studies (n = 180) used AE, with a combined effect MD of -0.46 (95% CI, -0.96 to 0.05; P = 0.08; $I^2 = 0\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.75), suggesting that there was no statistically significant difference in PWV between the two groups and that AE cannot significantly improve PWV in hypertensive patients. Two studies (n = 62) used RT with a combined effect MD of 0.19 (95% CI, -0.04 to 0.43; P = 0.11; $I^2 = 0\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.72), indicating that there was no statistically significant difference in PWV between the two groups. Two studies (n = 85) used HIIT, with a combined effect MD of 0.54 (95% CI, -1.32 to 2.40; P = 0.57, $I^2 = 78\%$; P for heterogeneity = 0.03), indicating that there was no statistically significant difference in PWV between the two groups (Figure 6).

Meta-regression analysis

Univariate meta-regression analysis showed that changes in FMD and PWV associated with exercise were independent of the subjects' medication status, basal SBP, age and duration of exercise (**Table 2**). Further subgroup analysis of subjects included in the study showed that exercise significantly improved FMD in hypertensive patients taking (MD = 2.36, $I^2 = 81\%$, P < 0.00001) or not taking (MD = 2.11, $I^2 = 73\%$, P < 0.00001) antihypertensives, with a basal SBP ≥ 140 mm Hg (MD = 1.94, $I^2 = 55\%$, P < 0.00001) or SBP < 140 mm

	Expe	erimenta	al	(Control			Mean Difference	Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Random, 95% Cl	IV, Random, 95% Cl
2.2.1 Aerobic Exercise									
Afousi 2018 (CMIT)	-3	4.28	17	0.41	3.97	17	6.4%	-3.41 [-6.19, -0.63]	
Beck 2014 (PHET)	-7.2	4.87	15	0.1	6.29	15		-7.30 [-11.33, -3.27]	
Glodzik 2018	-3.29	5.12	31		11.08	14	3.4%	-1.79 [-7.87, 4.29]	
Guimarães 2010 (continuous)	-1	9	26	-1	8	13	3.7%	0.00 [-5.56, 5.56]	
Liang 2021	-6.92	6.53	75	-0.69	6.27	66	7.1%	-6.23 [-8.34, -4.12]	
Swift 2012 (12 kcal/kg/week)	1.3	1.39	32	2.6	1.64	23		-1.30 [-2.13, -0.47]	+
Swift 2012(4 kcal/kg/week)	2.7	1.61	68	2.6	1.64	23		0.10 [-0.67, 0.87]	Ť
Swift 2012(8 kcal/kg/week)	1.6	1.38	32	2.6	1.64	23		-1.00 [-1.82, -0.18]	-
Tjønna 2008 (CME)	-6	4.58	8	1	4.58	9		-7.00 [-11.36, -2.64]	
Westhoff 2008	-5.9	18.89	12	3.6	14.01	12	1.0%	-9.50 [-22.81, 3.81]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			316			215	56.2%	-2.77 [-4.22, -1.32]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau² = 3.03; Chi² = Test for overall effect: Z = 3.75 (P :		=9(P <	0.000	01); I² =	83%				
2.2.2 Resistance Exercise									
Beck 2014 (PHRT)	-8	6.12	13	0.1	6.29	15	4.5%	-8.10 [-12.70, -3.50]	
Cahu Rodrigues 2020	-7	2	16	0	2	17	7.8%	-7.00 [-8.37, -5.63]	-
Craighead 2021	-1	7.48	14	4	7.75	15	3.8%	-5.00 [-10.54, 0.54]	
Stensvold 2010 (RT)	0.8	6.78	11	-1.8	11.05	11	2.5%	2.60 [-5.06, 10.26]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			54			58	18.6%	-5.67 [-8.82, -2.52]	-
Heterogeneity: Tau² = 5.36; Chi² = Test for overall effect: Z = 3.52 (P : 2.2.3 Interval Exercise		5(1 - (- 0470					
Afousi 2018 (LVHIIT)	-3.67	3.4	18	0.41	3.97	17	6.8%	-4.08 [-6.54, -1.62]	
Guimarães 2010 (interval)	-3.07	5.57	26	-1	3.97	13	4.3%	-4.08 [-5.85, 3.85]	
Mora-Rodriguez 2018	-2	8.72	23	-1	9.85	23		-6.00 [-11.38, -0.62]	
Stensvold 2010 (AIT)	-4	7.16	11		11.78	11	2.3%	-3.40 [-11.55, 4.75]	
Fjønna 2008 (AIT)	-4	7.10	11	-0.0	4.58	9		-7.00 [-10.48, -3.52]	
Subtotal (95% CI)	-0	5	89		4.50	73		-4.57 [-6.46, -2.69]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.52; Chi ² = Test for overall effect: Z = 4.75 (P				²= 10%			LLION		
2.2.4 Combine exercise									
Stensvold 2010 (COM)	0.8	6.78	10	-0.6	11.78	11	2.3%	1.40 [-6.73, 9.53]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			10			11	2.3%	1.40 [-6.73, 9.53]	
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Fest for overall effect: Z = 0.34 (P =	= 0.74)								
Fotal (95% CI)			469			357	100.0%	-3.74 [-5.18, -2.29]	◆
Heterogeneity: Tau² = 6.46; Chi² = Fest for overall effect: Z = 5.07 (P Fest for subαroup differences: Ch	< 0.00001)	P < 0.0				100.07		-20 -10 0 10 20 Favours (experimental) Favours (control)
			0.10						
URE 4									
act plot of postintervention	DBP-va	lue co	mpar	ison b	etweer	n exer	cise and	i control aroups. SE	D, standard deviation; Std, standardized; IV,

Hg (MD = 2.34, $I^2 = 85\%$, P < 0.00001), and aged ≥ 50 (MD = 2.01, $I^2 = 82\%$, P < 0.00001) or < 50 (MD = 2.81, $I^2 = 80\%$, P < 0.00001) years, with similar effects. In contrast, there was no significant change in PWV after the exercise intervention in hypertensive subjects taking (MD = -0.17, $I^2 = 88\%$ P = 0.08) or not taking (MD = 2.36, $I^2 = 81\%$, P < 0.00001) antihypertensives, with basal SBP ≥ 140 mm Hg (MD = -0.49, P = 0.08) or SBP < 140 mm Hg (MD = 0.20, $I^2 = 29\%$, P = 0.42), aged ≥ 50 (MD = 0.27, $I^2 = 42\%$, P = 0.38) or < 50 (MD = -0.46, $I^2 = 0\%$, P = 0.08) years, and with exercise duration ≥ 12 weeks (MD = 0.04, $I^2 = 63\%$, P = 0.89) or < 12 weeks (MD = -0.06, P = 0.93) (Table 3).

Sensitivity analysis

To test the stability and reliability of the meta-analysis results, the sensitivity of exercise to SBP, DBP, FMD, and PWV

was analyzed. After the removal of each study, the results of the sensitivity analysis showed that the results were relatively robust, as shown in **Supplementary Figure 1**.

Evolution of publication bias

Stata version 12.0 was used for the publication bias test, a funnel diagram was made for SBP, DBP, FMD and PWV, and Egger's method was used for the quantitative test. The funnel diagram of exercise on SBP was asymmetric. Egger's test t = -2.35, P > 0.030, and there is publication bias test. We used the trim and fill method to eliminate the publication bias of exercise on SBP. After the trim and fill method was performed, the publication bias was eliminated, the combined effect amount did not change, and there was still a significant difference (MD = -4.890; 95% CI, -7.047 to -2.733; P = 0.000). The funnel diagram of exercise on DBP was asymmetric. Egger's

		erimen			ontrol	_		Mean Difference	Mean Difference
Study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Random, 95% Cl	IV, Random, 95% Cl
3.2.1 Aerobic Exercise									
Afousi 2018 (CMIT)	1.36	2.05	17	0.88	1.12	17	6.5%	0.48 [-0.63, 1.59]	
Beck 2014 (PHET)	3.72	4.61	15	-0.35	3.83	15	1.8%	4.07 [1.04, 7.10]	
Glodzik 2018	4.25	3.21	31	-0.01	1.78	14	5.0%	4.26 [2.79, 5.73]	
Liang 2021	2.76	2.05	75	0.24	3.29	66	7.5%	2.52 [1.60, 3.44]	
Swift 2012 (12 kcal/kg/week)	1.15	0.53	32	-0.56	0.63	23	10.7%	1.71 [1.39, 2.03]	•
Swift 2012 (4 kcal/kg/week)	1.01	0.36	68	-0.56	0.63	23	10.8%	1.57 [1.30, 1.84]	•
Swift 2012 (8 kcal/kg/week)	1.54	0.53	32	-0.56	0.63	23	10.7%	2.10 [1.78, 2.42]	
Tjønna 2008 (CME)	4.69	2.92	8	-0.84	4.02	9	1.5%	5.53 [2.21, 8.85]	
Westhoff 2008		1.57	12		1.64	12	5.7%	0.30 [-0.98, 1.58]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			290	-		202		1.92 [1.44, 2.41]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.29; Chi ²	= 37 38	df = 8.0		0001)	$1^{2} = 70^{1}$				
Test for overall effect: Z = 7.79 (F						~			
3.2.2 Resistance Exercise									
Beck 2014 (PHRT)	2.13	3.69	13	-0.35	3.83	15	2.0%	2.48 [-0.31, 5.27]	
Craighead 2021	2.45	2.45	14	-0.21	2.54	15	3.8%	2.66 [0.84, 4.48]	
Stensvold 2010 (RT)	2.92	1.15	11	0.31	0.69	11	8.2%	2.61 [1.82, 3.40]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			38			41	14.1%	2.61 [1.91, 3.31]	•
3.2.3 Interval Exercise									
Afousi 2018 (LVHIIT)	3.56	3.19	18	0.88	1.12	17	4.6%	2.68 [1.11, 4.25]	
Stensvold 2010 (AIT)	1.67	0.62	11	0.31	0.69	11	9.6%	1.36 [0.81, 1.91]	-
Tjønna 2008 (AIT)	8.96	1.83	11	-0.84	4.02	9	2.0%	9.80 [6.96, 12.64]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			40			37	16.2%	4.31 [0.78, 7.84]	
Heterogeneity: Tau² = 8.88; Chi² Test for overall effect: Z = 2.39 (F		df = 2 (P < 0.0	0001);	² = 94	%			
3.2.4 Conbine exercise									
Stensvold 2010 (COM)	1.87	0.65	10	0.31	0.69	11	9.5%	1.56 [0.99, 2.13]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			10			11	9.5%	1.56 [0.99, 2.13]	•
Heterogeneity: Not applicable Test for overall effect: Z = 5.33 (F	° < 0.0001	01)							
		.,	378			204	100.0%	2 44 14 74 2 501	
Total (95% CI) Heterogeneity Touž – 0.44: Ohiž	- 77 22	46-15		000041	. 12 - 0		100.0%	2.14 [1.71, 2.58]	
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.44; Chi ² Test for overall effect: Z = 9.61 (F Test for subgroup differences: C	• < 0.000	D1)							-10 -5 0 5 10 Favours (experimental) Favours (control)
	/11-= 0.80). ui ≃ (o (F = L	.00). [*	- 50.3	70			
SURE 5									
									SD, standard deviation; Std, standardized; IV,

test t = -2.33, P > 0.031, and there is publication bias test. We used the trim and fill method to eliminate the publication bias of exercise on SBP. After the trim and fill method was performed, the publication bias was eliminated, the combined effect amount did not change, and there was still a significant difference (MD = -3.852, 95% CI, -5.297 to -2.406; P = 0.000). The funnel diagram of exercise on FMD was asically symmetrical, Egger's-test *P* was 0.083, and no publication bias was found. The funnel diagram of exercise on PWV was basically symmetrical, Egger's-test *P* was 0.770, and no publication bias was found, as shown in **Supplementary Figure 2**.

Discussion

This review summarizes the effects of different exercise modes on vascular function in pre- and hypertensive patients by incorporating relevant RCT studies. The results of this study showed that (1) AE, RT, and HIIT significantly increased FMD and decreased blood pressure in pre- and hypertensive patients; (2) AE, RT, and HIIT were not effective in reducing PWV in preand hypertensive patients.

Blood pressure

It is well-known that exercise can reduce blood pressure. Its physiological mechanism is that under the neurohumoral regulation, the activity of sympathetic nerve decreases and the diameter of arterial lumen increases, so as to reduce the resistance of peripheral blood vessels and blood pressure (48). In the current study, AE was the most highly recommended exercise for preventing and improving blood pressure (23). Studies have shown that AE in patients with hypertension can reduce SBP and DBP by about 3.5 and 3 mm Hg, respectively (49). Our study shows that AE significantly reduces blood pressure (SBP –3.51 mm Hg and DBP –2.77 mm Hg) in patients with hypertension, which is similar to the results of previous studies. Early meta-analyses showed that AE reduces
		erimen		-	ontrol			Mean Difference	Mean Difference
study or Subgroup	Mean	SD	Total	Mean	SD	Total	Weight	IV, Random, 95% Cl	IV, Random, 95% Cl
.2.1 Aerobic Exercise									
∂uimarães 2010 (continuous)	-0.26	1.73	26	0	2.08	13	9.8%	-0.26 [-1.57, 1.05]	
iang 2021.	-0.55	1.61	75	-0.06	1.7	66	25.1%	-0.49 [-1.04, 0.06]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			101			79	35.0%	-0.46 [-0.96, 0.05]	\bullet
leterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.00; Chi ² =	0.10, df=	= 1 (P =	0.75);	I ² = 0%					
Test for overall effect: Z = 1.76 (P =	: 0.08)								
.2.2 Resistance Exercise									
ahu Rodrigues 2020	0.2	0.3	16	0	0.4	17	34.2%	0.20 [-0.04, 0.44]	+
Craighead 2021	0.21	1.87	14	0.27	1.91	15	9.2%	-0.06 [-1.44, 1.32]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			30			32	43.4%	0.19 [-0.04, 0.43]	•
Heterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.00; Chi ² =	0.13 df=	: 1 (P =	0 72)	12 = 0%					
Test for overall effect: Z = 1.59 (P =			0.1 2/1						
	,								
.2.3 Interval Exercise									
∂uimarães 2010 (interval)	-0.4	0.99	26	0	2.08	13	11.3%	-0.40 [-1.59, 0.79]	
Aora-Rodriguez 2018	0.83	2.23	23	-0.67	2.14	23	10.4%	1.50 [0.24, 2.76]	
Subtotal (95% CI)			49			36	21.7%	0.54 [-1.32, 2.40]	
leterogeneity: Tau ² = 1.41; Chi ² =	4.59, df =	= 1 (P =	0.03);	I ² = 789	λ6				
fest for overall effect: Z = 0.57 (P =	0.57)								
otal (95% CI)			180			147	100.0%	0.03 [-0.45, 0.50]	•
leterogeneity: Tau ² = 0.16; Chi ² =	10.84, df	= 5 (P	= 0.05); I ² = 54	1%			-	-4 -2 0 2 4
est for overall effect: Z = 0.10 (P =	0.92)								1 2 0 2 1
est for subaroup differences: Chi	² = 5.40.	df = 2 (P = 0.0	17), ² =	63.0%				Favours [experimental] Favours [control]
URE 6									
est plot of postintervention	PWV-va	lue c	ompa	rison b	etwe	en exe	ercise ar	nd control aroups. S	D, standard deviation; Std, standardized; IV,

SBP and DBP in hypertensive patients by reducing vascular resistance and inhibiting the sympathetic nervous system and the renin-angiotensin system (50). The ability of RT to decrease hypertension is debated. Studies have shown that RT can reduce peripheral vascular resistance, thus reducing systemic blood pressure (6, 51). However, some meta-analyses have shown that although RT can reduce blood pressure, it is not as effective as AE (52). Interestingly, our results show that RT is more effective than AE in reducing blood pressure (SBP and DBP were -10.39 and -4.57 mm Hg, respectively) in hypertensive patients, which is quite different from the results of previous studies. However, some studies have shown that RT can reduce blood pressure in hypertensive patients, and the reduction may be similar to that associated with AE (31, 32, 53-56). A recent meta-analysis showed that RT can significantly reduce blood pressure, especially diastolic blood pressure (57). In these four studies, Cahu Rodrigues (10) used isometric handgrip training (IHT) three times a week for 12 weeks, which

TABLE 2 Meta-regression analyses on FMD and PWV in studies included in the meta-analysis.

Variables		FMD		PWV			
	N	Т	Р	N	Т	Р	
Medication	9	0.79	0.45	4	0.24	0.82	
Baseline SBP $\geq 140~\mathrm{mm}~\mathrm{Hg}$	5	2.10	0.06	1	-0.23	0.84	
$Age \geq 50$	12	0.49	0.63	4	0.77	0.52	
Exercise duration ≥ 12 week	3	-0.24	0.81	1	0.58	0.62	

significantly reduced blood pressure in hypertensive patients (SBP and DBP were -14 and -7 mm Hg, respectively). IHT has attracted increasing attention as a new exercise method for improving hypertension. In recent years, several metaanalyses have shown that IHT treatment can lead to a sustained decrease in blood pressure (58-60). RT's reduction of blood pressure may be due to the increased number of metabolites (vasodilators) in skeletal muscle during and after exercise, such as H^+ , ADP, lactate, CO₂, etc., which contribute to the reduction of blood pressure (61). RT can also regulate the changes of systemic blood circulation through autonomic reflex (such as pressure reflex, metabolic reflex, mechanical reflex, chemical reflex, etc.). During resistance exercise, blood pressure increases, vagal-mediated responses are activated, cardiac variability and contractile activity are reduced, peripheral vascular resistance is lowered, inducing systemic vasodilation and thus lowering blood pressure, and this mechanism is continuously activated as resistance exercise progresses, thus helping to keep blood pressure low after exercise (62-64). Previous studies have shown that HIIT can improve the health parameters of patients with cardiovascular disease better than moderate-intensity AE (65, 66). A recent meta-analysis showed that HIIT can promote a greater reduction in blood pressure in healthy adults or hypertensive patients than moderate-intensity continuous exercise (MICE) (67). Our results show that HIIT is more effective than AE in reducing blood pressure in hypertensive patients (SBP and DBP were -4.23 and -4.57 mm Hg, respectively). In contrast to MICE, HIIT results in an increased blood flow to muscle that promotes an increase in endothelial cell shear stress (mechanical stimulation), which promotes the

N	MD				PWV				
	MD	I^2	P overall change	N	MD	I^2	P overall change		
16	2.14	81%	P < 0.00001	6	0.03	54%	<i>P</i> = 0.92		
9	2.36	85%	P < 0.00001	4	0.16	0%	P = 0.18		
7	2.11	73%	P < 0.00001	2	-0.17	88%	P = 0.50		
16	2.14	81%	P < 0.00001	6	0.03	54%	P = 0.92		
5	1.94	55%	P < 0.00001	1	-0.49	_	P = 0.08		
11	2.34	85%	$P \! < \! 0.00001$	5	0.20	29%	P = 0.42		
16	2.14	81%	$P \! < \! 0.00001$	6	0.03	54%	P = 0.92		
12	2.01	82%	P < 0.00001	4	0.27	42%	P = 0.38		
4	2.81	80%	P < 0.00001	2	-0.46	0%	P = 0.08		
16	2.14	81%	P < 0.00001	6	0.03	54%	P = 0.92		
3	2.06	80%	P < 0.00001	2	0.04	63%	P = 0.89		
13	2.76	89%	P = 0.07	1	-0.06	_	<i>P</i> = 0.93		
	16 9 7 16 5 11 16 12 4 16 3	16 2.14 9 2.36 7 2.11 16 2.14 5 1.94 11 2.34 16 2.14 12 2.01 4 2.81 16 2.14 3 2.06	16 2.14 81% 9 2.36 85% 7 2.11 73% 16 2.14 81% 5 1.94 55% 11 2.34 85% 16 2.14 81% 12 2.01 82% 4 2.81 80% 16 2.14 81% 3 2.06 80%	16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 9 2.36 $85%$ $P < 0.00001$ 7 2.11 $73%$ $P < 0.00001$ 16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 11 2.34 $85%$ $P < 0.00001$ 16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 12 2.01 $82%$ $P < 0.00001$ 4 2.81 $80%$ $P < 0.00001$ 16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 3 2.06 $80%$ $P < 0.00001$	16 2.14 81% $P < 0.00001$ 6 9 2.36 85% $P < 0.00001$ 4 7 2.11 73% $P < 0.00001$ 2 16 2.14 81% $P < 0.00001$ 6 5 1.94 55% $P < 0.00001$ 1 11 2.34 85% $P < 0.00001$ 5 16 2.14 81% $P < 0.00001$ 6 12 2.01 82% $P < 0.00001$ 4 4 2.81 80% $P < 0.00001$ 2 16 2.14 81% $P < 0.00001$ 2 16 2.06 80% $P < 0.00001$ 2	162.1481% $P < 0.00001$ 60.0392.3685% $P < 0.00001$ 40.1672.1173% $P < 0.00001$ 2 -0.17 162.1481% $P < 0.00001$ 60.0351.9455% $P < 0.00001$ 1 -0.49 112.3485% $P < 0.00001$ 50.20162.1481% $P < 0.00001$ 60.03122.0182% $P < 0.00001$ 40.2742.8180% $P < 0.00001$ 2 -0.46 162.1481% $P < 0.00001$ 20.04	16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 6 0.03 $54%$ 9 2.36 $85%$ $P < 0.00001$ 4 0.16 $0%$ 7 2.11 $73%$ $P < 0.00001$ 2 -0.17 $88%$ 16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 6 0.03 $54%$ 5 1.94 $55%$ $P < 0.00001$ 1 -0.49 $ 11$ 2.34 $85%$ $P < 0.00001$ 5 0.20 $29%$ 16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 6 0.03 $54%$ 12 2.01 $82%$ $P < 0.00001$ 4 0.27 $42%$ 4 2.81 $80%$ $P < 0.00001$ 2 -0.46 $0%$ 16 2.14 $81%$ $P < 0.00001$ 2 0.04 $63%$		

TABLE 3 Subgroup analyses for FMD and PWV in studies included in the meta-analysis.

release of vasodilators such as histamine, and the continuous vasodilator response reduces systemic vascular resistance and blood pressure (68).

Vascular endothelial function

Vascular endothelium is an active and dynamic tissue that can maintain blood circulation, regulate vascular tone, microvascular permeability, signal transduction, angiogenesis, and inflammatory response (69). Vascular endothelial control of vascular tension is regulated by the production and release of mediators such as nitric oxide, prostacyclin, prostaglandin, thromboxane, angiotensin II, endothelin-1, and reactive oxygen species (70). Compared with healthy people, the number of endothelial progenitor cells (EPCs) is reduced in hypertensive patients, which increases the risk of vascular endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis in hypertensive patients (71, 72). FMD is an important non-invasive method for measuring vascular endothelial function (73). Regular exercise can improve vascular endothelial homeostasis, mainly by increasing blood flow and shear stress, reducing reactive oxygen species production, and increasing NO availability in endothelial cells (74). Studies have shown that AE can enhance endothelial function by increasing the lateral shear stress of vascular and upregulating endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) and NO, thus improving FMD (75). Our study shows that AE increases FMD in hypertensive patients. Of the studies included in this paper, Swift's study included only menopausal women performing three different amounts of AE (4 kal/kg/week: MD = 1.57, 8 kal/kg/week: MD = 2.10, 12 kal/kg/week: MD = 1.71) and showed that moderate intensity AE better improved vascular endothelial function in hypertensive patients and that the effect of exercise was similar to the total MD (1.56) (40). In addition, regression and subgroup analyses showed that the positive effect of exercise training on FMD was independent of antihypertensive drug use and that the magnitude of FMD elevation in patients not using drugs was similar to the effect of using drugs. Some studies have suggested that exercise increases FMD because exercise increases blood flow and shear force, enhances the activity of eNOS, and thus increases the formation and bioavailability of NO, thus improving endothelial function (76). Whether RT can improve FMD is still debated. For sedentary people, high-intensity RT can reduce FMD and increase arterial stiffness, whereas moderateintensity RT can improve endothelial function (33, 34). However, our study demonstrates that RT improves FMD in patients with hypertension. During RT, muscle contractions produces resistance resulting in compression blood vessels and transient ischemia, when muscles relax, the release of blood flow produces congestion and increases flow shear stress (77). Therefore, despite their differences, both AE and RT can improve vascular endothelial function. Studies have shown that HIIT can improve the health indicators of patients with cardiovascular disease better than AE (65, 66). Our study shows that HIIT is more effective than AE in improving FMD in hypertension patients (1.92 for AE and 4.31 for HIIT). The mechanism by which HIIT improves endothelial function in hypertensive patients is not completely clear. Recent studies have shown that HIIT can reduce catecholamine levels and a-adrenergic receptor density and increase NO production and NO bioavailability (36, 78).

Arterial stiffness

PWV refers to the conduction velocity of the pressure wave propagating along the wall of the aorta with each pulse

ejection, and it is a non-invasive index for evaluating the stiffness of arterial vessels. PWV can reflect the elastic state of the aorta system and the middle aorta system (79). Arterial stiffness is determined mainly by three factors: structural elements in the arterial wall, such as elastin and collagen, dilatation pressure, and vascular smooth muscle tension (80). The main physiological features of hypertension include increased hardening of the arteries and decreased vascular compliance. Evidence from animal and human studies suggests that exercise has beneficial effects on vascular compliance and remodeling (81). The mechanism of exercise in improving arterial stiffness is complex. Existing studies have shown that regular exercise increases blood flow and thus imposes higher shear stress on endothelial cells, which in turn leads to increased phosphorylation of eNOS and the production of NO, which has beneficial effects on arteriosclerosis through a series of signal transductions (82). Although many RCTs have demonstrated that all types of exercise can improve vascular endothelial function (83-85), the effects of different exercise patterns on arterial stiffness are debated (86-88). Studies have shown that 12 weeks of AE training at 70-75% HRmax can decrease arterial elasticity in healthy adults (89). Other studies have shown that 12 weeks of AE training at 65-70% HRmax does not improve arterial stiffness s in hypertension patients (90). High-intensity RT can reduce FMD and increase arterial stiffness in sedentary people (34). The results of this study show that exercise is effective in improving FMD in hypertensive patients and does not improve the paradoxical phenomenon of PWV. Few studies have examined why exercise can improve FMD without improving or even aggravating arterial stiffness. The reasons why exercise improves FMD but does not improve or even exacerbate PWV are less well studied, with Soltész et al. (91). reporting a negative correlation between FMD and PWV and Koivistoinen et al. (92) finding no direct correlation between FMD and PWV. Some studies have shown that vascular endothelial function is mediated by rapid changes in cell signals under exercise intervention (93) whereas changes in stiffening of the arteries usually involve remodeling of the extracellular matrix of the arterial wall, which usually takes a long time. For example, AE or other healthy-lifestyle interventions usually take 3 months or more to decrease arterial stiffness (94). Our study concluded that FMD measurements are dependent on changes in vascular endothelial contraction and diastole, and that arterial stiffness is influenced by multiple structural changes in connective tissue proteins within the arterial wall mesothelium, endothelium, and smooth muscle cells (95). Thus, although exercise is effective in improving FMD in hypertensive patients, the impact of improved endothelial function is limited due to hypertension-mediated mechanical stress leading to elastin disruption, collagen deposition, and fibrosis, which leads to progressive arterial stiffness (96), and this chronic sclerosis may take longer to improve or even be irreversible.

Limitations

Although this paper comprehensively explores the effect of different modalities of exercise on the improvement of vascular function in pre- and hypertensive patients. However, there are still shortcomings, and the limitations may have affected this study's conclusions and implications. First, in order to fully reveal the different effects of different exercise modalities on vascular function in pre- and hypertensive patients, this study considered a direct comparison of the effects of different exercise regimens using a net meta, but due to the small amount of included studies, a net meta-analysis could not be performed. Second, the reviewed literature exhibited differences in study design, such as exercise mode and intensity, frequency, and duration of intervention, which may have resulted in this study's heterogeneity. Finally, because few studies have examined combined exercise, no definitive results concerning the effect of combined exercise on vascular function in hypertensive patients could be obtained.

Conclusion and suggestions for future research

The results of this study showed that AE, RT, and HIIT all improved SBP, DBP, and FMD in hypertensive patients, but not PWV, and that this effect was independent of the subjects' medication status, baseline SBP, age and duration of exercise. Although this study found that combined exercise also reduce SBP, DBP, and improved FMD in hypertensive patients, it was not possible to draw strict conclusions about whether combined exercise improved vascular function due to the lack of studies on combined exercise. In order to fully explain the paradoxical phenomenon that exercise enhances FMD without reducing PWV in pre- and hypertensive patients, more research is needed to investigate in depth which exercise modality can improve hypertension-mediated vascular dysfunction and vascular sclerosis, and to provide more scientific and effective exercise programs for hypertensive patients.

Author contributions

HZ and SW: collection, sorting, and analysis of raw materials. HH: thesis design and revision. CZ: critical revision of manuscripts with important knowledge contents. All authors final draft approval.

Funding

The project was funded by special fund for basic scientific research operating fees of the central university (2020036) and had no conflict of interest. The results of this study were presented clearly, honestly and accurately, without fabrication, forgery, or improper data manipulation.

Acknowledgments

We thank SW for her help in searching and collecting literature, CZ for his help in revising articles, and HH for his help in designing and revising articles.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

References

1. WHO. A Global Brief On Hypertension. Geneva: World Health Organization (2013).

2. Khera R, Lu Y, Lu J, Saxena A, Nasir K, Jiang L, et al. Impact of 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines on prevalence of hypertension and eligibility for antihypertensive treatment in United States and China: nationally representative cross sectional study. *BMJ*. (2018) 362:k2357. doi: 10.1136/bmj.k2357

3. Hsia J, Margolis K, Eaton C, Wenger N, Allison M, Wu L, et al. Prehypertension and cardiovascular disease risk in the Women's Health Initiative. *Circulation*. (2007) 115:855–60. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.656850

4. Murray C, Lopez A. Global mortality, disability, and the contribution of risk factors: Global Burden of Disease Study. *Lancet.* (1997) 349:1436–42. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)07495-8

5. Mancusi C, Izzo R, di Gioia G, Losi M, Barbato E, Morisco C. Insulin resistance the hinge between hypertension and type 2 diabetes. *High Blood Press Cardiovasc Prev.* (2020) 27:515–26. doi: 10.1007/s40292-020-00408-8

6. Umpierre D, Stein R. Hemodynamic and vascular effects of resistance training: implications for cardiovascular disease. *Arq Bras Cardiol.* (2007) 89:256–62. doi: 10.1590/S0066-782X2007001600008

7. Safar M. Arterial stiffness as a risk factor for clinical hypertension. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2018) 15:97–105. doi: 10.1038/nrcardio.2017.155

8. Konukoglu D, Uzun H. Endothelial dysfunction and hypertension. Adv Exp Med Biol. (2017) 956:511–40. doi: 10.1007/5584_2016_90

9. Laurent S, Boutouyrie P. The structural factor of hypertension: large and small artery alterations. *Circ Res.* (2015) 116:1007–21. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116. 303596

10. Cahu Rodrigues S, Farah B, Silva G, Correia M, Pedrosa R, Vianna L, et al. Vascular effects of isometric handgrip training in hypertensives. *Clin Exp Hypertens.* (2020) 42:24–30. doi: 10.1080/10641963.2018.1557683

11. Mora-Rodriguez R, Ramirez-Jimenez M, Fernandez-Elias V, Guio de Prada M, Morales-Palomo F, Pallares J. Effects of aerobic interval training on arterial stiffness and microvascular function in patients with metabolic syndrome. *J Clin Hypertens.* (2018) 20:11–8. doi: 10.1111/jch.13130

12. Stensvold D, Tjønna A, Skaug E, Aspenes S, Stølen T, Wisløff U, et al. Strength training versus aerobic interval training to modify risk factors of metabolic syndrome. *J Appl Physiol.* (2010) 108:804–10. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00996. 2009

13. Mazur M, Glodzik J, Szczepaniak P, Nosalski R, Siedlinski M, Skiba D, et al. Effects of controlled physical activity on immune cell phenotype in peripheral blood in prehypertension - studies in preclinical model and randomised crossover study. *J Physiol Pharmacol.* (2018) 69:875–87.

14. Furchgott R, Vanhoutte P. Endothelium-derived relaxing and contracting factors. FASEB J. (1989) 3:2007–18. doi: 10.1096/fasebj.3.9.2545495

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fcvm.2022.1013490/full#supplementary-material

15. Inaba Y, Chen J, Bergmann S. Prediction of future cardiovascular outcomes by flow-mediated vasodilatation of brachial artery: a meta-analysis. *Int J Cardiovasc Imaging*. (2010) 26:631–40. doi: 10.1007/s10554-010-9616-1

16. Najjar S, Scuteri A, Shetty V, Wright J, Muller D, Fleg J, et al. Pulse wave velocity is an independent predictor of the longitudinal increase in systolic blood pressure and of incident hypertension in the Baltimore Longitudinal Study of Aging. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2008) 51:1377–83. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.20 07.10.065

17. Fang H, Liu C, Cavdar O. The relation between submaximal aerobic exercise improving vascular elasticity through loss of visceral fat and antihypertensive. *Clin Exp Hypertens.* (2021) 43:203–10. doi: 10.1080/10641963.2020.1847127

18. Eyles H, Webster J, Jebb S, Capelin C, Neal B, Ni Mhurchu C. Impact of the UK voluntary sodium reduction targets on the sodium content of processed foods from 2006 to 2011: analysis of household consumer panel data. *Prev Med.* (2013) 57:555–60. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2013.07.024

19. Arroll B, Beaglehole R. Does physical activity lower blood pressure: a critical review of the clinical trials. *J Clin Epidemiol.* (1992) 45:439–47. doi: 10.1016/0895-4356(92)90093-3

20. Dickinson H, Mason J, Nicolson D, Campbell F, Beyer F, Cook J, et al. Lifestyle interventions to reduce raised blood pressure: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *J Hypertens.* (2006) 24:215–33. doi: 10.1097/01.hjh.0000199800. 72563.26

21. Mora S, Cook N, Buring J, Ridker P, Lee I. Physical activity and reduced risk of cardiovascular events: potential mediating mechanisms. *Circulation*. (2007) 116:2110–8. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.729939

22. Chobanian A, Bakris G, Black H, Cushman W, Green L, Izzo J Jr, et al. Seventh report of the joint national committee on prevention, detection, evaluation, and treatment of high blood pressure. *Hypertension*. (2003) 42:1206–52. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.0000107251.49515.c2

23. Williams B, Mancia G, Spiering W, Agabiti Rosei E, Azizi M, Burnier M, et al. 2018 ESC/ESH Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the task force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology and the European Society of Hypertension: the Task Force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology and the European Society of Hypertension. *J Hypertens.* (2018) 36:1953–2041.

24. Eckel R, Jakicic J, Ard J, de Jesus J, Houston Miller N, Hubbard V, et al. 2013 AHA/ACC guideline on lifestyle management to reduce cardiovascular risk: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. *Circulation*. (2014) 129(25 Suppl. 2):S76–99. doi: 10.1161/01.cir.0000437740.48606.dl

25. Molmen-Hansen H, Stolen T, Tjonna A, Aamot I, Ekeberg I, Tyldum G, et al. Aerobic interval training reduces blood pressure and improves myocardial function in hypertensive patients. *Eur J Prev Cardiol.* (2012) 19:151–60. doi: 10. 1177/1741826711400512

26. Goldberg M, Boutcher S, Boutcher Y. The effect of 4 weeks of aerobic exercise on vascular and baroreflex function of young men with a family history of hypertension. *J Hum Hypertens*. (2012) 26:644–9. doi: 10.1038/jhh.2011.95

27. Brook R, Appel L, Rubenfire M, Ogedegbe G, Bisognano J, Elliott W, et al. Beyond medications and diet: alternative approaches to lowering blood pressure: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Hypertension*. (2013) 61:1360–83. doi: 10.1161/HYP.0b013e318293645f

28. Pescatello L, Franklin B, Fagard R, Farquhar W, Kelley G, Ray C. American College of Sports Medicine position stand. Exercise and hypertension. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2004) 36:533–53. doi: 10.1249/01.MSS.0000115224.88514.3A

29. Mancia G, Fagard R, Narkiewicz K, Redon J, Zanchetti A, Böhm M, et al. 2013 ESH/ESC guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the Task Force for the Management of Arterial Hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *Eur Heart J*. (2013) 34:2159–219. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht151

30. Dasgupta K, Quinn R, Zarnke K, Rabi D, Ravani P, Daskalopoulou S, et al. The 2014 Canadian Hypertension Education Program recommendations for blood pressure measurement, diagnosis, assessment of risk, prevention, and treatment of hypertension. *Can J Cardiol.* (2014) 30:485–501.

31. Sigal R, Kenny G, Boulé N, Wells G, Prud'homme D, Fortier M, et al. Effects of aerobic training, resistance training, or both on glycemic control in type 2 diabetes: a randomized trial. *Ann Intern Med.* (2007) 147:357–69. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-147-6-200709180-00005

32. Norris R, Carroll D, Cochrane R. The effects of aerobic and anaerobic training on fitness, blood pressure, and psychological stress and well-being. *J Psychosom Res.* (1990) 34:367–75. doi: 10.1016/0022-3999(90)90060-H

33. Phillips S, Das E, Wang J, Pritchard K, Gutterman D. Resistance and aerobic exercise protects against acute endothelial impairment induced by a single exposure to hypertension during exertion. *J Appl Physiol.* (2011) 110:1013–20. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00438.2010

34. Boeno F, Farinha J, Ramis T, Macedo R, Rodrigues-Krause J, do Nascimento Queiroz J. Effects of a single session of high- and moderate-intensity resistance exercise on endothelial function of middle-aged sedentary men. *Front Physiol.* (2019) 10:777. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2019.00777

35. Casey D, Beck D, Braith R. Progressive resistance training without volume increases does not alter arterial stiffness and aortic wave reflection. *Exp Biol Med.* (2007) 232:1228–35. doi: 10.3181/0703-RM-65

36. Wisløff U, Støylen A, Loennechen J, Bruvold M, Rognmo Ø, Haram P. Superior cardiovascular effect of aerobic interval training versus moderate continuous training in heart failure patients: a randomized study. *Circulation.* (2007) 115:3086–94. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.675041

37. Guimarães G, Ciolac E, Carvalho V, D'Avila V, Bortolotto L, Bocchi E. Effects of continuous vs. interval exercise training on blood pressure and arterial stiffness in treated hypertension. *Hypertens Res.* (2010) 33:627–32. doi: 10.1038/hr.2 010.42

38. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman D. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *PLoS Med.* (2009) 6:e1000097. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097

39. Higgins J, Altman D, Gøtzsche P, Jüni P, Moher D, Oxman A, et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *BMJ*. (2011) 343:D5928. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d5928

40. Swift D, Earnest C, Blair S, Church T. The effect of different doses of aerobic exercise training on endothelial function in postmenopausal women with elevated blood pressure: results from the DREW study. *Br J Sports Med.* (2012) 46:753–8. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2011-090025

41. Craighead D, Heinbockel T, Freeberg K, Rossman M, Jackman R, Jankowski L, et al. Time-efficient inspiratory muscle strength training lowers blood pressure and improves endothelial function, NO bioavailability, and oxidative stress in midlife/older adults with above-normal blood pressure. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2021) 10:e020980. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.121.020980

42. Afousi A, Izadi M, Rakhshan K, Mafi F, Biglari S, Bagheri H. Improved brachial artery shear patterns and increased flow-mediated dilatation after low-volume high-intensity interval training in type 2 diabetes. *Exp Physiol.* (2018) 103:1264–76. doi: 10.1113/EP087005

43. Tjønna A, Lee S, Rognmo Ø, Stølen T, Bye A, Haram P. Aerobic interval training versus continuous moderate exercise as a treatment for the metabolic syndrome: a pilot study. *Circulation*. (2008) 118:346–54. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.108.772822

44. Beck D, Casey D, Martin J, Emerson B, Braith R. Exercise training improves endothelial function in young prehypertensives. *Exp Biol Med.* (2013) 238:433–41. doi: 10.1177/1535370213477600

45. Glodzik J, Rewiuk K, Adamiak J, Marchewka J, Salakowski A, Mazur M, et al. Controlled aerobic training improves endothelial function and modifies vascular

remodeling in healthy adults with high normal blood pressure. J Physiol Pharmacol. (2018) 69:699–707.

46. Liang J, Zhang X, Xia W, Tong X, Qiu Y, Qiu Y, et al. Promotion of aerobic exercise induced angiogenesis is associated with decline in blood pressure in hypertension: result of EXCAVATION-CHN1. *Hypertension.* (2021) 77:1141–53. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.120.16107

47. Westhoff T, Schmidt S, Gross V, Joppke M, Zidek W, van der Giet M, et al. The cardiovascular effects of upper-limb aerobic exercise in hypertensive patients. *J Hypertens.* (2008) 26:1336–42. doi: 10.1097/HJH.0b013e3282ff ac13

48. Hamer M, Jones J, Boutcher S. Acute exercise reduces vascular reactivity to mental challenge in offspring of hypertensive families. *J Hypertens*. (2006) 24:315–20. doi: 10.1097/01.hjh.0000200515.33194.38

49. Lewington S, Clarke R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. *Lancet.* (2002) 360:1903–13. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)11911-8

50. Cornelissen V, Fagard R. Effect of resistance training on resting blood pressure: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *J Hypertens.* (2005) 23:251–9. doi: 10.1097/00004872-200502000-00003

51. Fagard R. Exercise is good for your blood pressure: effects of endurance training and resistance training. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol.* (2006) 33:853–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1681.2006.04453.x

52. Cornelissen V, Buys R, Smart N. Endurance exercise beneficially affects ambulatory blood pressure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Hypertens.* (2013) 31:639–48. doi: 10.1097/HJH.0b013e32835ca964

53. Harris K, Holly R. Physiological response to circuit weight training in borderline hypertensive subjects. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (1987) 19:246–52. doi: 10.1249/00005768-198706000-00011

54. Jorge M, de Oliveira V, Resende N, Paraiso L, Calixto A, Diniz A, et al. The effects of aerobic, resistance, and combined exercise on metabolic control, inflammatory markers, adipocytokines, and muscle insulin signaling in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Metabolism.* (2011) 60:1244–52. doi: 10.1016/j. metabol.2011.01.006

55. Park Y, Song M, Cho B, Lim J, Song W, Kim S. The effects of an integrated health education and exercise program in community-dwelling older adults with hypertension: a randomized controlled trial. *Patient Educ Couns.* (2011) 82:133–7. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2010.04.002

56. Mota M, Oliveira R, Terra D, Pardono E, Dutra M, de Almeida J, et al. Acute and chronic effects of resistance exercise on blood pressure in elderly women and the possible influence of ACE I/D polymorphism. *Int J Gen Med.* (2013) 6:581–7. doi: 10.2147/IJGM.S40628

57. Cornelissen V, Smart N. Exercise training for blood pressure: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2013) 2:e004473. doi: 10.1161/JAHA. 112.004473

58. Carlson D, Dieberg G, Hess N, Millar P, Smart N. Isometric exercise training for blood pressure management: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Mayo Clin Proc.* (2014) 89:327–34. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2013.10.030

59. Inder J, Carlson D, Dieberg G, McFarlane J, Hess N, Smart N. Isometric exercise training for blood pressure management: a systematic review and metaanalysis to optimize benefit. *Hypertens Res.* (2016) 39:88–94. doi: 10.1038/hr.2 015.111

60. Jin Y, Yan S, Yuan W. Effect of isometric handgrip training on resting blood pressure in adults: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *J Sports Med Phys Fitness.* (2017) 57:154–60. doi: 10.23736/S0022-4707.16.05 887-4

61. Smith R, Rutherford O. The role of metabolites in strength training. I. A comparison of eccentric and concentric contractions. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol*. (1995) 71:332–6. doi: 10.1007/BF00240413

62. Tatro D, Dudley G, Convertino V. Carotid-cardiac baroreflex response and LBNP tolerance following resistance training. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (1992) 24:789–96. doi: 10.1249/00005768-199207000-00009

63. Krieger E, Da Silva G, Negrão C. Effects of exercise training on baroreflex control of the cardiovascular system. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* (2001) 940:338–47. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2001.tb03689.x

64. Bellavere F, Cacciatori V, Bacchi E, Gemma M, Raimondo D, Negri C, et al. Effects of aerobic or resistance exercise training on cardiovascular autonomic function of subjects with type 2 diabetes: a pilot study. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* (2018) 28:226–33. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2017.12.008

65. Currie K, Floras J, La Gerche A, Goodman J. Exercise blood pressure guidelines: time to re-evaluate what is normal and exaggerated? *Sports Med.* (2018) 48:1763–71. doi: 10.1007/s40279-018-0900-x

66. Izadi M, Ghardashi Afousi A, Asvadi Fard M, Babaee Bigi M. High-intensity interval training lowers blood pressure and improves apelin and NOx plasma levels in older treated hypertensive individuals. *J Physiol Biochem.* (2018) 74:47–55. doi: 10.1007/s13105-017-0602-0

67. Marçal I, Goessler K, Buys R, Casonatto J, Ciolac E, Cornelissen V. Postexercise hypotension following a single bout of high intensity interval exercise vs. a single bout of moderate intensity continuous exercise in adults with or without hypertension: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized clinical trials. *Front Physiol.* (2021) 12:675289. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2021.675289

68. Halliwill J, Buck T, Lacewell A, Romero S. Postexercise hypotension and sustained postexercise vasodilatation: what happens after we exercise? *Exp Physiol.* (2013) 98:7–18. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2011.058065

69. Kiseleva R, Glassman P, Greineder C, Hood E, Shuvaev V, Muzykantov V. Targeting therapeutics to endothelium: are we there yet? *Drug Deliv Transl Res.* (2018) 8:883–902. doi: 10.1007/s13346-017-0464-6

70. Pagan L, Gomes M, Okoshi M. Endothelial function and physical exercise. Arq Bras Cardiol. (2018) 111:540–1. doi: 10.5935/abc.20180211

71. Pirro M, Schillaci G, Menecali C, Bagaglia F, Paltriccia R, Vaudo G, et al. Reduced number of circulating endothelial progenitors and HOXA9 expression in CD34+ cells of hypertensive patients. *J Hypertens*. (2007) 25:2093–9. doi: 10.1097/ HJH.0b013e32828e506d

72. Amabile N, Cheng S, Renard J, Larson M, Ghorbani A, McCabe E, et al. Association of circulating endothelial microparticles with cardiometabolic risk factors in the Framingham Heart Study. *Eur Heart J.* (2014) 35:2972–9. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehu153

73. Green D, Dawson E, Groenewoud H, Jones H, Thijssen D. Is flow-mediated dilation nitric oxide mediated?: a meta-analysis. *Hypertension*. (2014) 63:376–82. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.113.02044

74. Durand M, Gutterman D. Exercise and vascular function: how much is too much? *Can J Physiol Pharmacol.* (2014) 92:551–7. doi: 10.1139/cjpp-2013-0486

75. Green D, Maiorana A, O'Driscoll G, Taylor R. Effect of exercise training on endothelium-derived nitric oxide function in humans. *J Physiol.* (2004) 561:1–25. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2004.068197

76. Di Francescomarino S, Sciartilli A, Di Valerio V, Di Baldassarre A, Gallina S. The effect of physical exercise on endothelial function. *Sports Med.* (2009) 39:797–812. doi: 10.2165/11317750-00000000-00000

77. Uematsu M, Ohara Y, Navas J, Nishida K, Murphy T, Alexander R, et al. Regulation of endothelial cell nitric oxide synthase mRNA expression by shear stress. *Am J Physiol.* (1995) 269:C1371–8. doi: 10.1152/ajpcell.1995.269.6.C1371

78. Iwamoto E, Bock J, Casey D. High-intensity exercise enhances conduit artery vascular function in older adults. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2018) 50:124–30. doi: 10.1249/MSS.000000000001405

79. Laurent S, Cockcroft J, Van Bortel L, Boutouyrie P, Giannattasio C, Hayoz D, et al. Expert consensus document on arterial stiffness: methodological issues and clinical applications. *Eur Heart J.* (2006) 27:2588–605. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehl254

80. Figueiredo V, Yugar-Toledo J, Martins L, Martins L, de Faria A, de Haro Moraes C, et al. Vascular stiffness and endothelial dysfunction: correlations at different levels of blood pressure. *Blood Press.* (2012) 21:31–8. doi: 10.3109/08037051.2011.617045

81. Gielen S, Schuler G, Adams V. Cardiovascular effects of exercise training: molecular mechanisms. *Circulation.* (2010) 122:1221–38. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.939959

82. Steppan J, Sikka G, Jandu S, Barodka V, Halushka M, Flavahan N, et al. Exercise, vascular stiffness, and tissue transglutaminase. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2014) 3:e000599. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.113.000599

83. Munk P, Staal E, Butt N, Isaksen K, Larsen A. High-intensity interval training may reduce in-stent restenosis following percutaneous coronary intervention with stent implantation a randomized controlled trial evaluating the relationship to endothelial function and inflammation. *Am Heart J.* (2009) 158:734–41. doi: 10.1016/j.abj.2009.08.021

84. Olson T, Dengel D, Leon A, Schmitz K. Moderate resistance training and vascular health in overweight women. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2006) 38:1558–64. doi: 10.1249/01.mss.0000227540.58916.0e

85. Vona M, Codeluppi G, Iannino T, Ferrari E, Bogousslavsky J, von Segesser L. Effects of different types of exercise training followed by detraining on endothelium-dependent dilation in patients with recent myocardial infarction. *Circulation.* (2009) 119:1601–8. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.821736

86. Beck D, Martin J, Casey D, Braith R. Exercise training reduces peripheral arterial stiffness and myocardial oxygen demand in young prehypertensive subjects. *Am J Hypertens.* (2013) 26:1093–102. doi: 10.1093/ajh/hpt080

87. Figueroa A, Park S, Seo D, Sanchez-Gonzalez M, Baek Y. Combined resistance and endurance exercise training improves arterial stiffness, blood pressure, and muscle strength in postmenopausal women. *Menopause.* (2011) 18:980–4. doi: 10.1097/gme.0b013e3182135442

88. Ho S, Radavelli-Bagatini S, Dhaliwal S, Hills A, Pal S. Resistance, aerobic, and combination training on vascular function in overweight and obese adults. *J Clin Hypertens.* (2012) 14:848–54. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-7176.2012.0 0700.x

89. Tanaka H, Dinenno F, Monahan K, Clevenger C, DeSouza C, Seals D. Aging, habitual exercise, and dynamic arterial compliance. *Circulation*. (2000) 102:1270–5. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.102.11.1270

90. Ferrier K, Waddell T, Gatzka C, Cameron J, Dart A, Kingwell B. Aerobic exercise training does not modify large-artery compliance in isolated systolic hypertension. *Hypertension*. (2001) 38:222-6. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.38.2.222

91. Soltész P, Dér H, Kerekes G, Szodoray P, Szücs G, Dankó K, et al. A comparative study of arterial s et al tiffness, flow-mediated vasodilation of the brachial artery, and the thickness of the carotid artery intima-media in patients with systemic autoimmune diseases. *Clin Rheumatol.* (2009) 28:655–62. doi: 10. 1007/s10067-009-1118-y

92. Koivistoinen T, Virtanen M, Hutri-Kähönen N, Lehtimäki T, Jula A, Juonala M, et al. Arterial pulse wave velocity in relation to carotid intima-media thickness, brachial flow-mediated dilation and carotid artery distensibility: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study and the Health 2000 Survey. *Atherosclerosis.* (2012) 220:387–93. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2011.08.007

93. Tinken T, Thijssen D, Black M, Cable N, Green D. Time course of change in vasodilator function and capacity in response to exercise training in humans. J Physiol. (2008) 586:5003–12. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2008.158014

94. Pierce G. Aortic Stiffness in Aging and Hypertension: Prevention and Treatment with Habitual Aerobic Exercise. *Curr Hypertens Rep.* (2017) 19:90. doi: 10.1007/s11906-017-0788-0

95. Duprez D, Cohn J. Arterial stiffness as a risk factor for coronary atherosclerosis. *Curr Atheroscler Rep.* (2007) 9:139–44. doi: 10.1007/s11883-007-0010-y

96. Haghighi M, Ayer J. Cardiovascular Assessment in Human Research. Methods Mol Biol. (2018) 1735:297-310. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-7614-0_19 Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Kazuo Yamashiro, Juntendo University Urayasu Hospital, Japan

REVIEWED BY Loni Berkowitz, Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile, Chile Leonidas Poulimenos, General Hospital Asklepieio Voulas, Greece

*CORRESPONDENCE Ran Tao ⊠ trltjy@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 17 September 2022 ACCEPTED 13 February 2023 PUBLISHED 02 March 2023

CITATION

Su J, Geng H, Chen L, Fan X, Zhou J, Wu M, Lu Y, Hua Y, Jin J, Guo Y, Lv J, Pei P, Chen Z and Tao R (2023) Association of healthy lifestyle with incident cardiovascular diseases among hypertensive and normotensive Chinese adults. *Front. Cardiovasc. Med.* 10:1046943. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2023.1046943

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Su, Geng, Chen, Fan, Zhou, Wu, Lu, Hua, Jin, Guo, Lv, Pei, Chen and Tao. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Association of healthy lifestyle with incident cardiovascular diseases among hypertensive and normotensive Chinese adults

Jian Su^{1†}, Houyue Geng^{2†}, Lulu Chen¹, Xikang Fan¹, Jinyi Zhou¹, Ming Wu¹, Yan Lu³, Yujie Hua³, Jianrong Jin⁴, Yu Guo⁵, Jun Lv^{6,7}, Pei Pei⁷, Zhengming Chen⁸ and Ran Tao^{1,2}*

¹Department of Noncommunicable Chronic Disease and Prevention, Jiangsu Provincial Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Nanjing, China, ²Department of Epidemiology, School of Public Health, Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, China, ³Department of Noncommunicable Chronic Disease Control and Prevention, Suzhou City Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Suzhou, China, ⁴Wuzhong District of Suzhou City Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Suzhou, China, ⁵Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, School of Public Health, Peking University, Beijing, China, ⁷Deking University Center for Public Health and Epidemic Preparedness and Response, Beijing, China, ⁸Clinical Trial Service Unit & Epidemiological Studies Unit, Nuffield Department of Population Health, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom

Background: Whether lifestyle improvement benefits in reducing cardiovascular diseases (CVD) events extend to hypertensive patients and whether these benefits differ between hypertensive and normotensive individuals is unclear. This study aimed to investigate the associations of an overall healthy lifestyle with the subsequent development of CVD among participants with hypertension and normotension.

Methods: Using data from the Suzhou subcohort of the China Kadoorie Biobank study of 51,929 participants, this study defined five healthy lifestyle factors as nonsmoking or quitting for reasons other than illness; nonexcessive alcohol intake; relatively higher physical activity level; a relatively healthy diet; and having a standard waist circumference and body mass index. We estimated the associations of these lifestyle factors with CVD, ischemic heart disease (IHD) and ischemic stroke (IS).

Results: During a follow-up of 10.1years, this study documented 6,151 CVD incidence events, 1,304 IHD incidence events, and 2,243 IS incidence events. Compared to those with 0–1 healthy lifestyle factors, HRs for those with 4–5 healthy factors were 0.71 (95% CI: 0.62, 0.81) for CVD, 0.56 (95% CI: 0.42, 0.75) for IHD, and 0.63 (95% CI: 0.51, 0.79) for IS among hypertensive participants. However, we did not observe this association among normotensive participants. Stratified analyses showed that the association between a healthy lifestyle and IHD risk was stronger among younger participants, and the association with IS risk was stronger among hypertensive individuals with lower household incomes.

Conclusion: Adherence to a healthy lifestyle pattern is associated with a lower risk of cardiovascular diseases among hypertensive patients, but this benefit is not as pronounced among normotensive patients.

KEYWORDS

healthy lifestyle, cardiovascular diseases, ischemic heart disease, stroke, hypertension, prospective cohort study

Introduction

Cardiovascular diseases (CVD) continue to be the leading cause of death and disability globally (1). Moreover, CVD contribute tremendously to the disease burden in China; more than 40% of deaths are attribute to CVD. Ischemic heart disease (IHD) and ischemic stroke (IS) constitute the largest proportions in CVD deaths (2). Meanwhile, as one of the most important independent risk factors for CVD, hypertension had a prevalence rate of 27.5% among Chinese adults in 2018 (3). A third of CVD deaths among hypertensive patients are caused by high blood pressure (4).

It has been demonstrated that avoiding smoking (5), nonexcessive alcohol consumption (6), engaging in adequate physical activity (7, 8), following a healthy diet (9–11), and maintaining a healthy body shape (12) can prevent many cases of CVD in general populations. A healthy lifestyle including these factors was associated with an approximately 43.2% reduction in IHD incidence and a 39.1% reduction in IS incidence among Chinese adults according to previous study (13). However, there is still insufficient research evidence to confirm whether the control of CVD by lifestyle improvement could be extrapolated to hypertensive patients. In addition, it is also unclear whether these healthy lifestyle habits differ between hypertensive and normotensive individuals.

Therefore, this large prospective cohort study aimed to investigate the associations of healthy lifestyle with incidence of CVD, IHD, and IS among Chinese adults with and without hypertension.

Methods

Study population

We used participants' data from the China Kadoorie Biobank (CKB) study in Wuzhong District of Suzhou city, Jiangsu Province. Detailed descriptions of the CKB cohort have been previously published (14–16). We collected informed consent from all participants who completed questionnaires administered by interviewers and had physical measurements taken. The CKB study was approved by the Ethical Review Committee of the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention (Beijing, China), and the Oxford Tropical Research Ethics Committee (University of Oxford, UK).

Overall, a total of 53,269 participants aged 30–79 years were eligible for inclusion. After excluding individuals who had self-reported previous medical histories of cancer (n=331), stroke (n=466), heart disease (n=574) and outliers of duration of hypertension (n=8), current analysis included 51,921 participants.

Assessment of lifestyle factors

In the baseline questionnaire, a variety of lifestyle factors were assessed. Questions about cigarette smoking included smoking status (never, former, or current smoker), amount of daily cigarette smoking for current smokers, and the reason for quitting and years since quitting for former smokers. Alcohol consumption included drinking status (never, former, occasionally, monthly, weekly, or daily); drinkers who drank once or more per week were asked how much alcohol they consumed on a typical drinking day over the past year. The information about physical activity included the common type (occupational-, commuting-, domestic-, and leisure time-related domains) and duration of activities in the past year. Based on the metabolic equivalent tasks (METs) for each activity, we calculated the daily level of physical activity by multiplying the MET value for each activity by hours spent on each activity and summing the MET-hours for all activities (17). Dietary data was collected by a qualitative food frequency questionnaire including 12 conventional food groups in China to assess the habitual dietary intake during the past year. The relative validity and reproducibility of qualitative and quantitative food frequency questionnaires (FFQs) have been validated in previous studies (18). Weight, height, and waist circumference (WC) were measured by trained investigator using calibrated instruments. We calculated body mass index (BMI) as weight (kg)/(height (m)²).

Assessment of covariates and hypertension

Baseline questionnaire also collected sociodemographic information (age, sex, marital status, highest education level, household income, and occupation), personal and family medical history, time of sedentary behavior, consumption of preserved vegetable and use of antihypertensive drugs. Participants reporting at least one first-degree relative with stroke or heart attack were defined as having a family history of these diseases. Participants were asked how many hours per week they spent watching TV or reading to calculate the time of sedentary behavior per week. Trained staff members used a UA-779 digital monitor to measure blood pressure at least twice, using the mean of the 2 measurements for analyses. Selfreported diabetes or screen-detected diabetes were considered as diabetes mellitus (19). Screen-detected diabetes was defined as measured nonfasting blood glucose \geq 11.1 mmol/L or fasting blood glucose \geq 7.0 mmol/L (20). Participants with self-reported diagnosis of hypertension by a registered physician, measured systolic blood pressure \geq 140 mmHg, measured diastolic blood pressure \geq 90 mmHg, or self-reported use of antihypertensive medication at baseline were classified as having hypertension (4). Duration of hypertension was calculated as age at baseline minus age at diagnosis of hypertension. If hypertension was ascertained by blood pressure at baseline, the duration of hypertension would be considered as 0 year.

Definition of healthy lifestyle

Smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity, diet, and body shape have been proven to be closely related to the risks of CVD. We included these five lifestyle factors to define a healthy lifestyle (21–24). The healthy group regarding smoking status was defined as nonsmokers or individuals who stopped smoking not resulting from illness (25) because there may be a misleadingly elevated risk while including those who quitted smoking due to illness. For alcohol consumption, the healthy group was defined as never drinkers, weekly drinkers, and moderate daily drinkers (i.e., drinking <25 g of pure alcohol for men and <15 g for women per day) (26). The healthy group for physical activity was defined as those whose physical activity level was above median after taking age- (<50 years, 50–59 years, and \geq 60 years) and sex-specific into account. For diet, according to the Chinese Dietary Guidelines and previous findings (10, 11, 27), six food items were taken into consideration, including vegetables, fruits, eggs, red meat, grains and fish. We created a diet score according to the following criteria: eating vegetables daily, eating fruits daily, eating eggs \geq 4 days every week, eating red meat 1–6 days every week, eating grains weekly, eating fish weekly. A score of 1 for those who met the criteria for each food group, a score of 0 otherwise. The diet score ranged from 0 to 6. The healthy group included participants who scored 4 to 6. For body shape, we took body weight and fat into consideration to reflect energy balance. The healthy group was defined as having a moderate BMI (18.5 \leq BMI \leq 27.9 kg/m²) and WC (WC < 90 cm for men and < 85 cm for women). The healthy lifestyle score ranged from 0 to 5. To avoid extreme groups with limited cases, we subsequently categorized the lifestyle scores into four groups (0–1, 2, 3, and 4–5).

Ascertainment of outcomes

Information on CVD incidence cases since baseline recruitment was ascertained from local disease and death registries, the health insurance system, and active follow-up (14). The health insurance system has almost universal coverage and includes detailed descriptions of diagnosis. Street committees conduct annual surveys to supplement the morbidity information of uninsured participants. Trained investigators blinded to baseline information coded all cases with the 10th revision of the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-10). Major cardiovascular events (for stroke, IHD) were reviewed and integrated centrally by cardiovascular specialists from China and the UK.

The primary outcomes were incidences of total cardiovascular diseases (CVD), ischemic heart disease (IHD) and ischemic stroke (IS). Total CVD included all circulatory diseases coded as "I" in ICD-10 (e.g., stroke, any type of heart disease, peripheral vascular disease) and were coded as I00 to I99. IHD and IS were coded as I20 to I25 and I63, which were subdivisions of total CVD.

Statistical analysis

Participants contributed person-years from enrollment into the study until the diagnosis of CVD, loss to follow-up, or December 31, 2017, whichever came first. A Cox proportional hazards model was used to estimate the hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (CIs) for the associations of individual and combined lifestyle factors with risks of incidence of total CVD, IHD and IS among participants with or without hypertension. The Cox model was stratified by age at baseline in 5-year intervals.

All lifestyles were included when analyzing individual lifestyle factors. Model 1 was adjusted for sex. Model 2 was additionally adjusted for education level, occupation, marital status, family history of heart attack or stroke, time of sedentary behavior, and usage of antihypertensive drugs. Similarly, we made the same adjustments in the analysis of combined lifestyle factors. We treated the number of healthy lifestyle factors as a continuous variable to analyze the linear trend. Analyses were further stratified by age, sex, education level, household income, occupation, time of sedentary behavior, and usage of antihypertensive drugs for hypertension. The likelihood ratio test including the cross-product term was used to estimate multiplicative interactions. To demonstrate the robustness of our findings, we conducted several sensitivity analyses. First, participants who had diabetes at baseline were excluded. Second, participants whose outcome occurred in the first 2 years of follow-up were excluded. Third, participants whose $BMI < 18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2$ were excluded. Forth, for alcohol consumption, the healthy group was redefined as moderate drinking.

R software (version 4.1.0) was used to perform the statistical analyses. A two-sided p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Baseline characteristics

Table 1; Supplementary Table S1 show the characteristics of the study participants with or without hypertension (mean age 51.87 years, 58.14% women). Of the 20,194 hypertensive participants, 27.18, 37.84 and 25.31% had 2, 3, and \geq 4 healthy lifestyle factors, while for the 31,727 normotensive participants, 20.91, 38.77 and 34.62% had 2, 3, and \geq 4 healthy lifestyle factors. Women were more likely to adhere to a healthy lifestyle. Married participants tended to adhere to fewer healthy lifestyle behaviors.

Associations of individual healthy lifestyle factors with the incidence of cardiovascular diseases

During a median follow-up period of 10.1 years, 6,151 incidence of total CVD cases, 1,304 IHD cases, and 2,243 IS cases were documented. When categorizing the five lifestyle factors into healthy and unhealthy groups (reference group), nonsmoking, being physically active, healthy body weight and fat were each independently associated with a 16, 8, and 10% lower risk of the incidence of total CVD, 18, 20, and 18% lower risk of incident IHD, and 26, 3, and 13% lower risk of incident IS among participants with hypertension, respectively. Those associations were only observed between healthy dietary habits and incident CVD among normotensive participants (Table 2).

Association of a healthy lifestyle pattern with the incidence of cardiovascular diseases

When considering healthy lifestyle factors jointly, compared to those with \leq 1 healthy lifestyle scores, the adjusted HRs (95% CIs) of those with 4–5 scores were 0.71 (95% CI: 0.62, 0.81) for the incidence of total CVD, 0.56 (95% CI: 0.42, 0.75) for the incidence of IHD, and 0.63 (95% CI: 0.51, 0.79) for the incidence of IS among hypertensive patients (all *p* for trend <0.01) (Table 3). When evaluated ordinally, participants having a 1-score increment were related to a greater magnitude of total CVD, IHD and IS risk lowering among hypertensive patients than among normotensive patients. However, there were no significant multiplicative interactions between blood pressure and lifestyle factors on CVD incidence (*p* for interaction = 0.18 for total CVD, 0.16 for IHD, 0.06 for IS). TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics of participants according to the number of healthy lifestyle factors.

Baseline characteristics	1	Number of healtl	hy lifestyle facto	rs	<i>p</i> value⁵
	0-1	2	3	4–5	
Hypertension					
No. of participants	1,953 (9.67)	5,488 (27.18)	7,642 (37.84)	5,111 (25.31)	
Age, years	53.40 (9.85)	56.47 (9.78)	56.89 (9.82)	56.36 (9.75)	< 0.01
Women	23 (1.18)	2,074 (37.79)	4,853 (63.50)	4,293 (84.00)	< 0.01
Married	1,849 (94.67)	5,027 (91.60)	6,819 (89.23)	4,548 (88.98)	< 0.01
High school and above	258 (13.21)	466 (8.49)	584 (7.64)	452 (8.84)	< 0.01
Household income ≥20,000 RMB/year	1,507 (77.16)	3,718 (67.75)	4,981 (65.18)	3,346 (65.47)	< 0.01
Family history of heart attack or stroke	491 (25.14)	1,410 (25.69)	2,067 (27.05)	1,294 (25.32)	0.29
Low-risk lifestyle factors ^a					
Nonsmoking	40 (2.05)	2,374 (43.26)	5,653 (73.97)	4,910 (96.07)	< 0.01
Nonexcessive alcohol intake	831 (42.55)	4,492 (81.85)	7,410 (96.96)	5,102 (99.82)	< 0.01
Being physically active	232 (11.88)	1,443 (26.29)	3,584 (46.90)	4,379 (85.68)	< 0.01
Healthy dietary habits	38 (1.95)	341 (6.21)	1,138 (14.89)	1,906 (37.29)	< 0.01
Healthy body weight and fat	561 (28.73)	2,326 (42.38)	5,141 (67.27)	4,715 (92.25)	< 0.01
Normotension					
No. of participants	1,807 (5.70)	6,634 (20.91)	12,302 (38.77)	10,984 (34.62)	
Age, years	49.44 (9.33)	50.08 (9.55)	49.25 (9.56)	48.13 (9.47)	< 0.01
Women	20 (1.11)	1,701 (25.64)	7,534 (61.24)	9,687 (88.19)	< 0.01
Married	1,737 (96.13)	6,307 (95.07)	11,587 (94.19)	10,344 (94.17)	< 0.01
High school and above	243 (13.45)	788 (11.88)	1,139 (9.26)	1,117 (10.17)	< 0.01
Household income ≥20,000 RMB/year	1,459 (80.74)	5,092 (76.76)	9,487 (77.12)	8,697 (79.18)	< 0.01
Family history of heart attack or stroke	336 (18.59)	1,154 (17.40)	2,180 (17.72)	1,939 (17.65)	0.67
Low-risk lifestyle factors ^a					
Nonsmoking	28 (1.55)	1,865 (28.11)	8,286 (67.35)	10,519 (95.77)	<0.01
Nonexcessive alcohol intake	733 (40.56)	5,331 (80.36)	12,028 (97.77)	10,961 (99.79)	<0.01
Being physically active	147 (8.14)	1,727 (26.03)	5,278 (42.90)	9,103 (82.88)	<0.01
Healthy dietary habits	31 (1.72)	340 (5.13)	1,435 (11.66)	4,290 (39.06)	<0.01
Healthy body weight and fat	711 (39.35)	4,005 (60.37)	9,879 (80.30)	10,555 (96.09)	< 0.01

Data are presented as means (SDs) for continuous variables or n (%) for categorical variables. *Healthy lifestyle factors were defined as follows: nonsmoking or having stopped for reasons other than illness; nondaily drinking or daily moderate drinking (drinking <25 g of pure alcohol for men and <15 g for women per day); engaging in an age- (<50 years, 50–59 years, and \geq 60 years) and sex-specific median or higher level of physical activity; diet score \geq 4; and having a BMI between 18.5 and 27.9 kg/m² and a WC <90 cm (men).*Continuous variables were compared by one-way analysis of variance. Categorical variables were compared by Pearson's χ^2 test between different numbers of healthy lifestyles.

Stratified analyses

When stratified by age, sex, education level, household income, occupation, duration of sedentary behavior, and antihypertensive drug use, the analyses yielded consistent results (Figure 1). For participants with hypertension, adults younger than 65 years had a stronger inverse association between healthy lifestyle scores and IHD risk (*p* for interaction <0.01), and adults with annual household incomes less than 20,000 RMB/year had a stronger inverse association between healthy lifestyle scores and IS risk as well (*p* for interaction =0.05).

Sensitivity analyses

Several sensitivity analyses were performed by excluding participants who had diabetes at baseline (Supplementary Table S2),

excluding participants whose disease outcomes occurred in the first 2 years of follow-up (Supplementary Table S3), excluding participants whose BMI < 18.5 kg/m² (Supplementary Table S4), and only considering moderate drinking as healthy (Supplementary Table S5). The risk estimates did not have materially changes among sensitivity analyses.

Discussion

Principal findings

This large, prospective cohort study of Chinese adults examined the associations of healthy lifestyle scores (i.e., nonsmoking, nonexcessive alcohol intake, being physically active, having a relatively healthy dietary habit, healthy body weight and fat) with the incidence

-						
	Нур	ertension (<i>n</i> =20	,202)	Norm	notension (<i>n</i> =31,	727)
	Cases/PYs	Model 1	Model 2	Cases/PYs	Model 1	Model 2
Total CVD						
Nonsmoking	2,572/133,556	0.83 (0.75, 0.93)	0.84 (0.75, 0.93)	1,354/225,411	0.87 (0.74, 1.03)	0.87 (0.73, 1.02)
Nonexcessive alcohol intake	3,579/181,386	1.10 (0.99, 1.23)	1.06 (0.95, 1.18)	1,958/313,726	1.11 (0.95, 1.31)	1.10 (0.94, 1.30)
Physically active	1,728/99,070	0.88 (0.82, 0.93)	0.92 (0.85, 0.99)	1,049/175,700	0.91 (0.84, 0.99)	0.97 (0.88, 1.07)
Healthy dietary habits	627/34,930	0.89 (0.82, 0.97)	0.89 (0.81, 0.97)	336/65,796	0.84 (0.74, 0.94)	0.84 (0.74, 0.95)
Healthy body weight and fat	2,512/129,899	0.85 (0.80, 0.91)	0.90 (0.84, 0.96)	1,639/272,008	0.90 (0.81, 1.00)	0.90 (0.82, 1.00)
Ischemic Heart Disease						
Nonsmoking	566/140,577	0.84 (0.67, 1.05)	0.82 (0.66, 1.03)	262/228,943	0.83 (0.58, 1.18)	0.85 (0.59, 1.22)
Nonexcessive alcohol intake	803/190,924	1.33 (1.03, 1.70)	1.25 (0.97, 1.61)	398/318,630	1.85 (1.21, 2.82)	1.85 (1.21, 2.82)
Being physically active	343/104,042	0.75 (0.66, 0.86)	0.80 (0.68, 0.95)	201/178,438	0.88 (0.72, 1.07)	0.92 (0.73, 1.15)
Healthy dietary habits	155/36,540	1.02 (0.85, 1.21)	0.93 (0.77, 1.13)	75/ 66,615	0.97 (0.75, 1.24)	1.03 (0.79, 1.35)
Healthy body weight and fat	534/136,510	0.78 (0.68, 0.89)	0.82 (0.71, 0.94)	315/276,162	0.84 (0.67, 1.05)	0.84 (0.67, 1.05)
Ischemic Stroke						
Nonsmoking	975/139,064	0.73 (0.62, 0.88)	0.74 (0.62, 0.88)	442/228,501	1.03 (0.78, 1.36)	1.05 (0.80, 1.39)
Nonexcessive alcohol intake	1,372/188,928	0.97 (0.81, 1.14)	0.92 (0.78, 1.10)	626/318,008	1.06 (0.81, 1.41)	1.07 (0.81, 1.41)
Being physically active	683/102,747	0.90 (0.81, 1.00)	0.97 (0.86, 1.09)	337/178,105	0.92 (0.79, 1.07)	0.96 (0.80, 1.14)
Healthy dietary habits	232/36,278	0.86 (0.74, 0.98)	0.88 (0.76, 1.02)	103/66,564	0.80 (0.65, 0.99)	0.84 (0.67, 1.04)
Healthy body weight and fat	966/134,935	0.82 (0.74, 0.91)	0.87 (0.79, 0.97)	533/275,553	0.97 (0.81, 1.16)	0.97 (0.81, 1.16)

TABLE 2 Multivariable-adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for incident major cardiovascular diseases (CVD) according to healthy lifestyle factors.

HRs were calculated in the Cox proportional hazards model. Model 1 was adjusted for sex (men or women); Model 2 was further adjusted for education level (no formal school, primary school, middle school, high school, college, or university or above); marital status (married, widowed, divorced or separated, or never married); household income (<20,000 RMB/Y, 20,000 ~ 34,999 RMB/Y, \geq 35,000 RMB/Y); family history of heart attack or stroke (presence, absence, or unknown); consumption of preserved vegetable (never/rarely, monthly, 1–3 days per week, 4–6 days per week, daily); occupation (agriculture/factory/service workers or other); sedentary behavior; and use of antihypertensive drugs (non-use, conversion enzyme inhibitors, β -blockers, diuretics, calcium antagonists and other) and duration of hypertensive population only). All five lifestyle factors were included simultaneously in the same model. Healthy lifestyle factors were defined as follows: nonsmoking or having stopped for reasons other than illness; nondaily drinking or daily moderate drinking (drinking <25 g of pure alcohol for men and <15 g for women per day); engaging in an age- (<50 years, 50–59 years, and \geq 60 years) and sex-specific median or higher level of physical activity; diet score \geq 4; and having a BMI between 18.5 and 27.9 kg/m² and a WC <90 cm (men)/85 cm (women).

of total CVD, IHD, and IS. Compared with 0 or 1 ideal lifestyle factors, hypertensive patients having a score of 4 or 5 showed a 29, 44, and 37% reduction in the risk of total CVD, IHD, and IS, which was higher than that of normotensive individuals.

Comparison with other studies

Our findings in hypertensive patients are consistent with previous studies in the general population (13, 23, 28-31). In Nurses' Health Study of 15 to 20 years follow-up data, the relative risk (RR) for the healthy lifestyle factors including nonsmoking, daily moderate alcohol consumption, moderate-to-vigorous physical activity, a healthy diet, and BMI under 25 kg/m² was 0.25 (95% CI: 0.14, 0.44) for total CVD incidence, 0.17 (95% CI: 0.07, 0.41) for coronary heart disease (CHD) incidence (28), and 0.19 (95% CI: 0.09, 0.40) for IS incidence (29). In Swedish cohorts, a healthy pattern combination of a healthy diet, being physically active, nonsmoking, moderate daily drinking was associated with a population attributable risk of 79% (95% CI: 34, 93%) in myocardial infarction (MI) events among men (23) and a 92% (95% CI: 72, 98%) in MI events among women (30). Lv et al. combined five healthy lifestyles (normal BMI and waist-to-hip ratio, participation in physical exercise, a diet rich in vegetables and fruits and limited in red meat, nonsmoking, and moderate alcohol consumption) to quantify their impacts on IHD and IS incidence in a Chinese population (13). The HR for having 5 to 6 healthy lifestyle factors was 0.50 (95% CI: 0.41, 0.60) for IHD incidence and 0.50 (95% CI: 0.40, 0.64) for IS incidence during the 7.2-year follow-up. However, this protective effect was reduced in the normotensive population in this study. Generally, although many prospective studies have demonstrated the significance of lifestyle interventions for the prevention of CVD, they might have missed patients who already had hypertension. Meanwhile, because adherence to a healthy lifestyle can also reduce the risk of hypertension (32, 33), people without hypertension are recommended to follow a healthy lifestyle as well. Furthermore, due to the potential mediating effect of lipid profile on lifestyle and CVD (34), lipid was not included as a confounder in models, which was consistent with other studies (13, 28–30).

In stratified analyses, the association between healthy lifestyle and IHD risk was stronger among younger participants, and the association with IS risk was stronger among adults with lower household incomes, which was consistent with previous studies (35). These results indicated that people could obtain larger benefits if they adopted healthy lifestyles at an early age or have a lower socioeconomic status. The possible reason may be that individuals of different ages and socioeconomic statuses perceive and choose healthy lifestyles differently, such as people who may choose not to smoke or drink because of financial constraints.

Category		Lifestyle sco	re category⁵		p for	HR (95% CI)	<i>p</i> for
	0-1	2	3	4–5	trend	per score point	interaction ^c
Hypertension							
Total CVD							0.18
Cases/PYs	385/19,310	1,164/54,960	1,559/77,410	896/53,492			
Model 1	1.00	0.85 (0.76, 0.96)	0.79 (0.70, 0.89)	0.66 (0.58, 0.76)	<0.01	0.89 (0.86, 0.92)	
Model 2ª	1.00	0.85 (0.76, 0.96)	0.81 (0.72, 0.91)	0.71 (0.62, 0.81)	< 0.01	0.91 (0.88, 0.95)	
Ischemic Heart Disease							0.16
Cases/PYs	94/20,265	257/57,890	346/81,647	184/56,022			
Model 1	1.00	0.74 (0.58, 0.94)	0.68 (0.53, 0.87)	0.53 (0.40, 0.70)	< 0.01	0.86 (0.80, 0.93)	
Model 2	1.00	0.74 (0.58, 0.95)	0.70 (0.54, 0.90)	0.56 (0.42, 0.75)	<0.01	0.88 (0.81, 0.95)	
Ischemic Stroke							0.06
Cases/PYs	160/20,106	447/57,227	619/80,705	328/55,426			
Model 1	1.00	0.78 (0.64, 0.93)	0.73 (0.61, 0.88)	0.57 (0.47, 0.71)	< 0.01	0.86 (0.81, 0.91)	
Model 2	1.00	0.78 (0.65, 0.95)	0.76 (0.63, 0.92)	0.63 (0.51, 0.79)	<0.01	0.88 (0.83, 0.94)	
Normotension							
Total CVD							
Cases/PYs	131/19,002	528/70,474	850/132,814	638/11,9,917			
Model 1	1.00	1.00 (0.82, 1.21)	0.89 (0.74, 1.08)	0.80 (0.65, 0.98)	<0.01	0.91 (0.87, 0.96)	
Model 2	1.00	1.00 (0.82, 1.21)	0.91 (0.75, 1.11)	0.84 (0.68, 1.04)	0.01	0.93 (0.88, 0.98)	
Ischemic Heart Disease							
Cases/PYs	24/19,321	99/71,709	182/134,933	118/121,643			
Model 1	1.00	1.02 (0.65, 1.60)	1.08 (0.69, 1.69)	0.86 (0.54, 1.39)	0.31	0.94 (0.84, 1.06)	
Model 2	1.00	1.05 (0.67, 1.65)	1.16 (0.74, 1.81)	0.97 (0.59, 1.57)	0.73	0.98 (0.87, 1.10)	
Ischemic Stroke							
Cases/PYs	32/19,331	180/71,428	271/134,663	206/121,464			
Model 1	1.00	1.39 (0.95, 2.02)	1.18 (0.81, 1.73)	1.10 (0.74, 1.64)	0.14	0.94 (0.86, 1.02)	
Model 2	1.00	1.39 (0.95, 2.03)	1.22 (0.83, 1.79)	1.17 (0.78, 1.76)	0.39	0.96 (0.87, 1.05)	

TABLE 3 Multivariable-adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for incident major cardiovascular diseases (CVD) according to lifestyle score category.

^aHRs were calculated in the Cox proportional hazards model. Model 1 was adjusted for sex (men or women); Model 2 was further adjusted for education level (no formal school, primary school, middle school, high school, college, or university or above); marital status (married, widowed, divorced or separated, or never married); household income (<20,000 RMB/Y, 20,000 ~ 34,999 RMB/Y, \geq 35,000 RMB/Y); family history of heart attack and stroke (presence, absence, or unknown); consumption of preserved vegetable (never/rarely, monthly, 1–3 days per week, 4–6 days per week, daily); occupation (agriculture/factory/service workers or other); sedentary behavior; and use of antihypertensive drugs (non-use, conversion enzyme inhibitors, β -blockers, diuretics, calcium antagonists and other) and duration of hypertension (for hypertensive population only). All five lifestyle factors were included simultaneously in the same model. ^bHealthy lifestyle factors were defined as nonsmoking or having stopped for reasons other than illness; nondaily drinking or daily moderate drinking (drinking <25 g of pure alcohol for men and <15 g for women per day); engaging in an age- (<50 years, 50–59 years, and \geq 60 years) and sex-specific median or higher level of physical activity; diet score \geq 4; and having a BMI between 18.5 and 27.9 kg/m² and a WC < 90 cm (men)/85 cm (women). ^cThe *p* for interaction was calculated using multiplicative interaction between normotension and hypertension.

Previous studies have found that compared to people with moderate alcohol consumption, nondrinkers have an increased risk of CVD (13, 36). Nevertheless, compared to nondrinking, moderate drinking can increase the risk of cancer and injury (37, 38). Therefore, regarding overall human health, our study considered nondrinking as a healthy lifestyle. By classifying both nondrinking and moderate drinking participants into low-risk groups, we found that nonexcessive drinking had no independent protective effect on CVD. Meanwhile, the association between healthy lifestyle and CVD slightly changed after only considering moderate drinking as healthy. The reason may be that genetic variants involved in alcohol metabolism (such as rs671 variant, which is common in east Asian populations and can slow the decomposition of acetaldehyde to causes cardiovascular damage) were different in the two groups (39).

Public health impact

For the primary prevention of CVD, this study's healthy lifestyle pattern provides a positive framework. Our findings contribute valuable information to the prevention of CVD by five modifiable lifestyle factors in hypertensive populations. However, in this study, only less than one-third participants adopted 4 or 5 healthy lifestyles. From a public health perspective, individuals, especially hypertensive patients, could refer to our findings to better understand the significance of CVD prevention and develop healthy lifestyle habits in reference to our findings.



Stratified analysis of the association of incident major cardiovascular diseases (CVD) with each 1-unit increment in healthy lifestyle factors in the hypertensive population. This multivariable model was adjusted for sex, education level, marital status, household income, family history of heart attack or stroke, consumption of preserved vegetable, occupation, sedentary behavior, usage of antihypertensive drugs, and duration of hypertension at baseline. The *p* for interaction was calculated using multiplicative interaction terms and the likelihood ratio test.

Strengths and limitations

The strengths of this study included a prospective study design, a relatively large sample size of population, controlling for potential confounding factors, and the use of measured anthropometric information to provide more accurate estimates of blood pressure, BMI and WC (14). Meanwhile, the present study has several limitations. First, lifestyle behaviors were self-reported, which may lead to some misclassification. However, there is no evidence that this type of exposure misclassification is differentially associated with CVD. Second, we created a healthy lifestyle score by using baseline lifestyle information, there is no measurement on the persistence of lifestyles during the follow-up. However, the re-survey conducted during the follow-up showed that there was good agreement between the baseline and re-survey for lifestyle variables (14). Third, confounding such as genetic susceptibility, detailed medication use, or salt and sugar-sweetened beverage intake could not be entirely ruled out. Unmeasured or unknown factors could still cause residual confounding. Forth, some individuals who self-reported taking blood pressure medications at baseline may have met their blood pressure goals at follow-up, which may weaken the difference of protective effects of healthy lifestyles between hypertensive and normotensive population. In addition, information on adherence and persistence to antihypertensive drugs in hypertensive participants could not be confirmed during the follow-up. However, this study calculated the correlation coefficient between healthy lifestyle scores and use of blood pressure medications, and the correlation coefficient is 0.054, indicating that there was little association between taking blood pressure medications and healthy lifestyle scores at baseline (Supplementary Material S5). Finally, this study was observational, and further RCTs are needed to confirm the causal nature of the associations.

Conclusion

This prospective cohort study of Chinese adults provided evidence that adopting a healthy lifestyle pattern, including abstinence from or cessation of smoking, nondaily drinking or daily moderate drinking, adequate physical activity, adherence to a healthy diet, and having a standard BMI and WC, is related to a significantly lower risk of the incidence of total CVD, IHD, and IS among hypertensive participants, but this association is not as pronounced among normotensive individuals.

Data availability statement

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because the data that support the findings of this study are available from the Department of the China Kadoorie Biobank, but restrictions apply to the availability of these data, which were used under license for the current study and are not publicly available. Data are, however, available from the authors upon reasonable request and with the permission of the Department of the China Kadoorie Biobank. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to https://www. ckbiobank.org/site.

Ethics statement

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethical Review Committee of the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention (Beijing, China) and the Oxford Tropical Research Ethics Committee, University of Oxford (UK). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

Author contributions

JS and HG designed the study. HG performed the data analyses and drafted the manuscript. JS revised the data analyses. JS, LC, XF, JZ, MW, and RT critically revised the manuscript for important intellectual content. YL, YH, JJ, YG, JL, PP, and ZC edited and proofread the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Funding

This work was supported by grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (82192900, 81390540, and 91846303), grants from the National Key Research and Development Program of China (2016YFC0900500), grants from the Kadoorie Charitable Foundation in Hong Kong and grants from the Wellcome Trust (088158/Z/09/Z, 104085/Z/14/Z) in the UK.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention and Jiangsu Provincial Health Administrative Departments. The most important acknowledgment is to the participants of this study and the members of the survey teams, as well

References

1. Diseases, GBD, and Injuries, C. Global burden of 369 diseases and injuries in 204 countries and territories, 1990-2019: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2019. *Lancet.* (2020) 396:1204–22. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30925-9

2. Liu, S, Li, Y, Zeng, X, Wang, H, Yin, P, Wang, L, et al. Burden of cardiovascular Diseases in China, 1990-2016: findings from the 2016 global burden of disease study. *JAMA Cardiol*. (2019) 4:342–52. doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2019.0295

3. Zhang, M, Wu, J, Zhang, X, Hu, CH, Zhao, ZP, Li, C, et al. Prevalence and control of hypertension in adults in China, 2018. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi*. (2021) 42:1780–9. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.cn112338-20210508-00379

4. Lewington, S, Lacey, B, Clarke, R, Guo, Y, Kong, XL, Yang, L, et al. The burden of hypertension and associated risk for cardiovascular mortality in China. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2016) 176:524–32. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.0190

5. National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion (US) Office on Smoking and Health. *The Health Consequences of Smoking—50 Years of Progress: A Report of the Surgeon General.* Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (US); (2014).

 Ronksley, PE, Brien, SE, Turner, BJ, Mukamal, KJ, and Ghali, WA. Association of alcohol consumption with selected cardiovascular disease outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ*. (2011) 342:d671. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d671

7. Zhou, TY, Su, J, Tao, R, Qin, Y, Zhou, JY, Lu, Y, et al. The association between daily total physical activity and risk of cardiovascular disease among hypertensive patients: a 10-year prospective cohort study in China. *BMC Public Health*. (2021) 21:517. doi: 10.1186/s12889-021-10551-z

8. Bennett, DA, Du, H, Clarke, R, Guo, Y, Yang, L, Bian, Z, et al. Association of physical activity with risk of major cardiovascular Diseases in Chinese men and women. *JAMA Cardiol.* (2017) 2:1349–58. doi: 10.1001/jamacardio.2017.4069

9. Martinez-Gonzalez, MA, and Bes-Rastrollo, M. Dietary patterns, Mediterranean diet, and cardiovascular disease. *Curr Opin Lipidol.* (2014) 25:20–6. doi: 10.1097/MOL.00000000000044

10. Qin, C, Lv, J, Guo, Y, Bian, Z, Si, J, Yang, L, et al. Associations of egg consumption with cardiovascular disease in a cohort study of 0.5 million Chinese adults. *Heart.* (2018) 104:1756–63. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2017-312651

11. Du, H, Li, L, Bennett, D, Guo, Y, Key, TJ, Bian, Z, et al. Fresh fruit consumption and major cardiovascular disease in China. *N Engl J Med.* (2016) 374:1332–43. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1501451

12. Zheng, W, McLerran, DF, Rolland, B, Zhang, XL, Inoue, M, Matsuo, K, et al. Association between body-mass index and risk of death in more than 1 million Asians. *New Engl J Med.* (2011) 364:719–29. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1010679

as to the project development and management teams based in Beijing and Oxford.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm.2023.1046943/ full#supplementary-material

13. Lv, J, Yu, C, Guo, Y, Bian, Z, Yang, L, Chen, Y, et al. Adherence to healthy lifestyle and cardiovascular diseases in the Chinese population. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2017) 69:1116–25. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2016.11.076

14. Chen, Z, Chen, J, Collins, R, Guo, Y, Peto, R, Wu, F, et al. China Kadoorie biobank of 0.5 million people: survey methods, baseline characteristics and long-term follow-up. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2011) 40:1652–66. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyr120

15. Chen, Z, Lee, L, Chen, J, Collins, R, Wu, F, Guo, Y, et al. Cohort profile: the Kadoorie study of chronic disease in China (KSCDC). *Int J Epidemiol*. (2005) 34:1243–9. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyi174

16. Li, LM, Lv, J, Guo, Y, Collins, R, Chen, JS, Peto, R, et al. The China Kadoorie biobank: related methodology and baseline characteristics of the participants. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi.* (2012) 33:249–55.

17. WHO. What is moderate-intensity and vigorous-intensity physical activity? (2010). Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/44399/9789241599979_eng.pdf;jsessionid=5F2D865F5054413F31D74CC5295FEFB3?sequence=1 (Accessed, 2022).

18. Qin, C, Guo, Y, Pei, P, Du, H, Yang, L, Chen, Y, et al. The relative validity and reproducibility of food frequency questionnaires in the China Kadoorie biobank study. *Nutrients.* (2022) 14:794. doi: 10.3390/nu14040794

19. Wang, M, Gong, WW, Hu, RY, Pan, J, Lv, J, Guo, Y, et al. Associations between stressful life events and diabetes: findings from the China Kadoorie biobank study of 500, 000 adults. *J Diabetes Investig.* (2019) 10:1215–22. doi: 10.1111/jdi.13028

20. American, DA. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care*. (2013) 36:S67-74. doi: 10.2337/dc13-S067

21. Chomistek, AK, Chiuve, SE, Eliassen, AH, Mukamal, KJ, Willett, WC, and Rimm, EB. Healthy lifestyle in the primordial prevention of cardiovascular disease among young women. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2015) 65:43–51. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2014.10.024

22. Guasch-Ferre, M, Li, Y, Bhupathiraju, SN, Huang, T, Drouin-Chartier, JP, Manson, JE, et al. Healthy lifestyle score including sleep duration and cardiovascular disease risk. *Am J Prev Med.* (2022) 63:33–42. doi: 10.1016/j. amepre.2022.01.027

23. Akesson, A, Larsson, SC, Discacciati, A, and Wolk, A. Low-risk diet and lifestyle habits in the primary prevention of myocardial infarction in men: a population-based prospective cohort study. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* (2014) 64:1299–306. doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2014.06.1190

24. Zhu, N, Yu, C, Guo, Y, Bian, Z, Han, Y, Yang, L, et al. Adherence to a healthy lifestyle and all-cause and cause-specific mortality in Chinese adults: a 10-year prospective study of 0.5 million people. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* (2019) 16:98. doi: 10.1186/s12966-019-0860-z

25. Chen, Z, Peto, R, Zhou, M, Iona, A, Smith, M, Yang, L, et al. Contrasting male and female trends in tobacco-attributed mortality in China: evidence from successive nationwide prospective cohort studies. *Lancet.* (2015) 386:1447–56. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00340-2

26. Yang, YX, Wang, XL, Leong, PM, Zhang, HM, Yang, XG, Kong, LZ, et al. New Chinese dietary guidelines: healthy eating patterns and food-based dietary recommendations. *Asia Pac J Clin Nutr.* (2018) 27:908–13. doi: 10.6133/apjcn.072018.03

27. Wang, SS, Lay, S, Yu, HN, and Shen, SR. Dietary guidelines for Chinese residents (2016): comments and comparisons. *J Zhejiang Univ Sci B*. (2016) 17:649–56. doi: 10.1631/jzus.B1600341

28. Stampfer, MJ, Hu, FB, Manson, JE, Rimm, EB, and Willett, WC. Primary prevention of coronary heart disease in women through diet and lifestyle. *New Engl J Med.* (2000) 343:16–22. doi: 10.1056/Nejm200007063430103

29. Chiuve, SE, Rexrode, KM, Spiegelman, D, Logroscino, G, Manson, JE, and Rimm, EB. Primary prevention of stroke by healthy lifestyle. *Circulation*. (2008) 118:947–54. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.781062

30. Akesson, A, Weismayer, C, Newby, PK, and Wolk, A. Combined effect of low-risk dietary and lifestyle behaviors in primary prevention of myocardial infarction in women. *Arch Intern Med.* (2007) 167:2122–7. doi: 10.1001/archinte.167.19.2122

31. Knoops, KT, de Groot, LC, Kromhout, D, Perrin, AE, Moreiras-Varela, O, Menotti, A, et al. Mediterranean diet, lifestyle factors, and 10-year mortality in elderly European men and women: the HALE project. *JAMA*. (2004) 292:1433–9. doi: 10.1001/jama.292.12.1433

32. Shah, S, Mac Donald, CJ, El Fatouhi, D, Mahamat-Saleh, Y, Mancini, FR, Fagherazzi, G, et al. The associations of the Palaeolithic diet alone and in combination with lifestyle factors with type 2 diabetes and hypertension risks in women in the E3N prospective cohort. *Eur J Nutr.* (2021) 60:3935–45. doi: 10.1007/s00394-021-02565-5

33. Valenzuela, PL, Carrera-Bastos, P, Galvez, BG, Ruiz-Hurtado, G, Ordovas, JM, Ruilope, LM, et al. Lifestyle interventions for the prevention and treatment of hypertension. *Nat Rev Cardiol.* (2021) 18:251–75. doi: 10.1038/s41569-020-00437-9

34. Geng, T, Zhu, K, Lu, Q, Wan, Z, Chen, X, Liu, L, et al. Healthy lifestyle behaviors, mediating biomarkers, and risk of microvascular complications among individuals with type 2 diabetes: a cohort study. *PLoS Med.* (2023) 20:e1004135. doi: 10.1371/journal. pmed.1004135

35. Zhang, YB, Pan, XF, Chen, J, Cao, A, Xia, L, Zhang, Y, et al. Combined lifestyle factors, all-cause mortality and cardiovascular disease: a systematic review and metaanalysis of prospective cohort studies. *J Epidemiol Community Health*. (2021) 75:jech-2020-214050–9. doi: 10.1136/jech-2020-214050

36. Bell, S, Daskalopoulou, M, Rapsomaniki, E, George, J, Britton, A, Bobak, M, et al. Association between clinically recorded alcohol consumption and initial presentation of 12 cardiovascular diseases: population based cohort study using linked health records. *BMJ.* (2017) 356:j909. doi: 10.1136/bmj.j909

37. Smyth, A, Teo, KK, Rangarajan, S, O'Donnell, M, Zhang, X, Rana, P, et al. Alcohol consumption and cardiovascular disease, cancer, injury, admission to hospital, and mortality: a prospective cohort study. *Lancet.* (2015) 386:1945–54. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00235-4

38. Bagnardi, V, Rota, M, Botteri, E, Tramacere, I, Islami, F, Fedirko, V, et al. Light alcohol drinking and cancer: a meta-analysis. *Ann Oncol.* (2013) 24:301–8. doi: 10.1093/ annonc/mds337

39. Cho, Y, Shin, SY, Won, S, Relton, CL, Davey Smith, G, and Shin, MJ. Alcohol intake and cardiovascular risk factors: a Mendelian randomisation study. *Sci Rep.* (2015) 5:18422. doi: 10.1038/srep18422

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Leonardo Roever, Federal University of Uberlandia, Brazil

REVIEWED BY Ahmed Mohammed Alwan, Mashhad University of Medical Sciences, Iran Antonio Luiz Pinho Ribeiro, Federal University of Minas Gerais, Brazil

*correspondence Pedro Ordunez Sordunezp@paho.org

SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Cardiovascular Epidemiology and Prevention, a section of the journal Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

RECEIVED 18 November 2022 ACCEPTED 27 March 2023 PUBLISHED 26 April 2023

CITATION

Rosende A, DiPette DJ, Martinez R, Brettler JW, Rodriguez G, Zuniga E and Ordunez P (2023) HEARTS in the Americas clinical pathway. Strengthening the decision support system to improve hypertension and cardiovascular disease risk management in primary care settings.

Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 10:1102482. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2023.1102482

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Pan American Health Organization. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

HEARTS in the Americas clinical pathway. Strengthening the decision support system to improve hypertension and cardiovascular disease risk management in primary care settings

Andres Rosende¹, Donald J. DiPette², Ramon Martinez¹, Jeffrey W. Brettler^{3,4}, Gonzalo Rodriguez⁵, Eric Zuniga⁶ and Pedro Ordunez^{1*}

¹Department of Non-Communicable Diseases and Mental Health, Pan American Health Organization, Washington, DC, United States, ²School of Medicine Columbia, University of South Carolina, Columbia, SC, United States, ³Department of Health Systems Science, Kaiser Permanente Bernard J. Tyson School of Medicine, Pasadena, CA, United States, ⁴Southern California Permanente Medical Group, Los Angeles, CA, United States, ⁵Consultant for HEARTS in the Americas, PAHO/WHO Office in Argentina, Buenos Aires, Argentina, ⁶Antofagasta Health Service, University of Antofagasta, Antofagasta, Chile

Background: HEARTS in the Americas is the regional adaptation of the WHO Global HEARTS Initiative. It is implemented in 24 countries and over 2,000 primary healthcare facilities. This paper describes the results of a multicomponent, stepwise, quality improvement intervention designed by the HEARTS in the Americas to support advances in hypertension treatment protocols and evolution towards the Clinical Pathway.

Methods: The quality improvement intervention comprised: 1) the use of the appraisal checklist to evaluate the current hypertension treatment protocols, 2) a peer-to-peer review and consensus process to resolve discrepancies, 3) a proposal of a clinical pathway to be considered by the countries, and 4) a process of review, adopt/adapt, consensus and approval of the clinical pathway by the national HEARTS protocol committee. A year later, 16 participants countries (10 and 6 from each cohort, respectively) were included in a second evaluation using the HEARTS appraisal checklist. We used the median and interquartile scores range and the percentages of the maximum possible total score for each domain as a performance measure to compare the results pre and post-intervention.

Results: Among the eleven protocols from the ten countries in the first cohort, the baseline assessment achieved a median overall score of 22 points (ICR 18 –23.5; 65% yield). After the intervention, the overall score reached a median of 31.5 (ICR 28.5 –31.5; 93% yield). The second cohort of countries developed seven new clinical pathways with a median score of 31.5 (ICR 31.5 –32.5; 93% yield). The intervention was effective in three domains: 1. implementation (clinical follow-up intervals, frequency of drug refills, routine repeat blood pressure measurement when the first reading is off-target, and a straightforward course of action). 2. treatment (grouping all medications in a single daily intake and using a combination of two antihypertensive medications for all patients in the first treatment step upon the initial diagnosis of hypertension) and 3. management of cardiovascular risk (lower BP thresholds and targets based on CVD risk level, and the use of aspirin and statins in high-risk patients).

Conclusion: This study confirms that this intervention was feasible, acceptable, and instrumental in achieving progress in all countries and all three domains of improvement: implementation, blood pressure treatment, and cardiovascular risk management. It also highlights the challenges that prevent a more rapid expansion of HEARTS in the Americas and confirms that the main barriers are in the organization of health services: drug titration by non-physician health workers, the lack of long-acting antihypertensive medications, lack of availability of fixed-doses combination in a single pill and cannot use high-intensity statins in patients with established cardiovascular diseases. Adopting and implementing the HEARTS Clinical Pathway can improve the efficiency and effectiveness of hypertension and cardiovascular disease risk management programs.

KEYWORDS

cardiovascular diseases, hypertension, clinical protocols, critical pathways, public health, quality improvement, implementation science

Introduction

Cardiovascular disease (CVD), mainly ischemic heart disease (IHD) and stroke, causes over 2 million deaths annually in the Americas and has an enormous negative socioeconomic impact (1). Hypertension, the main modifiable risk factor for CVD, affects more than one-third of adults in this region. However, although its treatment is very costeffective, available, affordable, and safe, only 32.3% of men and 40.9% of women in the Americas have hypertension controlled (blood pressure <140/90 mmHg) (2, 3). Additionally, less than 30% of people with known CVD are treated with evidence-based, proven medications (blood pressure-lowering medications, statins, and aspirin) for secondary prevention (4), underscoring the health system's shortcomings. Indeed, if the Americas improves populationbased hypertension control from the current level of 36% to a target of 50%, an estimated 419,924 CVD deaths could be averted (3). Furthermore, if secondary CVD prevention were expanded, many more deaths could be averted.

To address these challenges, the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) initiated HEARTS in the Americas (5). It is being implemented in 24 countries and over 2,000 primary health care (PHC) facilities. It is a program poised to become the institutionalized model of care for hypertension and CVD risk management in PHC settings by 2025. One of its systematic interventions is implementing a standardized and directive hypertension treatment protocol (6). As a result, most HEARTS countries are moving from hypertension guidelineswithout protocols-to standardized treatment protocols based on the best pharmacological options available and affordable in each country. HEARTS protocols emphasize using two antihypertensive medicines from complementary pharmacologic classes in separate pills to initiate treatment upon the diagnosis of hypertension (7). In addition, several countries are taking effective steps to implement a preferred protocol based on a fixed-dose combination (FDC) of antihypertensive drugs in a single pill (8).

At the end of 2021, the WHO released the Guideline for the Pharmacological Treatment of Hypertension in Adults (9). In parallel, HEARTS in the Americas delineated the key drivers for hypertension control (10), a set of specific recommendations to improve the clinical and managerial processes in the PHC setting. Based on these developments, HEARTS in the Americas created a methodology to incorporate these new recommendations resulting in the HEARTS Clinical Pathway for Hypertension and CVD Risk Management, which should help countries update and shape their treatment protocols (11).

This paper aims to describe the main results of a multicomponent, stepwise, and quality improvement intervention designed by the HEARTS in the Americas to support advances in hypertension treatment protocols and evolution towards the Clinical Pathway in countries implementing HEARTS. This intervention is expected to identify improvement areas, reveal the main challenges, and extend best practices through a more standardized and comprehensive approach to hypertension and CVD risk management in PHC. As far as we know, it is the first time that a process of this nature has been carried out and reached so many countries simultaneously. This intervention can serve as an example to other regions of the world to move towards a new clinical and managerial paradigm in hypertension control programs globally.

Materials and methods

Intervention design

HEARTS in the Americas designed a multicomponent, stepwise, and quality improvement intervention. It comprises the following steps: (1) the use of the appraisal checklist to evaluate the current hypertension treatment protocols by external and national experts, (2) a peer-to-peer review and consensus process to resolve discrepancies among external and national experts, (3) a proposal of a clinical pathway to be considered by the countries, and (4) a process of review, adopt/adapt, consensus and approval of the clinical pathway by the national HEARTS protocol committee.

HEARTS in the Americas appraisal checklist and its Clinical Pathway (**Figure 1**) has been published previously (12). Briefly, HEARTS in the Americas established a core advisory group from high and middle-income countries with proven clinical experience in hypertension management (internal medicine, cardiology, nephrology, and public health) and in-depth knowledge of the HEARTS model. The advisory group defined the attributes and components of a preferred treatment protocol, created the appraisal checklist, and delineated the HEARTS

Hypertension Clinical Pathway CARDIOVASCULAR RISK ACCURATE BLOOD PRESSURE MEASUREMENT KNOW YOUR RISK OF CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE AND HOW TO MODIFY IT ASURE BLOOD PRESSURE IN ALL ADULTS AND AT ALL VISITS Don't have a conversation CARDIOVASCULAR RISK Support 8 back CALCULATOR 8 Support arm at heart level HEARTS Use the **HEARTS** App to assess Empty bladder your cardiovascular ris first B Put the cuff on bare arm Keep legs Scan code to access automatic de Use correct cuff size the cardiovascular risk R for the arm This App does not replace clinical judgment. Support calculator Blood Pressure ≥140/90 mmHg in all HYPERTENSIVES TREATMENT PROTOCOL Systolic Blood Pressure ≥130 mmHg in HIGH-RISK HYPERTENSIVES (Established cardiovascular disease, Diabetes, Chronic Kidney Disease, Risk score ≥ 10⁰ START TREATMENT IMMEDIATELY AFTER CONFIRMING HYPERTENSION HIGH-RISK Hypertensives All Hypertensives **Cardiovascular risk** WITH established WITHOUT established cardiovascular disease cardiovascular disease Blood Pressure TARGET <140/90 mmHg 1 Systolic Blood Pressure TARGET <130 mmHg ./ ASPIRIN 100 mg/daily 1 High-dose statins: ATORVASTATIN 40 mg/daily Moderate-dose statins: ATORVASTATIN 20 mg/daily 1 Tablet of Telmisartan/Amlodipine 40/5 mg 1 MONTH Avoid alcohol Patient above target after repeat measurement Do 30 minutes of 2 consumption physical activity 1 Tablet of Telmisartan/Amlodipine 80/10 mg daily (1 MONTH Patient above target after repeat measurement 3 1 Tablet of Telmisartan/Amlodipine 80/10 mg + 1/2 Tablet of Chlorthalidone 25 mg Body mass index Keep a 1 MONTH between healthy diet 18.5 and 24.9 Patient above target after repeat measurement 1 Tablet of Telmisartan/Amlodipine 80/10mg + 1 Tablet of Chlorthalidone 25 mg (1 MONTH Patient above target: Avoid foods high Refer to the next level of care No smoking in sodium Minimum 6-MONTH Minimum 3-MONTH Supply medicines Vaccination Patients under control follow-up follow-up MONTHS Influenza Pneumococcus COVID 1 All Hypertensives HIGH-RISK Hypertensives 1 **Country Name** This protocol is NOT INDICATED HE e all medications at Same time every day in WOMEN of CHILDBEARING AGE HEARTS in the americas hypertension clinical pathway*. *The medications serve as examples and can be replaced with any two medications from any of

FIGURE 1

the three drug classes (ACEis/ARBs, CCBs or thiazide/thiazide-like diuretics). Start with a single-pill combination (fixed-dose combination) or two individual pills if FDC is not available. Figure was prepared by authors. See Ref (11).

Clinical Pathway. The appraisal checklist and the Clinical Pathway were based on the recommendations from the treatment protocol model included in the WHO HEARTS technical package (13), the HEARTS in the Americas specific recommendations to improve treatment protocols (7), the 2021 WHO hypertension guideline (9), and the HEARTS in the Americas key drivers for hypertension control (10).

The HEARTS appraisal checklist is comprised of 34 questions, organized into three domains: (1) requirements to optimize the implementation of a hypertension treatment protocol, (2) blood pressure pharmacologic treatment, and (3) CVD risk management (see **Supplementary Table S1**). All these questions were weighted equally, giving 1 point if the answer was positive, 0 points if negative, and 0.5 points if partial. Therefore, the maximum possible score is 34, composed of the sum of the partial scores of each domain: 15, 10, and 9 possible points, respectively.

Baseline evaluation and intervention

By August 2021, 12 countries that had developed a hypertension treatment protocol were invited to participate in the improvement process. Ten of twelve countries (Argentina, Chile, Cuba, Ecuador, Dominican Republic, Mexico, Peru, Panama, St. Lucia, and Trinidad & Tobago) agreed to participate. In addition, Mexico contributed with two local protocols, one for the State of Chiapas and one for Sonora. As a result, ten countries were included to receive the intervention (first cohort).

First, external experts, using the appraisal checklist, evaluated these 11 protocols. In parallel, experts from each country used the same checklist and did the same process to identify areas for improvement. Then, separate peer-to-peer meetings were held for each country to compare both evaluations, discuss discrepancies, and reach a consensus on the final score. This evaluation resulted in a baseline overall quality score for each protocol. Then, based on the assessment and using the HEARTS Clinical Pathway as a standard, participants' countries committed to initiating a process to adjust their treatment protocols and move toward the clinical pathway standard format.

A second cohort of eight new countries (Bahamas, Bolivia, Brazil, British Virgin Islands, Costa Rica, Dominica, El Salvador, and Guyana), and the state of Yucatan in Mexico, joined HEARTS after evaluation of the protocols had been completed from the first cohort of countries. The second cohort of countries, with no treatment protocols, was trained to use the appraisal checklist to guide the development of their first hypertension protocol under the HEARTS Pathway format.

Post-intervention evaluation

A year later, 16 participants countries (10 and 6 from each cohort, respectively) were included in a second evaluation using the HEARTS appraisal checklist. Fourteen countries defined their clinical pathways, while Argentina and Panama continued to use their previous hypertension treatment protocols. We compared pre and post interventions scores for the first cohort. For the second cohort, it was used in the post-intervention score. The results were aggregated by domain and broken down by country to identify specific areas for improvement and challenges.

Statistical analysis

To compare the results pre and post-intervention, we used two metrics: (a) the median and interquartile scores range, and (b) the percentages of the maximum possible total score for each domain as a performance measure (Flowchart, **Figure 2**). Statistical analyses were performed using a standard software package (Stata, version 13.0; StataCorp).

Results

Overall improvement

Among the eleven protocols from the ten countries of the first cohort, the baseline assessment achieved a median overall score of 22 points (ICR 18–23.5; performance of 65%). After the intervention, the overall score reached a median of 31.5 (ICR 28.5–31.5; performance of 93%). Thus, eight countries moved towards the clinical pathway. Argentina and Panama kept using their previous protocols and made only minor changes to those.

The second cohort of countries assisted by the same expert group, developed seven new clinical pathways (Bolivia, British Virgin Islands, Costa Rica, Dominica, El Salvador, Guyana, and Mexico-Yucatan), with a median score of 31.5 (ICR 31.5–32.5; performance of 93%), comparable to that achieved by the countries from the first cohort. A detailed description of these results is shown in **Figures 3** (by domains) and **4** (by countries) and described below (for additional information, see **Supplementary Tables S2, S3**).

Requirements to optimize the protocol implementation in PHC settings

Under the guiding principle that a clinical pathway must be feasible to implement, the objective was to evaluate and modify its structural aspects to facilitate the program's implementation in a PHC setting. At baseline, protocols of the first cohort reached a median score of 10 (ICR 8.5–10.5; performance of 67%). However, after the intervention, the score increased to a median of 14 (ICR 13.5–14; performance of 93%). This result is due to improvements in the recommendations on clinical follow-up intervals, frequency of medication refills, systematic repetition of blood pressure measurement when the first reading is out of the target, and a more straightforward course of action. In contrast, no country made progress in allowing non-physician health workers, trained and under supervision, to manage antihypertensive treatment while following the approved protocol.



The second cohort defined their clinical pathways, achieving a median score of 14 (ICR 14–14; performance of 93%). This performance was similar to that of the countries in the first cohort after the intervention. Likewise, its main gap continues to be the lack of regulations allowing antihypertensive treatment management by non-physician health workers.

Blood pressure pharmacologic treatment

This domain includes all items related to hypertension pharmacologic treatment, such the classes as of antihypertensive medication and individual medications within each class, medication doses, and how to use them. At baseline, the first cohort achieved a median score of 7.5 (ICR 6.5-7.5; performance of 75%). However, after the improvement process, the performance increased to a median score of 8.5 (ICR 8-8.5; performance 85%). The main improvements were observed in the recommendation of grouping all medications in a single daily intake and using a combination of two antihypertensive medications for all patients in the first treatment step upon the initial diagnosis of hypertension. However, major gaps persist in the availability of long-acting medications and FDC.

The clinical pathways of the countries included in the second cohort reached a median score for this domain of 8.5 (ICR 8.5–9.5; performance of 85%), similar to that achieved for the countries from the first cohort after the intervention. However, the significant gaps are the same, the lack of availability of long-acting medication and FDC.

In summary, after the intervention, all countries selected medications corresponding to the three first-line pharmacological groups recommended by most, if not all guidelines, including the WHO: angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors (ACEIs) or angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs), dihydropyridine calcium channel blockers (CCBs), and thiazide/ thiazide-like agents (TZ-TZL). All countries selected amlodipine as the CCB. Most selected hydrochlorothiazide, except three countries that chose the longer-acting TZL agent, chlorthalidone, and one country chose the TZL agent, indapamide. All countries, except three, started treatment by combining two drugs in separate pills, mainly an ACEI or an ARB, with a CCB or TZ-TZL. Only Saint Lucia, Dominica, and Guyana used an FDC pill (Table 1).

Cardiovascular disease risk management

This domain comprises the CVD risk evaluation, BP thresholds and targets based on CVD risk level, and complementary therapy with aspirin and statins, when appropriate. It showed a greater improvement among the three domains evaluated. Protocols of the first cohort went from a median score of 5 (ICR 2–5.5; performance of 55%) to a median score of 9 (ICR 6.5–9; performance of 100%). The main improvements were in the recommendation of lower BP thresholds and targets in high-risk patients and the recommendation to use aspirin and statins in this population group. However, some countries do not select a



shows overall scores, and panel B, C, and D presents scores for each domain.

high-intensity statin recommended for treating patients with established CVD. For instance, Argentina and Panama did not include treatment with statins; Peru did not include aspirin and only recommended statins among patients with established CVD. In addition, Dominican Republic and Ecuador, despite including statins in their clinical pathways, did not recommend highintensity therapy in secondary prevention because both have only simvastatin (**Table 1**). Among the second cohort of countries, the performance of this domain was perfect for all of them, reaching a score of 9.

One of the most innovative additions to the HEARTS Clinical Pathway was the introduction of vaccination against influenza, pneumococcus, and COVID-19. The vast majority of countries incorporated these recommendations.

Discussion

HEARTS in the Americas has advanced across the region due to the leadership of the Ministries of Health, the growing support of professional organizations and civil society, and the generosity of partners and donors (14–16). Likewise, the HEARTS' successful implementation strategy, the innovative and practical solutions to

92

		Total Score	Requirements to optimize the protocol implementation	Blood pressure treatment	CVD risk managemen
	Argentina	19.5 19.5	11.0	7.5 7.5	1.0 1.0
	Chile	18.0 31.5	8.0	7.0 8.5	9.0
	Cuba	22.5 31.5	10.5 14.0	6.5 8.5	9.0
	Dominican Republic	18.0 30.5	10.0	7.5 8.5	1.0 8.0
untries	Ecuador	22.5 29.0	10.0	7.5 8.5	6.5
ort of co	Mexico - Chiapas	23.5 31.5	10.5 14.0	7.5 8.5	9.0
First cohort of countries	Mexico - Sonora	23.5 31.5	10.5 14.0	7.5 8.5	5.5 9.0
-	Panama	14.0 14.0	7.0	5.0 5.0	2.0 2.0
	Perú	16.0 28.5	8.5	4.5 8.0	3.0 7.0
	Saint Lucia	24.0 32.5	11.0 14.0	6.5 9.5	6.5 9.0
	Trinidad and Tobago	22.0 31.5	9.0	7.5 8.5	9.0
	Bolivia	31.5	14.0	8.5	9.0
S	British Virgin Islands	31.0	14.0	8.0	9.0
countrie	Costa Rica	31.5	14.0	8.5	9.0
phort of	Dominica	32.5	14.0	9.5	9.0
Second cohort of countries	El Salvador	31.5	14.0	8.5	9.0
	Guyana	32.5	14.0	9.5	9.0
	Mexico - Yucatán	31.5	13.5	9.0	9,0
		0 10 20 30 Score (Max=34)	0 5 10 15 Score (Max=15)	0 5 Score (Max=10)	10 0 2 4 6 8 Score (Max=9)

catalyze health system changes, and the application of a set of guiding principles, all co-created by the participating countries and PAHO, have been relevant (6, 17–19).

Indeed, countries actively participated in the improvement process because HEARTS in the Americas is a community of practice with a shared vision and common goals. Moreover, most countries moved forward in parallel, resulting in clinical pathways with high consistency and minimal clinical variability, because a consensus methodology and standardized checklist were used. Furthermore, the HEARTS Clinical Pathway prototype played a key role in shaping clinical pathways in participating countries. Finally, given that each country developed a process of internal consensus adjusted to local conditions, it is expected that the clinical pathway adopted will progressively become, in addition to a normative document, a widely used and accepted clinical tool feasible to implement in the PHC settings (5, 6, 17).

This study also highlights the challenges that prevent a more rapid expansion of HEARTS in the Americas and confirms that the main barriers are in the organization of health services. For instance, as proof that the system is not fully ready for more innovative changes, and although there is much evidence in its favor (10, 20, 21), drug titration by non-physician health workers, such as nurses and pharmacists, even under the supervision and guidance of an approved treatment protocol, remains a significant issue. Although this topic requires further study, traditions, culture, and normative elements seem to coexist and emerge as barriers that prevent the construction of a more effective and efficient system.

TABLE 1 Medications included in clinical pathways and protocols of the HEARTS countries.

HEARTS		Hypertens	ion Treatment F	Protocol			eatment in high
Countries	Ctore 1	Ctop 2	Ctore 2	Stop 4	Stor 5		atients
	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Primary prevention	Secondary prevention
Argentina	Amlodipine 5 mg	Amlodipine 5 mg Losartan 50 mg	Amlodipine 5 mg Losartan 100 mg	Amlodipine 10 mg Losartan 100 mg	Amlodipina 10 mg Losartan 100 mg HCTZ 25 mg	No specific recommendation	No specific recommendation
Bolivia	Losartan 50 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Losartan 100 mg HCTZ 50 mg	Losartan 100 mg HCTZ 50 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Losartan 100 mg HCTZ 50 mg Amlodipine 10 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
British Virgin Islands	Amlodipine 10 mg	Amlodipine 10 mg Lisinopril 20 mg	Amlodipine 10 mg Lisinopril 40 mg	Amlodipine 10 mg Lisinopril 40 mg Indapamide 1.5 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 81 mg
Chile	Losartan 50 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 50 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40–80 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Costa Rica [#]	Enalapril 20 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Enalapril 40 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Enalapril 40 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Enalapril 40 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 50 mg		Lovastatin 40-80 mg	Rosuvastatin 20–40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Cuba [#]	Enalapril 20 mg HCTZ 12.5 mg	Enalapril 40 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Enalapril 40 mg HCTZ 25 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Enalapril 40 mg HCTZ 25 mg Amlodipine 10 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Dominica [*]	Lisinopril 20 mg HCTZ 12.5 mg	Lisinopril 40 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Lisinopril 40 mg HCTZ 25 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Lisinopril 40 mg HCTZ 25 mg Amlodipine 10 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Dominican Republic	Candesartan 16 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Candesartan 32 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Candesartan 32 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Candesartan 32 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg		Simvastatin 20 mg	Simvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Ecuador	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 5 mg Chlorthalidone 25 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 5 mg Chlorthalidone 50 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 10 mg Chlorthalidone 50 mg		Simvastatin 20 mg	Simvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
El Salvador [#]	Enalapril 20 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Enalapril 40 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Enalapril 40 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Enalapril 40 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 50 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Guyana [*]	Ramipril 5 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Ramipril 10 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Ramipril 10 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg	Ramipril 10 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 50 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Mexico–Chiapas	Telmisartan 40 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 12.5 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Mexico–Sonora	Telmisartan 40 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 12.5 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg HCTZ 25 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Mexico–Yucatan	Telmisartan 40 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Telmisartan 80 mg Amlodipine 10 mg Chlorthalidone 25 mg			Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 100 mg
Panama	ACEi or ARB or CCB or TZ at 50% of maximum dose	1 drug at maximum dose or 2 drugs at 50% of maximum dose	2 drugs at maximum dose or 3 drugs at 50% of maximum dose	3 drugs at maximum dose	3 drugs at maximum dose + Spironolactone 12.5 to 25 mg	No specific recommendation	No specific recommendation
Peru [‡]	Losartan 100 mg HCTZ 12.5 mg	Losartan 100 mg HCTZ 12.5 mg Amlodipine 5 mg				No specific recommendation	Atorvastatin 40 mg
Sanit Lucia [*]	Losartan 50 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 10 mg Chlorthalidone 12.5 mg	Losartan 100 mg Amlodipine 10 mg Chlorthalidone 25 mg		Atorvastatin 20 mg	Atorvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 81 mg

(continued)

TABLE 1 Continued

Clinical Pathw	Clinical Pathways and other Treatment Protocols									
HEARTS Countries		Hypertens	Concomitant treatment in high- risk patients							
	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Primary prevention	Secondary prevention			
Trinidad & Tobago	Lisinopril 10 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Lisinopril 20 mg Amlodipine 5 mg	Lisinopril 20 mg Amlodipine 10 mg	Lisinopril 40 mg Amlodipine 10 mg Bendrofluazide 2.5 mg		Rosuvastatin 20 mg	Rosuvastatin 40 mg Aspirin 81 mg			

ARB, angiotensin receptor blocker; ACEi, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor; CCB, calcium channel blocker; HCTZ, hydrochlorothiazide; TZ, thiazide/thiazide like agent.

*Uses a single-pill combination of the first two drugs

[#]Enalapril is used twice a day.

[†]Uses Losartan twice a day and recommends Enalapril as second option.

The HEARTS Clinical Pathway reflects the recommendations of the WHO and the world's best-known hypertension guidelines (9, 22). Indeed, a key qualitative advance in this process has been that most countries have decided to initiate pharmacologic treatment by combining two pills of different, complementary classes in the initial treatment step of the patient with newly diagnosed hypertension. However, a significant barrier to the HEARTS Clinical Pathway is the continued existence of outdated medication formularies. For instance, most countries do not yet include medications that have all of the characteristics of an ideal medication for the treatment of hypertension (8) but instead use the best their national medicine formularies can ensure. Thus, three countries continue to use enalapril, and six continue to use losartan. Indeed, enalapril should be administered twice daily, while losartan, although it can be taken once daily, is the ARB with the shortest half-life (8). Consequently, the lack of longacting antihypertensive medications and the lack of availability of FDCs in a single pill are significant barriers to achieving a more effective protocol. Indeed, despite the compelling benefits of using FDCs, such as achieving more rapid blood pressure control with significantly greater adherence and persistence to care, neither the countries nor the PAHO's Strategic Fund, an effective pooled procurement mechanism, have yet to obtain competitive prices that allow access to these medicines (23).

Implementing a standardized, straightforward, simple, and directive pharmacologic treatment protocol was a significant step forward in the clinical management of hypertension in the first HEARTS countries. However, a recurring concern from implementing countries is that the treatment protocol seemed too top-down driven and focused primarily on hypertension (11). Certainly, hypertension and diabetes have overlapping risk factors that lead to common pathways of complications and target organ damage. For example, elevated glucose and blood pressure accelerate atherosclerosis, endothelial dysfunction, and vascular injury (24). In addition, these mechanisms give rise to macrovascular (IHD, stroke, aortic disease, and peripheral arterial disease) and microvascular disease (chronic kidney disease, neuropathy, and retinopathy) (25). Therefore, the HEARTS clinical pathway broadens the scope of care and promotes a more integrated approach, including hypertension, diabetes, chronic kidney disease, and secondary CVD prevention in patients with established CVD (26). However, to maximize this opportunity, countries need better access to medications. One key example is the ability to use high-intensity statins in patients with established CVD.

The HEARTS clinical pathway goes further to show its integrative and contemporary essence. For example, despite a well-known association between respiratory infectious diseases and cardiovascular complications (27-29), the vaccination rate among patients at high risk for CVD is very low (30). Therefore, the HEARTS Clinical Pathway incorporated an immunization chart as part of the continuum of care. These recommendations increase the integration between communicable and non-communicable diseases, reinforcing the perspective of vaccination as a preventive strategy for CVD and preparation for future pandemics (31-33). This effort will effectively address the CVD burden, strengthen the resilience of health systems, and defend against the current COVID-19 pandemic and future public health emergencies (34).

Limitations

This approach has important limitations. Notably, the HEARTS clinical pathway does not work in a vacuum or as a stand-alone intervention. On the contrary, it operates as a critical element in a complex health system intervention such as HEARTS. Indeed, any health system intervention to be successful and sustainable requires bold leadership, a skilled and engaged workforce, and a process of learning, acceptance, financially secure, incentives, and continuous quality improvement. Therefore, its sustainability will have to stand the test of time and depends on the health system's maturity and the soundness of the strategies adopted in each context.

Future directions

Adopting and implementing the HEARTS Clinical Pathway in PHC settings can simplify and integrate hypertension management and secondary CVD prevention, improving the efficiency and effectiveness of hypertension programs while optimizing the pharmaceutical market and supply chain (better and more affordable medicines). In addition, a high-quality, standardized clinical pathway in the context of universal access to healthcare can help address inequalities and disparities in health service delivery by ensuring the best standards for CVD prevention and treatment, regardless of economic and social differences. The institutionalization of the HEARTS clinical pathway should be the next step in the right direction.

Although there is still a long journey ahead between having a good implementation tool -a clinical pathway- and achieving outstanding population control for hypertension, the development and adoption of the clinical pathway by all implementing countries is a milestone in the implementation of HEARTS in the Americas in the path to reduce the burden of the deadliest disease of the contemporary era.

Conclusions

In summary, this study confirms that this quality improvement intervention conducted by HEARTS in the Americas was feasible, acceptable, and instrumental in quickly adopting the new WHO hypertension guideline recommendations and HEARTS key drivers for hypertension control. Almost all countries in the first cohort progressed toward a high-quality clinical pathway. Moreover, the newly implementing countries, including in the second cohort, reached this milestone faster and with less variability. Indeed, progress in all countries and all three domains of the clinical pathway (implementation, blood pressure treatment, and CVD risk management) under evaluation were apparent.

Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/Supplementary Materials, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

Author contributions

AR, DD, JB, and PO: conceived the idea and wrote the original draft. All authors contributed significantly to the design of the methodology, the implementation of the evaluations and assistance to the countries in their improvement processes. RM:

References

contributed significantly to the design and preparation of the figures and tables. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs 3.0 IGO License, which permits use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Author Disclaimer

The authors are staff members of the Pan American Health Organization. The authors alone are responsible for the views expressed in this publication and they do not necessarily represent the views, decisions or policies of the Pan American Health Organization.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm.2023. 1102482/full#supplementary-material.

^{1.} Martinez R, Soliz P, Mujica OJ, Reveiz L, Campbell NRC, Ordunez P. The slowdown in the reduction rate of premature mortality from cardiovascular diseases puts the Americas at risk of achieving SDG 3.4: a population trend analysis of 37 countries from 1990 to 2017. *J Clin Hypertens*. (2020) 22(8):1296–309. doi: 10.1111/jch.13922

^{2.} NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Worldwide trends in hypertension prevalence and progress in treatment and control from 1990 to 2019: a pooled analysis

of 1201 population-representative studies with 104 million participants. *Lancet*. (2021) 398(10304):957–80. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01330-1, Erratum in: Lancet. 2022 Feb 5;399(10324):520.

^{3.} Martinez R, Soliz P, Campbell NRC, Lackland DT, Whelton PK, Ordunez P. Association between population hypertension control and ischemic heart disease and stroke mortality in 36 countries of the Americas, 1990–2019: an ecological study. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e143. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2022.143

4. Yusuf S, Islam S, Chow CK, Rangarajan S, Dagenais G, Diaz R, et al. Use of secondary prevention drugs for cardiovascular disease in the community in high-income, middle-income, and low-income countries (the PURE study): a prospective epidemiological survey. *Lancet.* (2011) 378(9798):1231–43. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61215-4

5. Campbell NRC, Ordunez P, Giraldo G, Rodriguez Morales YA, Lombardi C, Khan T, et al. WHO HEARTS: a global program to reduce cardiovascular disease burden: experience implementing in the americas and opportunities in Canada. *Can J Cardiol.* (2021) 37(5):744–55. doi: 10.1016/j.cjca.2020.12.004

6. Ordunez P, Campbell NRC, Giraldo Arcila GP, Angell SY, Lombardi C, Brettler JW, et al. HEARTS In the Americas: innovations for improving hypertension and cardiovascular disease risk management in primary care. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e96. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2022.96

7. DiPette DJ, Goughnour K, Zuniga E, Skeete J, Ridley E, Angell S, et al. Standardized treatment to improve hypertension control in primary health care: the HEARTS in the Americas initiative. *J Clin Hypertens.* (2020) 22(12):2285–95. doi: 10.1111/jch.14072

8. DiPette DJ, Skeete J, Ridley E, Campbell NRC, Lopez-Jaramillo P, Kishore SP, et al. Fixed-dose combination pharmacologic therapy to improve hypertension control worldwide: clinical perspective and policy implications. *J Clin Hypertens*. (2019) 21(1):4–15. doi: 10.1111/jch.13426

9. Al-Makki A, DiPette D, Whelton PK, Murad MH, Mustafa RA, Acharya S, et al. Hypertension pharmacological treatment in adults: a world health organization guideline executive summary. *Hypertension*. (2022) 79(1):293–301. doi: 10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.121.18192

10. Brettler J, Giraldo G, Aumala T, Best A, Campbell N, Cyr S, et al. Drivers and scorecards to improve hypertension control in primary care practice: recommendations from the HEARTS in the Americas innovation group. *Lancet Reg Health Am.* (2022) 01:100223. doi: 10.1016/j.lana.2022.100223

11. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs 3.0 IGO License, which permits use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. No modifications or commercial use of this article are permitted.

12. Rosende A, DiPette D, Brettler J, Rodríguez G, Zuniga E, Connell K, et al. HEARTS in the americas appraisal checklist and clinical pathway for comprehensive hypertension management in primary care. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e125. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2022.125

13. World Health Organization. HEARTS Technical Package (2016). Available at: https://www.who.int/news/item/15-09-2016-global-hearts-initiative (Accesed October 26, 2022).

14. Campbell NRC, Paccot Burnens M, Whelton PK, Angell SY, Jaffe MG, Cohn J, et al. 2021 World health organization guideline on pharmacological treatment of hypertension: policy implications for the region of the Americas. *Lancet Reg Health Am*. (2022) 9. doi: 10.1016/j.lana.2022.100219

15. Liprandi Á S, Baranchuk A, López-Santi R, Wyss F, Piskorz D, Puente A, et al. El control de la hipertensión arterial, una asignatura pendiente [control of arterial hypertension: a pending issue controle da hipertensão arterial: um assunto inacabado]. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e147. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2022.147

16. Champagne BM, Antonio Ochoa E, Khanchandani HS, Schoj V. Civil society's role in improving hypertension control in Latin America. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e165. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2022.165

17. Giraldo GP, Joseph KT, Angell SY, Campbell NRC, Connell K, DiPette DJ, et al. Mapping stages, barriers and facilitators to the implementation of HEARTS in the Americas initiative in 12 countries: a qualitative study. *J Clin Hypertens*. (2021) 23 (4):755–65. doi: 10.1111/jch.14157

18. Etienne CF. Scaling up cardiovascular disease management in primary care through HEARTS in the americas. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e157. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2022.157

19. Frieden TR, McClelland A. Preparing for pandemics and other health threats: societal approaches to protect and improve health. *JAMA*. (2022) 328(16):1585–6. doi: 10.1001/jama.2022.18877

20. Schwalm JD, McCready T, Lopez-Jaramillo P, Yusoff K, Attaran A, Lamelas P, et al. A community-based comprehensive intervention to reduce cardiovascular risk in hypertension (HOPE 4): a cluster-randomised controlled trial. *Lancet.* (2019) 394 (10205):1231–42. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(19)31949-X

21. Sun Y, Mu J, Wang DW, Ouyang N, Xing L, Guo X, et al. A village doctor-led multifaceted intervention for blood pressure control in rural China: an open, cluster randomised trial. *Lancet*. (2022) 399(10339):1964–75. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(22) 00325-7

22. Whelton PK, Carey RM, Mancia G, Kreutz R, Bundy JD, Williams B. Harmonization of the American college of cardiology/American heart association and European society of cardiology/European society of hypertension blood pressure/hypertension guidelines. *Eur Heart J*. (2022) 43(35):3302–11. doi: 10.1093/ eurhearti/ehac432

23. Giron N, Lim C, Vallini J, Hallar K. Avanzando para mejorar el acceso a los medicamentos y tecnologías sanitarias para las enfermedades cardiovasculares [moving toward improved access to medicines and health technologies for cardiovascular diseaseAvançando para melhorar o accesso a medicamentos e tecnologías de saúde para as doenças cardiovasculares]. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e156. doi: 10.26633/RPSP.2022.156

24. Yamazaki D, Hitomi H, Nishiyama A. Hypertension with diabetes mellitus complications. *Hypertens Res.* (2018) 41(3):147-56. doi: 10.1038/s41440-017-0008-y

25. Flood D, Seiglie JA, Dunn M, Tschida S, Theilmann M, Marcus ME, et al. The state of diabetes treatment coverage in 55 low-income and middle-income countries: a cross-sectional study of nationally representative, individual-level data in 680 102 adults. *Lancet Healthy Longev.* (2021) 2(6):e340–51. doi: 10.1016/s2666-7568(21) 00089-1

26. Flood D, Edwards EW, Giovannini D, Ridley E, Rosende A, Herman WH, et al. Integrating hypertension and diabetes management in primary health care settings: HEARTS as a tool. *Rev Panam Salud Publica*. (2022) 46:e150. doi: 10.26633/RPSP. 2022.150

27. Peiris S, Ordunez P, DiPette D, Padwal R, Ambrosi P, Toledo J, et al. Cardiac manifestations in patients with COVID-19: a scoping review. *Glob Heart.* (2022) 17 (1):2. doi: 10.5334/gh.1037

28. Perry TW, Pugh MJ, Waterer GW, Nakashima B, Orihuela CJ, Copeland LA, et al. Incidence of cardiovascular events after hospital admission for pneumonia. *Am J Med.* (2011) 124(3):244–51. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2010.11.014

29. Warren-Gash C, Smeeth L, Hayward AC. Influenza as a trigger for acute myocardial infarction or death from cardiovascular disease: a systematic review. *Lancet Infect Dis.* (2009) 9(10):601–10. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(09)70233-6

30. Liprandi ÁS, Liprandi MIS, Zaidel EJ, Aisenberg GM, Baranchuk A, Barbosa ECD, et al. Influenza vaccination for the prevention of cardiovascular disease in the Americas: consensus document of the inter-American society of cardiology and the word heart federation. *Glob Heart*. (2021) 16(1):55. doi: 10.5334/gh.1069

31. Holodinsky JK, Zerna C, Malo S, Svenson LW, Hill MD. Association between influenza vaccination and risk of stroke in Alberta. Canada: a Population-Based Study. *Lancet Public Health.* (2022) 7(11):e914–22. doi: 10.1016/S2468-2667(22) 00222-5

32. Ma J, Mena M, Mandania RA, Ghosh A, Dodoo C, Dwivedi AK, et al. Associations between combined influenza and pneumococcal pneumonia vaccination and cardiovascular outcomes. *Cardiology.* (2021) 146(6):772–80. doi: 10. 1159/000519469

33. Marra F, Zhang A, Gillman E, Bessai K, Parhar K, Vadlamudi NK. The protective effect of pneumococcal vaccination on cardiovascular disease in adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Infect Dis.* (2020) 99:204–13. doi: 10. 1016/j.ijid.2020.07.038

34. Skeete J, Connell K, Ordunez P, DiPette DJ. Approaches to the management of hypertension in resource-limited settings: strategies to overcome the hypertension crisis in the post-COVID era. *Integr Blood Press Control.* (2020) 13:125–33. doi: 10. 2147/IBPC.S261031

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Guido laccarino, University of Naples Federico II, Italy

REVIEWED BY Gino Seravalle Da-ya Yang, The First Affiliated Hospital of Sun Yat-sen University, China

*CORRESPONDENCE Vicente Pallarés-Carratalá pallares.vic@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

RECEIVED 05 November 2022 ACCEPTED 12 April 2023 PUBLISHED 09 May 2023

CITATION

Moyá-Amengual A, Ruiz-García A, Pallarés-Carratalá V, Serrano-Cumplido A, Prieto-Díaz MÁ, Segura-Fragoso A, Cinza-Sanjurjo S and the researchers of the IBERICAN study (2023) Elevated pulse pressure and cardiovascular risk associated in Spanish population attended in primary care: IBERICAN study.

Front. Cardiovasc. Med. 10:1090458. doi: 10.3389/fcvm.2023.1090458

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Moyá-Amengual, Ruiz-García, Pallarés-Carratalá, Serrano-Cumplido, Prieto-Díaz, Segura-Fragoso, Cinza-Sanjurjo and the researchers of the IBERICAN study. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Elevated pulse pressure and cardiovascular risk associated in Spanish population attended in primary care: IBERICAN study

Ana Moyá-Amengual^{1†}, Antonio Ruiz-García^{2†}, Vicente Pallarés-Carratalá^{3,4}*, Adalberto Serrano-Cumplido⁵, Miguel Ángel Prieto-Díaz⁶, Antonio Segura-Fragoso⁷, Sergio Cinza-Sanjurjo^{8,1} and the researchers of the IBERICAN study

¹Occupational and Physical Education and Sports Physician, Santa Catalina Health Centre, Palma, Spain, ²Lipids and Cardiovascular Prevention Unit, Pinto University Health Centre, Madrid, Spain, ³Health Surveillance Unit, Mutual Insurance Union, Castellón, Spain, ⁴Department of Medicine, Jaume I University, Castellon, Spain, ⁵Working Group of Hypertension and Cardiovascular Disease, Semergen, Madrid, Spain, ⁶Vallobín Health Centre, Oviedo, Spain, ⁷Castilla-La Mancha University, Toledo, Spain, ⁸Milladoiro Health Center, Santiago de Compostela, Spain

Introduction: Elevated pulse pressure (ePP) is an independent marker of cardiovascular risk (CVR) in people older than 60, and a functional marker of subclinical target organ damage (sTOD) which can predict cardiovascular events in patients with hypertension (HTN), regardless of sTOD.

Objective: To evaluate the prevalence of ePP in adult population seen in primary care and its association with other vascular risk factors, sTOD and with cardiovascular disease (CVD).

Materials and methods: Observational multicentre study conducted in Spain (8,066 patients, 54.5% women) from the prospective cohort study IBERICAN recruited in Primary Care. Pulse pressure (PP) was defined as the difference between the systolic blood pressure (SBP) and the diastolic blood pressure (DBP) \geq 60 mmHg. Adjusted (for age and sex) ePP prevalence were determined. Bivariate and multivariate analyses of the possible variables associated with ePP were carried out.

Results: The mean of PP was 52.35 mmHg, and was significantly higher (p < 0.001) in patients with HTN (56.58 vs. 48.45 mmHg) The prevalence of ePP adjusted for age and sex was 23.54% (25.40% men vs. 21.75% women; p < 0.0001). The ePP prevalence rates increased linearly with age ($R^2 = 0.979$) and were significantly more frequent in population aged \geq 65 than in population aged <65 (45.47% vs. 20.98%; p < 0.001). HTN, left ventricular hypertrophy, low estimated glomerular filtration rate, alcohol consumption, abdominal obesity, and CVD were independently associated with ePP. 66.27% of patients with ePP had a high or very high CVR, as compared with 36.57% of patients without ePP (OR: 3.41 [95% CI 3.08–3.77]).

Conclusions: The ePP was present in a quarter of our sample, and it was increased with the age. Also, the ePP was more frequent in men, patients with HTN, other TOD (as left ventricular hypertrophy or low estimated glomerular filtration rate) and CVD; because of this, the ePP was associated a higher cardiovascular risk. In our opinion, the ePP is an importer risk marker and its early identification lets to improve better diagnostic and therapeutic management.

KEYWORDS

hypertension, pulse pressure, cardiovascular risk factors, subclinical target organ damage, hypertensive cardiovascular disease, cardiovascular disease

Introduction

Hypertension (HTN) is an important cardiovascular risk factor (CVRF), both at individual and population levels (1, 2). Its control is important because, after nutritional alterations, HTN ranks second in terms of factors responsible for both worldwide mortality and years of life lost and disability-adjusted life years (3). Its association with other factors multiplies the cardiovascular risk (CVR) (4), which justifies the multifactorial approach to these patients.

The pulse pressure (PP) is an index of the distensibility of the great arteries, and therefore it is a functional marker of subclinical target organ damage (sTOD), it predicts cardiovascular events in patients with HTN (5, 6), and it is an independent marker of CVR in population aged >60 (7).

From a pathophysiological point of view, the early phases of HTN are characterised by changes in the blood circulation of the small blood vessels caused by the systemic vascular resistance. The stiffness of the great vessels increases and they lose elasticity as they age, so a greater pressure is needed which causes left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH). In adults aged <55, the increased vascular resistance results in elevated systolic blood pressure (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP), and both are predictors of cardiovascular disease (CVD). On the other hand, in people aged >55, the DBP tends to increase until it reaches its peak at the age of 55–60, and then it decreases, in such a way that whereas the DBP decreases, the SBP continues to increase. This would explain the fact that an elevated DBP on its own is less useful as a CVR predictor in older patients, while the prediction of the SBP for CVD is maintained (8).

Kodama et al.'s meta-analysis (9) showed that, in patients with DM, for each 10 mmHg increase, the PP had a higher relative risk of CVD than the SBP, DBP and mean BP. The 33-year follow-up study of the Chicago Heart Association Detection Project (10) showed the predictive usefulness of the PP when it is associated with cerebrovascular disease, coronary heart disease (CHD) and heart failure (HF). The elevation of the PP, caused progressively by ageing, was associated with LVH, albuminuria, carotid intima-media thickness (11) and CVD (12). All this caused that, with age, the elevated pulse pressure (ePP) was more closely correlated with SBP (5, 7, 13).

Like other biological variables, PP is a continuous variable that can increase the absolute risk of cardiovascular events in older subjects (\geq 50) despite the observed decrease in the relative risk (14). It can also be an independent predictor of mortality from any cause and of coronary origin, especially when the PP reaches values \geq 65 mmHg (15), being more remarkable in patients with HTN with high levels of PP (13).

It should be noted that the population with HTN and very high CVR [with diabetes mellitus (DM) and/or previous CVD] has higher values of PP than the rest of patients without DM or CVD (16, 17). Moreover, the hypertensive patients with a PP \geq 65 mmHg present LVH or echocardiographic diastolic dysfunction more frequently than those with PP <65 mmHg (18). Finally, a significant proportion of treated hypertensive patients

have increased arterial stiffness, a finding that can partly explain the remarkable residual risk of CVD associated even with a wellcontrolled HTN (19).

It is very important to consider a comprehensive approach to CVR in all patients in primary prevention, before the development of CVD, and which includes the determination of the PP together with the rest of main CVRF. In order to increase knowledge in this regard, the objective of this study is to evaluate, in the context of the IBERICAN study, the presence of ePP in population seen in Primary Care, and its association with other CVRF, sTOD and CVD.

Methods

An observational, cross-sectional analysis was carried out from the inclusion visit of the IBERICAN cohort, which is a multicentre study conducted in Primary Care centres of the Spanish National Health System and whose methodology has been previously published (20). Using consecutive non-probability sampling, 8,066 subjects aged 18–85 were recruited in Primary Care, who consulted their family physician for whatever reason. Blood Pressure was measured with calibrated devices commonly available in clinical practice. The ePP was defined as the difference between SBP and DBP \geq 60 mmHg. The rest of variables considered in this study can be found in the additional material.

Statistical analysis

The statistical analysis was performed with the program SPSS[®] (IBM Corp. Released 2015. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 23.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.). The qualitative variables were analysed with frequency distribution, percentages, chi squared test, and odds ratios (OR). The continuous variables were evaluated with the determination of the arithmetic means with standard deviation (±SD), median and interquartile range (IQR) of the variables age and PP, *t*-Student test or analysis of variance. The association between variables was estimated with a 95% confidence interval (95% CI) and level of significance p < 0.05. The crude prevalences and prevalences adjusted for age and sex were determined through direct method, using standardized 10-year age groups according to the information on the Spanish population aged 18–85 provided by the National Institute of Statistics on July 1st 2021 (21).

To assess the individual effect of comorbidities and CVRF on the dependent variable ePP, a binary unconditional multivariate logistic regression analysis was performed using the backward stepwise method, initially introducing into the model all the variables which showed association in the univariate analysis up to a value of p < 0.10, except the variables age, sex and CVR categories which were analyzed individually. The distribution of the specific rates of ePP prevalence by 10-year age groups was analysed using linear regression. Collinearity was previously examined through Spearman's rank correlation coefficient. The model included the

variables that showed correlation coefficients higher than 0.5. Then, the variable that contributed least to the adjustment of the analysis was eliminated in each step. All the tests were considered to be statistically significant if the two-tailed p value was lower than 0.05. A literature search was carried out on PubMed, Medline, Embase, Google Scholar and Web of Science to compare this study with other similar studies published since 1997.

Results

The IBERICAN cohort included 8,066 subjects aged between 18 and 85 (54.5% women), with a mean (±SD) age of 58.41 (±14.83) and a median (IQR) of 59.77 (48.97-69.91) years. The mean (±SD) and the median (IQR) of the PP of the study population were 52.35 (±12.95) mmHg and 50 (43-60) mmHg respectively, where the mean PP was significantly higher (p <0.001) in men [53.65 (±12.50) mmHg] than in women [51.26 (13.21) mmHg]. In patients with HTN, the mean (±SD) and the median (IQR) of the PP were 56.58 (±13.22) mmHg and 55.0 (49.0-64.0) mmHg respectively, where the mean PPs were practically the same (p = 0.981) in men [56.58 (±13.17) mmHg] and in women [56.57 (±13.29) mmHg]. In patients without HTN, the mean (±SD) and median (IQR) of the PP were 48.45 (±11.37) mmHg and 50.0 (40.0-55.0) mmHg respectively, where the mean PP in men [50.31 (±10.77) mmHg] was significantly higher (p < 0.001) than in women [47.16 (±11.60) mmHg].

The crude prevalence of ePP was 30.03% (95% CI 29.03–31.04), being significantly different (p < 0.001) in men [32.55% (95% CI 31.04–34.10)] and in women (27.92% [95% CI 26.60–29.27]). The prevalence of ePP adjusted for age and sex was 23.54% (25.40% in men; 21.75% in women).

The distribution of specific rates of ePP prevalence by 10-year age groups increased with age in a clear way ($R^2 = 0.979$) according to the function y = 0.095x-0.0194, being significantly higher in men up to the age group 50–59, and without significant differences in the oldest age groups (**Figure 1**). The OR of the prevalence of ePP between the populations aged ≥ 65 and <65 was 2.57 (95% CI 2.23–2.96). The prevalence of ePP in patients aged ≥ 65 was 45.47% (95% CI 43.67–47.26), which was similar (p = 0.983) in men (45.49% [95% CI 42.88–48.09]) and women (45.45% [95% CI 42.99–47.92]). The prevalence of ePP in population aged <65 was 20.98% (95% CI 19.86–22.12), which was significantly different (p < 0.001) in men (24.50% [95% CI 22.73–26.28]) and in women (18.16% [95% CI 16.74–19.58]).

The clinical characteristics of the patients with and without ePP are shown in **Table 1**. All the variables were significantly higher in the population with ePP, except height, total cholesterol and non-HDL cholesterol (with non-significant differences), and the estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) and HDL cholesterol (significantly higher in patients without ePP).

All the CVRF and the comorbidities assessed were significantly associated with ePP, except the variable first-degree family history of early atherosclerotic CVD (ACVD) and smoking (Table 2). The



100

	With	PP ≥60 mmHg	With	PP <60 mmHg	Difference of means	p ^c
	N ^a	Mean (±SD) ^b	N ^a	Mean (±SD) ^b		
Age (years)	2,422	65.00 (12.82)	5,644	55.58 (14.74)	9.42	<0.001
Weight (kg)	2,422	77.91 (15.24)	5,644	76.16 (15.94)	1.75	< 0.001
Height (m)	2,422	1.63 (0.09)	5,644	1.64 (0.09)	-0.01	0.360
BMI (kg/m ²)	2,422	29.25 (5.04)	5,644	28.10 (5.15)	1.15	< 0.001
Abdominal girth (cm)	2,394	99.36 (14.86)	5,563	95.21 (14.88)	4.15	< 0.001
SBP (mmHg)	2,422	142.93 (13.89)	5,644	123.04 (12.78)	19.89	< 0.001
DBP (mmHg)	2,422	75.41 (10.76)	5,644	77.21 (9.81)	-1.80	<0.001
PP (mmHg)	2,422	67.52 (8.92)	5,644	45.84 (8.00)	21.69	< 0.001
HR (bpm)	2,422	72.86 (10.94)	5,644	73.50 (10.84)	-0.64	0.013
Fasting blood glucose (mg/dl) ^d	2,422	109.91 (33.36)	5,644	99.04 (25.77)	10.88	<0.001
HbA1c (%)	708	7.14 (1.23)	898	6.95 (1.18)	0.18	0.003
Total cholesterol (mg/dl) ^e	2,422	194.13 (41.35)	5,644	195.60 (55.44)	-1.47	0.127
HDL-C (mg/dl) ^e	2,277	53.73 (15.10)	5,212	55.44 (15.44)	-1.71	<0.001
Non-HDL-C (mg/dl) ^e	2,277	140.74 (40.27)	5,212	141.07 (38.15)	-0.33	0.734
LDL-C (mg/dl) ^e	2,277	116.05 (36.89)	5,212	118.13 (34.81)	-2.08	0.020
Triglycerides (mg/dl) ^f	2,422	131.53 (74.81)	5,644	122.16 (84.19)	9.37	< 0.001
Uric acid (mg/dl)	2,099	5.46 (1.48)	4,828	5.16 (1.45)	0.30	<0.001
Creatinine (mg/dl)	2,397	0.90 (0.45)	5,562	0.86 (0.47)	0.04	0.001
eGFR (ml/min/1.73m ²)	2,397	82.05 (19.51)	5,562	90.38 (19.76)	-8.33	<0.001
ACR (mg/g)	1,759	28.39 (95.86)	3,882	18.61 (65.58)	9.78	<0.001

TABLE 1 Clinical characteristics of populations with and without elevated pulse pressure.

PP, pulse pressure; BMI, body mass index; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; HR (bpm), heart rate (beats per minute); HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin A1c; HDL-C, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; Non-HDL-C, non-high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; eGFR, estimated glomerular filtration rate according to CKD-EPI; ACR, albumin-to-creatinine ratio in urine.

^aN: sample size. ^bSD: standard deviation.

 c_p ; p-value of the difference of means.

^dTo convert from mg/dl to mmol/L. multiply by 0.05556.

^eTo convert from mg/dl to mmol/L, multiply by 0.02586.

^fTo convert from mg/dl to mmol/L, multiply by 0.01129.

ePP was significantly (p < 0.001) more frequent in patients with HTN (41.65% [95% CI 40.09–43.20]) than in patients without HTN (19.28% [95% CI 18.09–20.48]) (OR: 2.99 [2.70–3.30]), and mainly in patients with SBP/DBP \geq 140/90 mmHg (64.66% [95% CI 62.34–66.98]) as compared with those who had SBP/DBP <140/90 mmHg (24.99% [95% CI 23.20–26.78]) (OR: 5.49 [4.78–6.31]). Among the population with HTN, the proportion of patients who had ePP was similar (p = 0.678) in men (41.32% [95% CI 39.12–43.52]) and in women (41.98% [95% CI 39.75–44.20]). The other CVRF and comorbidities which showed greater degree of association were LVH, HF, low eGFR (<60 ml/min/ 1.73m²) and DM (Figure 2). In the multivariate analysis, the CVRF and comorbidities which were independently associated with ePP were HTN, LVH, DM, low eGFR, alcohol consumption, abdominal obesity and cardiovascular diseases (Table 3).

66.27% (95% CI 64.38–68.15) of patients with ePP had a high or very high CVR, as against the patients without ePP, of whom 36.57% (95% CI 35.31–37.83) had a high or very high CVR (OR: 3.41 [95% CI 3.08–3.77]) (Table 2, Figure 2).

Discussion

This subanalysis of the cohort of the IBERICAN study describes the characteristics of the population according to the

presence of ePP, with a prevalence adjusted for age and sex of 23.5%. This prevalence increases with age, is higher in men, and is more frequently associated with HTN, DM, low eGFR, LVH and HF, which increases the CVR of patients with ePP.

After a detailed revision of bibliography, our results represents the first time that are described the prevalence of ePP and its associations with other cardiovascular risk factors, TOD and CVD simultaneously in the same cohort, using a clínica population, recruited in primary care.

The prevalence of ePP observed in our study (23.5%) are similar to observed in other studies as NHANES survey (26.91%) using PP > 55 mmHg in a sample with 5,771 subjects (22) or 12.1% of patients aged <55 and 27.8% of those aged \geq 55 in a French study about a sample with 19,083 men (15). The main variable associated with ePP prevalence was the age, with a quasi-perfect linear correlation, variable also associated with the cardiovascular mortality (25), and in older 60 years the ePP has an important predictive value of the cardiovascular risk (26).

The relationship between ePP and other variables as HTN o LVH was described by Vasan et al. that described the association of these TOD with central PP (12). In the same line, other studies analysed the role of ePP in the develop of chronic kidney disease (CKD) (23) or other organ targeting as HF (24). These associations of the ePP can explain that we observed

TABLE 2 Factors and comorbidities in populations with and without elevated pulse pressure.

	P	PP ≥60 mmHg	Р	P <60 mmHg	p ^C
	N ^a	%(95% Cl) ^b	N ^a	%(95% Cl) ^b	
Current smoking	364	15.03 (13.61-16.45)	1047	18.55 (17.54–19.56)	< 0.001
Sedentary lifestyle	791	32.66 (30.79-34.53)	1580	27.99 (26.82-29.11)	< 0.001
Alcohol consumption	365	15.11 (13.69–16.54)	669	11.93 (11.08-12.78)	<0.001
Overweight	1288	53.29 (51.28-55.29)	2563	45.50 (44.20-46.80)	<0.001
Obesity	975	40.26 (38.29-42.22)	1746	30.94 (29.73-32.15)	<0.001
Abdominal obesity	1501	62.70 (60.76-64.64)	2926	52.60 (51.29-53.91)	< 0.001
Diabetes	718	29.64 (27-83-31-46)	906	16.05 (15.09–17.01)	<0.001
Hypertension	1608	66.56 (64.67-68.44)	2253	39.98 (38.70-41.26)	< 0.001
Dyslipidemia	1401	58.04 (56.07-60.01)	2650	47.04 (45.74-48.35)	< 0.001
TG/HDL-c > 2	1298	57.00 (54.94-59.02)	2570	49.31 (47.94–50.66)	< 0.001
Premature CVD FH	375	16.86 (15.31-18.42)	792	15.27 (14.30-16.25)	0.086
LVH	162	6.69 (5.69-7.68)	155	2.75 (2.32-3.17)	<0.001
ABI ≤0,9	60	2.48 (1.86-3.10)	89	1.58 (1.25-1.90)	0.006
Low eGFR	316	13.18 (11.83–14.54)	358	6.44 (5.79-7.08)	<0.001
Albuminuria	252	10.40 (9.19–11.62)	363	6.43 (5.79-7.07)	<0.001
CKD	406	23.08 (21.11-25.05)	555	14.30 (13.20–15.40)	<0.001
sTOD	626	26.12 (24.36-27.87)	831	14.94 (14.00-15.88)	<0.001
Coronary heart disease	233	9.62 (8.45-10.79)	350	6.20 (5.57-6.83)	<0.001
Stroke	134	5.53 (4.62-6.44)	189	3.35 (2.88-3.82)	< 0.001
PAD	121	5.00 (4.13-5.86)	144	2.55 (2.14-2.96)	<0.001
Heart failure	120	4.95 (4.09-5.82)	129	2.29 (1.90-2.68)	<0.001
Atrial fibrillation	137	5.66 (4.74-6.58)	201	3.56 (3.08-4.04)	<0.001
ACVD	429	17.71 (16.19–19.23)	619	10.97 (10.15-11.78)	< 0.001
CVD	599	24.73 (23.01-26.45)	868	15.38 (14.44-16.32)	< 0.001
Low CVR	268	11.11 (9.85–12.36)	2125	37.81 (36.54-39.08)	< 0.001
Moderate CVR	546	22.63 (20.96-24.30)	1440	25.62 (24.48-26.76)	0.004
High CVR	475	19.69 (18.10-21.27)	979	17.42 (16.43-18.41)	0.015
Very high CVR	1124	46.58 (44.59-48.57)	1076	19.15 (18.12-20.17)	< 0.001

^aN: sample size.

^b95% CI: 95% confidence interval.

^cp: p-value.

PP, pulse pressure; TG/c-HDL, triglycerides/HDL-cholesterol; CVD FH, first-degree family history of premature cardiovascular disease (<55 years [men]; <65 years [women]); LVH, left ventricular hypertrophy; ABI, ankle-brachial index; albuminuria, albumin-creatinine ratio (ACR) \geq 30 mg/g (including proteinuria, ACR >300 mg/g); low eGFR, glomerular filtration rate <60 mL/min/1.73m² estimated according to CKD-EPI; CKD, chronic kidney disease (low eGFR and/or albuminuria); sTOD, subclinical target organ damage (LVH, albuminuria, low eGFR, ABI <0.9); PAD, peripheral artery disease, ABI <0.9; ACVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (coronary heart disease, stroke, PAD); CVD (cardiovascular disease), ACVD, heart failure, atrial fibrillation; CVR, cardiovascular risk according to SCORE. (*Consult additional material for reference-checking*).

two-thirds of the patients with ePP had higher cardiovascular risk, in the same line observed in the MRFIT study that described the association between PP and cardiovascular mortality in hypertensive patients (27).

These relationships with other cardiovascular risk factor, TOD and CVD describes the ePP as a early risk marker and the importance of and early identification to introduce changes in the treatment of the patients and improve their prognosis. In really, maybe we need more studies, and clinical trials, that confirm that this reduction of PP would reduce the cardiovascular events and mortality.

Strengths and limitations

This subanalysis of the IBERICAN study has certain limitations derived from its very design and from the interpretation of some of the variables. The study sample has the bias of being a clinical cohort between the age of 18 and 85

seen in Primary Care with a possible accumulation of risk factors and comorbidities as compared with the rest of the population. Thus, the results obtained could be only extrapolated to the clinical population, despite the validity of the associations found. This study does not differentiate whether the ePP was detected during the day or at night, even though the ePP is associated with LVH regardless of the moment of detection whereas the greatest increase of ventricular mass has been associated with ePP during night time. Like SBP and DBP, PP is a continuous variable, so the decision to establish the ePP at an easy-to-remember threshold of 60 mmHg is an arbitrary one, though justified by the available literature (28, 29). The analysis of the variable ACVD (CHD, stroke and PAD) does not differentiate between type-1 (atherothrombotic) and type-2 (non-atherothrombotic) coronary ischemic heart disease, or between ischemic strokes and hemorrhagic strokes. From a strictly clinical point of view, our results can be considered to show the relationship between the set of processes included in the variable ACVD and ePP,



ePP, elevated pulse pressure; PP pulse pressure; TG/c-HDL, triglycerides/HDL-cholesterol; CVD FH, first-degree family history of premature cardiovascular disease [<55 years (men); <65 years(women)]; LVH, left wentricular hypertrophy; ABL, ankle-brachial index; albuminuria, low eGFR; glomerular filtration rate <60 ml/min/.1.73m² estimated according to CKD-EPI; albumin-creatinine ratio (ACR) 30 mg/g (including proteinuria: ACR >300 mg/g); CKD, chronic kidney disease [low eGFR and/or albuminuria], stOD, subclinical target organ damage (LVH, albuminuria, low eGFR, ABI 40.9); PAD, peripheral artery disease, ABI ≤0.9; ACVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (coronary heart disease, stroke, heart findure, atrial findure, PAD); CVD cardiovascular disease; CVR, cardiovascular risk according to SCORE. 95% CI: 95% confidence interval; p: p-value.

FIGURE 2

Forest Plot representation of associations between various factors and ePP in the IBERICAN cohort ePP, elevated pulse pressure; PP pulse pressure; TG/c-HDL, triglycerides/HDL-cholesterol; CVD FH, first-degree family history of premature cardiovascular disease [<55 years (men); <65 years(women)]; LVH, left ventricular hypertrophy; ABI, ankle-brachial index; albuminuria, low eGFR: glomerular filtration rate <60 ml/min/1.73 m² estimated according to CKD-EPI; albumin-creatinine ratio (ACR) 30 mg/g (including proteinuria: ACR > 300 mg/g); CKD, chronic kidney disease (low eGFR and/or albuminuria); sTOD, subclinical target organ damage (LVH, albuminuria, low e GER, ABI a0.9); PAD, peripheral artery disease, ABI \leq 0.9; ACVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (coronary heart disease, stroke, heart failure, atrial fibrillation, PAD); CVD cardiovascular disease; CVR, cardiovascular risk according to SCORE. 95% CI: 95% confidence interval; p. p-value.

because the existence of such association has been previously demonstrated not only with atherothrombotic disease but also with hemorrhagic strokes (30) and with non-obstructive coronary ischemia in stressful situations (31).

Among the strengths of this study are the large sample of the IBERICAN cohort, the adjustment for age and sex of the prevalence rates (which makes it easier to compare the results with other populations), the assessment of the association of ePP with numerous cardiovascular, cardiometabolic and renal variables, and the presentation of relevant results on ePP which did not exist in Spain before.

Clinical implications

There are no well-designed intervention studies which assess the potential cardiovascular benefits of specific therapeutic strategies for ePP. This may justify the fact that no PP objectives or appropriate treatment has been established. It has been found that the levels of PP reached with antihypertensive treatment form a curved (J-shaped) association for most cardiovascular events, and a linear one when it was associated with myocardial infarction, setting the optimum level of PP at 50 mmHg (32). A strict control of BP lowers the PP levels in varying degrees

TABLE 3 Multivariate analysis of risk factors and comorbidities associated with elevated pulse pressure (≥60 mmHg).

ACVD model	β ^a	OR Exp (β) ^b	pc	CVD model	eta^{a}	OR Exp (β) ^b	pc
Hypertension	0.88 (0.06)	2.41 (2.16-2.68)	< 0.001	Hypertension	0.87 (0.06)	2.93 (2.14-2.67)	< 0.001
LVH	0.48 (0.12)	1.62 (1.27-2.05)	< 0.001	LVH	0.46 (0.12)	1.58 (1.25-2.01)	< 0.001
Diabetes	0.43 (0.06)	1.53 (1.36-1.73)	< 0.001	Diabetes	0.42 (0.06)	1.53 (1.35-1.72)	< 0.001
Low eGFR	0.39 (0.09)	1.48 (1.25-1.75)	< 0.001	Low eGFR	0.38 (0.09)	1.46 (1.23-1.73)	< 0.001
Alcohol consumption	0.22 (0.07)	1.25 (1.08-1.45)	0.002	Alcohol consumption	0.22 (0.07)	1.25 (1.08-1.45)	0.002
ACVD	0.20 (0.07)	1.23 (1.06-1.41)	0.006	CVD	0.20 (0.06)	1.22 (1.07-1.38)	0.002
Central obesity	0.12 (0.05)	1.13 (1.02-1.26)	0.023	Central obesity	0.12 (0.05)	1.13 (1.01-1.25)	0.029

LVH, left ventricular hypertrophy; low eGFR, glomerular filtration rate <60 ml/min/1.73m² estimated according to CKD-EPI; ACVD, atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease (coronary heart disease, stroke, peripheral artery disease); CVD (cardiovascular disease), ACVD, heart failure, atrial fibrillation.

^aβ coefficient (<u>+</u> deviation). ^bOdds-ratio Exp (β) (95% confidence interval).

^cp: p-value of Wald test with one degree of freedom.

Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine

according to the drug treatment used (**Supplementary Figure S3** in the additional material). Emphasis should be placed on individualising HTN treatments, especially in patients with CHD (even in its silent forms), DM or fragile elderly patients, since an excessive reduction of both the SBP and DBP may lead to new cardiovascular events (33–38).

Conclusions

The observational multicentre IBERICAN study, recruited in primary care in Spain, showed that near a quarter of the patients had ePP, and this prevalence increases with the age of the patients.

The prevalence of ePP showed an independent association with other cardiovascular risk factors, as HTN, diabetes, abdominal obesity and alcohol consumption; other TOD, as LVH and low eGFR; and CVD.

This association with other cardiovascular determinants and the higher cardiovascular risk associated become the ePP in the interesting risk marker to identify in the clinical practice to introduce more intensive treatments to improve the cardiovascular prognosis. However, this affirmation needs to be confirmed in a prospective observational studies and clinical trials.

Data availability statement

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/Supplementary Material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

Ethics statement

This study was conducted according to the guidelines of the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the ECCR of Hospital Clínico San Carlos in Madrid on February 21, 2013 (C.P. IBERICAN-C.I. 13/047-E) and is registered in https://clinicaltrials. gov with the number NCT02261441. The information obtained was treated with absolute confidentiality, respecting the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. Participants' EHR data was anonymized upon extraction. All patients, when invited to be included in the health system through their personalized identification system (PIS), give their authorization to the Regional Ministry of Health (RMoH) so that the information contained in their EHR can also be used for research purposes, in compliance with data protection regulations.

Author contributions

Conceptualization, methodology, writing-review and editing: AM-A, AR-G, VP-C, AS-C, MP-D, AS-F and SC-S; writingoriginal draft preparation: AM-A, AR-G, VP-C, and AS-C; supervision: AM-A, AR-G, VP-C, AS-C, MP-D, AS-F and SC-S; project administration: SC-S; funding acquisition: AM-A, AR-G, VP-C, AS-C, MP-D, AS-F and SC-S. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Group members of the IBERICAN study

The full list of members can be found in the **Supplementary** material.

Funding

The researchers, members of the Scientific Committee or the Steering Committee, general coordinator and principal investigator have not received any remuneration for participating in the IBERICAN study. The IBERICAN study is financed by the SEMERGEN Foundation with its own funds and has received aid to defray occasional expenses for statistical analysis and dissemination of results (AstraZeneca, Menarini).

Acknowledgments

To the SEMERGEN Foundation for funding the study, to the researchers who have actively participated in the recruitment of patients, and to the patients for their participation.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm.2023. 1090458/full#supplementary-material.

10.3389/fcvm.2023.1090458

References

1. Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial Research Group. Multiple risk factor intervention trial: risk factor changes and mortality results. J Am Med Assoc. (1982) 248:1465–77. doi: 10.1001/jama.1982.03330120023025

2. Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ôunpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F, et al. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study. *Lancet*. (2004) 364:937–52. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17018-9

3. GBD 2013 Risk Factors Collaborators. Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 79 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks in 188 countries, 1990–2013: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2013. *Lancet.* (2015) 386:2287–323. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00128-2

4. Kannel WB. Office assessment of coronary candidates and risk factor insights from the framingham study. *J Hypertens Suppl.* (1991) 9:S13–9. doi: 10.1097/00004872-199112007-00005

5. SHEP Cooperative Research Group. Prevention of stroke by anthipertensive drug treatment in older persons with isolated systolic hypertension: final results systolic hypertension in the elderly program (SHEP). *J Am Med Assoc.* (1991) 265:3255–64. doi: 10.1001/jama.1991.03460240051027

 Mancusi C, Losi MA, Izzo R, Canciello G, Carlino MV, Albano G, et al. Higher pulse pressure and risk for cardiovascular events in patients with essential hypertension: the campania salute network. *Eur J Prev Cardiol.* (2018) 25:235–43. doi: 10.1177/2047487317747498

7. Villa ER, Tranche IS, Marín IR, Prieto DM, Hevia RE, Grupo Oviedo de Hipertensión. Pulse pressure as a marker of cardiovascular risk among the elderly. *Aten Primaria.* (2002) 30:374–80. doi: 10.1016/s0212-6567(02)79050-1

8. Chobanian AV, Bakris GL, Black HR, Cushman WC, Green LA, Izzo JL Jr, et al. Joint national committee on prevention, detection, evaluation, and treatment of high blood pressure. National heart, lung, and blood institute; national high blood pressure education program coordinating committee. Seventh report of the joint national committee on prevention, detection, evaluation, and treatment of high blood pressure. *Hypertension*. (2003) 42:1206–52. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.0000107251.49515.c2

9. Kodama S, Horikawa C, Fujihara K, Yoshizawa S, Yachi Y, Tanaka S, et al. Metaanalysis of the quantitative relation between pulse pressure and mean arterial pressure and cardiovascular risk in patients with diabetes mellitus. *Am J Cardiol.* (2014) 113:1058–65. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2013.12.005

10. Mosley WJ, Greenland P, Garside DB, Lloyd-Jones DM. Predictive utility of pulse pressure and other blood pressure measures for cardiovascular outcomes. *Hypertension*. (2007) 49:1256–64. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.106.083592

11. Viazzi F, Leoncini G, Parodi D, Ravera M, Ratto E, Vettoretti S, et al. Pulse pressure and subclinical cardiovascular damage in primary hypertension. *Nephrol Dial Transplant*. (2002) 17:1779–85. doi: 10.1093/ndt/17.10.1779

12. Vasan RS, Short MI, Niiranen TJ, Xanthakis V, DeCarli C, Cheng S, et al. Interrelations between arterial stiffness, target organ damage, and cardiovascular disease outcomes. J Am Heart Assoc. (2019) 8:e012141. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.119.012141

13. Visseren FLJ, Mach F, Smulders YM, Carballo D, Koskinas KC, Bäck M, et al. 2021 ESC guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: developed by the task force for cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice with representatives of the European society of cardiology and 12 medical societies with the special contribution of the European association of preventive cardiology (EAPC). *Eur Heart J.* (2021) 42:3227–337. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehab484

14. Melgarejo JD, Thijs L, Wei DM, Bursztyn M, Yang WY, Li Y, et al. The international database on ambulatory blood pressure in relation to cardiovascular outcome investigators. Relative and absolute risk to guide the management of pulse pressure, an age-related cardiovascular risk factor. *Am J Hypertens.* (2021) 34:929–38. doi: 10.1093/ajh/hpab048

15. Benetos A, Safar M, Rudnichi A, Smulyan H, Richard J-L, Ducimetière P, et al. Pulse pressure: a predictor of long-term cardiovascular mortality in a French male population. *Hypertension*. (1997) 30:1410–5. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.30.6.1410

16. Rodríguez RG, Alonso MF, García JA, Llisterri CJ. Factores condicionantes de la presión de pulso en los diabéticos tipo 2 de una población hipertensa de atención primaria. *Aten Primaria*. (2003) 31:486–92. doi: 10.1016/s0212-6567(03)70721-5

17. Buda VA, Ciobanu DM, Roman G. Pulse pressure is more relevant than systolic and diastolic blood pressure in patients with type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease. *Clujul Med.* (2018) 91:408–13. doi: 10.15386/cjmed-972

18. Staessen JA, Fagard R, Thijs L, Celis H, Arabidze GG, Birkenhäger WH, et al. Randomised double-blind comparison of placebo and active treatment for older patients with isolated systolic hypertension. The systolic hypertension in Europe (systeur) trial investigators. *Lancet.* (1997) 350:757–64. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(97)05381-6

19. Niiranen TJ, Kalesan B, Hamburg NM, Benjamin EJ, Mitchell GF, Vasan RS. Relative contributions of arterial stiffness and hypertension to cardiovascular disease: the framingham heart study. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2016) 5:e004271. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.116.004271

20. Cinza SS, Llisterri CJ, Barquilla GA, Polo GJ, Velilla ZS, Rodríguez RG, et al., investigadores del estudio IBERICAN. Descripción de la muestra, diseño y métodos del estudio para la identificación de la población española de riesgo cardiovascular y renal (IBERICAN). *Semergen.* (2020) 46:4–15. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. semerg.2019.10.006

21. Instituto Nacional de Estadística. INEbase. Demografía y población. Cifras de población y Censos demográficos. Cifras de población. Series detalladas desde (2002). Available at: https://www.ine.es/jaxiT3/Tabla.htm?t=9673&L=0 (Accessed September 13, 2022).

22. Domanski M, Norman J, Wolz M, Mitchell G, Pfeffer M. Cardiovascular risk assessment using pulse pressure in the first national health and nutrition examination survey (NHANES I). *Hypertension*. (2001) 38:793–7. doi: 10.1161/hy1001.092966

23. Pérez-Castañeda AI, Vázquez-de Anda GF, Cerecero-Aguirre P, Rivas-Ruíz R, Delaye-Aguilar MG, Talavera JO. Sensitivity and specificity of increased pulse pressure as a diagnostic test for K/DOQI stage III-b CKD. *Gac Med Mex.* (2020) 156:424–9. doi: 10.24875/GMM.M20000431

24. Chae C, Pfeffer M, Glynn R, Mitchell G, Taylor J, Hennekens C. Increased pulse pressure and risk of heart failure in the elderly. *J Am Med Assoc.* (1999) 281:634–9. doi: 10.1001/jama.281.7.634

25. Prospective Studies Collaboration. Age-specific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. *Lancet.* (2002) 360:1903–13. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(02)11911-8

26. Franklin SS, Lopez VA, Wong ND, Mitchell GF, Larson MG, Vasan RS, et al. Single versus combined blood pressure components and risk for cardiovascular disease: the framingham heart study. *Circulation*. (2009) 119:243–50. doi: 10.1161/ circulationaha.108.797936

27. Miura K, Dyer A, Greenland P, Daviglus M, Hill M, Liu K, et al. Pulse pressure compared with other blood pressure indexes in the prediction of 25-year cardiovascular and all-cause mortality rates the Chicago heart association detection project in industry study. *Hypertension*. (2001) 38:232–7. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.38.2. 232

28. Sedaghat S, Mattace-Raso F, Hoom E, Uitterlinden A, Hofman A, Ikram M, et al. Arterial stiffness and decline in kidney function. *Clin J Am Soc Nephrol.* (2015) 10:2190–7. doi: 10.2215/CJN.03000315

29. Asmar R, Vol S, Brisac AM, Tichet J, Topouchian J. Reference values for clinic pulse pressure in a nonselected population. *Am J Hypertens*. (2001) 14:415–8. doi: 10. 1016/s0895-7061(01)01284-5

30. Williams B, Mancia G, Spiering W, Rosei EA, Azizi M, Burnier M, et al. 2018 ESC/ESH guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the task force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European society of cardiology (ESC) and the European society of hypertension (ESH). *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:3021–104. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/chy339

31. Park J, Lee J, Kwon S, Kwon H, Lee M, Kang D. Elevated pulse pressure and recurrent hemorrhagic stroke risk in stroke with cerebral microbleeds or intracerebral hemorrhage. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2021) 10:e022317. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.121.022317

32. Lønnebakken M, Eskerud I, Larsen T, Midtbø H, Kokorina M, Gerdts E. Impact of aortic stiffness on myocardial ischaemia in non-obstructive coronary artery disease. *Open Heart.* (2019) 6:e000981. doi: 10.1136/openhrt-2018-000981

33. Böhm M, Schumacher H, Teo KK, Lonn E, Mahfoud F, Mann JFE, et al. Achieved diastolic blood pressure and pulse pressure at target systolic blood pressure (120–140 mmHg) and cardiovascular outcomes in high-risk patients: results from ONTARGET and TRANSCEND trials. *Eur Heart J.* (2018) 39:3105–14. doi: 10.1093/eurhearti/ehy287

34. Vidal-Petiot E, Ford I, Greenlaw N, Ferrari R, Fox K, Tardif J, et al. Cardiovascular event rates and mortality according to achieved systolic and diastolic blood pressure in patients with stable coronary artery disease: an international cohort study. *Lancet.* (2016) 388:2142–52. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31326-5

35. Hernández C, Candell-Riera J, Ciudin A, Francisco G, Aguadé-Bruix S, Simó R. Prevalence and risk factors accounting for true silent myocardial ischemia: a pilot case-control study comparing type 2 diabetic with non-diabetic control subjects. *Cardiovasc Diabetol.* (2011) 10:9. doi: 10.1186/1475-2840-10-9

36. Inoue T, Matsuoka M, Shinjo T, Tamashiro M, Oba K, Kakazu M, et al. Blood pressure, frailty status, and all-cause mortality in elderly hypertensives; the nambu cohort study. *Hypertens Res.* (2022) 45:146–54. doi: 10.1038/s41440-021-00769-0

37. O'Donoghue P, O'Halloran A, Kenny R, Romero-Ortuno R. Do the frail experience more adverse events from intensive blood pressure control? A 2-year prospective study in the Irish longitudinal study on ageing (TILDA). *EClinicalMedicine*. (2022) 45:101304. doi: 10.1016/j.eclinm.2022.101304

38. Benetos A, Petrovic M, Strandberg T. Hypertension management in older and frail older patients. *Circ Res.* (2019) 124:1045–60. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.118. 313236

Frontiers in **Cardiovascular Medicine**

Innovations and improvements in cardiovascular treatment and practice

Focuses on research that challenges the status quo of cardiovascular care, or facilitates the translation of advances into new therapies and diagnostic tools.

Discover the latest Research Topics



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact

frontiers

Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine



